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Covid rebound in
U.S. is as bad as
last November’s
in some spots

World on alert as UK
reports cases of
“Omicron”
COVID variant

Europe finds only
mild or asymptomatic
Omicron cases
so far

Omicron may
throw wrench in
companies'
plans to return
to office

South African rand
firmer on early signs
Omicron causing
mild infections

UK study supports
mix-and-match
dosing

France pushes
vaccination
campaign as virus
cases increase

South Korea marks
deadliest day
of pandemic

Omicron rewrites
the COVID plan
for 2022

Israel to ban travel
to US, Canada over
Omicron variant

Case drop may
show South Africa’s
Omicron peak
has passed

Thousands of flights
canceled globally
as Omicron mars
Christmas weekend

The US CDC cuts
isolation time for
asymptomatic
cases to 5 days

US surpasses 2M
cases in one week
for first time
during pandemic

Despite Omicron,
Covid-19 will
become endemic

India's COVID-19
tally crosses
35 million

UK Government
advisers
recommend against
4th vaccine dose

In the US, home
COVID tests to be
covered by insurers
starting Saturday

Supreme Court
halts COVID-19
vaccine rule
for US businesses

Expect more
worrisome variants
after Omicron,
scientists say

Nov. 16, 2021
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Pfizer agrees to
let other companies
make its
COVID-19 pill

Scientists mystified,
as Africa avoids
COVID disaster

Austria begins
national lockdown
to fight
surging infections

Nov. 25, 2021

Nov. 28, 2021

Dec. 1, 2021

Macy’s Thanksgiving
parade returns,
with all the trimmings

South African doctor
who raised alarm
about Omicron says
symptoms are
‘unusual but mild’

Asian shares mixed
after Omicron
worries
rattle Wall Street

Nov. 20, 2021

Nov. 23, 2021
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In the US, the
CDC expands
eligibility for booster
shots to all adults

WHO Europe
warns of possible
surge in COVID
deaths ahead

Heavily mutated
coronavirus variant
puts scientists
on alert
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Dec. 17, 2021

Dec. 21, 2021

Denmark and Norway
rush in stricter
Covid measures as
cases soar

US court allows
Biden employer
vaccine mandate
to take effect

Europe considers
new curbs as
Omicron
sweeps world

Dec. 9, 2021
Dec. 7, 2021

Dec. 4, 2021

Omicron’s less
severe cases prompt
cautious optimism
in South Africa

Studies attempt
to explain the
time warp many
have experienced
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US campaign
to vaccinate
young children
off to sluggish start

Austria ends
lockdown
restrictions for
vaccinated people

Dec. 10, 2021
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South Korea
reports its worst
virus surge
since pandemic

Dec. 5, 2021

First confirmed
US case of Omicron
detected in
California

Europe shares,
US futures higher
as Omicron
virus fear eases

WHO says no
deaths reported
from Omicron yet
as variant spreads

First publically
confirmed death
from Omicron variant

Dec. 2, 2021

Head-to-head
comparison of the
Pfizer and Moderna
vaccines
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COVID cases
in Japan
keep plummeting

Omicron surge may
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new data on
asymptomatic cases

UK health minister
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COVID restrictions
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Morocco's total
COVID-19 cases
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Spain calls for
debate to consider
COVID as endemic,
like flu
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China aims for
‘Zero COVID’
Olympics

COVID program
delivers 1 billion
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poorer countries
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Australia records
first Omicron death,
authorities stick
to reopening plan

Jan. 10, 2022

US cases surge;
FDA cuts gap
for Moderna
COVID-19
booster dose

Covid Science: Virus
leaves antibodies
that may attack
healthy tissues

Omicron studies
key finding:
decreased lung
infectivity

UK government
urges pregnant
women to get
COVID-19 booster
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Omicron may be
headed for a rapid
drop in Britain, US

The latest from
Israel on
vaccinations and
the Omicron surge
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Abu Dhabi requires
booster shots
to enter the emirate

Worldwide
Coronavirus Deaths
over 5,900,000

819

Jan. 3, 2022

Omicron evades
immunity better
than Delta, Danish
study finds
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United, Delta cancel
hundreds of US
Christmas Eve flights
amid COVID surge
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Worldwide
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US COVID
death toll
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China puts city of
13 million
in lockdown
ahead of Olympics
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US faces wave
of omicron deaths
in coming weeks,
models say

Rates of US
COVID deaths by
vaccination status
and booster dose*

U.S. COVID peak
may be over
but not the pain
as deaths rise

Australia records
deadliest day
of COVID pandemic

Cyprus Orthodox
archbishop
suspends
12 unvaccinated
priests

Olympic advisers
at ease with COVID
rate, see cases falling

US death toll
from COVID-19
hits 900,000

Covid-19 cases are
one-third of the peak
3 weeks ago

More countries
reopen to travelers,
signaling a big shift
in pandemic thinking

Sweden recommends
fourth COVID
vaccine dose
to older people

Some large US
companies revert
to more normal
operations

Britain's Queen
Elizabeth II tests
positive for Covid-19

New COVID cases
around the world
fall for the third
consecutive week

South Korea has
deadliest day of
pandemic amid
omicron surge

Hong Kong
abandoning key
COVID zero measures
as cases surge

COVID cases,
deaths continue to
fall globally,
WHO reports

Strong job growth
in US continues
as latest covid
wave eases

WHO says COVID
boosters needed,
reversing
previous call

In US, TSA extends
the travel
mask mandate
through April 18

COVID-19
infections seeing
spike across UK

A COVID surge in
Western Europe
has U.S. bracing
for another wave

How China's soaring
COVID numbers
put the rest of the
world at risk

South Korea’s
COVID-19 deaths
strain crematories,
hospitals

What Is Deltacron?
What to know as
cases of
rare COVID strain
confirmed by WHO

China is
locking down
most of Shanghai,
its largest city

Jan. 20, 2022

Jan. 23, 2022

Jan. 26, 2022

Harder to detect
"stealth omicron"
“BA2” confirmed
in US (Texas)

Hospitalizations
exploding among
Utah infants, children
with Omicron

Pfizer begins testing
omicron-matched
COVID shots
in adults

Jan. 20, 2022

Jan. 24, 2022

Jan. 27, 2022

Omicron pushes
US COVID deaths
toward 2,000 per day

Where we stand
with Omicron’s
impact throughout
the world

In the US, a vaccine
mandate kicks in
for first wave
of health workers

Jan. 29, 2022

Evidence that Africa
may have reached
the endemic stage
of pandemic

Feb. 1, 2022

Mexico rated
'very high' risk
for travel by the CDC

Feb. 3, 2022

Feb. 6, 2022

Feb. 8, 2022

Strained US hospitals
seek foreign nurses
amid visa windfall

South Korea
surpasses 1 million
total COVID cases
with daily record

Governors in 4
US states plan for
end to school
mask mandates

Feb. 21, 2022
Feb. 13, 2022

Feb. 15, 2022

Feb. 17, 2022

Police towing trucks
away, arresting
protesters from
US-Canadian bridge

Vaccine scientists
are seeking a
universal
coronavirus vaccine

Europe heads toward
a new normal as
final COVID
curbs unwind

Mar. 15, 2022

US virus cases,
hospitalizations
continue
steady decline
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Mar. 6, 2022
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Mar. 12, 2022

New studies bring
BA.2 variant
into sharper focus

Ukraine, already
contending with
Covid and polio,
faces mounting
health threats

Hong Kong
mortuaries hit
capacity as
COVID deaths climb

Why are COVID
vaccination rates
still low in
some countries?

US to offer
COVID-fighting tech
to other nations

UK Study: Covid is
associated with
changes in
brain structure

China tightens
controls as more
virus cases reported

Feb. 4, 2022

Jan. 30, 2022

Which countries are
on track to have
fully vaccinated
70% of their
population
by mid-2022?

Beijing seals off
more residential
areas, reports
12 cases

Feb. 7, 2022

Feb. 9, 2022

After two years
of closed borders,
Australia welcomes
the world back

Sweden ends
COVID-19 testing
as pandemic
restrictions lifted

Jan. 21, 2022

Feb. 15, 2022
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South Korean
COVID deaths rise,
hope rests on
high booster rate

Hong Kong’s
isolation policy
is causing the city
to run out of space

Mar. 6, 2022

Feb. 22, 2022

Feb. 25, 2022

Hawaii is lone US
state sticking
with indoor
mask mandate

For the past month
in the US, more than
2,000 COVID-19
deaths each day

Feb. 10, 2022

Preteens may be
vaxed without a
parent’s consent in
D.C. and now
possibly California
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Feb. 27, 2022

Mar. 20, 2022

Mar. 23, 2022

Hong Kong will
review COVID-19
restrictions
as cases decline

Indonesia's annual
holiday exodus to go
ahead this year as
COVID cases ease

Hong Kong reports
32,430 COVID cases,
264 deaths

Hong Kong leader
plans to reopen city
after curbing latest
Covid outbreak
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Philippines
welcomes back
foreign travelers
after 2 years

Mar. 17, 2022

South Korea reports
record COVID deaths
as daily cases
surge past 600,000
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US opens second
COVID boosters to
50 and up,
others at risk

Some experts worry
about how the US
will see the next
COVID surge coming

Mar. 13, 2022
Mar. 10, 2022

For some patients,
cardiovascular
problems persist
long after COVID

Peace Corps plans
to start sending
volunteers
overseas again

Poland welcomes
Ukrainian refugees negative covid test
not required

Chinese virus cases
climb, raise threat
of trade disruption
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Mar. 21, 2022
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China weighs exit
from ‘zero COVID’
and the
risks involved

Samoa detects
scores of COVID
cases within days
of outbreak

Failing upward:
Omicron may help
the U.S. handle
the next COVID wave

Mar. 27, 2022

What are the
symptoms of the
Omicron subvariant
BA.2?

How COVID shook
the US: 8 charts
capture last 2 years

China seeing new
surge in cases
despite
‘zero tolerance’
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More Chinese cities
tighten controls
as Shanghai
COVID cases rise

US Court ruling
creates mishmash
of transportation
mask rules

Shanghai easing
virus rules,
Hong Kong
ending entry ban

Israel lifts indoor
mask mandate
as coronavirus
cases drop

Americans who have
NOT had COVID-19
are now in the
minority following
omicron surge

In US, masks back
by popular demand
on San Francisco
BART trains

US Employers post
record 11.5 million
job openings
in March

Asian Games in
China postponed
because of
spread of COVID-19

Laos reopens
to tourists and other
visitors from abroad

EU lifts mask
requirement
for air travel
as pandemic ebbs

South Africa in new
surge of COVID
from versions
of omicron

North Korea boasts
recovery as WHO
worries over
missing data

North Korea reports
more fevers as Kim
claims virus progress
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Apr. 23, 2022

Apr. 26, 2022

Worldwide COVID
cases surpass
500 million as
Omicron variant
BA.2 surges

For many,
Easter Sunday
marks a return to
in-person worship

Majority of Americans
want masks
for travelers:
AP-NORC poll

Mask mandates
return to US
college campuses
as cases rise

US cruise ship
docked in
San Francisco
with 143 cases
of COVID-19

Apr. 15, 2022

In the US the
FDA authorizes
first COVID-19
breath test

Apr. 18, 2022

Apr. 21, 2022

Apr. 24, 2022

Shanghai reports
first deaths
in current outbreak

Surprisingly low
Shanghai COVID
death count
spurs questions

Shanghai erects
metal barriers in
fight against
COVID-19

Apr. 18, 2022

Florida judge voids
US mask mandate
for planes,
other travel

Apr. 28, 2022

Denmark becomes
the first country
to halt its Covid
vaccination program

May 4, 2022

May 7, 2022

Hong Kong to
ease more
social-distancing
rules on Thursday

Tribes are credited
with elevating
vaccinations in
rural Arizona

Apr. 29, 2022

May 2, 2022

South Africa likely
in new COVID wave,
says health minister

New Zealand
welcomes back
tourists as pandemic
rules eased

Norway discards
COVID-19 vaccines
as supplies
exceed demand

920

921

922

923

924

925

927

926

928

929

930

931

932

933

934

935

936

937

938

May 12, 2022

May 16, 2022

May 19, 2022

North Korea reports
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"gravest emergency"

Kim blasts pandemic
response as
North Korean
outbreak surges
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in the Americas

May 20, 2022
May 4, 2022

May 8, 2022

May 13, 2022

May 17, 2022

US death toll
from COVID-19
reaches 1 million

Coronavirus forces
Willie Nelson and
Melissa Etheridge
to cancel
performances

North Korea
announces first
Covid deaths amid
‘explosive’ outbreak

North Korea COVID
outbreak could
have 'devastating'
impact on human
rights, U.N. says

The quest for
longer-lasting
Covid-19 vaccines

Oman sees steady
decline in COVID
infections and
hospitalizations
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Hit by pandemic
curbs, India’s
quarterly growth
slows to 4%

In the US, Alameda
County reinstates
mask mandate amid
California surge

China reports 240
new confirmed
COVID cases

Canadian
Prime Minister
tests positive
for Covid-19 just
days after meeting
with U.S. President

China’s factory
activity rebounds
as anti-virus
curbs ease

The U.S. records
88 Millionth
Covid Case
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Hong Kong prepared
for rebound in
infections even as
fifth wave of
pandemic subsides

Coronavirus cluster
with more
transmissive
Omicron subvariant
expands to Wan Chai;
Hong Kong logs
250 new cases

Shanghai starts
coming back to
life as COVID
lockdown eases
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Shanghai takes
baby steps
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COVID lockdown
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As COVID retreats,
dragon boat tradition
back in south China
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Omicron sub-variant
fuels Portugal's
COVID-19 surge

North Korea's new
suspected COVID-19
cases under 50,000
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Japan’s total
cases top 9 Million,
but numbers are
decreasing
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China city mayor
apologizes over
COVID-19 lockdown
response
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In the U.S., FDA
authorizes Moderna
and Pfizer-BioNTech
vaccines for children
down to
6 months of age
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Blend of Omicron w/
Delta may spread
faster and better
escape immunity

In the US, COVID-19
hospital admissions,
deaths are
forecast to rise
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as COVID rises
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escape antibodies
from vaccination
and prior infection

COVID
-19

COVID
-19

The First
365 Days

Year Two

www.legalgraphics.net

www.legalgraphics.net

The following pages
contain a full size
timeline with live
links to our sources

Year 3
of COVID-19

Number of days since
first sign of virus

731

Link to
Source

Signs of Virus

732

733

734

735

736

Nov. 16, 2021

Nov. 18, 2021

Nov. 21, 2021

Report: UK disposes
of 600,000 vaccine
doses after they
pass expiration date

Delta variant
detected on 99.7%
of sequenced
tests worldwide

Ukraine’s doctors
pushed to the limit
by COVID-19 wave

Key Events
Good News!
Legal Matters
Economic News

738

Nov. 22, 2021
Nov. 16, 2021

Nov. 19, 2021

Pfizer agrees to
let other companies
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Scientists mystified,
as Africa avoids
COVID disaster
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record cases,
mull restrictions
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Austria begins
national lockdown
to fight
surging infections
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In the US, the
CDC expands
eligibility for booster
shots to all adults

WHO Europe
warns of possible
surge in COVID
deaths ahead
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Covid rebound in
U.S. is as bad as
last November’s
in some spots

World on alert as UK
reports cases of
“Omicron”
COVID variant

Europe finds only
mild or asymptomatic
Omicron cases
so far

Omicron may
throw wrench in
companies'
plans to return
to office

South African rand
firmer on early signs
Omicron causing
mild infections

Nov. 25, 2021

Macy’s Thanksgiving
parade returns,
with all the trimmings

Nov. 28, 2021

South African doctor
who raised alarm
about Omicron says
symptoms are
‘unusual but mild’
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Heavily mutated
coronavirus variant
puts scientists
on alert
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Asian shares mixed
after Omicron
worries
rattle Wall Street
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Studies attempt
to explain the
time warp many
have experienced
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Europe shares,
US futures higher
as Omicron
virus fear eases
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US case of Omicron
detected in
California
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comparison of the
Pfizer and Moderna
vaccines
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WHO says no
deaths reported
from Omicron yet
as variant spreads
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severe cases prompt
cautious optimism
in South Africa
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US campaign
to vaccinate
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off to sluggish start
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South Korea
reports its worst
virus surge
since pandemic
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Covid measures as
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US court allows
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vaccine mandate
to take effect
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sweeps world
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US COVID
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into lockdown again’
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airways, not lungs;
new data on
asymptomatic cases

UK health minister
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COVID restrictions
before Christmas
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Case drop may
show South Africa’s
Omicron peak
has passed

Thousands of flights
canceled globally
as Omicron mars
Christmas weekend

The US CDC cuts
isolation time for
asymptomatic
cases to 5 days

US surpasses 2M
cases in one week
for first time
during pandemic

Despite Omicron,
Covid-19 will
become endemic
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China puts city of
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in lockdown
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in Japan
keep plummeting

Omicron surge may
reduce Delta
infections, South
Africa study shows
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states are returning
to online classes
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United, Delta cancel
hundreds of US
Christmas Eve flights
amid COVID surge

Australia records
first Omicron death,
authorities stick
to reopening plan
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Omicron studies
key finding:
decreased lung
infectivity

Omicron evades
immunity better
than Delta, Danish
study finds
Jan. 4, 2022

Covid Science: Virus
leaves antibodies
that may attack
healthy tissues
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tally crosses
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UK Government
advisers
recommend against
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COVID tests to be
covered by insurers
starting Saturday

Supreme Court
halts COVID-19
vaccine rule
for US businesses

Expect more
worrisome variants
after Omicron,
scientists say
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Scientist may have
solved the mystery
of long COVID-19
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Morocco's total
COVID-19 cases
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Spain calls for
debate to consider
COVID as endemic,
like flu

Clap, don’t chant:
China aims for
‘Zero COVID’
Olympics

COVID program
delivers 1 billion
doses to
poorer countries
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US cases surge;
FDA cuts gap
for Moderna
COVID-19
booster dose
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UK government
urges pregnant
women to get
COVID-19 booster
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Omicron may be
headed for a rapid
drop in Britain, US
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vaccinations and
the Omicron surge
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Abu Dhabi requires
booster shots
to enter the emirate
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US faces wave
of omicron deaths
in coming weeks,
models say

Rates of US
COVID deaths by
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and booster dose*

U.S. COVID peak
may be over
but not the pain
as deaths rise

Australia records
deadliest day
of COVID pandemic

Cyprus Orthodox
archbishop
suspends
12 unvaccinated
priests
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Harder to detect
"stealth omicron"
“BA2” confirmed
in US (Texas)

Hospitalizations
exploding among
Utah infants, children
with Omicron

Pfizer begins testing
omicron-matched
COVID shots
in adults
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Omicron pushes
US COVID deaths
toward 2,000 per day

Where we stand
with Omicron’s
impact throughout
the world

In the US, a vaccine
mandate kicks in
for first wave
of health workers

Jan. 21, 2022

Preteens may be
vaxed without a
parent’s consent in
D.C. and now
possibly California

Jan. 29, 2022

Evidence that Africa
may have reached
the endemic stage
of pandemic
Jan. 30, 2022

Beijing seals off
more residential
areas, reports
12 cases

Feb. 1, 2022

Mexico rated
'very high' risk
for travel by the CDC
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Olympic advisers
at ease with COVID
rate, see cases falling

US death toll
from COVID-19
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Covid-19 cases are
one-third of the peak
3 weeks ago

More countries
reopen to travelers,
signaling a big shift
in pandemic thinking

Sweden recommends
fourth COVID
vaccine dose
to older people
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Strained US hospitals
seek foreign nurses
amid visa windfall

South Korea
surpasses 1 million
total COVID cases
with daily record

Governors in 4
US states plan for
end to school
mask mandates
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Police towing trucks
away, arresting
protesters from
US-Canadian bridge

Vaccine scientists
are seeking a
universal
coronavirus vaccine
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Which countries are
on track to have
fully vaccinated
70% of their
population
by mid-2022?
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After two years
of closed borders,
Australia welcomes
the world back

Sweden ends
COVID-19 testing
as pandemic
restrictions lifted
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Philippines
welcomes back
foreign travelers
after 2 years
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South Korean
COVID deaths rise,
hope rests on
high booster rate
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Some large US
companies revert
to more normal
operations

Britain's Queen
Elizabeth II tests
positive for Covid-19

New COVID cases
around the world
fall for the third
consecutive week

South Korea has
deadliest day of
pandemic amid
omicron surge

Hong Kong
abandoning key
COVID zero measures
as cases surge

Feb. 21, 2022
Feb. 17, 2022

Europe heads toward
a new normal as
final COVID
curbs unwind
Feb. 18, 2022

Hong Kong’s
isolation policy
is causing the city
to run out of space

US virus cases,
hospitalizations
continue
steady decline
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Feb. 26, 2022
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New studies bring
BA.2 variant
into sharper focus

Ukraine, already
contending with
Covid and polio,
faces mounting
health threats

Hong Kong
mortuaries hit
capacity as
COVID deaths climb

Feb. 22, 2022

Feb. 25, 2022

Hawaii is lone US
state sticking
with indoor
mask mandate

For the past month
in the US, more than
2,000 COVID-19
deaths each day
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Poland welcomes
Ukrainian refugees negative covid test
not required

Mar. 3, 2022
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COVID cases,
deaths continue to
fall globally,
WHO reports

Strong job growth
in US continues
as latest covid
wave eases

WHO says COVID
boosters needed,
reversing
previous call

In US, TSA extends
the travel
mask mandate
through April 18

COVID-19
infections seeing
spike across UK
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Why are COVID
vaccination rates
still low in
some countries?

US to offer
COVID-fighting tech
to other nations

UK Study: Covid is
associated with
changes in
brain structure

China tightens
controls as more
virus cases reported

Mar. 6, 2022
Mar. 4, 2022

Peace Corps plans
to start sending
volunteers
overseas again

For some patients,
cardiovascular
problems persist
long after COVID
Mar. 7, 2022

China seeing new
surge in cases
despite
‘zero tolerance’

Mar. 13, 2022
Mar. 10, 2022

Hong Kong leader
plans to reopen city
after curbing latest
Covid outbreak

Hong Kong reports
32,430 COVID cases,
264 deaths
Mar. 13, 2022

How COVID shook
the US: 8 charts
capture last 2 years

Chinese virus cases
climb, raise threat
of trade disruption
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A COVID surge in
Western Europe
has U.S. bracing
for another wave

How China's soaring
COVID numbers
put the rest of the
world at risk

South Korea’s
COVID-19 deaths
strain crematories,
hospitals

What Is Deltacron?
What to know as
cases of
rare COVID strain
confirmed by WHO

China is
locking down
most of Shanghai,
its largest city

Mar. 17, 2022

Mar. 20, 2022

Mar. 23, 2022

South Korea reports
record COVID deaths
as daily cases
surge past 600,000

Hong Kong will
review COVID-19
restrictions
as cases decline

Indonesia's annual
holiday exodus to go
ahead this year as
COVID cases ease

Mar. 18, 2022

Mar. 21, 2022
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China weighs exit
from ‘zero COVID’
and the
risks involved

Samoa detects
scores of COVID
cases within days
of outbreak

Failing upward:
Omicron may help
the U.S. handle
the next COVID wave

Mar. 29, 2022
Mar. 26, 2022

Some experts worry
about how the US
will see the next
COVID surge coming
Mar. 27, 2022

What are the
symptoms of the
Omicron subvariant
BA.2?

US opens second
COVID boosters to
50 and up,
others at risk

Apr. 9, 2022
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WHO: COVID deaths
jump by 40%,
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falling globally

Number of COVID
patients in US
hospitals reaches
record low

Biden admin
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research plan to
understand
and treat long Covid

Fauci Predicts Fall
Coronavirus Surge
with BA.2

Shanghai discharges
thousands of
patients,
boosts supplies
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Hong Kong’s death
rate per capita has
been the highest
in the region for
a month now
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US added 431,000
jobs in March
in sign of
economic health
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Shanghai
lockdown triggers
complaints as
COVID cases rise
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Why haven’t cases
started rising
again in the U.S.?

With COVID
mission over,
Pentagon plans for
next pandemic
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Women of
Lesotho’s garment
industry lose jobs,
hope in COVID

Hospitalizations on
the rise amid 6th
wave of COVID-19
in Ontario

Philadelphia to
restore indoor
mask mandate as
cases rise
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CDC extends travel
mask requirement
to May 3
as COVID rises

More Chinese cities
tighten controls
as Shanghai
COVID cases rise

US Court ruling
creates mishmash
of transportation
mask rules

Shanghai easing
virus rules,
Hong Kong
ending entry ban

Israel lifts indoor
mask mandate
as coronavirus
cases drop
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Worldwide COVID
cases surpass
500 million as
Omicron variant
BA.2 surges

For many,
Easter Sunday
marks a return to
in-person worship

Majority of Americans
want masks
for travelers:
AP-NORC poll

Mask mandates
return to US
college campuses
as cases rise

US cruise ship
docked in
San Francisco
with 143 cases
of COVID-19
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In the US the
FDA authorizes
first COVID-19
breath test
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Shanghai reports
first deaths
in current outbreak

Surprisingly low
Shanghai COVID
death count
spurs questions

Shanghai erects
metal barriers in
fight against
COVID-19
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Florida judge voids
US mask mandate
for planes,
other travel
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Americans who have
NOT had COVID-19
are now in the
minority following
omicron surge

In US, masks back
by popular demand
on San Francisco
BART trains

US Employers post
record 11.5 million
job openings
in March

Asian Games in
China postponed
because of
spread of COVID-19

Laos reopens
to tourists and other
visitors from abroad
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Denmark becomes
the first country
to halt its Covid
vaccination program
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Italy and Greece
relax some COVID-19
restrictions before
peak summer
tourist season

Hong Kong to
ease more
social-distancing
rules on Thursday

Tribes are credited
with elevating
vaccinations in
rural Arizona
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May 2, 2022

South Africa likely
in new COVID wave,
says health minister

New Zealand
welcomes back
tourists as pandemic
rules eased

May 4, 2022

May 8, 2022

US death toll
from COVID-19
reaches 1 million

Coronavirus forces
Willie Nelson and
Melissa Etheridge
to cancel
performances

May 5, 2022

In the US, COVID-19
hospital admissions,
deaths are
forecast to rise

Norway discards
COVID-19 vaccines
as supplies
exceed demand
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EU lifts mask
requirement
for air travel
as pandemic ebbs

South Africa in new
surge of COVID
from versions
of omicron

North Korea boasts
recovery as WHO
worries over
missing data

North Korea reports
more fevers as Kim
claims virus progress
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North Korea reports
first COVID outbreak,
orders lockdown in
"gravest emergency"

Kim blasts pandemic
response as
North Korean
outbreak surges

COVID is rising
in the Americas
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May 17, 2022

North Korea
announces first
Covid deaths amid
‘explosive’ outbreak

North Korea COVID
outbreak could
have 'devastating'
impact on human
rights, U.N. says

The quest for
longer-lasting
Covid-19 vaccines
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Oman sees steady
decline in COVID
infections and
hospitalizations
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In the US,
hospitalizations
are up in 46 states
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Germany to
loosen COVID-19
entry rules over
the summer

Blend of Omicron w/
Delta may spread
faster and better
escape immunity

Hit by pandemic
curbs, India’s
quarterly growth
slows to 4%

In the US, Alameda
County reinstates
mask mandate amid
California surge
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Hong Kong prepared
for rebound in
infections even as
fifth wave of
pandemic subsides

Coronavirus cluster
with more
transmissive
Omicron subvariant
expands to Wan Chai;
Hong Kong logs
250 new cases

Shanghai starts
coming back to
life as COVID
lockdown eases
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Shanghai takes
baby steps
towards ending
COVID lockdown
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What restrictions
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last time COVID
cases were so high
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Omicron sub-variant
fuels Portugal's
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down to
6 months of age

Today
949

950

951

952

June 23, 2022

New subvariants
escape antibodies
from vaccination
and prior infection

953

954

955

956

957

958

959

960

961

962

Return to
Timeline

https://www.pharmatimes.com/news/report_uk_disposed_of_600,000_az_vaccine_doses_after_they_passed_expiry_date_1383593?utm_campaign=virdi
s+news+alert&utm_medium=email&utm_source=Virdis+Newsletter

Nov. 16, 2021
Report: UK disposed of 600,000 AZ vaccine doses after they passed expiry date
Oxfam has described this as an “absolute scandal”, as the
government did not donate the doses to poorer
countries with low rates of vaccination against COVID19, despite prior promises to redistribute supplies no
longer needed by the UK. The data was obtained by a
Freedom of Information request, which showed 604,400
vaccines expired in August before being disposed of at the
end of the month.
This came after the decision to stop offering the jab to
younger age groups in the UK, due to concerns about
instances of blood clotting.

income countries, compared with more than half in highincome countries.
The boosters have been administered to the over 50s, frontline medical staff and people with high-risk health
conditions, but the UK recently extended its vaccination
booster programme to over 40s, to increase protection and
help limit the spread of COVID-19 in preparation for the
winter period. So far, 12.6 million people have received a
booster dose.

The Labour Party have said that it was “staggering that such
a colossal quantity of life-saving jabs were allowed to go to
waste.”
Oxfam health policy manager, Anna Marriott, said: “Our
estimates suggest at least 100 million vaccine doses
could go unused and expire in G7 countries by the end
of this year.”
All this means that the UK is set to break its promise on
international vaccination donations, and a cross-party group
of MPs and peers has warned that the government may only
deliver half of its pledge of 100 million by June 2022.
Only two percent of people are fully vaccinated in lowerincome countries, and only ten percent in lower-middle-

The UK disposed of over 600,000 doses of the AstraZeneca vaccine
after the jabs were allowed to pass their expiry date, according to a
report by The Independent.
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Nov. 16, 2021
Pfizer agrees to let other companies make its COVID-19 pill
... Pfizer said it would grant a license for the antiviral pill to the
Geneva-based Medicines Patent Pool, which would let generic drug
companies produce the pill for use in 95 countries, making up
about 53% of the world’s population.
The deal excludes some large countries that have suffered devastating
coronavirus outbreaks. For example, while a Brazilian drug company
could get a license to make the pill for export to other countries, the
medicine could not be made generically for use in Brazil.
Still, health officials said the fact that the deal was struck even before
Pfizer’s pill has been authorized anywhere, could help to end the
pandemic quicker.
...
Under the terms of the agreement, Pfizer will not receive royalties on
sales in low-income countries and will waive royalties on sales in
all countries covered by the agreement while COVID-19 remains a
public health emergency.
Earlier this month, Pfizer said its pill cut the risk of hospitalization
and death by nearly 90% in people with mild to moderate
coronavirus infections. Independent experts recommended halting the
company’s study based on its promising results.
Pfizer said it would ask the U.S. Food and Drug Administration and
other regulators to authorize the pill as soon as possible.
Since the pandemic erupted last year, researchers worldwide have
raced to develop a pill to treat COVID-19 that can be taken at home
easily to ease symptoms, speed recovery and keep people out of the
hospital. At the moment, most COVID-19 treatments must be delivered
intravenously or by injection.
Britain authorized Merck’s COVID-19 pill earlier this month, and it
is pending approval elsewhere. In a similar deal with the Medicines

Patent Pool announced in October, Merck agreed to let other
drugmakers make its COVID-19 pill, molnupiravir, available in 105
poorer countries.
Doctors Without Borders said it was “disheartened” that the Pfizer deal
does not make the drug available to the entire world, noting that the
agreement announced Tuesday also excludes countries including
China, Argentina and Thailand.
“The world knows by now that access to COVID-19 medical tools
needs to be guaranteed for everyone, everywhere, if we really want to
control this pandemic,” said Yuanqiong Hu, a senior legal policy
adviser at Doctors Without Borders.
The decisions by Pfizer and Merck to share their COVID-19 drug
patents stands in stark contrast to the refusal of Pfizer and other
vaccine-makers to release their vaccine recipes for wider production. A
hub set up by the World Health Organization in South Africa intended
to share messenger RNA vaccine recipes and technologies has not
enticed a single pharmaceutical to join.
Fewer than 1% of Pfizer’s COVID-19 shots have gone to poorer
countries.
Robbie Silverman of Oxfam America welcomed Pfizer’s agreement to
let other makers produce its COVID antiviral, but he noted that billions
would still be left without access, including to the company’s vaccine.
“This move also begs the important question: If Pfizer can share data
and intellectual property on a medicine, why have they so far
categorically refused to do so for their COVID vaccine?” Silverman
said.
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Nov. 17, 2021
Czech Republic, Slovakia see record cases, mull restrictions
PRAGUE (AP) — PRAGUE — The Czech Republic and Slovakia
reported record daily numbers of new coronavirus cases
Wednesday, a day before the governments of the
neighboring European countries plan to approve new
restrictions in response to rising infections.

group of medical experts. Among the proposals, which
would be instituted for three weeks, are banning
unvaccinated individuals from non-essential stores,
shopping malls, gyms, pools, hotels and mass public
gatherings.

The Czech daily tally soared to 22,479 new cases,
eclipsing the previous record set Jan. 7 by almost 5,000
and nearly 8,000 more than a week ago.

Slovakia’s Health Ministry said that 81% of the country’s
2,879 hospitalized COVID-19 patients have not received
coronavirus vaccines.

The country’s infection rate rose to 813 new cases per
100,000 residents over the past seven days, up from 558 a
week earlier.

The Czech Republic and Slovakia have vaccination
rates below the average of the 27 European Union
nations.

Czech Prime Minister Andrej Babis said the government is
considering several options, including following
neighboring Austria in ordering a lockdown for
unvaccinated residents. Another measure under review
is no longer allowing people to attend public events or
go to bars and restaurants based on coronavirus test
results.
Slovakia reported 8,342 new virus cases, surpassing the
previous record of 7,244 set Friday. The Slovakian
government is planning new restrictions on
unvaccinated people as the country’s hospitals are getting
overwhelmed with COVID-19 patients.
Slovakian Prime Minister Eduard Heger said his Cabinet
would vote Thursday on recommendations from an advisory
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Nov. 18, 2021
The Delta variant was detected on 99.7% of sequenced tests worldwide
in the past 60 days
The Delta variant was detected on 99.7% of nearly 800,000
diagnostic tests sequenced and uploaded to a central
database in the past 60 days, the World Health Organization
said in a report Tuesday.
Delta, which is highly infectious and can avoid the immune
response, was first identified in India in October 2020 and
has now spread to 166 countries, WHO said in the report.
Delta's spread has been "more gradual" in a few countries in
South America, according to the report. The Gamma,
Lambda, and Mu variants make up a "large proportion" of the
country's sequenced tests, the report said. Worldwide, each
of those three variants accounted for less than 0.1% of
sequenced tests in the past 60 days, the report found.
But not every country has access to sequencing facilities,
WHO cautioned, and delays in uploading test results to
GISAID, the central database, may mean some variants
are undercounted.
Delta, which is a mutated version of the original
coronavirus, has 152 descendants, according to
Outbreak.info, which is run by Scripps and uses GISAID
data. One descendent, AY.4.2, is being most closely
monitored by public health bodies globally, particularly
in the UK, where it has been detected most often.

Dr. Soumya Swaminathan, chief scientist at WHO, said on
Twitter Wednesday that AY4.2 "may have some
transmission advantage and needs watching."
But it's not yet clear if AY.4.2 is inherently more infectious, or
if other factors in England are contributing to its spread. The
variant accounted for about 11% of Delta cases in England
as of October 23 and about 15% of cases as of November
6, according to the most recent Public Health England report
released Friday.
So far, AY.4.2 doesn't appear more deadly than Delta,
and vaccines should protect against it, the PHE report
found.

A man receives
a COVID-19
nasal swab test
at Tom Bradley
International
Terminal at Los
Angeles
International
Airport.
Mario Tama/
Getty Images
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Nov. 19, 2021
Scientists mystified, wary, as Africa avoids COVID disaster
... infections have been dropping since July.
When the coronavirus first emerged last year, health officials
feared the pandemic would sweep across Africa, killing millions.
Although it’s still unclear what COVID-19’s ultimate toll will be, that
catastrophic scenario has yet to materialize in Zimbabwe or much
of the continent.
Scientists emphasize that obtaining accurate COVID-19 data,
particularly in African countries with patchy surveillance, is
extremely difficult, and warn that declining coronavirus trends
could easily be reversed.
But there is something “mysterious” going on in Africa that is
puzzling scientists, said Wafaa El-Sadr, chair of global health at
Columbia University. “Africa doesn’t have the vaccines and the
resources to fight COVID-19 that they have in Europe and the
U.S., but somehow they seem to be doing better,” she said.
Fewer than 6% of people in Africa are vaccinated. For months,
the WHO has described Africa as “one of the least affected
regions in the world” in its weekly pandemic reports.
Some researchers say the continent’s younger population -the average age is 20 versus about 43 in Western Europe —
in addition to their lower rates of urbanization and tendency
to spend time outdoors, may have spared it the more lethal
effects of the virus so far. Several studies are probing
whether there might be other explanations, including genetic
reasons or exposure to other diseases.
...
In past months, the coronavirus has pummeled South Africa and is
estimated to have killed more than 89,000 people there, by far the

most deaths on the continent. But for now, African authorities,
while acknowledging that there could be gaps, are not
reporting huge numbers of unexpected fatalities that might
be COVID-related. WHO data show that deaths in Africa make
up just 3% of the global total. In comparison, deaths in the
Americas and Europe account for 46% and 29%.
In Nigeria, Africa’s most populous country, the government has
recorded nearly 3,000 deaths so far among its 200 million
population. The U.S. records that many deaths every two or three
days.
...
The impact of the coronavirus has also been relatively muted in
poor countries like Afghanistan, where experts predicted
outbreaks amid ongoing conflict would prove disastrous.
Hashmat Arifi, a 23-year-old student in Kabul, said he hadn’t seen
anyone wearing a mask in months, including at a recent wedding
he attended alongside hundreds of guests. In his university
classes, more than 20 students routinely sit unmasked in close
quarters.
“I haven’t seen any cases of corona lately,” Arifi said. So far,
Afghanistan has recorded about 7,200 deaths among its 39
million people, although little testing was done amid the conflict
and the actual numbers of cases and deaths are unknown.
Back in Zimbabwe, doctors were grateful for the respite from
COVID-19 — but feared it was only temporary.
“People should remain very vigilant,” warned Dr. Johannes
Marisa, president of the Medical and Dental Private Practitioners
of Zimbabwe Association. He fears that another coronavirus ...
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Nov. 20, 2021
CDC expands eligibility for Covid-19 booster shots to all adults
... The new recommendations state that people between
the ages of 18 and 49 who have no risk factors may get a
booster if they wish. All other people should get a
booster. From now on health personnel administering
booster doses will need to ask two simple questions of
people who received one of the mRNA vaccines as their
primary Covid series: Are you 18 or older? and Has it been
six months or longer since you received your second shot?
The ACIP meeting started just hours after the FDA
broadened the eligibility criteria spelled out in the emergency
use authorizations for the Pfizer and Moderna boosters. The
meeting was called on such short notice — it was
announced Tuesday — that only 13 of the committee’s
members were able to attend. When the meeting went
longer than scheduled, two members had to leave without
voting.
Friday’s proceeding brings to full fruition the Biden
administration’s goal of offering all vaccinated adults booster
shots. The policy, announced in mid-August, initially
drew ire from some in the scientific community. Not
everyone believed the evidence supported a need to
boost all people who had been vaccinated, especially at
a time when many low-income countries have yet to
secure first doses for most of their citizens. Also, the
decisions on boosters before the FDA, the CDC, and their
respective advisory committees raised questions about the
administration’s commitment to “follow the science.”
...

[Prior] recommendations have been difficult to
operationalize, ACIP members were told on Friday. The
CDC presented polling data that showed that significant
portions of the population didn’t know if they were eligible for
a booster or not. Some ACIP members noted that the long
list of health conditions that made people under the age of
65 eligible for a booster was not something doctors would
know off the top of their heads. The guidelines, “though well
intentioned and thoughtful, generate an obstacle to uptake
of boosters,” Nirav Shah, president of the Association of
State and Territorial Health Officials, told the committee as
he made a plea for simpler booster guidance.
States “are strongly in support of expanding, clarifying
and simplifying the eligibility guidance in the manner
that’s been discussed and proposed,” said Shah, who is
director of Maine’s Center for Disease Control and
Prevention and a non-voting representative to the ACIP.
“There was not a single state that voiced opposition to
this move.”
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Nov. 21, 2021
Ukraine’s doctors pushed to the limit by COVID-19 wave
...While vaccination rates in Eastern Europe have generally
lagged, Ukraine has one of the lowest in the region. But
because of its underfunded and struggling health care
system, the situation has turned dire nearly two years
since the virus swept into Europe.
The country is setting records almost every day for
infections and deaths, most recently on Tuesday, when
838 deaths were reported.
...
”There are no free beds in the country anymore — a new
patient immediately comes to the bed of a discharged
person,” Tymoshenko added.
Four coronavirus vaccines are available in Ukraine —
Pfizer-BioNTech, Moderna, AstraZeneca and Sinovac —
but only 21% of its 41 million people are fully
vaccinated. The Ministry of Health reported that 96% of
patients with severe COVID-19 weren’t vaccinated.
Zelenskyy has promised every fully vaccinated Ukrainian a
payment of 1,000 hryvnia ($38), about 5% of the average
monthly wage, but widespread hesitancy persists.
Doctors say the vaccines are highly effective at preventing
deaths and hospitalizations, and when infections in
vaccinated people do occur, they usually are mild.
Oleksandr Kymanov, who refused to get vaccinated, ended
up getting infected and was brought to the tent hospital in

Kakhovka from the town of Rozdolne, about 20 kilometers
(12 miles) away. Connected to supplemental oxygen, he
cited various falsehoods about the vaccine, saying it was
“useless” and that “people still get infected and get sick.”
Doctors complain that vaccine falsehoods about
containing microchips or that they cause infertility and
disease is driving the COVID-19 surge.
“People believe in the most absurd rumors about chips,
infertility and the dangers of vaccines, elderly people from
risk groups massively refuse to be vaccinated, and this is
very harmful and increases the burden on doctors,”
Molchanov said. “People trust their neighbors more than
doctors.”
The government has required teachers, doctors,
government employees and other groups of workers to
be fully vaccinated by Dec. 1. It also has also begun to
require proof of vaccination or negative COVID-19 test
results for travel on planes, trains and long-distance
buses.
The regulations have spawned a black market for fake
vaccination documents, which sell for the equivalent of
$100-$300. A phony government digital app for
smartphones is reportedly available, complete with fake
certificates installed.
“COVID cannot be fooled with a fake certificate, but ...
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Nov. 22, 2021
Austria begins national lockdown to fight surging infections
...The measures are expected to last for a maximum of 20 days
but will be reevaluated after 10. They require people to stay
home apart from basic reasons like getting groceries, going
to the doctor and exercising. Restaurants and most shops
must close and larger events will be canceled. Schools and
day care centers can remain open, but parents are
encouraged to keep their children home.
Austria hopes to lift the measures on Dec. 13 but may keep a
further lockdown on the unvaccinated.
The new lockdown measures kicked in a day after many
Austrians hurriedly enjoyed a last day out at coffeehouses and
Christmas markets across the country.
...
Chancellor Alexander Schallenberg also announced Friday that
Austria will also introduce a vaccine mandate as of Feb. 1.
The details of how the mandate will work aren’t yet clear.
In an interview Sunday in the Kurier newspaper, Schallenberg
said it’s “sad” that the Austrian government had to resort to a
mandate in order to ensure that enough people get vaccinated.
Just under 66% of Austria’s 8.9 million people are fully
vaccinated, one of the lowest rates in Western Europe.
On Saturday, Austria reported 15,297 new infections, after a
week in which daily cases topped 10,000. Hospitals, especially
those in the hardest hit regions of Salzburg and Upper
Austria, are overwhelmed as the number of coronavirus
patients rises in intensive care units.
Schallenberg said he and other officials had hoped this summer

that a new lockdown would not be necessary and it was a tough
decision to impose one that affected vaccinated people.
“That people’s freedoms need to be restricted again is, believe
me, also difficult for me to bear,” he said.
The new measures, especially the vaccine mandate, have been
met with fierce opposition among some Austrians and vaccine
skeptics. A Saturday protest in the capital of Vienna drew 40,000
people, according to police, including members of far-right
parties and groups.
Interior Minister Karl Nehammer said Sunday that the country’s
anti-coronavirus protest scene is radicalizing.
An “extremely diverse group of people” took part in the antivaccination protests, Nehammer said, according to the Austrian
Press Agency, adding that included concerned citizens but also
right-wing extremists and neo-Nazis.
The lockdown is strictest measure Austrian officials have
introduced to combat a fourth surge of infections and
deaths. Earlier this month, the government first tried to
pressure unvaccinated people to get the jab, barring them
from restaurants, hotels and large events. Then officials
implemented lockdown measures just for unvaccinated
people.
Nehammer said Sunday that police performed 150,000 checks
in just one week to see if people outside of their homes were
complying with the new rules, according to APA...
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Nov. 23, 2021
WHO Europe warns of possible surge in COVID deaths ahead
GENEVA (AP) — The World Health Organization’s Europe
office says projections show its 53-country region could
face another 700,000 deaths in the coronavirus
pandemic by next spring, topping 2 million in total.
WHO Europe, which is based in Copenhagen, Denmark,
also cited growing evidence of a decline in protection against
infection and mild disease through vaccines, and said a
“booster dose” should be given as a priority to the most
vulnerable populations — including people with
weakened immune systems — as well as people over
age 60 and health care workers.
The U.N. health agency’s international headquarters in
Geneva, however, has repeatedly called for a moratorium on
the use of boosters through year-end so that doses can be
made available for many developing countries that have
faced a severe lack of the COVID-19 vaccines compared to
the rich world.
WHO Europe called on people to get vaccinated and respect
proper hygiene and practice social distancing to help stop
the spread of the virus.
“Today, the COVID-19 situation across Europe and Central
Asia is very serious. We face a challenging winter ahead, but
we should not be without hope, because all of us —
governments, health authorities, individuals — can take
decisive action to stabilize the pandemic,” said Dr. Kluge, the
regional director for WHO Europe, in a statement.

The European region, which stretches deep into central
Asia, reported that deaths due to COVID-19 rose to nearly
4,200 per day last week — a doubling of levels recorded
at the end of September. Cumulative deaths have now
reached 1.5 million in the region.
The three factors driving the increase are the highly
transmissible delta variant of the virus, an easing of
restrictive measures like requirements for maskwearing and physical distancing in places, and large
swaths of the European population that remain
unvaccinated, WHO Europe said.
“We can expect that there will be high or extreme stress on
hospital beds in 25 countries, and high or extreme stress in
intensive care units (ICUs) in 49 out of 53 countries between
now and 1 March 2022,” a WHO Europe statement said.
“Cumulative reported deaths are projected to reach
over 2.2 million by spring next year, based on current
trends.”
It said the region could face a cumulative 2 million deaths
due to the pandemic by March 1.
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Nov. 24, 2021
Covid rebound in U.S. is as bad as last November’s in some spots
The latest U.S. Covid-19 wave is taking its toll on some states’ intensivecare units, with several parts of the country seeing outbreaks that are as
bad as ever.

Hochul said on Monday at a turkey distribution event. “The good news
compared from last year to this year, is that we now have the
weapons to fight back.”

In 15 states, patients with confirmed or suspected Covid are taking
up more ICU beds than a year earlier, according to Department of
Health and Human Services data. Colorado, Minnesota and Michigan
have 41%, 37% and 34% of ICU beds occupied by Covid-19 patients,
respectively, the data show.

The vaccines continue to work very well at protecting those who take
them, but the societal impact is another matter. Unvaccinated people
continue to show a vastly higher rate of hospitalization with Covid-19,
according to the latest data from the CDC’s Covid-Net surveillance
network, which was updated Friday and now includes figures through
the end of September.
...
Maine, which has one of the highest vaccination rates in the U.S.,
is setting pandemic hospitalization records with the count of patients
nearing 300 in recent days. The surge is strongest among counties
with the lowest vaccination rates, according to CDC data.

The dramatic uptick means there’s proportionately less space in
hospitals for those suffering from other potentially deadly ailments.
...
The numbers are a sobering reminder of how brutal the pandemic
remains for the U.S. health-care system, and could augur trouble
ahead for Northeast states, where cases began surging a few weeks
after the Midwest and Rocky Mountains.
...
Death Toll
The U.S. has been reporting more than 1,000 average deaths from
Covid every day for more than three months. Increases in fatalities
typically follow increases in infections.
In the meantime, it’s not clear to what extent any hospital system is safe.
Many of the states getting hit now have average vaccination rates -neither spectacularly high like parts of the Northeast nor especially
low like parts of the South. Michigan’s 54% full vaccination rate
trails the national average of 59%, but Colorado and Minnesota are
both doing slightly better than the country as a whole.
In New York, rural areas are seeing positive-test rates of more than 8%,
while New York City remains below 2%. State officials have reopened 13
mass vaccination sites and have 200 pop-up sites all over the state to
get the vaccines into communities.
“We are heading into a very vulnerable time,” New York Governor Kathy

Idaho on Monday ended hospital-care rationing rules -- with the
exception of its northern panhandle where anti-vaccine sentiment runs
high -- but the system remains stressed. At St. Luke’s Health System,
one of Idaho’s largest providers, 21% of hospitalized adults are
Covid-19 patients while 41% of ICU patients are being treated for the
virus, according to Jim Souza, chief physician executive. Fortunately,
there have been no “deallocation decisions” where care was withheld,
Souza said during an online briefing.
In New Hampshire, where the staffing crisis is dire and cases are
reaching new peaks, the capacity crunch reached the point that
Wentworth-Douglass Hospital in Dover posted a plea on Facebook
asking patients to come to the emergency department only for truly
acute health crises.
Hospitalizations in New Jersey, meanwhile, have jumped by 15% in
the past week, with those in ICUs up 24%, Governor Phil Murphy said
Monday at a virus briefing.
“These numbers are being driven overwhelmingly by unvaccinated
individuals,” Murphy said.
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Nov. 25, 2021
Macy’s Thanksgiving parade returns, with all the trimmings
NEW YORK (AP) — Crimped by the coronavirus pandemic last
year, the Macy’s Thanksgiving Day Parade returned Thursday in
full, though with precautions.
Balloons, floats, marching bands, clowns and performers — and,
of course, Santa Claus — once again wended though 2 ½ miles (4
kilometers) of Manhattan streets, instead of being confined to one
block or sometimes pre-taped last year.
Spectators, shut out in 2020, lined the route again. High school
and college marching bands from around the country were invited
back to the lineup; most of last year’s performers were locally
based to cut down on travel. The giant balloons, tethered to
vehicles last year, got their costumed handlers back.
To President Joe Biden, the parade’s full-fledged return was a sign
of renewal, and he called NBC broadcaster Al Roker on-air to say
so.
“After two years, we’re back. America is back. There’s nothing
we’re unable to overcome,” Biden said over the phone from
Nantucket, Massachusetts, where he was watching the broadcast
with his family.
The Thanksgiving parade is the latest U.S. holiday event to make
a comeback as vaccines, familiarity and sheer frustration made
officials and some of the public more comfortable with big
gatherings amid the ongoing pandemic.
Still, safety measures continued. Parade staffers and
volunteers had to be vaccinated against COVID-19 and wear
masks, though some singers and performers were allowed to
shed them. There was no inoculation requirement for

spectators, but Macy’s and the city encouraged them to
cover their faces. A popular pre-parade spectacle — the
inflation of the giant balloons — was limited to vaccinated
viewers.
...
Thousands of police officers were assigned to the parade route,
from streets to rooftops. Cars were blocked from the parade route
with sand-filled garbage trucks, other heavy vehicles and
approximately 360,000 pounds (163,000 kilograms) of concrete
barriers.
Bomb-detecting dogs, bomb squad officers, heavy-weapons
teams, radiation and chemical sensors and over 300 extra
cameras also were dispatched to the parade route, NYPD Chief
of Counterterrorism Martine Materasso said.
Inside the barricades, the parade features about 8,000
participants, four dozen balloons of varying sizes and two
dozen floats.
New balloon giants joining the lineup include the title character
from the Netflix series “Ada Twist, Scientist”; the Pokémon
characters Pikachu and Eevee on a sled (Pikachu has appeared
before, in different form), and Grogu, aka “Baby Yoda,” from the
television show “The Mandalorian.” New floats are coming from
entities ranging from condiment maker Heinz to NBCUniversal’s
Peacock streaming service to the Louisiana Office of Tourism.
Entertainers and celebrities include Carrie Underwood, Jon
Batiste, Nelly, Kelly Rowland, Miss America Camille Schrier, the
band Foreigner, and many others. Several Broadway musical
casts and the Radio City Rockettes also are due to perform.
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Nov. 26
Death toll from coronavirus tops 5,200,000
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Nov. 26, 2021
Heavily mutated coronavirus variant puts scientists on alert
...The variant harbours a large number of mutations found in other
variants, including Delta, and it seems to be spreading quickly
across South Africa.
A top priority is to follow the variant more closely as it spreads: it was
first identified in Botswana this month and has turned up in
travellers to Hong Kong from South Africa. Scientists are also trying
to understand the variant’s properties, such as whether it can evade
immune responses triggered by vaccines and whether it causes more or
less severe disease than other variants do.
... “The mutation profile gives us concern, but now we need to do the
work to understand the significance of this variant and what it means for
the response to the pandemic.”

— home to Johannesburg — is also setting off alarm bells. Cases
increased rapidly in the province in November, particularly in schools
and among young people, according to Lessells. Genome sequencing
and other genetic analysis from de Oliveira’s team found that the
B.1.1.529 variant was responsible for all of 77 of the virus samples they
analysed from Gauteng, collected between 12 and 20 November.
Analysis of hundreds more samples are in the works.
The variant harbours a spike mutation that allows it to be detected by
genotyping tests that deliver results much more rapidly than genome
sequencing, Lessells said. Preliminary evidence from these tests
suggest that B.1.1.529 is spreading much wider than Gauteng. “It gives
us concern that this variant may already be circulating quite widely in the
country,” Lessells said.

A World Health Organization (WHO) expert group will meet on 26
November, and will likely label the strain — currently known as
B.1.1.529 — as a variant of concern or variant of interest, Tulio de
Oliveira, a bioinformatician at the University of KwaZulu-Natal, said at the
briefing. The variant would likely be named Nu — the next available
letter in the Greek alphabet naming system for coronavirus variants
— if it is flagged by the WHO group.

...“A burning question is does it reduce vaccine effectiveness, because it
has so many changes,” ... Two quarantined travellers in Hong Kong
who have tested positive for the variant were vaccinated with the
Pfizer jab, according to news reports. One individual had travelled from
South Africa, while the other was infected during hotel quarantine.

Researchers also want to measure the variant’s potential to spread
globally, possibly sparking new waves of infection or exacerbating
ongoing rises being driven by Delta.

Researchers in South Africa will also study whether B.1.1.529 causes
disease that is more severe or milder than other variants produce,
Lessells said. “The really key question comes around disease
severity.”

Changes to spike
Researchers spotted B.1.1.529 in genome-sequencing data from
Botswana. The variant stood out because it contains more than 30
changes to the spike protein — the SARS-CoV-2 protein that
recognizes host cells and is the main target of the body’s immune
responses. Many of the changes have been found in variants such
as Delta and Alpha and are linked to heightened infectivity and the
ability to evade infection-blocking antibodies.
But the variant’s apparent sharp rise in South Africa’s Gauteng province

Vaccine effectiveness

So far, the threat B.1.1.529 poses beyond South Africa is far from clear,
researchers say. It is unclear whether the variant is more
transmissible than Delta, says Moore, because there are currently
low numbers of COVID-19 cases in South Africa. “We’re in a lull,” she
says. Katzourakis says that countries where Delta is highly prevalent
should be watching for signs of B.1.1.529. “We need to see what this
virus does in terms of competitive success and whether it will increase in
prevalence.”
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Nov. 27, 2021
World on alert as UK reports cases of “Omicron” COVID variant
... two people have tested positive with the omicron variant in the
southeastern English town of Chelmsford and in the central city of
Nottingham. He said the cases were linked and related to travel
from southern Africa.
...
Many countries have slapped restrictions on various African
countries over the past couple of days including Australia,
Brazil, Canada, the European Union, Iran, Japan, Thailand and
the United States, in response to warnings over the
transmissability of the new variant — against the advice of the
World Health Organization. Pharmaceutical companies expressed
optimism that they could finesse their vaccines to deal with the new
variant though that would clearly take some time.
Despite the banning of flights, there are mounting concerns that the
variant has already been widely seeded around the world. In
addition to the U.K, cases have been reported in travelers in
Belgium, Israel and Hong Kong. Germany also said it
suspected a positive case and Dutch authorities were testing
whether 61 people who arrived on two flights from South
Africa with COVID-19 have the omicron variant.
...
The global health body has named the new variant omicron,
labeling it a variant of concern because of its high number of
mutations and some early evidence that it carries a higher
degree of infection than other variants. That means people
who contracted COVID-19 and recovered could be subject to
catching it again. It could take weeks to know if current vaccines
are less effective against it.
...
The variant’s swift spread among young people in South Africa has
alarmed health professionals even though there was no immediate
indication whether the variant causes more severe disease. In just

two weeks, omicron has turned a period of low transmission in the
country into one of rapid growth.
A number of pharmaceutical firms, including AstraZeneca,
Moderna, Novavax and Pfizer, said they have plans in place to
adapt their vaccines in light of the emergence of omicron. Pfizer
and its partner BioNTech said they expect to be able to tweak their
vaccine in around 100 days.
Professor Andrew Pollard, the director of the Oxford Vaccine Group
which developed the AstraZeneca vaccine, expressed cautious
optimism that existing vaccines could be effective at preventing
serious disease from the omicron variant.
He said most of the mutations appear to be in similar regions as
those in other variants.
...
Some experts said the variant’s emergence illustrated how rich
countries’ hoarding of vaccines threatens to prolong the pandemic.
Fewer than 6% of people in Africa have been fully immunized
against COVID-19, and millions of health workers and
vulnerable populations have yet to receive a single dose.
Those conditions can speed up spread of the virus, offering
more opportunities for it to evolve into a dangerous variant.
“One of the key factors to emergence of variants may well be low
vaccination rates in parts of the world, and the WHO warning that
none of us is safe until all of us are safe and should be heeded,”
said Peter Openshaw, a professor of experimental medicine at
Imperial College London.
“Global vaccine rollout is vital,” he added.
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Nov. 28, 2021
Doctor who raised alarm about Omicron says symptoms are ‘unusual but mild’
... Dr Angelique Coetzee said she was first alerted to the
possibility of a new variant when patients in her busy private
practice in the capital Pretoria started to come in earlier this
month with Covid-19 symptoms that did not make immediate
sense.
They included young people of different backgrounds and
ethnicities with intense fatigue and a six-year-old child with
a very high pulse rate, she said. None suffered from a
loss of taste or smell.
“Their symptoms were so different and so mild from those I
had treated before,” said Dr Coetzee, a GP for 33 years who
chairs the South African Medical Association alongside
running her practice.
On November 18, when four family members all tested
positive for Covid-19 with complete exhaustion, she informed
the country’s vaccine advisory committee.
She said, in total, about two dozen of her patients have tested
positive for Covid-19 with symptoms of the new variant. They
were mostly healthy men who turned up “feeling so
tired”. About half of them were unvaccinated.
...
South African demographics are very different from those in
the UK. Only about six per cent of the population are over
the age of 65. This means that older individuals who are
more vulnerable to the virus may take some time to present.
The B.1.1.529 variant, now called omicron, was first identified

in Botswana on November 11. It has now been detected in
the UK as well as South Africa, Israel, the Netherlands, Hong
Kong and Belgium.
It is the most mutated form of Covid-19 discovered thus far,
with 32 mutations to the spike protein. Scientists are
concerned that the mutations may allow it to evade existing
vaccines and spread quickly.
Two cases of omicron have now been found in the UK, with
two people in Essex and Nottinghamshire testing positive for
the new variant.
UK officials are busy scouring testing databases for any
further sign of the omicron variant, not least because there
were many South Africans in the Twickenham area of southwest London for the England and South Africa match last
Saturday.
South African scientists say omicron is behind an
explosion of cases in the country’s Gauteng province,
which is home to the country’s commercial capital
Johannesburg and Pretoria. Cases have rocketed up
from about 550 a day last week to almost 4,000 a day
currently.
The UK, US, the EU and Israel have all suspended travel
to and from South Africa and the five surrounding
countries: Botswana, Eswatini, Lesotho, Mozambique,
Namibia, and Zimbabwe.
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Nov. 29, 2021
Europe shares, US futures higher as Omicron virus fear eases
BEIJING (AP) — European stocks and oil prices rebounded and
Wall Street was poised to open higher Monday even as Asian
markets fell further, with investors weighing the new coronavirus
variant, omicron, that is being found in more countries and
prompting some governments to reimpose travel controls.
Benchmarks in London, Frankfurt and Paris had gained by
midday. Indexes in Shanghai, Tokyo and Hong Kong ended lower,
though losses were smaller than Friday’s fall, sparked by reports
that the variant first spotted in South Africa appeared to spread
around the globe.
On Wall Street, futures contracts for the benchmark S&P 500
index were up 0.9%. Futures for the Dow Jones Industrial
Average gained 0.7%.
As health authorities scrambled to analyze the new variant,
traders were clinging to hope that it would be not be any more
severe than other strains of the virus.
“The potential for a less deadly form of the virus does appear
to provide some respite to the risk-off sentiment dominating
Friday’s trade,” said Joshua Mahony, senior market analyst at
IG. “However, the weeks ahead are fraught with danger for
investors.”
The FTSE 100 in London rose 1.2% to 7,122.61. The DAX in
Frankfurt gained 0.6% to 15,352.00, and the CAC 40 in Paris
advanced 0.8% to 6,797.65.
On Friday, the S&P 500 fell 2.3% for its biggest daily loss
since February. The Dow lost 2.5%, while the Nasdaq
Composite retreated 2.2%.

Investors sold banks, energy and airline stocks last week and
shifted money into bonds and other safe haven assets.
But that pattern reversed Monday. IAG, owner of British
Airways and Spanish airline Iberia, jumped 4.2%, while United
Kingdom discount carrier Easyjet rose 3.9%.
In the U.S., the travel and energy sectors as well as
companies expected to thrive when the pandemic loosens
its grip, such as computer chip makers and hospitals, were
set to lead the bounceback Monday with Wall Street’s faith
in an emerging global economy seemingly reinvigorated.
...
The World Health Organization called omicron “highly
transmissible,” but it was unclear whether it is more dangerous
than earlier variants.
Governments imposed new travel controls, fueling investor fears
about possible setbacks in containing the pandemic that has
killed more than 5 million people since the first cases in late
2019.
The new variant was found as far afield as Hong Kong, Belgium,
Denmark, the Netherlands, Australia, Portugal and Israel. The
European Union, the United States and Britain imposed curbs on
travel from Africa. Israel banned entry by foreigners, and
Morocco suspended all incoming flights for two weeks.
The omicron variant might complicate planning by central banks
that are deciding when and how to withdraw stimulus that is
boosting stock prices. ...
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Nov. 30, 2021
Europe finds only mild or asymptomatic Omicron cases so far
The European Union has recorded at least 44 confirmed
cases of the omicron variant in 11 countries, but so far
all of those are asymptomatic or people with mild
symptoms, according to the European Centre for Disease
Prevention and Control.
“So far, no severe cases or deaths have been reported
among these cases,” the ECDC said Tuesday in an update
on the variant, based on information from public sources.
It added that omicron cases have also been identified in nine
additional countries and territories.
Earlier, the European Medicines Agency said it would use
expedited procedures to approve new vaccine versions in
three to fourth months should the current ones prove
insufficient to fight off omicron.
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Dec. 1, 2021
Asian shares mixed after Omicron worries rattle Wall Street
...The detection of the omicron variant in Japan, as well as
Brazil, announced Tuesday, has raised fears that further
measures to contain infections would squelch tourism and other
economic activity. Experts say it may take weeks before they
know more details about whether the omicron variant causes
serious illness.
Anderson Alves, a trader at ActivTrades, said Asian markets
were nervous after an overnight slide on Wall Street and
comments from Moderna’s CEO that existing COVID-19
vaccines may be less effective with omicron than earlier
variants.
“Traders will look for new insights regarding the new variant and
its impact on the current vaccine framework,” Alves said.
Wall Street’s losses deepened after the head of the Federal
Reserve said it will consider shutting off its support for
financial markets sooner than expected.
The S&P 500 fell 1.9%, erasing its gains from a day earlier. The
sell-off accelerated after Fed Chair Jerome Powell told Congress
the central bank may halt the billions of dollars of bond
purchases it’s making every month “perhaps a few months
sooner.” It had been on pace to wrap up the purchases, meant to
goose the economy by lowering rates for mortgages and other
long-term loans, in June.
An end to the purchases would open the door for the Fed to
raise short-term interest rates from their record low of nearly
zero. That in turn would dilute a major propellant that has sent
stocks to record heights and swatted away concerns about an

overly pricey market. As investors moved up their expectations
for the Fed’s first rate hike following Powell’s remarks, yields on
short-term Treasuries rose.
...
The whammy on interest rates came after stocks were already
weak in the morning due to concerns about how badly the fastspreading omicron variant of the coronavirus may hit the global
economy.
Much is left to be determined about the variant, including how
much it may slow already gummed-up supply chains or scare
people away from stores. That uncertainty has sent Wall Street
through up-and-down jolts as investors struggle to handicap
how much economic damage omicron will ultimately do.
“...
If omicron does ultimately do heavy damage to the global
economy, it could put the Federal Reserve in a difficult spot.
Usually, the central bank will lower interest rates, which
encourages borrowers to spend more and investors to pay
higher prices for stocks.
But low rates can also encourage inflation, which is already high
across the global economy. Powell acknowledged in his
testimony before Congress that inflation has been worse
and lasted longer than the Fed expected. For months,
officials described inflation as only “transitory,” but Powell said
that word no longer works.
The subsequent losses for stocks Tuesday were widespread,
with all but seven stocks in the S&P 500 ending lower. Apple
rose 3.2% for the biggest gain in the index. ...
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Dec. 1, 2021
First confirmed US case of Omicron coronavirus variant detected in California
The United States' first confirmed case of the Omicron
coronavirus variant has been identified in California.
In a White House news briefing, Dr. Anthony Fauci, director
of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases,
said the case was in an individual who traveled from
South Africa on November 22 -- before travel restrictions
were in place -- and tested positive for Covid-19 on
November 29.
That individual, Fauci said, is self-quarantining and close
contacts have tested negative for the coronavirus so far.
The person was fully vaccinated and is experiencing
"mild symptoms, which are improving at this point,"
Fauci said. Dr. Grant Colfax, San Francisco's director of
public health, said the person had not had a booster shot.
The California and San Francisco public health departments
confirmed the case was caused by the Omicron variant
through genomic sequencing conducted at the University of
California at San Francisco, and the sequence was
confirmed by the US Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention.
Color Health said in a statement it returned the positive test
result through an San Francisco Covid-19 testing program,
and Omicron was identified in under 30 hours "from the time
of collection to strain confirmation.”
The World Health Organization designates Omicron a

"variant of concern." In a technical brief released this week,
WHO noted that the variant poses a "very high" global risk.
The variant was first identified by scientists in South Africa,
and has since been detected in several countries.
Scientists are working to determine how transmissible the
variant is, how sick it makes people and how well current
vaccines work against it. Until more information is
learned about the variant, the United States restricted
travel from South Africa and seven other countries.
On Monday, President Joe Biden called the variant "a cause
for concern, not a cause for panic," saying "we'll have to
face this new threat just as we face those who have come
before it.”
Health officials are urging people to get vaccinated against
Covid-19, or get a booster if they're eligible. Other measures
such as masks, handwashing, physical distancing and
ventilation will still work against the Omicron variant.
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Dec. 2, 2021
Researchers carry out the first head-to-head comparison of the
Pfizer and Moderna vaccines
... Both vaccines were highly effective in preventing COVID19 outcomes such as documented infection, hospitalization,
and death.
However, the Moderna vaccine was found to offer an
increased level of protection, including a 21% lower risk
of documented infection and 41% lower risk of
hospitalization, according to the research team, whose
findings were published on December 1, 2021, in the New
England Journal of Medicine.

hospitalization, ICU admission, and death. The
investigators relied on the electronic health records of U.S.
veterans who received one of the two COVID-19 vaccines
between early January 2021 and mid-May 2021.
As initially designed, the research focused on the Alpha
variant that predominated at the time. The study matched
219,842 recipients of the Pfizer vaccine to the same number
of recipients of the Moderna vaccine. The two groups were
matched based on a variety of clinical and demographic
factors that could affect outcomes.

"Both vaccines are incredibly effective, with only rare
breakthrough cases," said Dr. J.P. Casas, a member of the
research team made up of experts from the U.S. Department
of Veterans Affairs (VA), the Harvard T.H. Chan School of
Public Health, and Brigham and Women's Hospital. "But
regardless of the predominant strain—Alpha earlier and then
Delta later—Moderna was shown to be slightly more
effective," said Casas, an epidemiologist and associate
professor with Brigham and Women's Hospital and Harvard
Medical School and executive director of the VA's Million
Veteran Program for genetics and health research.

Over the study's 24-week follow-up period, the
estimated risk of documented infection was 4.52 events
per 1,000 people in the Moderna vaccine group and 5.75
per 1,000 in the Pfizer group. This represents an excess of
1.23 cases of documented infection per 1,000 people in the
Pfizer group. The investigators also observed an excess of
symptomatic COVID-19 (0.44 events), hospitalization (0.55
events), ICU admission (0.10 events), and death (0.02
events) per 1,000 people in the Pfizer group relative to the
Moderna group, but these differences were smaller.

Researchers designed their comparative effectiveness study
to address the previously unanswered question of which of
the two mRNA vaccines is more effective. Effectiveness
was measured in terms of five COVID-related outcomes:
documented COVID-19, symptomatic disease,

This pattern of a lower risk for Moderna held up in an
additional phase of research covering a time frame with
Delta as the main strain. In this comparison, excess risk of
documented infection over 12 weeks was 6.54 events per
1,000 people for the Pfizer vaccine, compared to ...
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Dec. 3, 2021
Omicron may throw wrench in companies' plans to return to office
... With Omicron so new, companies are struggling to understand
how the variant might affect their operations and profits. Most have
taken a wait-and-see stance as they weigh how fast the variant
may spread and its potential harmfulness, although Alphabet
Inc's (GOOGL.O) Google was indefinitely delaying its return-tooffice plan around the world.
...
Countries moved swiftly this week to impose bans or tougher
testing rules on travel after the Omicron variant was first uncovered
in southern Africa.
"We almost could compare it to a war situation," Philip Morris
(PM.N) CEO Jacek Olczak said to Reuters at the conference.
"Everyone pretends that things are getting normal, but it is not
normal. We have all changed.”
Dr. Neal Mills, chief medical officer for benefits consulting firm Aon
Plc (AON.N), said his team has been meeting with clients all week
about possible new options.
"They are recognizing that they are going to need to revisit
many of the decisions they've made. If this changes how
effective treatments are, what is the level of risk the
organization is willing to tolerate in bringing employees back
in January?" he told Reuters.
The World Health Organization said as more countries report
cases, the new COVID-19 variant carries a "very high" global risk of
surges. Scientists have said it could take weeks to understand
its severity, although early indications were that most cases
were mild.
...
More than half of U.S. employers (57%) surveyed by Willis
Towers Watson either require or plan to require vaccinations, in

a poll released on Tuesday but which was conducted before
Omicron was discovered.
Additionally, the survey found slightly more than a third of
employees were working remotely - and that was expected to
drop to 27% in the first quarter of 2022.
Wall Street banks, for instance, are not immediately changing their
return-to-work plans, but like many industries are closely
monitoring the situation. Global airlines are bracing for the
possibility they could be forced to juggle schedules.
"We are in what I would call the uptick mode, but ... there could be
various concerns coming up at any time, and we need to adjust our
schedules accordingly," Emirates Airline (EMIRA.UL) President Tim
Clark said at the Reuters conference.
Coca-Cola Co's (KO.N) CEO, James Quincey, said his company
has learned throughout the pandemic.
"Each successive wave of lockdown had less of an impact on our
business," he said this week at the Redburn CEO conference.
"That adaptability and flexibility ... makes us feel better."
COMPANIES IN LIMBO
Meanwhile, companies that operate in the United States are being
squeezed between President Joe Biden's administration, which
has pushed for companies to mandate vaccinations, and the
courts.
On Tuesday, two courts blocked the administration from
enforcing mandates requiring millions of American workers to
get vaccinated against COVID-19. ...
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Dec. 4, 2021
COVID time warp
... One study conducted with online questionnaires in April 2020
by Ruth Ogden, an experimental psychologist at Liverpool John
Moores University, found more than 80% of participants felt
that time was distorted.
For about half of the people in the study — those who were
older, felt socially isolated or stressed, or had fewer tasks to
accomplish — time slowed down. But it passed more
quickly for those who tended to be younger and more
socially satisfied.
"We don't have a simple, clear narrative of what is happening,"
Laje says.

Without memory-making trips, weddings, graduations and other
events during the past two years, people may feel they've been
robbed of the memories that moor the brain and expect time to
feel like it is passing more quickly.
...
The big picture: If people spend months in a cave or days in a
bunker without sunrises, clocks or other cues, they will
unsurprisingly lose track of time.
But Ogden says while we all had "watches and clocks" during
the pandemic, "we still have lots of distortions.”

He's part of a consortium of researchers using online questions
and timing tasks to study how social isolation affected time
perception in about 2,500 participants in 10 countries.

The pandemic has underscored that time is attached to
experiences, emotions and thoughts, she says, adding the
large-scale, real-world studies of time perception during the
pandemic could inform approaches to studying the neurobiology
of time.

Early findings, not yet published, indicate time distortion was
more affected by how confined people felt, versus how
confined they were by measures limiting social interaction.

"Time is a facet of something else," she says. "It’s much
more integrated with our sensory experience and our
consciousness.”

Weeks and months seemed to pass slowly for most people, but
hours and minutes weren't affected. "It might be that confinement
didn’t change our short-term functioning," says Laje. "We still had
to go to the bathroom, still had to type or write, and still had to
cook.”
...
How it works: Memories play a key role in how people judge
the length of a period of time, Ogden says. Make more of
these markers of time and the brain assumes more time has
passed.

What to watch: A big question is whether the pandemic will still
feel long years from now when many of the new social rules
may be abandoned and forgotten, says Ogden.
The bottom line: The pandemic has made us aware that how
we’re using our time affects how we feel about time, she says.
"There are real potential benefits for well-being, mental health
and quality of life in asking, 'How does my time make me feel?'"
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Dec. 5, 2021
WHO says no deaths reported from Omicron yet as Covid variant spreads
The Omicron variant has been detected in at least 38 countries
but no deaths have yet been reported, the World Health
Organization has said, amid warnings that it could damage the
global economic recovery.
The United States and Australia became the latest countries
to confirm locally transmitted cases of the variant, as
Omicron infections pushed South Africa’s total cases past
3 million.
...
A preliminary study by researchers in South Africa, where the
variant was first reported on 24 November, suggests it is three
times more likely to cause reinfections compared with the
Delta or Beta strains.
...
In the US ...Omicron variant [has been detected in] New Jersey,
Maryland, Missouri, Nebraska, Pennsylvania and Utah ...
California, Colorado, Hawaii, Minnesota, and New York. The
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention said it was
investigating possible cases of the Omicron variant in other states.
Two cases involved residents with no recent international
travel history – showing Omicron is already circulating inside
the country.
Australia on Friday reported three students in Sydney had tested
positive for the variant, despite a ban on non-citizens entering the
country and restrictions on flights from southern Africa.
Canada has discovered a total of 15 cases of the new Omicron
variant. On Friday the chief public health officer, Theresa Tam,
announced 11 Omicron cases, all involving people who had
recently travelled abroad.

Hours after she spoke, the city of York said a child under 12 had
been diagnosed with Omicron. The child had recently traveled
to southern Africa. Toronto then reported its first three cases
of Omicron late on Friday, with two of those individuals having
recently returned from Nigeria, while another individual had
returned from Switzerland.
In Norway, officials said at least 13 people who contracted Covid19 after an office Christmas party in Oslo last week had the
Omicron variant – though so far they have only had mild
symptoms.
...
South Korea again broke its daily records for coronavirus
infections and deaths and confirmed three more cases of the new
Omicron variant.
...
On Friday, Malaysia also reported a first Omicron infection in a
foreign student arriving from South Africa on 19 November. Sri
Lanka also announced its first case, a citizen returning from
South Africa.
...
Belgian authorities said on Friday that primary schools would
close a week early for the Christmas holidays.
Germany’s regional leaders agreed new measures including a
ban on fireworks at new year parties to discourage large
gatherings.
Ireland said it will close nightclubs and reintroduce social
distancing in some settings over Christmas and the New Year.
Meanwhile in Brazil, a supreme court justice has ordered that the
president, Jair Bolsonaro, be investigated for comments linking ...
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Dec. 6, 2021
South African rand firmer on early signs Omicron causing mild infections
JOHANNESBURG, Dec 6 (Reuters) - South Africa's rand
was slightly stronger early on Monday, on signs that the
Omicron coronavirus variant driving a fourth wave of
COVID-19 infections in the country may be causing mainly
mild infections.
At 0712 GMT, the rand traded at 16.0325 against the dollar,
roughly 0.2% firmer than its previous close.
Anecdotal accounts from South African doctors and experts
suggest that Omicron may be causing less severe clinical
symptoms than other coronavirus variants, though they
caution that more research is needed before definitive
conclusions can be drawn.
The rand sold off late last month after the variant was first
detected in southern Africa, prompting countries including
Britain and the United States to impose travel restrictions on
the region for fear Omicron could spread quickly even
among vaccinated people.
Analysts at ETM Analytics said in a note that the rand was
likely to recover as fears over Omicron gradually ease, but
they said the extent of the recovery could depend on market
expectations for U.S. Federal Reserve monetary policy
tightening.

On the Johannesburg Stock Exchange, the Top-40 (.JTOPI)
index was up 0.4% in early trade. The government's
benchmark 2030 bond was little changed, with the yield up 1
basis point to 9.61%.
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Dec. 7, 2021
Omicron’s less severe cases prompt cautious optimism in South Africa
Medics and scientists in South Africa have welcomed early
hospital data suggesting that the Omicron coronavirus
variant could result in less severe illness than previous
waves but warned that higher transmission rates could still
overwhelm hospitals.
Early data from the Steve Biko and Tshwane District Hospital
Complex in South Africa’s capital Pretoria, which is at the
centre of the outbreak, showed that on December 2 only
nine of the 42 patients on the Covid-19 ward, all of whom
were unvaccinated, were being treated for the virus and
were in need of oxygen.

The share of
COVID-positive
hospital patiends
in Gauteng
that require
intensive care
is much lower
at the same
stage of the
Delta wave

The remainder of the patients had tested positive but
were asymptomatic and being treated for other
conditions.
“My colleagues and I have all noticed this high number of
patients on room air,” said Dr Fareed Abdullah, a director of
the South African Medical Research Council and an
infectious disease doctor at the Steve Biko hospital.“You
walked into a Covid ward any time in the past 18
months . . . you could hear the oxygen whooshing out of the
wall sockets, you could hear the ventilators beeping . . . but
now the vast majority of patients are like any other ward.” ...
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Dec. 8, 2021
UK study shows mixing vaccines with Moderna elicits better immune response
A British study mixing COVID-19 vaccines has found that
people had a better immune response when they
received their first dose of AstraZeneca or PfizerBioNTech shots, followed by Moderna nine weeks later,
according to Reuters.
These results support mix-and-match dosing, otherwise
known as heterologous dosing. This is expected to boost
vaccine drives in poor and middle income countries,
which may need to combine different brands between
first and second shots if supplies are running low.
Matthew Snape, the Oxford professor behind the study
dubbed Com-COV2, said: “We found a really good immune
response across the board…, in fact, higher than the
threshold set by Oxford-AstraZeneca vaccine two doses. I
think the data from this study will be especially interesting
and valuable to low- and middle- income countries where
they’re still rolling out the first doses of vaccines.”
The study of 1,070 volunteers also found that a dose of the
Pfizer-BioNTech vaccine, followed by a Moderna jab,
was more effective than two doses of the standard
Pfizer-BioNTech course.
Snape added: “We’re showing…you don’t have to stick
rigidly to receiving the same vaccine for a second dose…and
that if the programme will be delivered more quickly by using
multiple vaccines, then it is okay to do so.”

Clinical studies of the Moderna vaccine have shown that
antibody levels remain strong after six months, but studies
after the six month mark have had mixed responses.
Reports of waning antibody levels after two doses have
added to the evidence that a booster strategy is essential.
The increasing threat of the prolific Delta and Omicron
variants have also ramped up the pressure to accelerate
vaccination campaigns.
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Dec. 9
Death toll from coronavirus tops 5,300,000

Return to
Timeline

https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/us-campaign-vaccinate-young-children-off-sluggish-start-despite-abundant-supply-2021-1209/

Dec. 9, 2021
US campaign to vaccinate children off to sluggish start despite abundant supply
The United States rushed millions of COVID-19 vaccine doses for
children ages 5 to 11 across the nation, but demand for
inoculations for younger kids has been low, more than a dozen
state public health officials and physicians said.
Of the 28 million eligible U.S. children in that age group,
around 5 million have received at least one dose, according to
federal data, likely satisfying initial pent up demand from parents
who were waiting to vaccinate their kids.
At the current pace, fewer than half of U.S. children ages 5 to
11 are expected to be fully vaccinated in the coming months,
state officials told Reuters. Some states, including Mississippi,
said thousands of vaccine doses are sitting idle.
...
The push to vaccinate children has taken on fresh urgency
amid concerns that the new Omicron variant of the virus, first
identified in southern Africa and Hong Kong in late November, will
spread quickly in the United States, causing a surge in infections
already back on the rise from the easily transmitted Delta variant.
Given the pervasiveness of Delta and prospects of new variants
spreading in the United States, "having as much immunity in the
population as possible is critical,” said Dr. Amesh Adalja, senior
scholar at the Johns Hopkins Center for Health Security.
While serious illness and death from COVID-19 among
children is relatively rare, cases among unvaccinated people
under age 17 have increased in recent months. Infected
children can also pass COVID-19 to other people at higher
risk of serious illness, including those who have already been
vaccinated.

Some parents have been concerned about reports of heart
inflammation, a rare vaccine side effect seen in young men at
higher rates than the rest of the population.
On Tuesday, U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
Director Rochelle Walensky said the agency has been scouring
its database of adverse events and has not found any reports of
the condition among 5- to 11-year-old recipients of the vaccine.
The children's vaccine rollout may also be hampered by staffing
shortages at healthcare providers, and greater reliance on
pediatricians as opposed to larger and more efficient mass
vaccination centers, said Sean O'Leary, a professor of pediatrics
at University of Colorado.
Fewer than 20% of U.S. children ages 5 to 11 have gotten at
least one shot so far, compared to around 80% of U.S. adults,
according to federal data. Of particular concern is that the number
of U.S. children getting COVID-19 shots may already be
plateauing.
In the past week, more children have been receiving a second
dose of the COVID-19 vaccine than a first, according to
government data. That suggests a slowdown in demand aside
from those who were anxious to get their kids vaccinated at the
first opportunity.
“I think what we were hoping for was that parents would have
these meaningful conversations with pediatricians and that would
provide them confidence to vaccinate their kids," Northwell's
Harris said. "I'm not sure that that's really come to fruition."
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Dec. 10, 2021
South Korea reports its worst virus surge since pandemic
New coronavirus infections in South Korea exceeded 7,000
for the third consecutive day on Friday, as the worst surge
since the start of the pandemic overwhelmed hospitals and
depleted health care workforce.

“If it becomes clear that we aren’t succeeding in reversing
this crisis situation within the next few days, the government
will have no other choice but to employ extraordinary antivirus measures, including strong social distancing,” he said.

Critics have blamed the spread on complacency by the
government, which dramatically lowered social
distancing rules at the start of November in what officials
described as the first step toward restoring pre-pandemic
normalcy.

South Korea has reported a daily average of more than 5,800
infections while adding more than 41,000 cases in the past
seven days alone, pushing the national caseload to 503,000.
The country’s death toll stood at 4,130 after 53 virus patients
died in the past 24 hours.

Even as cases began to soar in recent weeks, officials were
initially hesitant to tighten social distancing, citing exhaustion
and frustration by the public with restrictions and their impact
on livelihoods. But as the contagious delta variant reduced
the effectiveness of vaccines and most people in their
60s or older are still waiting for their booster shoots, and
the first cases of omicron were discovered, the sense of
urgency became apparent.

In allowing larger social gatherings, longer indoor dining
hours at restaurants and fully reopening schools in
November, officials predicted that the country’s improving
vaccination rates will help suppress hospitalizations and
fatalities even if the virus continues to spread.

Prime Minister Kim Boo-kyum, the No. 2 behind President
Moon Jae-in, said during a virus meeting that the country
could be forced to take further “extraordinary” measures if it
fails to slow the spread of the virus soon.
...
Kim said the government will also speed up the administration
of booster shots by shortening the interval between the
second and third vaccine injections from the current four or
five months to three months starting next week.

However, serious cases and deaths have soared among
people in their 60s or older, including those whose
immunities have waned after being inoculated early in
the vaccine rollout that began in February.
Around 41.5 million people, or 81% of the population of
over 51 million, have been fully vaccinated, but only 10%
have received booster shots.
The new rules enforced this week ban private gatherings
of seven or more people in the greater capital area and
require adults to verify their vaccination status at
restaurants and other indoor venues. ...
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Dec. 11, 2021
France pushes vaccination campaign as virus cases increase
PARIS (AP) — Authorities in France want to accelerate
vaccinations against the coronavirus before Christmas as
infections surge and more people with COVID-19 seek
medical attention.

Health workers in France administer 700.000 vaccine doses
a day, Castex said, adding that 90% of French residents
have had at least one vaccine dose.
“It’s an excellent figure,” he said.

“People can celebrate Christmas normally, but we must
respect the rules...and get vaccinated,” French Prime
Minister Jean Castex told public radio outlet France Blue
during an interview in the Alsace region late Friday.
France has registered a daily average of more than
44,000 new cases over the last week, a 36% increase
from the previous week, according to the latest
government figures. Weekly hospitalizations of people
with COVID-19 went up 1,120, a 41% rise.
The government on Monday closed nightclubs until
Jan.6 and tightened social distancing measures in
closed spaces and outdoors. Castex said the government
is not considering another lockdown that would limit or
prohibit public events and social gatherings.
With over 48 million of France’s 67 million people fully
vaccinated and tens of thousands signing up for either
their first shots or booster doses, the country could make
it through the holiday season without additional restrictions
on public life, the prime minister said.

The government is discussing whether to have France join
other countries that have authorized vaccines for all children
ages 5-11. Children under age 12 who are considered at
risk of complications from COVID-19 will be eligible starting
Dec. 15.
Castex, 56, tested positive for the coronavirus on Nov. 22.
His office said at the time that he had contracted the virus
from his 11-year-old daughter. He was fully vaccinated, but
his daughter was too young to get jabbed.
Pointing to himself as an example, the prime minister said:
“So yes, vaccinating children is necessary.”
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Dec. 12, 2021
Austria ends lockdown restrictions for vaccinated people
VIENNA (AP) — Austria ended lockdown restrictions for
vaccinated people across most of the country on Sunday,
three weeks after reimposing strict rules to combat a
rising wave of coronavirus infections.
The rules, which vary by region within the country, largely
allow for the reopening of theaters, museums and other
cultural and entertainment venues on Sunday. Shops
will follow on Monday.
Some regions are reopening restaurants and hotels on
Sunday, while others will wait until later in the month. In all
cases, there will be an 11 p.m. curfew for restaurants,
and masks will still be required on public transportation
and inside stores and public spaces.
Chancellor Karl Nehammer last week called the move an
“opening with a seatbelt,” giving each of Austria’s nine
regions the ability to loosen or tighten restrictions based on
the local situation.
Unvaccinated people will still be subject to the lockdown
restrictions and should remain at home for all but a
handful of specific reasons, like buying groceries, going
to the doctor or exercising.
Since the start of the lockdown, new case numbers have
plummeted in the small Alpine country. On Friday, Austria

reported 367.5 new infections per 100,000 inhabitants,
down from 1,102.4 on the first day of the lockdown in
November.
However, hospitalizations from the virus haven’t
dropped as sharply as new case numbers. There are
currently 567 coronavirus patients in intensive care units
across the country, only slightly down from 572 on the first
day of the lockdown last month.
Austrian officials have stressed that high rates of
vaccination are necessary to control the virus — 67.7% of
the population is fully vaccinated, a relatively low rate for
Western Europe. The government has introduced
measures to put increasing pressure on unvaccinated
people to get the vaccine.
Among those measures are a nationwide vaccine
mandate, which will go into effect in February for all
residents age 14 and over. Those who don’t comply will
face fines of up to 3,600 euros (around $4,000).
Tens of thousands of people have protested across the
country in recent weeks, both against the lockdown
restrictions and the coming vaccine mandate. Police said a
Saturday demonstration in the capital city, Vienna, drew
44,000 people.
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Dec. 13, 2021
First death with Omicron variant in United Kingdom
LONDON, Dec 13 (Reuters) - At least one person has died in the United
Kingdom after contracting the Omicron coronavirus variant, Prime
Minister Boris Johnson said on Monday, the first publicly confirmed
death globally from the swiftly spreading strain.

South Africa's health ministry said it was unable to say with
certainty if any of its COVID-19 deaths were caused by Omicron as
deaths were not broken down by variant.
NEW LOCKDOWNS?

Since the first Omicron cases were detected on Nov. 27 in the United
Kingdom, Johnson has imposed tougher restrictions and on Sunday
cautioned that the variant could overcome the immune defences of those
inoculated with two shots of vaccines.
Britain gave no details on the death or whether the patient had been
been vaccinated or had underlying health issues. Deaths from
Omicron may have occurred in other countries but none has been
publicly confirmed yet outside Britain.
"Sadly at least one patient has now been confirmed to have died with
Omicron," Johnson told reporters at a vaccination centre in London.
The variant now accounted for around 40% of infections in the
capital, he said.
"So I think the idea that this is somehow a milder version of the
virus - I think that's something we need to set on one side - and just
recognise the sheer pace at which it accelerates through the
population.”
Before the death was announced, Britain said 10 people had been
hospitalised with the Omicron variant in various parts of England.
Their ages ranged from 18 to 85 years and most had received two
vaccination doses.
The UK Health Security Agency said Omicron - first detected in South
Africa, Botswana and Hong Kong in late November - can overcome the
immunity of those who have had two shots of vaccines such as
AstraZeneca (AZN.L) or Pfizer-BioNTech (PFE.N), .

Johnson, who is grappling with a rebellion in his party over measures to
curb Omicron and an outcry over parties at his Downing Street office
during last year's lockdowns, said people should rush to get booster
vaccines to protect "our freedoms and our way of life".
After COVID-19 was first detected in China in late 2019, he faced
criticism for initially resisting lockdown.
He has also been criticised for overseeing mistakes in transferring
patients into care homes, and for building a costly test-and-trace system
that failed to stop a deadly second wave.
Johnson has repeatedly said that while mistakes were made, the
government was making decisions swiftly in the biggest public health
crisis for generations and that his government was quick to roll out
vaccines.
More than 146,000 people have died from COVID-19 in the United
Kingdom.
Asked if he could rule out tougher restrictions in England before
Christmas, Johnson avoided giving a direct answer.
VACCINE QUEUES
Johnson faces growing anger from libertarians in his party over stiffer
restrictions and sinking poll ratings.
He has also faced criticism over his handling of a sleaze scandal, the
awarding of lucrative COVID contracts, the refurbishment of his ...
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Dec. 14, 2021
South Korea marks deadliest day of pandemic as hospitals buckle
SEOUL, South Korea (AP) — South Korea on Tuesday marked its
deadliest day of the pandemic as an unrelenting, delta-driven spread
stretched thin hospitals and left people dying while waiting for beds.
Health experts warn that the country’s medical system is quickly
approaching its limits and that fatalities could worsen if the government
continues to be slow and hesitant in tightening social distancing.
The Korea Disease Control and Prevention Agency said 94 virus
patients died in the past 24 hours while a record 906 were in serious
or critical condition.
The 5,567 new infections were the highest yet for a Tuesday — daily
tallies are usually smaller at the start of the week because of fewer tests
on weekends – indicating the virus has continued to gain speed after
the government moderately tightened social distancing last week.
Park Hyang, a senior Health Ministry official, said medical resources are
quickly running out in densely populated capital Seoul and nearby
metropolitan areas, where around 86% of intensive care units
designated for COVID-19 treatment were already occupied. More
than 1,480 patients were still waiting to be admitted to hospitals or
treatment shelters. At least 17 patients died last week at home or at
facilities while waiting for beds.
Officials have been squeezing hospitals to set aside more beds for
COVID-19 patients and scrambling to speed up the administration of
booster shots by shortening the interval between second and third shots
from four or five months to three months starting this week. As of
Tuesday, more than 81% in a population of more than 51 million
were fully vaccinated, but only 13% were administered booster
shots.
Officials may decide to further strengthen restrictions this week,
depending on the numbers of infections and hospitalization, Park said
during a briefing.

Experts say South Korea’s devastating surge underscores the risk of
putting economic concerns before public health when the highly
contagious delta variant has reduced the effectiveness of vaccines and
most people are still waiting for their booster shots.
The country reported around 6,000 new cases a day last week,
including three consecutive days of over 7,000. That was three
times the level of 2,000 at the start of November, when the
government significantly eased social distancing rules in what
officials described as the first step toward restoring pre-pandemic
normalcy.
In allowing larger gatherings, longer indoor dining hours and fully
reopening schools, officials had predicted that improving vaccination
rates will suppress hospitalizations and deaths even if the virus
continues to spread. But there has been a surge in hospital
admissions among people in their 60s or older, who weren’t fully
vaccinated or whose immunities have waned after being inoculated
during the earlier phase of the vaccine rollout, which began in
February.
Even as infections grew this month, the government has been hesitant
in reimposing stronger restrictions, citing public fatigue, and President
Moon Jae-in had declared that the country will not “retreat to the past.”
Officials waited until last week to modestly sharpen social distancing,
banning private gatherings of seven or more people in the greater
capital region and requiring adults to verify their vaccination status to
use restaurants and other indoor venues.
Health experts have called for stronger curbs, such as work from home
and expanding the government’s financial support to small businesses
to ensure compliance with social distancing.
“What we absolutely need now is an urgent standstill to allow our
medical system to restore its ability to respond (to the virus),” ...
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Dec. 15, 2021
Denmark and Norway rush in stricter Covid measures as cases soar
... as authorities said the new Omicron variant was spreading fast
and would probably become dominant in several EU countries
within weeks or even days.

measures proved effective, compared with a previous peak of about
1,000, while hospital admissions could reach twice their previous
level.

Amid a varied continental picture that includes sharply declining case
numbers in many countries, the two Scandinavian governments
said they expected daily infections would soon exceed all
previous records as the highly transmissible variant combined
with and fuelled a wave still largely driven by the previous Delta
mutation.

Norway has registered record numbers of infections and hospital
admissions in recent days, among them 958 Omicron cases
reported on Monday, including 472 in the capital, Oslo. The prime
minister, Jonas Gahr Støre, warned of a serious situation.
...
Elsewhere in Europe, infection numbers in countries that endured
significant waves last month, before Omicron emerged – including
Austria, Germany, the Netherlands and Belgium, as well as central
and eastern European nations such as Slovakia, the Czech Republic
and Croatia – have fallen sharply.

Denmark, which like Britain carries out extensive rapid genetic
sequencing to detect variants, is second only to the UK in the
number of confirmed cases of the mutation, with 3,473 cases
identified in a population of 5.8 million of which 80.6% are double
jabbed.
The Danish government, which last week said schools and colleges
would close early, curbed nightlife and promoted remote working, on
Tuesday began offering booster shots to all over-40s six weeks earlier
than planned in an effort to curb the spread of the virus.
The national health authority on Monday reported a 50% increase in
the number of new weekly cases, the highest since the start of
the pandemic, with daily infections hitting 7,799, double the number
on the same day last week.
While the surge was driven mostly by the Delta variant, it said Omicron
was forecast to become dominant in the capital, Copenhagen, from
this week, and nationwide soon afterwards. In Norway, authorities said
Omicron was “becoming established and will dominate” across the
country before Christmas.
Norwegian officials have warned Omicron could infect between 90,000
and 300,000 people a day within the next three weeks unless new

However, officials in France, where there are also signs that the pace
of a rapid recent surge may be starting to slow, have warned Omicron
will almost certainly fuel a sixth wave, while cases in countries in
southern Europe that largely escaped the autumn wave are starting to
rise rapidly.
Martin Hirsch, the head of Paris’s AP-HP hospitals group, Europe’s
largest hospital system, said on Monday France should prepare for an
Omicron-driven wave of infections starting in January, while Belgium’s
chief epidemiologist said he expected a fresh surge to start “around
about new year’s time”.
Despite steadily falling case numbers, the Dutch government was
expected on Tuesday to announce schools would close a week early
for Christmas as infections remained high and hospitals struggled with
a wave of patients.
Restaurants, bars, non-essential stores and other public places have
been closed from 5pm to 5am in the Netherlands since late November
in an attempt to slow the virus’s spread...
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Dec. 15, 2021
US COVID death toll hits 800,000, a year into vaccine drive
The U.S. death toll from COVID-19 topped 800,000 on Tuesday, a
once-unimaginable figure seen as doubly tragic, given that more
than 200,000 of those lives were lost after the vaccine became
available practically for the asking last spring.
The number of deaths, as compiled by Johns Hopkins University,
is about equal to the population of Atlanta and St. Louis combined,
or Minneapolis and Cleveland put together. It is roughly equivalent
to how many Americans die each year from heart disease or
stroke.
The United States has the highest reported toll of any
country. The U.S. accounts for approximately 4% of the
world’s population but about 15% of the 5.3 million known
deaths from the coronavirus since the outbreak began in
China two years ago.
The true death toll in the U.S. and around the world is believed to
significantly higher because of cases that were overlooked or
concealed.
A closely watched forecasting model from the University of
Washington projects a total of over 880,000 reported deaths in the
U.S. by March 1.
President Joe Biden on Tuesday noted what he called a “tragic
milestone.” He again called on unvaccinated Americans to get
shots for themselves and their children, and urged the vaccinated
to get booster shots.
“I urge all Americans: do your patriotic duty to keep our country
safe, to protect yourself and those around you, and to honor the
memory of all those we have lost,” Biden said. “Now is the time.”

Health experts lament that many of the deaths in the United
States were especially heartbreaking because they were
preventable by way of the vaccine, which became available in
mid-December a year ago and was thrown open to all adults by
mid-April of this year.
About 200 million Americans are fully vaccinated, or just
over 60% of the population. That is well short of what scientists
say is needed to keep the virus in check.
“Almost all the people dying are now dying preventable deaths,”
said Dr. Chris Beyrer, an epidemiologist at the Johns Hopkins
Bloomberg School of Public Health. “And that’s because they’re
not immunized. And you know that, God, it’s a terrible tragedy.”
When the vaccine was first rolled out, the country’s death toll
stood at about 300,000. It hit 600,000 in mid-June and 700,000
on Oct. 1.
The U.S. crossed the latest threshold with cases and
hospitalizations on the rise again in a spike driven by the highly
contagious delta variant, which arrived in the first half of 2021 and
now accounts for practically all infections. Now the omicron
variant is gaining a foothold in the country, though scientists are
not sure how dangerous it is.
Beyrer recalled that in March or April 2020, one of the worst-case
scenarios projected upwards of 240,000 American deaths.
“And I saw that number, and I thought that is incredible —
240,000 American deaths?” he said. “And we’re now past three
times that number.” He added: “And I think it’s fair to say that
we’re still not out of the woods.”
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Dec. 16, 2021
Omicron thrives in airways, not lungs; new data on asymptomatic cases
... Compared to the earlier Delta variant, Omicron multiplies itself
70 times more quickly in tissues that line airway passages, which
may facilitate person-to-person spread, they said. But in lung
tissues, Omicron replicates 10 times more slowly than the original
version of the coronavirus, which might contribute to less-severe
illness.
A formal report of the findings is under peer review for publication
and has not been released by the research team. In a news release
issued by Hong Kong University, study leader Dr. Michael Chan Chi-wai
said, "It is important to note that the severity of disease in humans
is not determined only by virus replication" but also by each
person's immune response to the infection, which sometimes
evolves into life-threatening inflammation.
Chan added, "By infecting many more people, a very infectious virus
may cause more severe disease and death even though the virus itself
may be less pathogenic. Therefore, taken together with our recent
studies showing that the Omicron variant can partially escape immunity
from vaccines and past infection, the overall threat from Omicron
variant is likely to be very significant."
Omicron grips cells more tightly, withstands some antibodies
A structural model of how the Omicron variant attaches to cells and
antibodies sheds light on its behavior and will help in designing
neutralizing antibodies, according to researchers.
Using computer models of the spike protein on Omicron's surface, they
analyzed molecular interactions occurring when the spike grabs onto a
cell-surface protein called ACE2, the virus's gateway into the cell.
Metaphorically, the original virus had a handshake with ACE2, but
Omicron's grip "looks more like a couple holding hands with their
fingers entwined," said Joseph Lubin of Rutgers University in New
Jersey. The "molecular anatomy" of the grip may assist in

explaining how Omicron's mutations cooperate to help it infect
cells, Lubin added.
The research team also modeled the spike with different classes of
antibodies trying to attack it. The antibodies attack from different
angles, "like a football team's defense might tackle a ball carrier," with
one person grabbing from behind, another from the front, Lubin said.
Some antibodies "appear likely to get shaken off" while others are
likely to remain effective. Booster vaccines raise antibody levels,
resulting in "more defenders," which might compensate to some extent
for "a weaker grip of an individual antibody," Lubin said.
The findings, posted on Monday on the website bioRxiv ahead of peer
review, need to be verified, "particularly with real-world samples from
people," Lubin said. "While our molecular structure predictions are by
no means a final word on Omicron, (we hope) they enable a faster and
more effective response from the global community."
Four in 10 infected people may unknowingly spread virus
Infected people who show no symptoms might be contributing
significantly to transmission of SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes
COVID-19, given that they account for 40.5% of confirmed infections
worldwide, according to a study published online Tuesday in the
journal JAMA Network Open.
The researchers pooled data from 77 earlier studies involving a total of
19,884 individuals with confirmed SARS-CoV-2 infections. They found
that among infected people in the general community, about 40% were
asymptomatic, as were 54% of infected pregnant women, 53% of
infected air or cruise travelers, 48% of infected nursing home residents
or staff and 30% of infected healthcare workers or hospitalized
patients.
The pooled percentage of asymptomatic infections was about 46% in
North America, 44% in Europe and 28% in Asia. ...
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Dec. 17, 2021
Omicron rewrites the COVID plan for 2022
... Just weeks ago, disease experts were predicting that
countries would begin to emerge from the pandemic in 2022 after
enduring a series of surges driven by the Alpha, Beta, Gamma and
Delta variants. First among them would be populations with a
significant amount of exposure to the coronavirus, through a
combination of infections and vaccination.
In those places, COVID was expected to ease into an endemic
disease, hopefully with less-severe periodic or seasonal outbreaks.
Vaccines, available for much of 2021 only in wealthy nations, could
reach the majority of the global population by the end of the year
ahead.
But the rapid spread of the highly-mutated Omicron variant,
identified in late November, and its apparent ability to reinfect
people at a higher rate than its predecessors, is undermining
that hope.
Already, countries are reverting to measures used earlier in the
pandemic: restricting travel, reimposing mask requirements,
advising against large gatherings for the winter holidays. While it
is not quite back to square one, much more of the world will need to
be vaccinated or exposed to COVID to get past the worst of the
pandemic, disease experts told Reuters.
...
Some scientists are not entirely ready to abandon hope that
some parts of the world will emerge from the pandemic next
year. More than 270 million people have been infected with
COVID, according to the World Health Organization, while an
estimated 57% of the global population has received at least one
vaccine dose, representing potential protection that did not exist two
years ago.
"Even if that immunity is not as good against Omicron, it doesn't
mean that it's worthless. And that immunity is more effective

against serious illness than it is against getting infected at all,"
said Dr. David Dowdy, an infectious disease epidemiologist at Johns
Hopkins.
So far, most of the studies looking at the effectiveness of
vaccines against Omicron have focused on neutralizing
antibodies, which latch on to the virus and prevent it from
entering and infecting cells. Blood test results from fully
vaccinated people show Omicron has learned to escape
neutralization; a booster dose might restore that protection.
Immune system T cells, which destroy infected cells, also
appear still to be able to recognize the variant. Many experts
believe this second line of defense will prevent hospitalizations
and deaths.
"You still have a lot of people who are susceptible" because they are
not yet vaccinated, said Dr. Celine Gounder, an infectious disease
specialist at New York University. She said that was among the
reasons she believes it will be some time before the world moves
from pandemic to endemic COVID-19.
In the meantime, living with COVID in 2022 will likely mean
assessing local risks and protecting oneself through
vaccination, masking and social distancing.
"When I go to the store this afternoon, what helps me is to know how
much COVID is in my community," said Dr. Robert Wachter, chair of
the Department of Medicine at University of California, San
Francisco.
“There will not be one state of the pandemic. There will be
different states for different people and for different regions,"
he said. "And that's going to be the way it is for the foreseeable
future."
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Dec. 17, 2021
US federal appeals court allows Biden employer vaccine mandate to take effect
A federal appeals court panel on Friday allowed President Joe
Biden’s COVID-19 vaccine mandate for larger private
employers to move ahead, reversing a previous decision on a
requirement that could affect some 84 million U.S workers.
The 2-1 decision by a panel of the 6th U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals
in Cincinnati overrules a decision by a federal judge in a separate
court that had paused the mandate nationwide.
The mandate from the U.S. Occupational Safety and Health
Administration was to take effect Jan. 4. With Friday’s ruling,
it’s not clear when the requirement might be put in place, but
the White House said in a statement that it will protect workers:
“Especially as the U.S. faces the highly transmissible Omicron
variant, it’s critical we move forward with vaccination requirements
and protections for workers with the urgency needed in this
moment.”
Republican state attorneys general and conservative groups
said they would appeal Friday’s decision to the U.S. Supreme
Court.
Twenty-seven Republican-led states joined with conservative
groups, business associations and some individual businesses to
push back against the requirement as soon as OSHA published the
rules in early November. They argued the agency was not
authorized to make the emergency rule, in part because the
coronavirus is a general health risk and not one faced only by
employees at work.
The panel’s majority disagreed.
“Given OSHA’s clear and exercised authority to regulate viruses,
OSHA necessarily has the authority to regulate infectious diseases

that are not unique to the workplace,” Judge Julia Smith Gibbons,
who was nominated to the court by former President George W.
Bush, a Republican, wrote in her majority opinion.
“Vaccination and medical examinations are both tools that OSHA
historically employed to contain illness in the workplace,” she
wrote.
Gibbons noted that the agency’s authority extends beyond just
regulating “hard hats and safety goggles.” She said the vaccine
requirement “is not a novel expansion of OSHA’s power; it is an
existing application of authority to a novel and dangerous
worldwide pandemic.”
...
The vaccine requirement would apply to companies with 100 or
more employees and would cover about 84 million workers in the
U.S. Employees who are not fully vaccinated would have to wear
face masks and be subject to weekly COVID-19 tests. There would
be exceptions, including for those who work outdoors or only at
home.
The administration has estimated that the rule would save 6,500
lives and prevent 250,000 hospitalizations over six months. On
Friday, the U.S. Department of Labor, which includes OSHA, said
the 6th circuit’s ruling will allow the agency to implement “commonsense, science-based measures to keep workers safe and healthy
during a deadly pandemic.”
The vaccine rule for private employers is separate from other
vaccine mandates announced by the Biden administration that
apply to federal government contractors and workers in health
care facilities that receive funding from Medicaid or Medicare.
Those rules also are under assault from conservatives and have
been paused in at least some parts of the country.
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Dec. 18, 2021
Netherlands ‘going into lockdown again’ to curb Omicron
Nations across Europe moved to reimpose tougher measures to
stem a new wave of COVID-19 infections spurred by the highly
transmissible omicron variant, with the Netherlands leading the way
by imposing a nationwide lockdown.
All non-essential stores, bars and restaurants in the
Netherlands will be closed until Jan. 14 starting Sunday,
caretaker Prime Minister Mark Rutte said at a hastily arranged
press conference Saturday night. Schools and universities will
shut until Jan. 9, he said.
In what is surely to prove a major disappointment, the lockdown
terms also rein in private holiday celebrations. Residents only will
be permitted two visitors except for Christmas and New Year’s,
when four will be allowed, according to Rutte.
“The Netherlands is going into lockdown again from tomorrow,” he
said, adding that the move was “unavoidable because of the fifth
wave caused by the omicron variant that is bearing down on us.”
It wasn’t just the Dutch seeking to slow the spread of omicron.
Alarmed ministers in France, Cyprus and Austria tightened travel
restrictions. Paris canceled its New Year’s Eve fireworks.
Denmark has closed theaters, concert halls, amusement parks
and museums. Ireland imposed an 8 p.m. curfew on pubs and
bars and limited attendance at indoor and outdoor events.
London Mayor Sadiq Khan underscored the official concern about
the climbing cases and their potential to overwhelm the health care
system by declaring a major incident Saturday, a move that allows
local councils in Britain’s capital to coordinate work more closely
with emergency services.
Irish Prime Minister Micheál Martin captured the sense of the

continent in an address to the nation, saying the new restrictions
were needed to protect lives and livelihoods from the resurgent
virus.
“None of this is easy,” Martin said Friday night. “We are all
exhausted with COVID and the restrictions it requires. The twists
and turns, the disappointments and the frustrations take a heavy
toll on everyone. But it is the reality that we are dealing with.”
The World Health Organization reported Saturday that the
omicron variant of the coronavirus has been detected in 89
countries, and COVID-19 cases involving the variant are
doubling every 1.5 to 3 days in places with community
transmission and not just infections acquired abroad.
...
Britain and other nations are also accelerating the pace of
booster shots after early data showed that two doses of vaccine
were less effective against the omicron variant. Shopping centers,
cathedrals and soccer stadiums in Britain have been converted into
mass vaccination centers.
...
In France, the government announced that it will start giving the
vaccine to children in the 5 to 11 age group beginning Wednesday.
Prime Minister Jean Castex said Friday that with the omicron
variant spreading like “lightning,” the government proposed
requiring proof of vaccination from individuals entering restaurants,
cafes and other public establishments. The action requires
parliamentary approval.
Thousands of opponents of vaccine requirements and mask
mandates protested Saturday in Hamburg, Berlin, Düsseldorf and
other German cities. In Austria, local media reported the crowds
swelled to tens of thousands.
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Dec. 19, 2021
UK health minister doesn't rule out new COVID restrictions before Christmas
LONDON, Dec 19 (Reuters) - Britain's health minister Sajid
Javid declined on Sunday to rule out the chance of further
COVID-19 restrictions before Christmas, saying the spread
of the Omicron variant was a very fast moving situation.
Britain reported a surge in cases of the Omicron coronavirus
variant on Saturday, which government advisors said could
be just the tip of the iceberg. London's mayor declared a
"major incident" to help the city's hospitals cope.
Asked whether he could rule out restrictions before
Christmas, Javid told BBC Television: "We are assessing the
situation, it is very fast moving."
"There are no guarantees in this pandemic I don't think. At
this point, we just have to keep everything under review."
Javid said the government was taking the "sobering"
advice of its scientists seriously, was watching the data
on an "almost hourly basis" and would balance that
against the broader impact of restrictions on things
such as businesses and education.
He said that there was a still a lot that is not known about
Omicron but waiting until data is clearer may leave it too late
to react to it.
More than 100 of Prime Minister Boris Johnson's own
Conservative lawmakers voted against the government's
latest measures to tackle the spread of COVID-19 earlier this

week and Johnson is facing the biggest crisis of his
premiership after a litany of scandals and missteps.
Asked if Johnson was too weak to bring in further
restrictions, Javid said: "No, I don't think that's the case ... if
the government felt that further action had to be taken of
course we would present that to parliament and it would be
for parliament to decide."
The number of Omicron cases recorded across the
country hit almost 25,000 as of 1800 GMT on Friday, up
by more than 10,000 cases from 24 hours earlier, the UK
Health Security Agency said.
The number of all new COVID-19 cases reported in official
data on Saturday was 90,418. Cases were up 44.4% over
the seven days to Dec. 18 compared with the previous
week.
Javid said the government believed around 60% of new
COVID-19 cases in England were now Omicron.
London Mayor Sadiq Khan said he thought new
restrictions were inevitable otherwise the health service
would be on the verge of collapse under the joint
pressures of staff shortages and increased
hospitalisations.
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Dec. 20, 2021
Israel to ban travel to US, Canada over Omicron variant
JERUSALEM (AP) — Israeli ministers on Monday agreed
to ban travel to the United States, Canada and eight
other countries amid the rapid, global spread of the
omicron variant.
Prime Minister Naftali Bennett’s office announced the
decision following a Cabinet vote.
The rare move to red-list the U.S. comes amid rising
coronavirus infections in Israel and marks a change to
pandemic practices between the two nations with close
diplomatic relations. The U.S. will join a growing list of
European countries and other destinations to which Israelis
are barred from traveling, and from which returning travelers
must remain in quarantine.
A parliamentary committee is expected to give the measure
final approval. Once authorized, the travel ban will take effect
at midnight Wednesday morning.
Israel has seen a surge in new cases of the more
infectious coronavirus variant in recent weeks, and
began closing its borders and restricting travel in late
November. Foreign nationals are not allowed to enter,
and all Israelis arriving from overseas are required to
quarantine — including people who are vaccinated.
Other countries that were approved to be added to the
travel ban starting Wednesday are Belgium, Germany,

Hungary, Italy, Morocco, Portugal, Switzerland and
Turkey.
Israel rolled out a world-leading vaccination campaign early
this year, and more than 4.1 million of Israel’s 9.3 million
people have received a third dose of the
Pfizer/BioNTech vaccine.
In a prime-time address on Sunday, Israeli Prime Minister
Naftali Bennett urged parents to vaccinate their children,
declaring that the country’s “fifth wave” of coronavirus
infections had begun. As of Sunday, Israel’s Health
Ministry has reported 175 cases of the new variant.
Israel has recorded at least 8,232 deaths from coronavirus
since the start of the pandemic.

Return to
Timeline

https://www.reuters.com/world/omicrons-global-spread-prompts-renewed-lockdowns-delayed-reopenings-2021-12-21/

Dec. 21, 2021
Europe considers new curbs as Omicron sweeps world
... Omicron infections are multiplying across Europe, the
United States and Asia, including in Japan, where a single
cluster at a military base has grown to at least 180 cases.
Germany, Ireland, the Netherlands and South Korea are
among countries to have reimposed partial or full
lockdowns or other social distancing measures, in recent
days.
New Zealand COVID-19 Response Minister Chris Hipkins said
his country, which imposed some of the world's toughest
COVID-19 measures, was delaying the start of a staggered
reopening of its border until the end of February.

Minister Magnus Heunicke said.
...
In the United States, the Biden administration said it would
open federal COVID-19 testing sites in New York this week
and buy 500 million at-home rapid tests that Americans can
order online for free.
Omicron now accounts for 73% of all new cases in the
United States, up from less than 1% at the beginning of
the month.

"All of the evidence so far points to Omicron being the most
transmissible COVID-19 variant yet," he said.

"We will also note that if you are unvaccinated, you are at high
risk of getting sick," a senior administration official said. "This
variant is highly transmissible and the unvaccinated are eight
times more likely to be hospitalized and 14 times more likely to
die from COVID.”

Germany's Robert Koch Institute for infectious diseases on
Tuesday recommended that "maximum contact
restrictions" be imposed at once.

The Omicron variant was first detected last month in southern
Africa and Hong Kong and so far has been reported in at least
89 countries.

Federal and state leaders were due to meet later in the day to
decide on new measures, which were likely to include contact
restrictions even for the vaccinated and those who have
recovered from an infection, but a nationwide lockdown
seemed to be off the cards.
...
Sweden will urge all employees to work from home if possible
and impose tighter rules for social distancing. In neighbouring
Denmark, Omicron is now the predominant variant, Health

The severity of illness it causes remains unclear, but the
World Health Organization warned it is spreading faster
than the Delta variant and is causing infections in people
already vaccinated or who have recovered from the
COVID-19 disease.
More than 274 million people have been reported to be
infected by the coronavirus globally since the pandemic began
nearly two years ago. More than 5.65 million people have died.
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Dec. 22, 2021
Case drop may show South Africa’s omicron peak has passed
JOHANNESBURG (AP) — South Africa’s noticeable drop in new COVID19 cases in recent days may signal that the country’s dramatic omicrondriven surge has passed its peak, medical experts say.
Daily virus case counts are notoriously unreliable, as they can be
affected by uneven testing, reporting delays and other fluctuations. But
they are offering one tantalizing hint — far from conclusive yet — that
omicron infections may recede quickly after a ferocious spike.
South Africa has been at the forefront of the omicron wave and the world
is watching for any signs of how it may play out there to try to understand
what may be in store.
After hitting a high of nearly 27,000 new cases nationwide on
Thursday, the numbers dropped to about 15,424 on Tuesday. In
Gauteng province — South Africa’s most populous with 16 million
people, including the largest city, Johannesburg, and the capital, Pretoria
— the decrease started earlier and has continued.
“The drop in new cases nationally combined with the sustained
drop in new cases seen here in Gauteng province, which for weeks
has been the center of this wave, indicates that we are past the
peak,” Marta Nunes, senior researcher at the Vaccines and Infectious
Diseases Analytics department of the University of Witwatersrand, told
The Associated Press.
“It was a short wave ... and the good news is that it was not very
severe in terms of hospitalizations and deaths,” she said. It is “not
unexpected in epidemiology that a very steep increase, like what we saw
in November, is followed by a steep decrease.”
Gauteng province saw its numbers start sharply rising in mid-November.
Scientists doing genetic sequencing quickly identified the new, highly
mutated omicron variant that was announced to the world on Nov. 25.
Significantly more transmissible, omicron quickly achieved dominance in

South Africa. An estimated 90% of COVID-19 cases in Gauteng
province since mid-November have been omicron, according to tests.
And the world seems to be quickly following, with omicron already
surpassing the delta variant as the dominant coronavirus strain in some
countries. In the U.S., omicron accounted for 73% of new infections last
week, health officials said — and the variant is responsible for an
estimated 90% or more of new infections in the New York area, the
Southeast, the industrial Midwest and the Pacific Northwest.
Confirmed coronavirus cases in the U.K. have surged by 60% in a week
as omicron overtook delta as the dominant variant there. Worldwide, the
variant has been detected in at least 89 countries, according to the
World Health Organization.
In South Africa, experts worried that the sheer volume of new infections
would overwhelm the country’s hospitals, even though omicron appears
to cause milder disease, with significantly less hospitalizations, patients
needing oxygen and deaths.
But then cases in Gauteng started falling. After reaching 16,000 new
infections on Dec. 12, the province’s numbers have steadily dropped, to
just over 3,300 cases Tuesday.
“It’s significant. It’s very significant,” Dr. Fareed Abdullah said of the
decrease.
“The rapid rise of new cases has been followed by a rapid fall and it
appears we’re seeing the beginning of the decline of this wave,” said
Abdullah, working in the COVID-19 ward at Pretoria’s Steve Biko
Academic Hospital.
In another sign that South Africa’s omicron surge may be receding, a
study of health care professionals who tested positive for COVID-19 at
Chris Hani Baragwanath hospital in Soweto shows a rapid increase and
then a quick decline in cases.
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Dec. 23
Death toll from coronavirus tops 5,400,000
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Dec. 23, 2021
China puts city of 13 million in lockdown ahead of Olympics
BEIJING (AP) — China plunged a city of 13 million people into
lockdown on Thursday to stamp out an increase in coronavirus
infections, as the country doubles down on its “zero tolerance”
policy just weeks before it is set to host the Winter Olympics.
The restrictions in the northeastern city of Xi’an took effect at midnight
Wednesday, with no word on when they might be lifted. They are
some of the harshest since China imposed a strict lockdown last
year on more than 11 million people in and around the city of
Wuhan, where the coronavirus was first detected in late 2019.
One person from each household will be allowed out every two days to
buy household necessities, a government order said. Other family
members were required to stay at home, although the rule was not
being rigorously enforced, according to social media posts. People who
happened to be staying in hotels became stuck.
There was no word on whether the new cases were of the recently
identified omicron variant that appears more contagious and is
driving surges in many parts of the world — or the previous version,
delta. China has reported just seven omicron cases so far, but
none in Xi’an.
Though the latest outbreak is 1,000 kilometers (about 620 miles)
southwest of the Olympic host city of Beijing, any sign that the
pandemic might be worsening in China will raise questions about
whether and how it will manage to welcome thousands of athletes,
officials and journalists when the Games open in just weeks on Feb. 4.
On the one hand, there is a tremendous amount of national pride and
investment riding on the Olympics and few would want a cancellation,
postponement or dramatic reimagining at this late stage. On the other,
Chinese authorities have adopted draconian measures throughout the
pandemic under their policy of seeking to stamp out every last case —
and it’s hard to see how welcoming so many people from abroad will

square with that strategy.
That “zero tolerance” policy, which has led to frequent lockdowns,
universal masking and mass testing, has not been entirely successful.
It has resulted in massive disruptions to travel and trade, but Beijing
credits it with largely containing the spread of the virus. Overall, China
has reported 4,636 deaths and 100,644 cases of COVID-19.
Xi’an — the capital of Shaanxi province, famed for its imperial relics,
as well as a major center of industry — reported another 63 locally
transmitted cases on Thursday, pushing the city’s total to at least 211
over the past week.
China has also been dealing with a substantial coronavirus outbreak in
several cities in the eastern province of Zhejiang near Shanghai,
although isolation measures there have been more narrowly targeted.
“We are not receiving any new guests, and no present guests are
allowed to leave the hotel,” said a receptionist at the Hanting Hotel in
Xi’an, who only gave her surname, Li.
Staff and guests are required to be tested every two days, Li said.
“There will be an impact on our business, and we have no idea how
long it will last.”
The owner of a local bookshop said he had closed 10 days before,
“fearing the worsening of the epidemic situation.”
“I am now staying at home watching television.” said the owner, who
gave only his surname, Xiao.
Movement outside his compound requires permission from the local
neighborhood committee, he said. “I think the situation will get better
eventually, and I don’t worry at all because we have the government
behind us,” Xiao said.
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Dec. 24, 2021
United, Delta cancel hundreds of U.S. Christmas Eve flights amid COVID surge
Dec 24 (Reuters) - United Airlines and Delta Air Lines (DAL.N)have
canceled hundreds of Christmas Eve flights, as the spreading COVID-19
Omicron variant takes a toll on its flight crews and other workers.

That request was echoed both by Airlines for America, a trade group
representing major cargo and passenger carriers, which wrote to the
CDC on Thursday, and by JetBlue on Wednesday.

Chicago-based United on Thursday canceled 120 flights for Friday, while
Atlanta-based Delta said it had canceled about 90. Both said they were
working to contact passengers so they would not be stranded at airports.

The CDC released updated quarantine guidance for healthcare workers
on Thursday, cutting the isolation time to seven days for workers who
test positive for COVID-19 but are asymptomatic, providing they test
negative.

FlightAware on Friday said United has now canceled 169 flights on
Christmas Eve and Delta has canceled 127, along with another 50
canceled flights for United on Christmas and 89 for Delta.
The flight tracking firm said the current number of Christmas Eve
flights canceled globally is 2,029, with 448 canceled in the United
States.
"The nationwide spike in Omicron cases this week has had a direct
impact on our flight crews and the people who run our operation. As
a result, we’ve unfortunately had to cancel some flights and are notifying
impacted customers in advance of them coming to the airport," United
said on Thursday.
Delta said Thursday it has "exhausted all options and resources -including rerouting and substitutions of aircraft and crews to cover
scheduled flying -- before canceling around 90 flights for Friday.”
Delta cited potential inclement weather and the impact of the Omicron
variant for the cancellations.
On Tuesday, Delta Chief Executive Ed Bastian asked the head of the
U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to shrink
quarantine guidelines for fully vaccinated individuals who experience
breakthrough COVID-19 infections, citing the impact on the carrier's
workforce. Bastian asked that the isolation period be cut to five days from
the current 10.

Travelers push their luggage past baggage claim inside the United
Airlines terminal at Los Angeles International Airport (LAX) during the
holiday season as the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) Omicron variant
threatens to increase case numbers in Los Angeles, California, U.S.
December 22, 2021. REUTERS/Bing Guan
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Dec. 25, 2021
Thousands of flights canceled globally as Omicron mars Christmas weekend
...Commercial airlines around the world canceled more than 4,500
flights over the Christmas weekend, as a mounting wave of COVID-19
infections driven by the Omicron variant created greater uncertainty and
misery for holiday travelers.

Rising hospitalizations were hitting healthcare systems especially
hard in the U.S. Midwest, with intensive care units in Indiana, Ohio
and Michigan bracing for the worst even as they remain under
pressure from an earlier wave of Delta variant cases.

Airline carriers globally scrapped at least 2,401 flights on Friday, which
fell on Christmas Eve and is typically a heavy day for air travel, according
to a running tally on the flight-tracking website FlightAware.com. Nearly
10,000 more flights were delayed.

In Britain, many industries and transport networks were struggling with
staff shortages as sick workers self-isolated, while hospitals have
warned of the risk of an impact on patient safety.

The website showed that 1,779 Christmas Day flights were called off
worldwide, along with 402 more that had been scheduled for
Sunday.
Commercial air traffic within the United States and into or out of the
country accounted for more than a quarter of all the canceled flights over
the weekend, FlightAware data showed.
Among the first U.S. carriers to report a wave of holiday weekend
cancellations were United Airlines and Delta Air Lines (DAL.N), which
scrubbed nearly 280 flights combined on Friday alone, citing personnel
shortages amid the surge of COVID-19 infections.
COVID-19 infections have surged in the United States in recent days
due to the highly transmissible variant Omicron, which was first
detected in November and now accounts for nearly three-quarters
of U.S. cases and as many as 90% in some areas, such as the
Eastern Seaboard.
The average number of new U.S. coronavirus cases has risen 45%
to 179,000 per day over the past week, according to a Reuters tally.
New York reported more than 44,000 newly confirmed infections on
Friday alone, shattering that state's daily record. At least 10 other states
set new one-day case records on Thursday or Friday.

One in 20 Londoners had COVID-19 last week, a figure that could rise
to one in 10 by early next week, according to data released on Thursday
by the Office for National Statistics.
Government data showed a record tally of 122,186 new infections
nationwide on Friday, marking a third day in which the number of known
cases has surpassed 100,000.
While recent research suggests Omicron produces milder illness, and a
lower rate of hospitalizations, than previous variants of COVID-19,
health officials have maintained a cautious note about the outlook.
"There is a glimmer of Christmas hope ... but it definitely isn't yet at the
point where we could downgrade that serious threat," Jenny Harries,
head of the UK Health Security Agency, told the BBC.
France hit another COVID-19 infection record on Friday, with its daily
tally exceeding 94,000 while hospitalizations from the virus reached a
seven-month high, prompting the government to convene a special
meeting for Monday that could trigger new public health restrictions.
read more
Despite the uncertainties and grim news around the world, millions of
Americans carried on with travel plans through a second pandemicclouded holiday season. ...
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Dec. 26, 2021
COVID cases in Japan keep plummeting and no one knows exactly why
... Throughout the coronavirus pandemic, Japan has had much
lower rates of infection and death than in many Western
countries, though there was a severe spike over the summer that
overwhelmed hospitals.
Milder outbreaks — compared with the ravages of the virus in Europe
and the Americas — were found in many Asian countries and were
attributed often to a public accustomed to health measures from
previous experiences with respiratory illnesses like the SARS and
MERS epidemics. Researchers had also looked into genetics, diet
and other factors that may have spared East Asian countries like
Japan and South Korea from the high death tolls elsewhere.
In Japan, researchers have also examined factors like weather,
cyclical patterns in the spread of the virus, and potential past
exposure to mild coronavirus variants that may have led to the
low case and death counts. Experts have identified potential genetic
characteristics among the Japanese that may have led to a stronger
immune system response to the coronavirus, but said there needs to
be more research to draw definitive conclusions.
Japan has now vaccinated most of its population and has
widespread masking, which may explain the current low numbers.
But so does neighboring South Korea, where authorities are
rescinding reopening plans because of a spike in infections and
record numbers of serious and critical cases. And Japan has
barely begun rolling out its booster shots, lagging behind other
countries in the region, including South Korea.
...
Those numbers come with a caveat, and probably are an
undercount of the pandemic’s true toll because of the lack of
widespread testing, systemic contact tracing or vaccine
passports, and delays in reporting of deaths from municipalities.
The lack of testing and the prevalence of asymptomatic cases means

the government probably recorded one-fourth to one-tenth of the true
number of cases until recently, when more testing options became
available, according to Michinori Kohara, a researcher at the Tokyo
Metropolitan Institute of Medical Science who led a study published
last month on underreported and asymptomatic positive cases.
But even taking into account the underreporting, the number of
cases and fatalities are a small fraction of the United States and
many European countries.
Some Japanese researchers have pointed to studies that found
genetic or health conditions in Japan, including low prevalence
of obesity.
A study published this month by Japan’s Riken research institute,
the country’s largest scientific research body, found that a genetic
feature found in the white blood cells of up to 60 percent of
Japanese people mounts an immune response to the
coronavirus. The immune response was seen in 80 percent of
the people with this genetic feature, and researchers found that
it may explain one theory about Japan’s experience with the
coronavirus.
This genetic feature, called HLA-A24, is common in East Asian
countries and has been found in many countries that have had
less severe experiences with the coronavirus, including Japan
and Korea. But now, with the diverging experiences of Japan and
Korea in the past two months, researchers said they hope to see
more work done to find out more about what’s going on.
“Covid cases and deaths were low in Korea until now, but with
the surge now and comparison with Japan, it would be
interesting to examine what the immunity situation looks like
now,” said Shin-ichiro Fujii, team leader at Riken’s immunotherapy
laboratory.
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Dec. 27, 2021
Australia records first Omicron death, authorities stick to reopening plan
SYDNEY, Dec 27 (Reuters) - Australia reported its first
confirmed death from the new Omicron variant of COVID-19 on
Monday amid its biggest daily surge in infections, but the
authorities refrained from imposing new restrictions
saying hospitalisation rates remained low.
The death, a man in his 80s with underlying health
conditions, marked a grim milestone for the country which has
had to reverse some parts of a staged reopening after nearly
two years of stop-start lockdowns, due to the fresh outbreak.
Omicron, which health experts say appears more contagious
but less virulent than previous strains, began to spread in the
country just as it lifted restrictions on most domestic borders
and allowed Australians to return from overseas without
quarantine, driving case numbers to the highest of the
pandemic.

784 new cases with four people in hospital.
With reports of six-hour wait times for COVID testing for people
hoping to meet requirements for interstate holiday travel,
Palaszczuk defended the tourism-friendly state for mandatory
testing, saying "everyone knew when they booked a ticket that
if they wanted to come here they would have to do a PCR
test".
However, she added that Queensland was considering
whether to relax testing requirements for domestic visitors.
Tasmania, another tourist-popular state, also said it was
considering changes to state border testing rules.
Around the country, the surge in infections meanwhile weighed
on testing resources. Sydney testing clinic SydPath had
confirmed a day earlier that it wrongly told 400 COVIDpositive people they were negative in the days before
Christmas; on Monday it now realised it sent wrong result
messages to another 995 people.

The authorities gave no additional details about the Omicron
death, except to say that the man caught the virus at an
aged care facility and died in a Sydney hospital.
...
The man was among seven COVID-19 deaths reported in
Australia the previous day. The country clocked 10,186
new cases nationwide, according to a Reuters calculation
of state data, its first total over 10,000 since the start of the
pandemic. Most new cases were in NSW and Victoria.

Australian authorities have so far resisted a return to
lockdown in the face of surging case numbers but have
reinstated some restrictions. On Monday, NSW again
made it compulsory to check into public venues with QR
codes, while many states have brought back mandatory
mask-wearing in indoor public places.

"Although we are seeing increased case numbers... we are
not seeing the impacts on our hospital system," said
Annastacia Palaszczuk, premier of Queensland which reported

The country has also narrowed the window for vaccine
booster shots from six months to four months, soon to be
three months.
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Dec. 28, 2021
The US CDC cuts isolation time for asymptomatic COVID-19 cases to 5 days
Dec 27 (Reuters) - U.S. health authorities on Monday
shortened the recommended isolation time for Americans
with asymptomatic cases of COVID-19 to five days from the
previous guidance of 10 days.
The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention also said
the asymptomatic people after isolation should follow five
days of wearing a mask when around others.
It also recommended a five-day quarantine for those
exposed to the virus who are unvaccinated or are over
six months out from their second mRNA dose or more
than two months after the Johnson & Johnson (JNJ.N)
vaccine and not yet boosted. The quarantine period
should be followed by strict mask use for an additional
five days.
According to the CDC, isolation separates sick people with a
contagious disease from people who are not sick, while
quarantine separates and restricts the movement of people
who were exposed to a contagious disease to see if they
become sick.
"CDC's updated recommendations for isolation and
quarantine balance what we know about the spread of the
virus and the protection provided by vaccination and booster
doses," CDC Director Rochelle Walensky said in a
statement.

Omicron accounts for 73% of U.S. coronavirus infections,
the federal CDC had said last week.
Breakthrough infections are rising among the fully
vaccinated population, including those who have had a
third booster shot. However, Omicron appears to be
causing milder symptoms in those people, some of
whom have no symptoms at all.
Reducing the CDC's 10-day quarantine recommendation
would help asymptomatic people return to work or
school, with proper precautions, White House medical
adviser Anthony Fauci had told CNN last week.
Individuals who have received their booster shot do not
need to quarantine following an exposure, but should
wear a mask for 10 days, the CDC said.
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Dec. 29, 2021
Omicron surge may reduce delta infections, South Africa study shows
A small study from South Africa suggests that the spread of
the COVID-19 omicron variant may reduce infections from
the delta variant, as the former strain builds up immunity
against the latter.

They also said that cross-neutralization does not always
occur when people become infected with a different strain,
noting that infection from the delta variant did not result in
neutralization of the beta strain of the virus.

The study, which has yet to be peer reviewed, looked at 33
unvaccinated and vaccinated individuals who had
contracted the omicron variant, as Reuters reported. It
found that people who became infected with the highly
transmissible new strain developed an enhanced
immunity to the delta variant. This effect was reportedly
stronger among those who were vaccinated.

Omicron has been shown to have a significantly higher
degree of mutations than previous strains of the
coronavirus, with roughly 30 mutations on its spike proteins.

Researchers found that neutralization against delta
increased by 4.4-fold over a 14-day period following
participants' enrollment in the study soon after they began
experiencing symptoms from omicron infections. A 14-fold
increase in neutralization against the omicron variant
itself was also observed.
"The increase in Delta variant neutralization in individuals
infected with Omicron may result in decreased ability of
Delta to re-infect those individuals. Along with emerging
data indicating that Omicron, at this time in the
pandemic, is less pathogenic than Delta, such an
outcome may have positive implications in terms of
decreasing the Covid-19 burden of severe disease," the
researchers wrote.

Despite the study's findings, researchers also noted that
more than half of the participants were vaccinated
against COVID-19 and many others were likely
previously infected, making it unclear if the antibodies
neutralizing the delta variant came from being infected
by omicron or from vaccinations or prior infection.

Link to study

Return to
Timeline

https://twitter.com/EricTopol/status/1476253179503251461

Dec. 30, 2021
New study: SARS-CoV-2 Omicron-B.1.1.529 Variant leads to less severe disease
than Pango B and Delta variants strains in a mouse model of severe COVID-19
Link to study
Other studies:
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Dec. 31, 2021
US surpasses 2M cases in one week for first time during pandemic
The United States reported more than 2 million coronavirus
cases in one week, breaking yet another record as the
omicron variant surges across the country.

Globally, cases are up 61% over the previous week and
are approaching 14 cases per second. The global tally
has nearly doubled in just two weeks.

The 2.49 million COVID-19 cases within the past week
outpaced the previous record of 1.7 million cases from
Jan. 3-9, 2021, according to a USA TODAY analysis of
Johns Hopkins data.

The U.S. weekly death count, however, isn't
approaching record levels. The most deaths recorded in
a single week was 23,415 during the period of Jan. 1016 of this year. There have been 10,823 reported deaths
in the past week.

The entirety of November had just 2.55 million cases, the
analysis shows.
The U.S. recorded 647,067 million cases Thursday; more
than 2 million were notched in the last four days.
With both the omicron and delta variants infecting people,
the U.S. is now averaging about 356,000 cases per day –
and more than four cases every second.
On Thursday, 16 states reported record case counts:
Colorado, Connecticut, Delaware, Florida, Georgia,
Hawaii, Illinois, Maryland, Massachusetts, New Jersey,
New York, Ohio, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Virginia
and Washington and also Puerto Rico.
One of every 10 counties set a record for cases in the week
ending Thursday, the analysis shows. U.S. cases are now
being reported 95% faster than they were just a week earlier.

The relatively low number of deaths in contrast to high case
counts may support early evidence that omicron is more
contagious but less severe.
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Jan. 1, 2022
Taking a step back: Some US colleges returning to online classes
With COVID-19 cases surging just as students are about to return
from winter break, dozens of U.S. colleges are moving classes online
again for at least the first week or so of the semester — and
some warn it could stretch longer if the wave of infection doesn’t
subside soon.
Harvard is moving classes online for the first three weeks of the new
year, with a return to campus scheduled for late January, “conditions
permitting.” The University of Chicago is delaying the beginning of
its new term and holding the first two weeks online. Some others are
inviting students back to campus but starting classes online, including
Michigan State University.
Many colleges hope that an extra week or two will get them past the
peak of the nationwide spike driven by the highly contagious omicron
variant. Still, the surge is casting uncertainty over a semester many
had hoped would be the closest to normal since the start of the
pandemic.
...
So far, more than 70 colleges across 26 states are starting the
term online, and others say they are considering it. Many making
the move now use quarter systems that start earlier than those with
semesters.
Many of those shifting online are in recent virus hot spots,
including George Washington, Yale and Columbia on the East
Coast, along with Wayne State University in Detroit and
Northwestern University near Chicago. The list also includes most
of the University of California campuses and Rice University in
Houston.
At the University of California, Riverside, students can return on
Monday but face two weeks of online classes. They are also being
being asked to sequester for five days while they undergo two rounds
of virus testing.

It’s the first time since last spring that the school has moved fully
remote, but Chancellor Kim Wilcox said it is the best way to prevent
the virus from spreading after students return from holiday travel.
“We think about it as rebuilding our bubble,” he said. “It gives us a
chance to reset things and then hopefully be off and running.”
Some other colleges are delaying the new term without offering
remote classes. Syracuse University pushed its semester back a
week, citing projections that the first three weeks of January will be
“the most challenging of this surge.”
Others are pressing ahead with in-person learning, saying the
health risks are low with masks and booster shots.
At Northeastern University in Boston, one of a growing number
of schools requiring boosters, students are returning as
planned. Officials said the school is shifting its focus from
preventing all cases to warding off serious illness or
hospitalization.
...
The University of Florida plans to return to in-person learning at
the start of the semester, despite a request from a faculty union to
teach remotely for the first three weeks.
...
The 50,000-student campus of the University of Illinois at UrbanaChampaign plans to resume in-person classes after one week of
online instruction. Students are being encouraged to return
during that first week so they can take two virus tests, which
will clear them to resume in-person activities if they test
negative.
“Every semester we’ve had a spike when students come back,”
university spokesperson Robin Kaler said. “We want to make sure
we’re on top of that so we can crush it as quickly as possible.”
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Jan. 2, 2022
Despite omicron, Covid-19 will become endemic. Here’s how.
... Experts agree ... We’re not going to totally eradicate Covid-19, but we
will see it move out of the pandemic phase and into the endemic phase.
Endemicity means the virus will keep circulating in parts of the
global population for years, but its prevalence and impact will come
down to relatively manageable levels, so it ends up more like the flu
than a world-stopping disease.
For an infectious disease to be classed in the endemic phase, the rate of
infections has to more or less stabilize across years, rather than showing
big, unexpected spikes as Covid-19 has been doing. “A disease is
endemic if the reproductive number is stably at one,” Boston
University epidemiologist Eleanor Murray explained. “That means one
infected person, on average, infects one other person.”

actually speed up our path to endemicity by infecting so much of
the population so swiftly that we more quickly develop a layer of
natural immunity?
“That is really the million-dollar question,” Angela Rasmussen, a
virologist at the University of Saskatchewan in Canada, told me. “It’s
really hard to say right now.”
That’s partly because endemicity isn’t just about getting the virus’s
reproductive number down to one. That’s the bare minimum for
earning the endemic classification, but there are other factors that
come into play, too: What’s the rate of hospitalizations and deaths?
Is the health care system overburdened to the point that there’s a
precipitous space or staffing shortage? Are there treatments
available to reduce how many people are getting seriously ill?

We’re nowhere near that right now. The highly contagious omicron
variant means each infected person is infecting more than one other
person, with the result that cases are exploding across the globe.
Nobody can look at the following chart and reasonably conclude that
we’re in endemic territory.

In general, a virus becomes endemic when we (health experts,
governmental bodies, and the public) collectively decide that we’re okay
with accepting the level of impact the virus has — that in other words, it
no longer constitutes an active crisis.

Looking at this data might make you wonder about some of the
predictions that were floating around before omicron came on the scene.
In the fall, some health experts were saying that they thought the delta
variant might represent the last big act for this pandemic, and that we
could reach endemicity in 2022.

With omicron surging right now and many governments reimposing
stricter precautions as a result, it’s clear we’re still in crisis mode. “But so
much depends on the burden it’ll place on the health care system,”
Rasmussen said. “And that’s going to be different from community to
community.”

The outlook is more uncertain now. So how should you be thinking about
the trajectory and timeline of the pandemic going into the new year? And
how should omicron be shaping your everyday decision-making and risk
calculus?
When we’ll know we’re finally in “endemic” territory

Even though omicron so far seems to result in milder disease than
previous variants, a massive increase in cases could still lead to a big
increase in hospitalizations and deaths. That could further stress health
care systems that are already in dire straits. That’s why Rasmussen
concludes that “omicron certainly has the potential to delay
endemicity.”

Here’s one big question you’d probably like the answer to: Does
omicron push endemicity farther off into the future? Or could it

But there are also some hopeful things to bear in mind. “The incredible
number of infections is building up population-level immunity. ...
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Jan. 3, 2022
Omicron evades immunity better than Delta, Danish study finds
COPENHAGEN, Jan 3 (Reuters) - The Omicron coronavirus
variant is better at circumventing vaccinated peoples'
immunity than the Delta variant, according to a Danish study
published last week, helping explain why Omicron is
spreading more rapidly.

has yet to be peer-reviewed.
Seventy-eight percent of Danes have been fully vaccinated,
while nearly 48% of those have received a third "boosted"
shot. More than eight out of ten Danes have received PfizerBioNTech's vaccine.

Since the discovery of the heavily mutated Omicron variant
in November, scientists have been racing to find out whether
it causes less serious disease and why it appears more
contagious than the previously dominating Delta variant.

The study also found that booster-vaccinated people
are less likely to transmit the virus, regardless of the
variant, than the unvaccinated.

A virus can be more transmissible due to a number of
reasons, such as the time it lingers in the air, its ability to
latch onto cells, or its evasion of the body's immune system.

While more transmissible, the Omicron variant does seem to
induce less serious disease, SSI's technical director, Tyra
Grove Krause, told local media on Monday.

Investigating nearly 12,000 Danish households in midDecember, the scientists found that Omicron was 2.7 to 3.7
times more infectious than the Delta variant among
vaccinated Danes.

"While Omicron will still be able to put pressure on our
healthcare system, everything indicates that it is milder
than the Delta variant," she said, adding the risk of
being hospitalised with Omicron was half of that with
Delta.

The study, conducted by researchers at University of
Copenhagen, Statistics Denmark and Statens Serum Institut
(SSI), suggests the virus is mainly spreading more rapidly
because it is better at evading immunity obtained from
vaccines.
"Our findings confirm that the rapid spread of the
Omicron (variant) primarily can be ascribed to the
immune evasiveness rather than an inherent increase in
the basic transmissibility," the researchers said. The study

That echoes the results of some other studies into Omicron.
Out of a total of 93 people admitted to hospital due to
COVID-19 from Omicron in late December, less than five
were receiving intensive care, Danish data showed.
"This may be what is going to lift us out of the pandemic, so
that this becomes the last wave of corona," Krause said.
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Jan. 4, 2022
Covid Science: Virus leaves antibodies that may attack healthy tissues
The following is a summary of some recent studies on COVID-19. They
include research that warrants further study to corroborate the findings
and that has yet to be certified by peer review.
Coronavirus leaves survivors with self-attacking antibodies
Months after recovering from SARS-CoV-2 infection, survivors have
elevated levels of antibodies that can mistakenly attack their own organs
and tissues, even if they had not been severely ill, according to new
findings.
Among 177 healthcare workers who had recovered from confirmed
coronavirus infections contracted before the availability of vaccines, all
had persistent autoantibodies, including ones that can cause chronic
inflammation and injury of the joints, skin and nervous system. "We
would not normally expect to see such a diverse array of autoantibodies
elevated in these individuals or stay elevated for as long six months after
full clinical recovery," said Susan Cheng of the Cedars-Sinai Smidt Heart
Institute in Los Angeles. Patterns of elevated autoantibodies varied
between men and women, the researchers reported on Thursday in the
Journal of Translational Medicine.
"We don't yet know how much longer, beyond six months, the antibodies
will stay elevated and/or lead to any important clinical symptoms," Cheng
said. "It will be essential to monitor individuals moving forward." Her team
is investigating whether autoantibody elevations are linked with
persistent symptoms in people with long COVID and planning to study
autoantibody levels after infections with newer variants of the virus.
B cells' effects weakened but not defeated by Omicron
The effects of antibodies produced by the immune system's "memory B
cells" against the Omicron variant of the coronavirus, while weakened,
could still be significant, researchers believe.
Once the body learns to recognize SARS-CoV-2, either after infection or
vaccination, B cells generate fresh antibodies against the virus if there

are not already enough antibodies circulating in the blood that can
neutralize it. In a study reported on bioRxiv ahead of peer review,
researchers analyzed the strength of more than 300 antibodies
produced by memory B cells obtained from vaccinated volunteers,
including some who had a prior SARS-CoV-2 infection.
"Omicron seemed to evade a very large share of the memory B cells
pool," researchers said, adding that it "seems to still be efficiently
recognized by 30% of total antibodies and close to 10% of all potent
neutralizing antibodies," said Matthieu Mahevas and Pascal Chappert of
Universite de Paris in a joint email. Memory B cells' robust ability to
proliferate and produce antibodies might compensate "in less than two
days" for those antibodies' reduced effectiveness, they speculate.
In combination with other immune system components, particularly T
cells, the effects of B cells likely help to explain why most vaccinated
individuals who become infected do not become sick enough to require
hospitalization, they said.
Virus variants' activity in cells makes them more effective
Along with spike mutations that help the coronavirus break into cells,
mutations that change how the virus behaves inside the cells are a big
factor in why some variants have been more transmissible, researchers
have discovered.
The findings, published in Nature, show that scientists "have to start
looking at mutations outside the spike," which has so far been the main
focus of vaccines and antibody drugs, said Nevan Krogan of the
University of California, San Francisco. Studying the Alpha variant, his
team found a mutation at a non-spike site that causes infected cells to
ramp up their production of a protein called Orf9B. Orf9b in turn disables
a protein called TOM70 that cells use to send signals to the immune
system. With higher levels of Orf9B disabling TOM70, the immune
system does not respond as well and the virus can better evade
detection, the researchers said. ...
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Jan. 5, 2022
India's COVID-19 tally crosses 35 million
NEW DELHI, Jan. 5 (Xinhua) -- India's COVID-19 tally rose
to 35,018,358 on Wednesday, as 58,097 new cases were
registered during the past 24 hours across the country,
showed the federal health ministry's latest data.
Besides, as many as 534 deaths due to the pandemic since
Tuesday morning took the total death toll to 482,551.
This is a steep rise in the numbers of both the new
cases and deaths in a day, as on Tuesday 37,379 new
cases and 124 deaths were registered.
There are still 214,004 active COVID-19 cases in the country
as there was a rise of 42,174 active cases during the past 24
hours. This is the eighth consecutive day when the number
of active cases rose in the country.
A total of 34,321,803 people have been successfully cured
and discharged from hospitals so far, out of which 15,389
were discharged during the past 24 hours.
Meanwhile, the country's Omicron tally has reached 2,135,
out of which Maharashtra and Delhi have reported 653 and
464 cases, respectively. Till now 828 patients have been
discharged after recovery, as per the federal Health
Ministry's data.
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Jan. 6, 2022
South African scientist thinks she may have solved the mystery of long COVID-19
“A recent study in my lab revealed that there is
significant microclot formation in the blood of both
acute COVID-19 and long COVID patients,” Resia
Pretorius, head of the science department at Stellenbosch
University in South Africa, wrote Wednesday in an op-ed.
Pretorius writes that healthy bodies are typically able to
efficiently break down blood clots through a process called
fibrinolysis. But, when looking at blood from long COVID19 patients, “persistent microclots are resistant to the
body’s own fibrinolytic processes.”
Pretorius’ team in an analysis over the summer found high
levels of inflammatory molecules “trapped” in the
persistent microclots observed in long COVID-19
patients, which may be preventing the breakdown of
clots.
Because of that, cells in the body’s tissues may not be
getting enough oxygen to sustain regular bodily
functions, a condition known as cellular hypoxia.
“Widespread hypoxia may be central to the numerous
reported debilitating symptoms” of long COVID-19, Pretorius
writes.
As many as 100 million people globally have or have had
long COVID-19, according to a study by researchers at the
University of Michigan in November.

A patient is diagnosed with long COVID-19 when the effects
of a COVID-19 infection persist for more than four weeks,
according to the Mayo Clinic. While older people and people
with serious medical conditions are the most likely to
experience long COVID-19, many young and healthy people
have reported feeling unwell for weeks or even months after
their initial COVID-19 diagnosis.
Symptoms of long COVID-19 vary between cases, but
primarily include fatigue, brain fog, muscle or joint pain,
shortness of breath, sleep difficulties and depression or
anxiety.
The Department of Health and Human Services in June
released new guidance in which some symptoms of long
COVID-19 could qualify as a disability under the Americans
with Disabilities Act.
In December, the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission issued an update to its own guidance, which
now considers an individual who has contracted COVID-19
disabled if any of their symptoms “substantially limits one or
more major life activities.”
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Jan. 7, 2022
U.S. FDA cuts gap for Moderna COVID-19 booster dose as cases surge
Jan 7 (Reuters) - The U.S. Food and Drug Administration on
Friday shortened the interval between the primary series
of Moderna Inc's (MRNA.O) COVID-19 vaccine and a
booster dose to five months, as it looks to bolster
protection against the fast-spreading Omicron variant.
The agency expects the shorter interval, reduced by a
month for people aged 18 and above, will provide better
protection sooner against the variant, which is driving up
infections and overwhelming hospitals.
The United States reported 662,000 new COVID-19 cases
on Thursday, the fourth highest daily U.S. total ever
recorded. The Omicron-driven surge in U.S. COVID-19
cases has likely not topped out yet, the Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention said on Friday.
The FDA earlier this week cut the interval to get a
booster dose of Pfizer (PFE.N) and BioNTech COVID-19
vaccine, based on mRNA technology like Moderna's, to
five months from six.
"Vaccination is our best defense against COVID-19,
including the circulating variants, and shortening the length
of time between completion of primary series and a booster
dose may help reduce waning immunity," Peter Marks,
director of the FDA's Center for Biologics Evaluation and
Research, said.

People who received Johnson & Johnson's (JNJ.N)
single-dose COVID-19 vaccine can get a booster dose
two months later.
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Jan. 8
Death toll from coronavirus tops 5,500,000
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Jan. 8, 2022
U.K. gov’t advisers recommend against 4th vaccine dose
LONDON (AP) — U.K. government advisers have
recommended against giving a fourth dose of COVID-19
vaccine to nursing home residents and people over 80
because data shows that a third shot offers lasting
protection against admission to the hospital.
For people over 65, protection against hospitalization
remains at about 90% three months after the third dose,
according to data compiled by the U.K. Health Security
Agency.
As a result, the Joint Committee on Vaccination and
Immunization on Friday advised the government that
there was no need to offer a fourth dose, or second
booster, to vulnerable people at this time. Instead, the
government should focus on giving a third dose to as
many people as possible to boost protection against the
highly transmissible omicron variant.
“The current data show the booster dose is continuing to
provide high levels of protection against severe disease,
even for the most vulnerable older age groups,” said Prof.
Wei Shen Lim, the committee’s chair. “For this reason, the
committee has concluded there is no immediate need to
introduce a second booster dose, though this will continue to
be reviewed.’’
The U.K. is racing to offer booster shots to adults across
the country after research showed that two doses were
not enough to protect people from omicron. The variant

has fueled a surge in coronavirus infections and
hospitalizations.
The number of people in the U.K. hospitalized with COVID19 rose to 18,454 on Thursday, more than double the figure
two weeks earlier.
Rising staff absences at U.K. hospitals have already
prompted the military to provide backup to beleaguered
doctors and nurses.
More than 39,000 staff members at hospitals in England
were off work for reasons related to COVID-19 on Jan. 2, up
59% from the previous week, according to NHS England.
The respected trade publication, the Health Service Journal,
said staff absences across the entire National Health
Service, including mental health trusts and other areas, may
be as high as 120,000.
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Jan. 9, 2022
Morocco's total COVID-19 cases top 1 million
RABAT, Jan. 9 (Xinhua) -- Morocco's COVID-19 cases
surpassed 1 million on Sunday, the Ministry of Health said in
a statement.
On Sunday, 4,963 new cases were recorded, taking the
national tally to 1,002,084.
The ministry also reported seven fatalities over the past 24
hours, taking the death toll since the start of the pandemic to
14,911.
Meanwhile, a total of 24,591,296 people have received their
first vaccine shots against COVID-19 in the country.
A total of 22,974,065 have taken two doses, and 3,431,636
have received the third booster shot, the ministry said.
The North African country launched a nationwide
vaccination campaign on Jan. 28, 2021 after the arrival
of the first shipment of China's Sinopharm vaccine.
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Jan. 10, 2022
Pregnant women urged to receive COVID-19 booster amid surging cases
The UK government has warned that more than 96% of
pregnant people admitted to hospital with COVID-19
symptoms were unvaccinated, in analysis between the
months of May and October in 2021. The government has
shared that the COVID-19 vaccinations are safe for pregnant
individuals and have no impact on fertility.
According to the data, 96.3% of pregnant women admitted to
hospital with coronavirus symptoms were unvaccinated and
of these, one-third needed respiratory support. The Joint
Committee on Vaccination and Immunisation (JCVI) added
pregnant women to the priority list for the vaccine in
December 2021, stating that pregnancy placed individuals at
heightened risk from COVID-19.
The government is launching a campaign calling on people
who are pregnant to receive their first, second, or booster
vaccination. The campaign will also highlight the risks of
COVID-19 to mothers and babies, with testimonies of
pregnant women who have had the vaccine to be broadcast
on radio and social media.
Around one in five pregnant women admitted to hospital
with the virus needed to be delivered pre-term to help
them recover and one in five of their babies needed care
in the neonatal unit, the Department of Health and Social
Care (DHSC) said.
“Both as a doctor and pregnant mother myself, we can now
be very confident that the COVID-19 vaccinations provide

the best possible protection for you and your unborn child
against this virus,”said Dr Jen Jardine, from the Royal
College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists, who is seven
months pregnant and has received her booster jab. “I would
strongly call on all pregnant women like me, if you haven’t
had the vaccine yet, to either speak to your GP or midwife if
you still have questions and then book right away today.”
Since April 2021, pregnant women in the UK have been
offered the Pfizer/BioNTech or Moderna jab. Since then,
around 84,000 of these have received one dose and more
than 80,000 have received two doses of a COVID-19
vaccine, according to the DHSC.
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Jan. 11, 2022
Home COVID tests to be covered by insurers starting Saturday
WASHINGTON (AP) — Starting Saturday, private health
insurers will be required to cover up to eight home COVID19 tests per month for people on their plans. The Biden
administration announced the change Monday as it looks to
lower costs and make testing for the virus more convenient
amid rising frustrations.
Under the new policy, first detailed to the AP, Americans will
be able to either purchase home testing kits for free under
their insurance or submit receipts for the tests for
reimbursement, up to the monthly per-person limit. A family of
four, for instance, could be reimbursed for up to 32 tests per
month. PCR tests and rapid tests ordered or administered by a
health provider will continue to be fully covered by insurance
with no limit.
...
Later this month, the federal government will launch a
website to begin making 500 million at-home COVID-19
tests available via mail. The administration also is scaling
up emergency rapid-testing sites in areas experiencing the
greatest surges in cases.
The insurer-covered testing would dramatically reduce costs for
many Americans, and the administration hopes that by easing a
barrier to more regular at-home testing, it can help slow the
spread of the virus, get kids back into school more quickly and
help people gather safely.
“This is all part of our overall strategy to ramp up access to
easy-to-use, at-home tests at no cost,” Health and Human
Services Secretary Xavier Becerra said in a statement. “By

requiring private health plans to cover people’s at-home tests,
we are further expanding Americans’ ability to get tests for free
when they need them.”
Biden announced the federal requirement late last year, and it
kicks in on Jan. 15, but the administration had been silent until
now on details of the plan.
The administration is trying to incentivize private insurers to
cover the tests up-front and without a cumbersome
reimbursement process. Insurance plans that work with
pharmacies and retailers to cover the up-front costs of the
tests will be required to reimburse only up to $12 per test if
purchased through an out-of-network retailer. Plans that don’t
move proactively to set up a network of pharmacies would
have to cover the full retail price that the customer paid —
which could be more than $12 per test.
...
Only tests purchased on or after Jan. 15 will be required to be
reimbursed, the administration said. Some insurers may
choose to cover the costs of at-home tests purchased earlier,
but they won’t have to.
...
Americans on Medicare won’t be able to get tests
reimbursed through the federal insurance plan, but
Medicaid and Children’s Health Insurance Program plans
are required to cover the cost of at-home tests fully. Those
who are not on a covered insurance plan can receive free
tests through the forthcoming federal website or from
some local community centers and pharmacies.
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Jan. 12, 2022
Spain calls for debate to consider
COVID as endemic, like flu
Spain is calling on Europe to debate the possibility that Covid-19
can now be treated as an endemic illness, setting a model to
monitor its evolution akin to the one used for flu.
“It’s a necessary debate; Science has given us the answer to
protect ourselves,” Prime Minister Pedro Sanchez said in interview
yesterday with radio station Cadena Ser, adding that the virus’s
lethality has been dropping since the beginning of the pandemic.
“We have to evaluate the evolution of covid from pandemic to an
endemic illness,” he said.
Sanchez’s comments come as omicron, the latest variant
dominating large swathes of Europe, has seen lower rates of
hospitalizations and deaths than previous strains even as
infections have soared.
Sanchez said there may be reasons now, “with precaution,” to
assess the disease with different parameters than those used so
far.
The Spanish government has been working on a new monitoring
approach in the last weeks and Health Minister Carolina Darias has
brought the matter up with her European counterparts, said
Sanchez.
Spain reported almost 692,000 new cases in the last seven days,
with 13.4% of hospital beds used for Covid patients, according to
the Health Ministry data. That compares with 13.8% a year earlier,
when the number of recorded weekly cases was just above
115,000.

https://www.politico.eu/article/too-early-to-treat-coronavirus-covid19-asendemic-who-warns/

Too early to treat coronavirus as
endemic, WHO warns
The World Health Organization told governments on Tuesday it
was too early to predict that the COVID-19 pandemic will burn itself
out, as it warned that more than half of people in Europe would
catch the disease over the next two months.
...
"It is challenging health systems and service delivery in many
countries where Omicron has spread at speed, and threatens to
overwhelm in many more," said Kluge.
...
Now was not the time to conclude that the pandemic will fade
out, the WHO said, with the coronavirus as capable as ever of
evolving and posing a new threat.
“In terms of endemicity, we’re still a way off,” Catherine
Smallwood, WHO Europe’s senior emergency officer, told the same
briefing.
“Endemicity assumes that, first of all, there’s stable circulation of
the virus at predictable levels, and potentially known and
predictable waves of epidemic transmission,” she said. “We really
need to hold back on behaving as if it’s endemic before … the virus
itself is behaving as if it’s endemic.”
...
The WHO said that 50 of the 53 countries in the region spanning
Europe and Central Asia had reported cases of Omicron, which is
rapidly becoming the dominant viral strain in Western Europe and
is now spreading in the Balkans. At this rate, the Institute for Health
Metrics and Evaluation (IHME), an independent global health
research center in Washington, estimates that more than 50
percent of the population across the region will be infected with
Omicron in the next six to eight weeks, it added.
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Jan. 13, 2022
Omicron may be headed for a rapid drop in Britain, US
Scientists are seeing signals that COVID-19′s alarming omicron wave
may have peaked in Britain and is about to do the same in the U.S., at
which point cases may start dropping off dramatically.
The reason: The variant has proved so wildly contagious that it
may already be running out of people to infect, just a month and a
half after it was first detected in South Africa.
...
At the same time, experts warn that much is still uncertain about
how the next phase of the pandemic might unfold. The plateauing
or ebbing in the two countries is not happening everywhere at the
same time or at the same pace. And weeks or months of misery
still lie ahead for patients and overwhelmed hospitals even if the
drop-off comes to pass.
...
The University of Washington’s own highly influential model projects
that the number of daily reported cases in the U.S. will crest at 1.2
million by Jan. 19 and will then fall sharply “simply because
everybody who could be infected will be infected,” according to
Mokdad.
...
IThe figures have raised hopes that the two countries are about to
undergo something similar to what happened in South Africa, where in
the span of about a month the wave crested at record highs and then
fell significantly.
“We are seeing a definite falling-off of cases in the U.K., but I’d like to
see them fall much further before we know if what happened in South
Africa will happen here,” said Dr. Paul Hunter, a professor of medicine
at Britain’s University of East Anglia.
...
On Tuesday, the World Health Organization said there have been 7
million new COVID-19 cases across Europe in the past week, calling it
a “tidal wave sweeping across the region.” WHO cited modeling from
Mokdad’s group that predicts half of Europe’s population will be

infected with omicron within about eight weeks.
By that time, however, Hunter and others expect the world to be past
the omicron surge.
“There will probably be some ups and downs along the way, but I
would hope that by Easter, we will be out of this,” Hunter said.
Still, the sheer numbers of people infected could prove overwhelming
to fragile health systems, said Dr. Prabhat Jha of the Centre for Global
Health Research at St. Michael’s Hospital in Toronto.
“The next few weeks are going to be brutal because in absolute
numbers, there are so many people being infected that it will spill over
into ICUs,” Jha said.
Mokdad likewise warned in the U.S.: “It’s going to be a tough two
or three weeks. We have to make hard decisions to let certain
essential workers continue working, knowing they could be
infectious.”
Omicron could one day be seen as a turning point in the
pandemic, said Meyers, at the University of Texas. Immunity
gained from all the new infections, along with new drugs and
continued vaccination, could render the coronavirus something
with which we can more easily coexist.
“At the end of this wave, far more people will have been infected by
some variant of COVID,” Meyers said. “At some point, we’ll be able
to draw a line — and omicron may be that point — where we
transition from what is a catastrophic global threat to something
that’s a much more manageable disease.”
That’s one plausible future, she said, but there is also the possibility
of a new variant — one that is far worse than omicron — arising.
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Jan. 14, 2022
US Supreme Court halts COVID-19 vaccine rule for US businesses
WASHINGTON (AP) — The Supreme Court has stopped a major
push by the Biden administration to boost the nation’s COVID-19
vaccination rate, a requirement that employees at large businesses
get a vaccine or test regularly and wear a mask on the job.
At the same time, the court is allowing the administration to
proceed with a vaccine mandate for most health care workers in
the U.S. The court’s orders Thursday came during a spike in
coronavirus cases caused by the omicron variant.
The court’s conservative majority concluded the administration
overstepped its authority by seeking to impose the Occupational
Safety and Health Administration’s vaccine-or-test rule on U.S.
businesses with at least 100 employees. More than 80 million
people would have been affected and OSHA had estimated that the
rule would save 6,500 lives and prevent 250,000 hospitalizations over
six months.
...
President Joe Biden said he was “disappointed that the Supreme
Court has chosen to block common-sense life-saving requirements for
employees at large businesses that were grounded squarely in both
science and the law.”

when finding new employees already is difficult.
The National Retail Federation, the nation’s largest retail trade group,
called the Supreme Court’s decision “a significant victory for
employers.”
The vaccine mandate that the court will allow to be enforced
nationwide scraped by on a 5-4 vote, with Chief Justice John Roberts
and Justice Brett Kavanaugh joining the liberals to form a majority.
The mandate covers virtually all health care workers in the country,
applying to providers that receive federal Medicare or Medicaid
funding. It affects 10.4 million workers at 76,000 health care facilities
as well as home health care providers. The rule has medical and
religious exemptions.
Biden said that decision by the court “will save lives.”

Biden called on businesses to institute their own vaccination
requirements, noting that a third of Fortune 100 companies already
have done so.
...
The OSHA regulation had initially been blocked by a federal appeals
court in New Orleans, then allowed to take effect by a federal
appellate panel in Cincinnati.

In an unsigned opinion, the court wrote: “The challenges posed by a
global pandemic do not allow a federal agency to exercise power that
Congress has not conferred upon it. At the same time, such
unprecedented circumstances provide no grounds for limiting the
exercise of authorities the agency has long been recognized to have.”
It said the “latter principle governs” in the healthcare arena.
...
Decisions by federal appeals courts in New Orleans and St. Louis had
blocked the mandate in about half the states. The administration
already was taking steps to enforce it elsewhere.
...
The justices heard arguments on the challenges last week. Their
questions then hinted at the split verdict that they issued Thursday.

Both rules had been challenged by Republican-led states. In addition,
business groups attacked the OSHA emergency regulation as too
expensive and likely to cause workers to leave their jobs at a time

A separate vaccine mandate for federal contractors, on hold after
lower courts blocked it, has not been considered by the Supreme
Court.
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Jan. 15, 2022
Clap, don’t chant: China aims for ‘Zero COVID’ Olympics
Athletes will need to be vaccinated — or face a long quarantine —
take tests daily and wear masks when not competing or training.
Clapping is OK to cheer on teammates, not chanting. Anyone who
tests positive for COVID-19 will be sent into isolation and unable to
compete until cleared for discharge.
Welcome to the Beijing Olympics, where strict containment measures
will aim to create a virus-proof “bubble” for thousands of international
visitors at a time when omicron is fueling infections globally.
The prevention protocols will be similar to those at the Tokyo Games this
summer, but much tighter. That won’t be a stretch in Beijing, with China
having maintained a “Zero COVID” policy since early in the pandemic.
Still, China’s ability to stick to its zero-tolerance approach nationally
is already being tested by the highly transmissible omicron variant,
which is more contagious than earlier variants of the virus and better able
to evade protection from vaccines.
With just weeks to go before the Feb. 4 start of the Games, more
than 20 million people in six cities are under lockdown after recent
outbreaks.
Here’s how the Games will work.
DO ATHLETES HAVE TO BE VACCINATED?
Yes, athletes and other participants including team staff and news media
need to be fully vaccinated to be allowed in the designated Olympic
areas without completing a 21-day quarantine. Those areas will consist
of the Olympic Village, game venues, other select spots and dedicated
transport.
That’s different from the Tokyo Games, where participants didn’t have to
be vaccinated.
...

WHAT ABOUT DAILY LIFE?
Upon arrival at the airport in Beijing, participants will have their
temperatures taken and be tested with throat and nasal swabs. An
Olympics official who recently arrived on site said at a press briefing the
process took him 45 minutes, though organizers note times might vary.
A bus will then take people to their designated lodging, where they’ll wait
up to six hours for test results to clear them to move about in approved
areas. Restrictions on movement within that “closed loop” are intended
to seal off any potential contact between Olympic participants and the
local population.
Throat swabs for testing will be required daily for all participants. In
Tokyo, participants spit into vials for antigen tests.
Standard prevention measures are being encouraged, such as
ventilating rooms and keeping a distance of about 3 feet (1 meter) from
others – or 6 feet (2 meters) from athletes.
Masks that are N95 or of a similar caliber will also be required in indoor
and outdoor areas with few exceptions, such as when people are eating
or drinking. Dining halls will have partitions and seating capacity will be
reduced to help maintain distancing.
In spaces where distancing isn’t possible, such as elevators, talking isn’t
allowed. Staff will be stationed in key areas to help guide people and
ensure protocols are being followed.
WHAT HAPPENS IF AN ATHLETE TESTS POSITIVE?
...
If an athlete or other participant tests positive but doesn’t have
symptoms, they’ll need to go into isolation in a dedicated hotel. They’ll
be provided with meals and can open their windows for fresh air but
won’t be able to leave their rooms, which organizers say will be about
270 square feet (25 square meters). ...
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Jan. 16, 2022
Expect more worrisome variants after omicron, scientists say
Get ready to learn more Greek letters. Scientists warn that omicron’s
whirlwind advance practically ensures it won’t be the last
version of the coronavirus to worry the world.
Every infection provides a chance for the virus to mutate, and
omicron has an edge over its predecessors: It spreads way faster
despite emerging on a planet with a stronger patchwork of immunity
from vaccines and prior illness.
That means more people in whom the virus can further evolve.
Experts don’t know what the next variants will look like or how they
might shape the pandemic, but they say there’s no guarantee the
sequels of omicron will cause milder illness or that existing
vaccines will work against them.
“The faster omicron spreads, the more opportunities there are
for mutation, potentially leading to more variants,” Leonardo
Martinez, an infectious disease epidemiologist at Boston University,
said.
...
There are many possible avenues for evolution. Animals could
potentially incubate and unleash new variants. Pet dogs and cats,
deer and farm-raised mink are only a few of the animals vulnerable to
the virus, which can potentially mutate within them and leap back to
people.
Another potential route: With both omicron and delta circulating,
people may get double infections that could spawn what Ray calls
“Frankenvariants,” hybrids with characteristics of both types.
When new variants do develop, scientists said it’s still very difficult to
know from genetic features which ones might take off. For example,
omicron has many more mutations than previous variants, around 30
in the spike protein that lets it attach to human cells. But the so-called

IHU variant identified in France and being monitored by the WHO
has 46 mutations and doesn’t seem to have spread much at all.
To curb the emergence of variants, scientists stress continuing
with public health measures such as masking and getting
vaccinated. While omicron is better able to evade immunity than
delta, experts said, vaccines still offer protection and booster shots
greatly reduce serious illness, hospitalizations and deaths.
...
Experts say the virus won’t become endemic like the flu as long
as global vaccination rates are so low. During a recent press
conference, WHO Director-General Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus
said that protecting people from future variants — including those
that may be fully resistant to today’s shots — depends on ending
global vaccine inequity.
Tedros said he’d like to see 70% of people in every country
vaccinated by mid-year. Currently, there are dozens of countries
where less than a quarter of the population is fully vaccinated,
according to Johns Hopkins University statistics. And in the United
States, many people continue to resist available vaccines.
“These huge unvaccinated swaths in the U.S., Africa, Asia, Latin
America and elsewhere are basically variant factories,” said Dr.
Prabhat Jha of the Centre for Global Health Research at St.
Michael’s Hospital in Toronto. “It’s been a colossal failure in global
leadership that we have not been able to do this.”
In the meantime, new variants are inevitable, said Louis Mansky,
director of the Institute for Molecular Virology at the University of
Minnesota.
With so many unvaccinated people, he said, “the virus is still kind of
in control of what’s going on.”
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Jan. 16, 2022
COVID program delivers 1 billion doses to poorer countries
BERLIN (AP) — The World Health Organization said Sunday
that a U.N.-backed program shipping coronavirus
vaccines to many poor countries has now delivered 1
billion doses, but that milestone “is only a reminder of the
work that remains” after hoarding and stockpiling in rich
countries.
A shipment of 1.1 million COVID-19 vaccine doses to Rwanda
on Saturday included the billionth dose supplied via the
COVAX program, the U.N. health agency said.
WHO has long criticized unequal distribution of vaccines and
called for manufacturers and other countries to prioritize
COVAX. It said that, as of Thursday, 36 of its 194 member
countries had vaccinated less than 10% of their population
and 88 had vaccinated less than 40%.
The program has made deliveries to 144 countries so far,
“but the work that has gone into this milestone is only a
reminder of the work that remains,” WHO said in a statement.
“COVAX’s ambition was compromised by
hoarding/stockpiling in rich countries, catastrophic
outbreaks leading to borders and supply being locked,” it
added. “And a lack of sharing of licenses, technology and
know-how by pharmaceutical companies meant
manufacturing capacity went unused.”
At the end of December, WHO Director-General Tedros
Adhanom Ghebreyesus urged everyone to make a “new

year’s resolution” to get behind a campaign to vaccinate
70% of countries’ populations by the beginning of July.
In a newspaper interview published Sunday, Germany’s new
international development minister said she wants to use her
country’s presidency this year of the Group of Seven
industrial nations to ensure that COVAX gets the resources it
needs in 2022.
“Unfortunately, there are still too few countries participating in
the financing of the global vaccination campaign,” Svenja
Schulze was quoted as telling the Funke newspaper group.
“Alongside Sweden, Norway, Canada and the U.S., we are
the ones who are giving most. The other industrial
countries have significant ground to catch up.”
Germany has said it donated 103 million doses to poorer
countries last year and plans to donate another 75 million in
2022.
Schulze signaled that she wants to expand help for
developing countries to produce vaccines themselves, with
partnerships between companies to produce vaccines under
license a favored aim.
Asked whether it would make sense to waive patents on
COVID-19 patents, which Germany’s previous government
opposed, she replied: “I doubt that developing countries
would get vaccines more easily if we waive the patents.” The
issue is only a small part of the production process, she
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Jan. 17, 2022
The latest from Israel on vaccinations and the Omicron surge
The world has been watching Israel's handling of COVID-19
very closely since the beginning of the pandemic. Israel was
one of the first countries to administer vaccines and assess
their efficacy. And now, with the omicron surge and Israel's

approval of a fourth vaccine dose, we wanted to know what
the U.S. can learn and expect from developments there. So
we're joined by Dr. Manfred Green. He's a professor of
epidemiology at the University of Haifa. ...

[Omicron]
Confirmed cases

[Alpha]

Select live link for audio recording
of complete interview with Dr. Green
(below (right side) is an excerpt)

[Delta]
Patients in hospital
ICU admissions
Confirmed deaths

DR. GREEN: “I think we have
to be a little cautious now
about whether the fourth
dose is really necessary for
the whole population at this
time. I would suggest it
would be of limited use
amongst people who have
responded poorly to the
earlier doses - those who
have some kind of immune
suppression and the elderly
and the very elderly. You
know, whatever - over 80,
although we've been giving it
to over 60. But, in fact, we
now have good evidence that
this vaccine is best given in a
three-dose schedule. And we
should be focusing on
making sure that everyone
gets at least the third dose.”
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Jan. 18, 2022
Abu Dhabi requires booster shots to enter the emirate
DUBAI, United Arab Emirates (AP) — Facing a
nationwide surge in coronavirus cases fueled by
the spread of the highly transmissible omicron
variant, Abu Dhabi is requiring people entering
the city to show proof of booster shots.
The government’s health app said earlier this week
that people entering the capital of the United Arab
Emirates must show a “green pass,” confirming their
vaccination status. The app says that visitors are
no longer considered fully vaccinated unless
they have received a booster at least six months
after their second dose.
Those wishing to enter Abu Dhabi also must have
have tested negative for the virus within the last two
weeks to maintain their “green” status.
The emirate has taken a stricter approach to the
virus than neighboring Dubai, the freewheeling
tourism-dependent hub. Abu Dhabi requires that
residents show their green pass before entering
public places or government buildings.
The UAE boasts among the world’s highest
vaccination rates per capita. The country has
fully vaccinated more than 90% of its population,
health authorities have said. Although infections
had plummeted in December, cases recently
have skyrocketed to heights unseen in months.

Return to
Timeline

https://apnews.com/article/coronavirus-pandemic-omicron-covid-19-deaths-08f8db29985b992d5ef98ccfa1459eb7

Jan. 19, 2022
US faces wave of omicron deaths in coming weeks, models say
The fast-moving omicron variant may cause less severe
disease on average, but COVID-19 deaths in the U.S. are
climbing and modelers forecast 50,000 to 300,000 more
Americans could die by the time the wave subsides in midMarch.
The seven-day rolling average for daily new COVID-19 deaths
in the U.S. has been trending upward since mid-November,
reaching nearly 1,700 on Jan. 17 — still below the peak of
3,300 in January 2021. COVID-19 deaths among nursing
home residents started rising slightly two weeks ago,
although still at a rate 10 times less than last year before most
residents were vaccinated.
Despite signs omicron causes milder disease on average, the
unprecedented level of infection spreading through the country,
with cases still soaring in many states, means many
vulnerable people will become severely sick. If the higher
end of projections comes to pass, that would push total U.S.
deaths from COVID-19 over 1 million by early spring.
...
The wave of deaths heading for the United States will crest in
late January or early February, Shea said. In early February,
weekly deaths could equal or exceed the delta peak, and
possibly even surpass the previous U.S. peak in deaths
last year.
Some unknown portion of these deaths are among people
infected with the delta variant, but experts say omicron is
also claiming lives.
“...

Yet, it's become increasingly clear that the risk from omicron is
lower than from previous variants. New evidence from nearly
70,000 patients in Southern California suggests omicron is
causing milder illness than delta.
A study, posted online and cited during a recent White House
briefing, found patients with omicron had a 53% lower risk
of hospitalization with respiratory symptoms, a 74% lower
risk of ICU admission, and a 91% lower risk of death. The
study, which has not yet been peer reviewed, comes from
researchers at Kaiser Permanente and University of California,
Berkeley.
"It’s hard for me to say straight out it’s good news," said study
co-author Sara Y. Tartof, a Kaiser Permanente research
scientist. “Maybe there’s good news in the sense that if you are
infected your chance of becoming severely ill are decreased,
but from a societal perspective it’s a very heavy burden for us.
It remains a serious situation, and we need to maintain
practices and behaviors we know protect us.”
Overburdened hospitals could also contribute to more
deaths, said Marc Lipsitch of Harvard T.H. Chan School of
Public Health and scientific director of the Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention’s forecasting center.
“In places with extremely short staffing and overloads of
patients, as the medical professionals have been telling us,
the quality of care begins to suffer," Lipsitch said. "That may
also lead to higher death rates, but that’s not in any of the
models that I’m aware of.”
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Jan. 19, 2022
Harder to detect "stealth omicron" confirmed in Texas
Wednesday, January 19th 2022
The number of omicron cases in Texas is still growing,
although some public health experts think we could be near
or at the peak of the surge, now researchers have
confirmed a sub-variant known as BA2, or "stealth
omicron" in Texas.
There are about 40,000 cases of COVID reported in Travis
County in just 2022 alone.
Three weeks into the new year, Houston Methodist Hospital
confirmed two cases of the sub-variant "stealth omicron" in
Texas. "It has most of the changes that make the
omicron virus with some changes in the spike protein,"
said Dr. Hana El Sahly, a professor of virology and
microbiology at the College of Medicine. She says that
makes it harder for some PCR tests to identify this subvariant. "Given that we have known the stealth omicron
since we first identified omicron, it is likely that it is not
behaving differently," she said.
Ninety percent of new COVID cases in Texas were the
omicron variant before the new year, according to the Texas
Department of State Health Services.
Dr. El Sahly says so far "stealth omicron" doesn't appear to
be acting any differently than the original omicron once it
infects someone. "The disease that makes people have
severe pneumonia, be in the hospital, requiring oxygen for

days or in the intensive care unit, or death. The vaccines
continue to perform remarkably well," said Dr. Sahly.
But this new sub-variant is a reminder that the
coronavirus continues to change in unpredictable ways
and that you should keep your guard up. "COVID-19 has
taught us to be a bit humble, so if we were to guess based
on the last two years, coronavirus is with us to stay." Going
back to normal depends on how quickly Texas can gain
some immunity, and so far, 5 and a half million Texans
have gotten their vaccine and their booster, about a
quarter of the state.
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Jan. 20, 2022
Omicron pushes [US] COVID deaths toward 2,000 per day
... The big picture: Omicron's
stranglehold in the U.S. started
about a month ago. Its death toll —
while almost certain to be smaller
than previous waves of the pandemic
— is only now starting to take hold,
and deaths will likely continue to
rise for several weeks.
By the numbers: The U.S. is now
averaging just under 1,900 deaths per
day — a 42% increase over the past
two weeks.
...
Nationwide, the U.S. is averaging
almost 760,000 new cases per day —
up 30% over the past two weeks.
Where it stands: This phase of the
pandemic will probably end relatively
soon. The Omicron wave swept
through South Africa and the U.K.
quickly, and now appears to be
following a similar trajectory in the
U.S.
Omicron is far less deadly than its
predecessors. A smaller proportion of
infected people become severely ill,
and a smaller proportion die from the
virus. ... but for now, vulnerable
people are still at risk — especially
if they're unvaccinated.

Select live link to view an
interactive version of the
below chart
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Jan. 21, 2022
Worldwide deaths from COVID-19 tops 5,600,000
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Jan. 21, 2022
Preteens may be vaxed without parents under California bill
SACRAMENTO, Calif. (AP) — California would allow children age
12 and up to be vaccinated without their parents’ consent, the
youngest age of any state, under a proposal late Thursday by a
state senator.
Alabama allows such decisions at age 14, Oregon at 15, Rhode
Island and South Carolina at 16, according to Sen. Scott Wiener, a
Democrat from San Francisco who is proposing the change. Only
Washington, D.C., has a lower limit, at age 11.

California Gov. Gavin Newsom in October announced the nation’s first
coronavirus vaccine mandate for schoolchildren. But it likely won’t
take effect until later this year and allows exemptions for medical
reasons, religious and personal beliefs — though lawmakers may try
to limit non-medical reasons.
...
On Wednesday, Wiener and other Democratic lawmakers announced
that they have formed a “work group” to examine ways to promote
vaccines and fight misinformation.

Wiener argued that California already allows those 12 and up to
consent to the Hepatitis B and Human Papillomavirus (HPV)
vaccines, and to treatment for sexually transmitted infections,
substance abuse and mental health disorders.

Members include Sen. Richard Pan, a pediatrician who authored
previous vaccine legislation; Sen. Josh Newman; and Assembly
members Dr. Akilah Weber, Buffy Wicks, Cecilia Aguiar-Curry, and
Evan Low.

“Giving young people the autonomy to receive life-saving vaccines,
regardless of their parents’ beliefs or work schedules, is essential for
their physical and mental health,” he said. “It’s unconscionable for
teens to be blocked from the vaccine because a parent either refuses
or cannot take their child to a vaccination site.”

Wiener, joined by Pan, planned a news conference about his SB866
Friday alongside San Francisco’s public health director, Dr. Grant
Colfax, and several school children.

Currently in California, minors ages 12 to 17 cannot be vaccinated
without permission from their parents or guardian, unless the vaccine
is specifically to prevent a sexually transmitted disease.
Wiener’s bill would lift the parental requirement for that age group for
any vaccine that has been approved by the U.S. Food and Drug
Administration and Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
That includes immunizations against the coronavirus, but Wiener said
vaccine hesitancy and misinformation has also deterred vaccinations
against measles and other contagious diseases that can then spread
among youths whose parents won’t agree to have them vaccinated.

Wiener held out the examples of children who may want to get
vaccinated because they currently are barred from participating
in sports, band or other activities because their parents either
won’t or can’t get them vaccinated.
Children age 5 and up are currently eligible for coronavirus vaccines,
but 28.6% of those in California ages 12-17 remain unvaccinated —
more than 900,000 of an eligible population of more than 3 million, or
more than one in four, Wiener said.
He said those 12 and up can also consent to abortions in California,
though in that case lawmakers in 1987 passed a law that would have
required minors to get their parents’ consent absent a medical
emergency or a judge’s permission. But that law was overturned by
the state Supreme Court.
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Jan. 22, 2022
Rates of US COVID-19 deaths by vaccination status and booster dose*
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Jan. 23, 2022
Not so mild? Hospitalizations exploding among Utah infants,
children with COVID-19′s omicron strain
... Utahns of all age groups under 45 are being hospitalized with COVID19 at record-high rates, according to data released this week by the Utah
Department of Health. But hospitalizations have risen more sharply
for infants than for any other age group in Utah. Not only that, infants
are now being hospitalized with COVID-19 at a higher rate per capita
than any other age group in Utah except those 65 or older.

Since the omicron variant took over, the rate of hospitalizations per case
has declined slightly for Utah infants, as it has for other age groups. But,
as with all age groups, the benefit of the omicron variant’s relative
“mildness” is more than overwhelmed by the sheer number of cases —
and for infants, the hospitalization rate per positive test has declined
less than it has for other age groups.

“We are seeing the shift towards more disease in younger children; that
probably has to do with changes in the virus,” Pavia said.

And it doesn’t simply appear to be a result of vaccines being unavailable
to children under 5.

More than 50 children less than 1 year old were reported as
hospitalized with COVID-19 in the past two weeks, according to
state data released Thursday. In Salt Lake County alone, 15 children
under 5 were hospitalized last week, more than double any other
week of the pandemic.

The omicron variant “attacks the [upper] airways more than the
lungs, and younger children have smaller airways,” Pavia explained.

And by the end of last week, Primary Children’s Hospital was caring for a
record 22 patients with the coronavirus. During the pandemic’s previous
surges, Pavia said, the hospital seldom surpassed a dozen patients with
the coronavirus.

“This is pretty miserable,” Pavia said in a news conference last Friday.
“If your child has it, they struggle to breathe, they have a lot of
secretions and they need oxygen.”

Many infants and young kids being admitted in recent weeks have had a
barking, “croup-like” cough.

The differences with omicron

Pavia noted that those patients, once admitted to the hospital, generally
are faring better than hospitalized children did with previous variants of
the coronavirus.

Of all Utah infants hospitalized for the coronavirus, 26% have been
reported since Dec. 30, about a week after omicron became the state’s
dominant variant of the coronavirus. That compares to 14% of
hospitalizations of kids 1 to 14, 12% for ages 15 to 24, and less than
10% for other age groups.

“It’s better than a lot of what we saw with delta, which was true
pneumonia, where children more often ended up in the ICU, [and] more
often ended up on ventilators,” Pavia said.

“The Utah data parallels data from other states showing an
increased proportion of all pediatric hospitalizations are among
children 0-1 and 1-4 during the omicron era,” Pavia said this week.
“The incidence rate of hospitalization in this age group is also much
higher than in earlier waves.”

But Pavia stressed that children hospitalized with COVID-19 are
seriously ill — and nearly all of them are seriously ill because of COVID19. “Incidental hospitalizations” — where a child happens to test positive
for COVID-19 when they visit the hospital for an unrelated injury or
illness — are “relatively uncommon situations,” Pavia said, echoing
reports from doctors nationwide. ...
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Jan. 24, 2022
Where do we stand with Omicron?
There has been a flood of new data in the past few weeks
regarding Omicron’s impact throughout the world, and specifically
on the influence of vaccination (with or without boosters) on
symptomatic infections, hospitalizations, and deaths, including
durability. It’s actually remarkable how much and how quickly we
are learning about Omicron and our ability to reduce its toll,
considering this virus strain was reported less than 2 months ago.
...

Portugal:
90% 2-shot vaccinated
and over 40% boosted

It is quite clear in reviewing the patterns from some of countries
hit hard by Omicron that vaccination and booster rates are
playing a critical role in keeping severe disease in check.
One example is Portugal, with 90% 2-shot vaccinated and
over 40% boosted. New cases have gotten extremely high
during its Omicron wave, but the impact for ICU admits or
deaths, fortunately, has been small to date.

New cases (per 1M)

Booster doses (per 100)

Patients in ICU (per 1M)

New Deaths (per 1M)
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Jan. 25, 2022
U.S. COVID peak may be over but not the pain as deaths rise
...Coronavirus deaths hit an 11-month high on Sunday,
climbing 11% in the past week when compared to the prior
week, according to a Reuters.
COVID-19 fatalities are a lagging indicator, meaning their
numbers usually rise a few weeks after new cases and
hospitalizations.
The Omicron death toll has now surpassed the height of deaths
caused by the more severe Delta variant when the seven-day
average peaked at 2,078 on Sept. 23 last year. An average of
2,200 people a day, mostly unvaccinated, are now dying due
to Omicron.
That is still below the peak of 3,300 lives lost a day during the
surge in January 2021 as vaccines were just being rolled out.
"It will be a while until we see (a) decrease in death as very sick
people with COVID remain hospitalized for a long time," said
Wafaa El-Sadr, a professor of epidemiology and medicine at
Columbia University in New York City.
As Omicron surged in December and earlier this month, hospital
systems from New Jersey to New Mexico buckled under the
sheer number of patients brought in by the apparently less
severe but highly infectious variant, prompting the federal
government to send military medical aid to six states.
"More infectious variants tend to run through a population very
rapidly," said El-Sadr in an email. "Even if such new variants
cause less severe disease (particularly among those vaccinated
and boosted), we will likely still see increase in hospitalizations

and deaths due to vulnerability of unvaccinated and unboosted."
COVID-19 hospitalizations are still setting records in some
states including Arkansas and North Carolina. Nationally
they are now under 147,000, compared with a peak of 152,746
on Jan. 20, the Reuters tally shows.
Cases nationally are down by 12% in the last seven days
compared with the prior seven, the analysis found, prompting
some health officials to strike a cautiously optimist tone on the
trajectory of the pandemic.
"It's certainly reached its peak in certain regions of the country,"
Dr. Anthony Fauci, the nation's top infectious disease official,
said in an interview with MSNBC on Monday. "I believe that in
the next few weeks we will see - as a country - that it is all
turning around."
U.S. COVID-19 data often lag a few days behind the actual
state of affairs and paints an imperfect picture.
Positive findings from the now ubiquitous at-home tests are not
included in the official case count, while hospitalization counts
often do not differentiate between patients who are receiving
treatment for COVID-19 and others who test positive while in
the hospital with other issues.
On Monday, the head of the World Health Organization
(WHO) warned that it was dangerous to assume Omicron
would herald the end of COVID-19's most acute phase, and
exhorted nations to stay focused to beat the pandemic. ...
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Jan. 26, 2022
Pfizer begins testing omicron-matched COVID shots in adults
Pfizer is enrolling healthy adults to test a reformulated COVID-19
vaccine that matches the hugely contagious omicron variant, to see
how it compares with the original shots.
Pfizer and its partner BioNTech announced the study on Tuesday.
COVID-19 vaccine-makers have been updating their shots to better
match omicron in case global health authorities decide the change is
needed.
Omicron is more likely than previous variants to cause infection
even in people who’ve been vaccinated, but it’s not yet clear that a
change to the vaccine recipe will be ordered. Among the issues
regulators are weighing: Some of the first places to face an
omicron surge already are seeing the mutant wane — and there’s
no way to know if the next variant that arises will resemble
omicron or be totally different.
The original vaccines still offer good protection against severe
illness and death. Studies in the U.S. and elsewhere have made
clear that adding a booster dose strengthens that protection and
improves the chances of avoiding even a milder infection.
Another wrinkle in deciding whether vaccines need an update: A new
U.S. report Tuesday echoes data from Britain and South Africa that
omicron infections cause less severe illness — at least in part because
so many people have some protection from vaccination or prior
infection. During the omicron surge, 13% of hospitalized COVID-19
patients ended up in intensive care, compared with about 18%
during two earlier waves, according to the Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention.
Still, “we recognize the need to be prepared in the event this protection
wanes over time and to potentially help address omicron and new
variants in the future,” Kathrin Jansen, Pfizer’s vaccine research chief,

said in a statement.
The new U.S. study will include up to 1,420 volunteers ages 18 to 55
to test the updated omicron-based shots for use as a booster or for
primary vaccinations. Researchers will examine the tweaked
vaccine’s safety and how it revs up the immune system in comparison
to the original shots.
Full study results will take many months as volunteers receive
multiple vaccine doses — and as researchers measure how long
virus-fighting antibodies remain at high levels after an omicronadapted dose versus the regular booster.
Pfizer’s CEO told CNBC earlier this month that the company could
have some omicron-matched doses ready as early as March. But
doing what the company calls “at-risk” manufacturing doesn’t mean
those doses will be rolled out to the public. Pfizer and other vaccine
makers also have brewed and tested experimental doses to match
previous variants, changes that ultimately weren’t needed but offered
valuable practice at tweaking the recipe.
For the new study, one group of about 600 volunteers who received
two doses of the current Pfizer vaccine three to six months ago will
receive either one or two omicron-based shots as boosters. Another
600 who have already gotten three regular doses of the Pfizer
vaccine will be given a fourth dose of either the regular vaccine or the
omicron-matched version.
The study also will enroll some unvaccinated volunteers who will
receive three doses of the omicron-based vaccine.
Pfizer plans to produce 4 billion vaccine doses in 2022, and said
Tuesday the amount isn’t expected to change if an omicron-adapted
version is needed.
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Jan. 27, 2022
In the US, vaccine mandate to kick in for first wave of health workers
Health care workers in about half the states face a Thursday
deadline to get their first dose of the COVID-19 vaccine under a
Biden administration mandate that will be rolled out across the
rest of the country in the coming weeks.
...
The mandate affects a wide swath of the health care industry,
covering doctors, nurses, technicians, aides and even volunteers
at hospitals, nursing homes, home-health agencies and other
providers that participate in the federal Medicare or Medicaid
programs.
...
Nationwide, about 81% of nursing home staff members already
were fully vaccinated as of earlier this month, ranging from a
high of 98% in Rhode Island to a low of 67% in Missouri,
according to the federal Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services.
The data is unclear about the vaccination levels in hospitals and other
health care sites.
...
It is taking effect first in jurisdictions that didn’t challenge the
requirement in court. Those include some of the biggest states, with
some of the largest populations of senior citizens, among them:
California, Florida, New York and Pennsylvania.
...
In Florida, medical centers find themselves caught between dueling
federal and state vaccination policies. They could lose federal funding
for not adhering to the Biden administration mandate, but could get
hit with fines for running afoul of state law.
...
Some states already have their own vaccine requirements for health
care workers. In California, for example, they have been required to
be fully vaccinated since Sept. 30 and must get a booster by Feb. 1.
The federal mandate is “better late than never,” said Sal Rosselli,
president of the National Union of Healthcare Workers, which
represents about 15,000 people in California. “But if it happened

sooner, we wouldn’t have gone through the surge, and a lot more
people would be alive today.”
The government said it will begin enforcing the first-dose vaccine
requirement Feb. 14 in two dozen other states where injunctions
were lifted when the U.S. Supreme Court upheld the mandate two
weeks ago. The requirement will kick in on Feb. 22 in Texas, which
had filed suit separately.
In Missouri, one nursing home served notice this week that it
intends to take advantage of a state rule that allows facilities to close
for up to two years if they are short-staffed because of the vaccine
requirement.
...
The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services ultimately could
cut off funding to places that fail to comply with the mandate.
But it plans to begin enforcement with encouragement rather than a
heavy hand.
CMS guidance documents indicate it will grant leniency to places
that have at least 80% compliance and an improvement plan in
place, and it will seek to prod others.
“The overarching goal is to get providers over that finish line and not
be cutting off federal dollars,” said MaryBeth Musumeci, a Medicaid
expert with the nonpartisan Kaiser Family Foundation.
The states affected on Thursday are: California, Colorado,
Connecticut, Delaware, Florida, Hawaii, Illinois, Maine,
Maryland, Massachusetts, Michigan, Minnesota, Nevada, New
Jersey, New Mexico, New York, North Carolina, Oregon,
Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Tennessee, Vermont, Virginia,
Washington and Wisconsin, along with the District of Columbia
and U.S. territories.
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Jan. 28, 2022
Australia records deadliest day of Covid pandemic
... with 98 deaths recorded, as the first cases of the BA.2
descendant of the Omicron variant were recorded in NSW.

the booster, Prof. McMillan urged people to get the third
dose immediately after symptoms stopped.

There are now 35 cases of BA.2 in Australia overall
including in Tasmania, ACT, Queensland, WA and Victoria.

“We know that an initial infection does potentially provide
you with a small amount of protection from Covid, but we
really don’t yet know how much,” she said. “But we do know
that the booster will provide you with high levels of
protection against severe disease and death.”

Of the new deaths, 39 were recorded in Victoria, 35 in NSW,
18 in Queensland, and one in the ACT. The previous oneday high was on 21 January, when 88 deaths were
recorded.
While overall cases are plateauing, the country’s chief
nursing and midwifery officer, Prof Alison McMillan, said
death rates were set to remain high for some time.
...
Denmark, India, UK and northern Europe have recorded
the most BA.2 cases. While it looks to be outcompeting
the original Omicron strain, particularly in Denmark,
there is no evidence of increased severity.
It comes as the eligibility for Covid-19 booster shots were
expanded to include 16 and 17-year-olds, after the medical
regulator gave provisional approval for the age group to
receive a third dose.
...
There have been more than 7.3m boosters administered
across the country, with two-thirds of those eligible
having received theirs. While NSW health minister Brad
Hazzard said people who had recently acquired Covid-19
should wait for four-to-six weeks after their infection to get

A recent survey from the NSW customer service department
found half of people eligible for the Covid-19 booster didn’t
know they were eligible for their third dose.
...
Morrison said 86 per cent of aged care facilities had
received a visit for residents to get the booster shot,
with the remainder to have theirs in the next week.
There were 13,333 cases in NSW, while there were 12,755
infections recorded on Friday in Victoria. Queensland
reported 9,974, the NT 940, while there were 734 and 584
new cases in the ACT and Tasmania respectively.
South Australia has announced QR code check-ins won’t be
required in retail settings going forward, however they will
still be required in hospitality and high-risk settings. That
state recorded 1846 new cases on Friday.
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Jan. 29, 2022
Africa may have reached the pandemic's holy grail
... Before the omicron wave, Malawi didn't seem to have been hit too
hard by COVID-19. Even by July of last year, when Malawi had already
gone through several waves of the coronavirus, Jambo says it appeared
that only a tiny share of Malawians had been infected.
"Probably less than 10% [of the population], if we look at the number of
individuals that have tested positive," says Jambo.
The number of people turning up in hospitals was also quite low — even
during the peak of each successive COVID-19 wave in Malawi.
Jambo knew this likely masked what had really been going on in Malawi.
The country's population is very young — it has a median age of around
18, he notes. This suggests most infections prior to omicron's arrival
were probably asymptomatic ones unlikely to show up in official tallies.
People wouldn't have felt sick enough to go to the hospital. And
coronavirus tests were in short supply in the country and therefore were
generally used only for people with severe symptoms or who needed
tests for travel.
So to fill in the true picture, Jambo and his collaborators turned to
another potential source of information: a repository of blood samples
that had been collected from Malawians month after month by the
national blood bank. And they checked how many of those samples
had antibodies for the coronavirus. Their finding: By the start of
Malawi's third COVID-19 wave with the delta variant last summer, as
much as 80% of the population had already been infected with
some strain of the coronavirus.
...
Similar studies have been done in other African countries, including
Kenya, Madagascar and South Africa, adds Jambo. "And practically
in every place they've done this, the results are exactly the same"
— very high prevalence of infection detected well before the arrival
of the omicron variant.
...
And now that the omicron wave has peaked across Africa, country after

country there seems to have experienced the same pattern: a huge rise
in infections that has not been matched by a commensurate spike
in hospitalizations and death.
Shabir Madhi is a prominent vaccinologist at the University of the
Witwatersrand in South Africa.
"I think we should draw comfort from the fact that this has been the least
severe wave in the country," he says.
The most likely reason, he says, is that — like Malawi — South Africa
gained immunity through prior infections, he says.
One difference is that in South Africa's case, this immunity came at a
high price. South Africa's population is substantially older than Malawi's,
and during the delta wave last summer, hospitals in the country were
swamped.
Still, the upshot, says Mahdi, is that “we've come to a point where at
least three-quarters — and now after omicron, probably 80% — of
South Africans have developed immunity and at least protection
against severe disease and death."
...
Research suggests this type of protection could last at least a year.
So Mahdi says in African countries — and likely in many other low- and
middle-income countries with similar experiences of COVID-19 — the
takeaway is already clear: "I think we've reached a turning point in this
pandemic. What we need to do is learn to live with the virus and get
back to as much of a normal society as possible.”
What does that look like? For one thing, says Mahdi, "we should stop
chasing just getting an increase in the number of doses of vaccines that
are administered." Vaccination efforts should be more tightly
targeted on the vulnerable: "We need to ensure that at least 90% of
people above the age of 50 are vaccinated.”
...
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Jan. 30, 2022
Beijing seals off more residential areas, reports 12 cases
TAIPEI, Taiwan (AP) — Beijing officials said Sunday they
had sealed off several residential communities north of the
city center after two cases of COVID-19 were found.
The Chinese capital is on high-alert as it prepares to
host the Winter Olympics opening Friday.
Another 34 cases were confirmed among athletes and
others who have come for the Games, the organizing
committee said. In all 211 people have tested positive
among more than 8,000 who had arrived by the end of
Saturday. They include a Swedish cross-country skier and a
snowboarder from Slovenia.

The Chinese capital reported a total of 12 cases of COVID19 between 4 p.m. Saturday and 4 p.m. Sunday, said Pang
Xinghuo, the vice head of the Beijing Center for Disease
Prevention and Control. All those cases came from people
who were already under some kind of pandemic control
measures.
The city conducted multiple rounds of testing for millions of
residents this past week in Fengtai district, where some
residential compounds were locked down.

Everyone coming for the Olympics is being isolated
from the general public for the duration of their stay in
China to try to prevent cross-infection.

The participants in the Games stay in hotels that have been
surrounded by temporary walls. They can come and go only
in special vehicles that take them directly to the venues or
other Olympics facilities. The public is not allowed to enter
the hotel properties or the venues, though a limited number
of spectators will be let in for the events.

Residents in the Anzhenli neighborhood in Beijing’s
Chaoyang district were locked down on Saturday, and
will not be allowed to leave their compound.

Anyone who tests positive inside the Olympics bubble
is isolated in a hospital or quarantine hotel to try to
prevent the virus from spreading to other participants.

The city is also setting up 19 points in the area to test
residents every day until Friday, officials said at a briefing
on the pandemic, according to state-backed Beijing News.
While the number of cases is low compared to other
countries in the region, China has doubled down on its “zerotolerance” policy, which tries to break the chain of
transmission as soon as it is found.
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Jan. 31, 2022
Cyprus Orthodox archbishop suspends 12 unvaccinated priests
NICOSIA, Cyprus (AP) — The head of Cyprus’
Orthodox Christian Church said Sunday that he will
suspend a dozen priests from his diocese because
they refused to heed his call to get vaccinated
against COVID-19.
Archbishop Chrystostomos II told state broadcaster
CyBC that most of the priests are also theologians who
have swayed some of the faithful not to get vaccinated.
The archbishop called the insubordination “unheard of”
and warned that the suspensions could be extended
to six months or lead to the priests being defrocked.
He suggested that some of the unvaccinated priests
may be emboldened to defy him because of his frail
health.
Archbishop Chrysostomos has been vocal in his support
for vaccinations for all the faithful and the Church’s
highest decision making body, the Holy Synod, has
issued a clear appeal in favor of vaccination.
COVID-19 infections in Cyprus have in recent weeks
tapered off, but remain high. The number of
hospitalized coronavirus patients also remains high,
but health authorities say the system is coping.
January recorded the second-highest number of
virus-related deaths per month in Cyprus since the
start of the pandemic.
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Feb. 1, 2022
Worldwide deaths from COVID-19 tops 5,700,000
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Feb. 1, 2022
Mexico rated 'very high' risk for travel by the CDC
(CNN) — After more than six months in the US Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention's lower-risk Level 3 travel
category, Mexico moved into "very high" risk Level 4 on
Monday along with 11 other destinations.
Tourism powerhouse Mexico had been listed at Level 3 since
June 7. A record-high number of new Covid-19 cases
has been recorded this month in Mexico.
Among the 12 destinations added to Level 4, five were in
South America: Brazil, Chile, Ecuador, Paraguay and
French Guiana (an overseas territorial collectivity of
France).
In the Caribbean, Anguilla and Saint Vincent and the
Grenadines moved into Level 4.

The Level 4 list now contains almost 130 places. In early
January, there were around 80 destinations,
demonstrating the rapid rise of the Omicron variant around
the world. Level 4 now has more destinations than all the
other CDC categories combined.
...
To be in "Level 1: Covid-19 Low," a destination must
have fewer than 50 new cases per 100,000 residents
over the past 28 days.
No destinations were moved to Level 1 on Monday. There
are currently eight destinations in the category,
including China, which is hosting the Winter Olympic
Games in February.

Singapore and the Philippines in Southeast Asia also
moved into the highest-risk category, as did Moldova and
Kosovo in Europe.

Finally, there are destinations for which the CDC has an
"unknown" risk because of a lack of information. Usually, but
not always, these are small, remote places or places with
ongoing warfare or unrest. There were no additions this
week.

The CDC places a destination at Level 4 when more than
500 cases per 100,000 residents are registered in the
past 28 days. The CDC advises travelers to avoid travel
to Level 4 countries.
...
Nearly every addition to Level 4 was listed at Level 3 last
week, or "high" risk for Covid-19. The only exception is
French Guiana, which was listed as "unknown" last week
because of a lack of information.

Tanzania, Cambodia and the Canary Islands are among the
locations currently listed in the unknown category. The CDC
advises against travel to these places precisely because the
risks are unknown.
...
Before you travel, it's also important to consider what you
would do if you end up testing positive away from home,
Wen said. Where will you stay and how easy will it be to get
a test to return home?
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Feb. 2, 2022
Olympic advisers at ease with COVID rate, see cases falling
BEIJING (AP) — With more than 30 new COVID-19 cases
being detected daily ahead of the Beijing Olympics,
organizers said Wednesday they aren’t worried and expect
numbers to drop within days.

Daily PCR tests are taken from every Olympic athlete,
sports official and worker — more than 65,000 tests on
Tuesday. All are living separate from the general public in
what organizers call a closed-loop community.

A total of 32 new cases — 15 in tests of people arriving
at the airport and 17 within the Olympic bubbles — were
reported by the Beijing organizing committee on Wednesday,
two days before the opening ceremony. The average was 31
cases over the past three days.

“For the first few days in the closed loop the risk is still
a bit higher because of the risk of people incubating the
disease very slowly,” McCloskey said.

Athletes and team officials accounted for nine of the
latest cases and 23 were “stakeholders,” a category that
includes workers and media. Athletes testing positive now
could miss their events.
Eleven people have been treated at the hospital for a
symptom among the 232 positive tests registered since Jan.
23, though “none of those are seriously ill in any way,”
Olympic medical adviser Brian McCloskey said.
The overall numbers are not worrying for the Olympics, said
McCloskey, who is leading the organizers’ medical expert
panel.
“Virtually every country in the world at the moment has a
higher level of COVID than China,” he said, explaining why
the risk of detection is greater at the airport and steadily
decreasing.

After spending about five days at the Olympics, “the
risk comes down to equivalent to the local population
risk — very, very low,” he said.
China has pursued a zero-tolerance public health policy
during the pandemic, which spread from an initial outbreak
in the country more than two years ago.
Olympic advisers are also looking for trends beyond the
bare statistics at this year’s Winter Games.
“The main challenge is not the number of cases, it’s the
indication of whether there is spread within the closed loop,”
said McCloskey, who is focused on spotting connected
cases of community transmission that might threaten
staging events. “We are obviously nowhere near that level
at present.”
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Feb. 3, 2022
Strained US hospitals seek foreign nurses amid visa windfall
... U.S. hospitals are struggling with a shortage of nurses
that worsened as pandemic burnout led many to retire or
leave their jobs. Meanwhile, coronavirus cases continue to
rise and fall, placing tremendous pressure on the health care
system. In California alone, there’s an estimated gap of
40,000 nurses, or 14% of the workforce, according to a
recent report by the University of California, San Francisco.
Hospitals are filling the gap by hiring traveling nurses, but that
can be expensive. And hospital administrators say not enough
nurses are graduating from U.S. schools each year to meet the
demand.
Some hospitals have long brought nurses from the Philippines,
Jamaica and other English-speaking countries, and more are
now following suit. And both longtime recruiters and newcomers
are trying to take advantage of the green card windfall before
the fiscal year ends in September.
The U.S. typically offers at least 140,000 green cards each year
to people moving to the country permanently for certain
professional jobs, including nursing. Most are issued to people
who are already living in the United States on temporary visas,
though some go to workers overseas. This year, 280,000 of
these green cards are available, and recruiters hope some
of the extras can be snapped up by nurses seeking to work
in pandemic-weary hospitals in the United States.
...
Sinead Carbery, president of Nurse Staffing Solutions for AMN
Healthcare, said the demand for international nurses has
risen between 300% and 400% since the pandemic began.

The number of nurses that can be brought into the United
States even with the additional green cards won’t be
enough to meet demand, and many more recruiters are now
seeking to hire nurses overseas because there are immigrant
visas available, she said.
...
Hospital administrators, however, contend there simply aren’t
enough U.S.-trained nurses to go around. ...
Jorge Almeida Neri, a 26-year-old nurse from Portugal, arrived
in the United States in December, though he began the
process before the pandemic. He said a required international
nursing exam was delayed due to the virus and it took four
months to get a consular interview, though other international
nurses he’s met waited much longer. He interviewed for his
current job at a Virginia hospital, which he got through a
staffing agency, about a year ago.
...
Almeida Neri said many Portuguese nurses seek work
overseas since wages are low, though many go elsewhere in
Europe, which doesn’t take as long as the United States.
Despite the demand, there’s no guarantee hospitals will in fact
snap up more visas. Greg Siskind, an immigration attorney,
said U.S. consular offices aren’t required to issue visas
solely because they’re available, and are hampered by limits
on remote work and video interviews. He said most
employment-based green cards tend to go to professionals
already in the United States, not overseas, though more could
be done to speed these up, too.
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Feb. 4, 2022
Which countries are on track to have fully vaccinated 70% of their population
by mid-2022?
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Feb. 5, 2022
US death toll from COVID-19 hits 900,000, sped by omicron
... The milestone comes more than 13 months into a vaccination drive
that has been beset by misinformation and political and legal strife,
though the shots have proved safe and highly effective at preventing
serious illness and death.
“It is an astronomically high number. If you had told most Americans two
years ago as this pandemic was getting going that 900,000 Americans
would die over the next few years, I think most people would not have
believed it,” said Dr. Ashish K. Jha, dean of the Brown University School
of Public Health.
...
He again urged Americans to get vaccinations and booster shots. “Two
hundred and fifty million Americans have stepped up to protect
themselves, their families, and their communities by getting at least one
shot — and we have saved more than one million American lives as a
result,” Biden said.
Just 64% of the population is fully vaccinated, or about 212 million
Americans, according to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
Nor is COVID-19 finished with the United States: Jha said the U.S.
could reach 1 million deaths by April.
...
The latest bleak milestone came as omicron is loosening its grip on the
country.
New cases per day have plunged by almost a half-million since midJanuary, when they hit a record-shattering peak of more than 800,000.
Cases have been declining in 49 states in the last two weeks, by Johns
Hopkins’ count, and the 50th, Maine, reported that confirmed infections
are falling there, too, dropping sharply over the past week.
Also, the number of Americans in the hospital with COVID-19 has
declined 15% since mid-January to about 124,000.
Deaths are still running high at more than 2,400 per day on average,

the most since last winter. And they are on the rise in at least 35 states,
reflecting the lag between when victims become infected and when they
succumb.
Still, public health officials have expressed hope that the worst of
omicron is coming to an end. While they caution that things could still go
bad again and dangerous new variants could emerge, some places are
already talking about easing precautions.
Los Angeles County may end outdoor mask requirements in a few
weeks, Public Health Director Dr. Barbara Ferrer said Thursday.
“Post-surge does not imply that the pandemic is over or that
transmission is low, or that there will not be unpredictable waves of
surges in the future,” she warned.
Despite its wealth and its world-class medical institutions, the U.S. has
the highest reported toll of any country, and even then, the real
number of lives lost directly or indirectly to the coronavirus is
thought to be significantly higher.
...
Experts believe some COVID-19 deaths have been misattributed to
other conditions. And some Americans are thought to have died of
chronic illnesses such as heart disease and diabetes because they
were unable or unwilling to obtain treatment during the crisis.
...
When the vaccine was rolled out in mid-December 2020, the death toll
stood at about 300,000. It hit 600,000 in mid-June 2021 and 700,000 on
Oct. 1. On Dec. 14, it reached 800,000.
It took just 51 more days to get to 900,000, the fastest 100,000 jump
since last winter.
...
COVID-19 has become one of the top three causes of death in
America, behind the big two — heart disease and cancer. ...
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Feb. 6, 2022
South Korea surpasses 1 million total COVID cases with daily record
SEOUL, Feb 6 (Reuters) - South Korea on Sunday
surpassed one million cumulative COVID-19 cases since
the pandemic began, as health officials reported a daily
record of 38,691 new infections driven by an Omicron
variant outbreak.
South Korea saw its first confirmed COVID-19 case on
January 20, 2020, and soon became the first country
outside China to battle a major outbreak.
An aggressive strategy of tracking, tracing, masking and
quarantining helped South Korea to blunt that initial wave
and keep overall cases and deaths low without widespread
lockdowns, but the spread of the Omicron variant is
driving case numbers to new highs.
Deaths have remained low in the highly vaccinated
country, however, with 15 new deaths reported as of
midnight Saturday, according to the Korea Disease Control
and Prevention Agency.
Daily cases are nearly five times higher than two weeks ago,
when the Omicron variant began to dominate, but serious
infections have remained at manageable levels so far,
authorities have said.
Officials on Friday announced they would extend social
distancing measures for at least another two weeks,
including a 9 p.m. curfew on businesses and a sixperson limit for private gatherings.

Overall, South Korea has reported 1,009,688 COVID-19
cases, with 6,873 deaths.
Nearly 86% of the country's 52 million population is
fully vaccinated, with more than 54.5% having received
booster shots.
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Feb. 7, 2022
After two years of closed borders, Australia welcomes the world back
... The move effectively calls time on the last main
component of Australia's response to the COVID-19
pandemic, which it has attributed to relatively low death
and infection rates. The other core strategy, stop-start
lockdowns, was shelved for good in December.
... the reopening, which takes effect on Feb. 21, represents
the first time since March 2020 that people can travel to
Australia from anywhere in the world as long as they are
vaccinated.
...
Tourism and Transport Forum CEO Margy Osmond said the
industry was "thrilled" by the reopening, but would need
coordination to ensure Australia was competitive as a
destination.
"It's not as simple as just turning on the tap and we see
numbers of international tourists back where they were preCOVID," she told reporters.
International and domestic tourism losses since the start of
the pandemic totalled A$101.7 billion ($72 billion), according
to government body Tourism Research Australia. International
travel spending in Australia plunged from A$44.6 billion in the
2018-19 financial year to A$1.3 billion in 2020-21, TRA said.
Shares of tourism-related stocks soared as investors cheered
the prospect of a return to profit growth. Shares of the
country's main airline Qantas Airways Ltd (QAN.AX) jumped
5% while shares of travel agent Flight Centre Travel Group
Ltd (FLT.AX) surged 8%.

Qantas CEO Alan Joyce said in a statement the company
was looking at flight schedules to determine ways to restart
flights from more international locations soon.
As elsewhere in the world, Australian COVID cases have
soared in recent weeks due to the Omicron variant
which medical experts say may be more transmissable
but less virulent than previous strains.
But with more than nine in 10 Australians aged over 16
fully vaccinated, new cases and hospitalisations appear
to have slowed, the authorities say.
The country reported just over 23,000 new infections on
Monday, its lowest for 2022 and far from a peak of 150,000
around a month ago.
Morrison meanwhile said the government would send up to
1,700 Australian Defence Force personnel to fill staffing
shortages in the aged care sector, following complaints of
understaffing and fatigue due to increased pressures brought
by the pandemic.
Around 2.4 million cases have been recorded in
Australia since the first Omicron case was detected in
Australia in November. Until then, Australia had counted
only around 200,000 cases. Total deaths stand at 4,248
since the pandemic began.
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Feb. 8, 2022
Covid-19 cases are one-third of the peak 3 weeks ago
The Omicron wave of Covid-19 cases has receded significantly
in the US over the past few weeks, but more people are dying
each day from the contagious illness than died during the peak of
the Delta wave last summer.

The US is now averaging just over 290,000 new Covid-19 cases
per day, according to Johns Hopkins University. That's a higher
daily total than in any previous wave of Covid-19, but it's a steep
drop from just a few weeks ago.

The mixed metrics on Covid have created a contrasting, rosesand-thorns situation for Americans. Cases are declining and the
burden on hospitals is lessening even as more than 2,400 people
have died every day over the past seven days.

Cases now are a third of what they were three weeks ago, when
the total peaked at about 800,000 new cases per day.
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Feb. 8, 2022
Governors in 4 US states plan for end to school mask mandates
...The decisions in Connecticut, Delaware, New Jersey and
Oregon were announced as state and local governments grapple
with which virus restrictions to jettison and which ones to keep in
place. The changes also come amid a growing sense that the
virus is never going to go away and Americans need to find a way
to coexist with it.

In California, unvaccinated people will still be required to be
masked indoors after Feb. 15, and everyone will have to wear
masks in higher-risk areas such as public transit and nursing
homes and other congregate living facilities, state officials
said. Local governments can continue their own indoor masking
requirements.

New Jersey Gov. Phil Murphy called the move “a huge step back
to normalcy for our kids” and said individual school districts will be
free to continue requiring masks after the state mandate ends
March 7.

State officials also announced that indoor “mega events” with
more than 1,000 people will have to require vaccinations or
negative tests, and those who are unvaccinated will be
required to wear masks. For outdoor events with more than
10,000 people, there is no vaccination requirement, but
masks or negative tests will be recommended.
...
White House press secretary Jen Psaki said Monday that
universal mask-wearing in schools “still remains our
recommendation,” but she did not fault states for dropping the
requirement.

Meanwhile, California announced plans to end its indoor
masking requirement for vaccinated people next week, but
masks will still be the rule for schoolchildren in the nation’s
most populous state.
...
Murphy cited the “dramatic decline in our COVID numbers” in
announcing the rollback. The omicron variant fueled a spike in
infections over the holidays, but cases in the state are down 50%
and hospitalizations dropped off by one-third since last week, he
said.
...
Connecticut Gov. Ned Lamont recommended ending the
statewide mandate in schools and child care centers on Feb. 28.
Delaware Gov. John Carney said his state’s school mask
mandate will run through March.
Oregon’s mask requirements for schools will be lifted March 31.
The statewide mask requirement for indoor public places will
be lifted no later than the end of March, health officials
announced.
...

“It’s always been up to school districts. That’s always been our
point of view and always been our policy from here,” she said.
...
In Illinois, where a judge last week struck down Democratic
Gov. J.B. Pritzker’s statewide school mask mandate, the
Democratic attorney general said Monday he will appeal the
ruling. The Chicago school system, where teachers recently
refused to hold in-person classes until an agreement was
reached on safety measures, including providing KN95
masks to students and staff, said the ruling doesn’t apply
and the nation’s third-largest district will continue to require
masks.
...
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Feb. 9, 2022
Sweden ends COVID-19 testing as pandemic restrictions lifted
... even among people showing symptoms of an infection, putting an
end to the mobile city-square tent sites, drive-in swab centers and homedelivered tests that became ubiquitous during the pandemic and
provided essential data for tracking its spread.
The move puts the Scandinavian nation at odds with most of
Europe, but some experts say it could become the norm as costly
testing yields fewer benefits with the easily transmissible but milder
omicron variant and as governments begin to consider treating COVID19 like they do other endemic illnesses.
...
Starting Wednesday, only health care and elderly care workers and
the most vulnerable will be entitled to free PCR testing if they are
symptomatic, while the rest of the population will simply be asked
to stay home if they show symptoms that could be COVID-19.
Antigen tests are readily available for purchase in supermarkets and
pharmacies, but those results aren’t reported to health authorities.
Private health care providers can also perform tests and offer certificates
for international travel, but the cost won’t be reimbursed by the state or
health insurance.
High vaccination rates in Sweden are creating optimism among
health officials and a late 2020 study released Tuesday showing
antibodies present in 85% of samples.
Dr. Bharat Pankhania, a senior clinical lecturer at the University of Exeter
Medical School in Britain, said that with a substantial percentage of
people vaccinated, “an informed, educated and knowledgeable
population” can be trusted to isolate if they show symptoms without the
need for “wholesale testing that is not going to be value for money.”
“Sweden is leading the way, and other nations will inevitably follow,”
Pankhania said. “We don’t need extensive testing for the sake of testing,
but we must look nevertheless in sensitive settings such as hospitals,
nursing homes and other sensitive places where there are very

vulnerable people.”
In 2021, the region of Stockholm alone spent the equivalent of more
than $320 million on PCR tests, money the government says could be
better spent elsewhere.
For most of the pandemic, Sweden stood out among European
nations for its comparatively hands-off response. It never went into
lockdown or closed businesses, largely relying instead on
individual responsibility to control infections. While coronavirus
deaths were high compared with other Nordic countries, they were
lower than many other places in Europe that did implement
lockdowns.
Also Wednesday, the country scrapped as of midnight its limits on
how many people may gather at events or in restaurants, vaccine
certificates can no longer be required and reduced operating hours
have been canceled for bars and eateries.
Announcing the reopening last week, Prime Minister Magdalena
Andersson said that “the pandemic is not over but has entered a totally
new phase,” and while infection rates have risen, it is not overly
burdening hospitals.
That tracks with what’s been happening in countries across Europe
recently as authorities relax coronavirus restrictions that have dominated
the continent for the past two years.
Yet testing remains widespread on the continent, even for people
showing no symptoms. Schoolchildren and teachers in Greece, for
example, are required to test twice a week, and many countries still
require a COVID-19 passport or a negative test to enter restaurants,
cinemas and other indoor venues.
In Britain, instead of dropping all testing requirements, authorities are
relying on testing, in addition to vaccination, to help enable people to ...
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Feb. 10, 2022
Worldwide deaths from COVID-19 tops 5,800,000
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Feb. 10, 2022
Philippines welcomes back foreign travelers after 2 years
MANILA, Philippines (AP) — The Philippines lifted a nearly twoyear ban on foreign travelers Thursday in a lifesaving boost for
its tourism and related industries as an omicron-fueled surge
eases.
Foreign travelers from 157 countries with visa-free
arrangements with the Philippines who have been fully
vaccinated and tested negative for the virus will be
welcomed back and will no longer be required to quarantine
upon arrival. The government also ended a risk classification
system that banned travelers from the worst-hit countries.
“We will begin the next chapter in the road to recovery,” Tourism
Secretary Berna Romulo-Puyat said. She added the border
reopening would restore jobs and generate revenue across
tourism-related enterprises and communities.
British tourist Ian Collins said at the airport arrival lobby that he
flew back after two years because he “absolutely loved” the
Philippines and wanted to reunite with Filipino friends. “It’s just a
wonderful country. I’m so glad that you’re open again,” the 60year-old Collins told The Associated Press.
The Philippines imposed one of the world’s longest
lockdowns and strictest police-enforced quarantine
restrictions to quell a pandemic that caused its worst economic
recession since the 1940s and pushed unemployment and
hunger to record levels.
More than a million Filipinos lost their jobs in tourism businesses
and destinations in the first year of the pandemic alone,
according to government statistics. Tourism destinations,

including popular beach and tropical island resorts, resembled
ghost towns at the height of pandemic lockdowns, and a
volcanic eruption and typhoons exacerbated losses.
The reopening had been set for Dec. 1 but was postponed as
the highly contagious omicron variant of the coronavirus spread.
Less than a thousand new cases were added daily during the
Christmas holidays, when large crowds of shoppers trooped
back to malls and restaurants despite constant government
warnings. The subsequent surge peaked above 39,000
infections in a day in mid-January, but has since eased. Health
officials reported about 3,600 infections on Wednesday with 69
deaths and have declared the entire archipelago, except for one
southern region, at “low to moderate risk.”
More than 60 million of nearly 110 million Filipinos have
been fully vaccinated against the coronavirus and 8.2
million have received their booster shots in a campaign that
has been hampered by vaccine shortages and public
hesitancy.
President Rodrigo Duterte warned Filipinos in televised
remarks Monday that “we are not over the hump” and
urged the unvaccinated to get immunized soon.
“If you’re unvaccinated and you die, well, I’ll tell you, ‘good
riddance,’” the tough-talking president said. “You can walk
around and if you get contaminated, you will be awfully very,
very sorry for yourself and your family.”
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Feb. 11, 2022
More countries reopen to travelers, signaling a big shift in pandemic thinking
... In the past two weeks, a slew of countries announced plans
to reopen or relax border restrictions. These include places
that have maintained some of the strictest pandemic-related
border controls in the world.
The announcements come on the heels of a record-setting
period of global infections. According to the World Health
Organization, Covid-19 cases hit a new peak worldwide in late
January, with more than 4 million cases registered in a single
day.
However, many countries are signaling that they can’t
economically afford — or are no longer willing — to stay
closed.
The pervasiveness of the omicron variant, which started
spreading in countries — both open and closed — late last
year, led people to question the utility of locked border
policies.
In addition, more than half (54%) of the world’s population
is now vaccinated, according to Our World in Data. Medical
treatments can successfully thwart and treat severe infections.
And, many experts are now “cautiously optimistic” — as top
American medical advisor Dr. Anthony Fauci has stated —
that a new phase of the pandemic may be within reach.
Australia
Arguably the biggest announcement of the past week came
Monday, when Australia declared plans to reopen to
vaccinated travelers from Feb. 21.

...
New Zealand
Another so-called “fortress” announced plans to welcome
back vaccinated international visitors.
Unlike Australia, New Zealand last week outlined a five-step
phased reopening plan that won’t allow international
travelers to enter until July, at the earliest. Vaccinated
travelers must also self-isolate for 10 days upon arrival.
..
Bali
Despite rising infections, Bali, Indonesia, opened to
vaccinated international travelers last week.
Malaysia
Malaysia’s National Recovery Council on Tuesday
recommended that the country reopen to international
travelers as early as March 1, according to Reuters.
Travelers are not expected to have to quarantine on
arrival
...
Other places are moving in the opposite direction. After
shuttering bars and banning some incoming flights in late
January, Hong Kong this week imposed new restrictions,
including limiting public gatherings to two people. The
restrictions are causing citywide food shortages, inflated
prices and a rising public anger, according to The Guardian.
China also reinstituted strict measures ahead of the
Winter Olympic Games, with lockdowns affecting some
20 million people in January ...
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Feb. 13, 2022
Police towing trucks away, arresting protesters from US-Canadian bridge
Police swept through the lingering protest near the
massive Ambassador Bridge linking Detroit to Canada
on Sunday, arresting a few protesters still attempting to block
the nation's largest border crossing.
"Enforcement will continue in the demonstration area and
there will be zero tolerance for illegal activity," Windsor,
Ontario, police tweeted Sunday. "The public should avoid the
area.”
On Saturday, officers wearing neon yellow vests over their
uniforms had warned demonstrators over a public address
system that they would be arrested if they didn't leave.
Protesters in pickups left voluntarily, honking their horns as
they drove away. The larger trucks pulled away a short time
later, blasting their air horns as they went.
A crowd of people, however, had lingered on foot. The
protesters, who have created havoc in Windsor, Ontario, as
well as the capital in Ottaway, say they object to Canada's
mandate that they must be vaccinated against COVID19. The protest has shut down the busiest trade
crossing between the U.S. and Canada and prompted
calls for action from both the White House and Trudeau.
The protests at the bridge, in Ottawa and elsewhere
have triggered similar protests around the world, with
convoys locking up traffic in France, New Zealand and
the Netherlands. The U.S. Department of Homeland

Security warned that truck convoys may be in the works
in the United States.
An ex-Cabinet minister in Canadian Prime Minister Justin
Trudeau’s government challenged her former federal
colleagues as well as the province and city for not putting an
end to the protests.
“Amazingly, this isn’t just Ottawa. It’s the nation’s capital,”
Catherine McKenna tweeted. “But no one – not the city, the
province or the federal government can seem to get their act
together to end this illegal occupation. It’s appalling. … Just
get your act together. Now.”
The Ambassador Bridge is the busiest U.S.-Canadian
border crossing, carrying 25% of all trade between the
two countries. On Friday, a Canadian judge ordered the
protesters to clear out or face arrest.
“The illegal blockades are impacting trade, supply chains &
manufacturing. They’re hurting Canadian families, workers
& businesses. Glad to see the Windsor Police & its policing
partners commenced enforcement at and near the
Ambassador Bridge,” Federal Innovation Minister FrancoisPhilippe Champagne tweeted Saturday. “These blockades
must stop.”
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Feb. 14, 2022
Sweden recommends fourth COVID vaccine dose to older people
STOCKHOLM (AP) — Sweden is recommending a fourth
COVID-19 vaccine dose to people over age 80 and those
living in nursing homes or getting home care, authorities
said Monday, adding it must be administered no earlier than
four months after the previous shot.
The Scandinavian country’s chief epidemiologist, Anders
Tegnell, said in a statement from the Swedish Public Health
Agency that a fourth dose ”strengthens the protection” against
severe disease.
For most of the pandemic, Sweden has stood out among
European nations for its comparatively hands-off response. It
never went into lockdown or closed businesses, largely relying
instead on individual responsibility to control infections. While
coronavirus deaths were high compared with other Nordic

countries, they were lower than many other places in Europe
that did implement lockdowns.
The reasoning for the Danish Health Authority was that the
third infection wave in Denmark was waning because of the
population’s significant rates of natural immunity and
vaccination. In January, the Danish government said it offered
a fourth vaccine dose to older adults and other vulnerable
citizens because they were concerned about the rapid spread
of the omicron variant of the coronavirus. But omicron is milder
compared to previous variants and there hasn’t been a strain
on health care systems.
Last week, Sweden halted wide-scale testing for COVID-19
even among people showing symptoms of an infection.

Sweden’s daily number
of confirmed deaths
https://ourworldindata.org/coronavirus/country/sweden

Select live link for interactive
charts and current numbers
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Feb. 15, 2022
Vaccine scientists are seeking a universal coronavirus vaccine
...Flush with the success of the first vaccines, many scientists working on
next-generation shots had been thinking big in 2021. Maybe they could
make a vaccine that would repel not only SARS-CoV-2 and the
original SARS, but also two coronaviruses that cause the common
cold, Middle East respiratory syndrome, as well as future bat
coronaviruses that could jump into humans.
A New England Journal of Medicine study last year demonstrated that, at
least in concept, it was possible to generate broad immune protection
against many viruses. Researchers in Singapore showed that survivors
of the original SARS outbreak two decades ago who were vaccinated
against SARS-CoV-2 produced antibodies capable of blocking an array
of variants and other coronaviruses.
But making a single vaccine that works against such a wide range of
viruses is tricky, and the beta, delta and then omicron variants
recalibrated some of that sweeping ambition.
“When SARS-CoV-2 first emerged, it was a virus with very few tricks, and
so we were very successful,” said Dennis Burton, chair of the department
of immunology and microbiology at Scripps Research Institute. “But it’s
acquiring more and more tricks, basically, and so it’s more and more
difficult to deal with — you’ve got to be more precise with the antibody
you induce through your vaccine.”
Before developing a vaccine to stop the next pandemic, it became clear
that a more modest goal — a variant-proof vaccine against SARS-CoV-2
— may be needed to help end this crisis.
“Omicron really has pointed us to say, ‘Hey, we’re not out of this
epidemic, yet, and we don’t know what the future holds with this
epidemic.’ We need to focus on what the next outbreak might be, but
also make sure we’re covering any variant … that would come up in the
next three to five years,” said Barton Haynes, an immunologist and
vaccine expert at Duke University School of Medicine.

In the short-term, Haynes’s team is focused on stopping variants. They
are manufacturing a vaccine — a nanoparticle with a fragment of the
spike dotting its surface. In animal studies, that vaccine triggered
broad immune protection against variants, the original SARS virus and
bat coronaviruses. Haynes hopes to begin testing it in people this year.
Results are expected soon from the first human tests of a different
“pan-SARS” vaccine developed by scientists at Walter Reed Army
Institute of Research. In early studies, they have also shown to provide
broader protection than the first-generation shots. It consists of a manysided nanoparticle dotted with the spike found on the original version of
the coronavirus that emerged in Wuhan, China.
Vaccines teach the immune system to recognize a virus. They often do
this by presenting a version of the virus — which simply could be a
telltale feature, such as the spikes on the outside of the coronavirus.
The power of these new vaccines stems from which feature they show
and how they present it. Virus fragments are assembled onto manysided nanoparticles, resembling the way the spike might look on
the surface of the virus itself — an approach that helps focus the
immune response.
“The immune system has evolved to respond strongly to repetition.
Viruses have repetitive arrays of proteins on their surfaces,” said Neil
King, a University of Washington biochemist with another variant-proof
vaccine candidate in human trials. “That’s why nanoparticle vaccines
work better, is that they present the antigen as a repetitive array, to
provoke that strong response.”
...
The quest for a truly universal vaccine is urgent, but many experts
caution that it’s a far different challenge than creating the firstgeneration vaccines.
“We have been studying influenza viruses more than 70 years, and we
are trying to make universal influenza vaccines, and we still haven’t
been able to do it,” said Yoshihiro Kawaoka, who is working on a pan ...
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Feb. 15, 2022
South Korean COVID deaths rise, hope rests on high booster rate
SEOUL, South Korea (AP) — South Korea reported its
highest number of COVID-19 deaths in a month Tuesday as
U.S. health authorities advised Americans to avoid
traveling to the country grappling with a fast-developing
omicron surge.
The 61 deaths reported by the Korea Disease Control and
Prevention Agency on Tuesday was the highest daily tally since
the 74 reported on Jan. 19, when the country was emerging
from an outbreak driven by the delta variant.
While omicron so far seems less likely to cause serious
illness or death, the greater scale of the outbreak is fueling
concerns that hospitalizations and fatalities could spike in
coming weeks.
The 57,177 new cases reported by the KDCA was another
one-day record and more than a 12-fold increase from the
levels seen in mid-January, when omicron became the
dominant strain.
The U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention updated
its travel notice for South Korea to level 4, the highest risk,
advising Americans to avoid travel to the country or to make
sure they are fully vaccinated if traveling is necessary.
Park Hyang, a senior South Korean Health Ministry official, said
the country’s hospital resources remain stable, with less
than 27% of intensive care units designated for COVID-19
currently being occupied.

Officials have expressed cautious hope the country’s high
vaccination rate – with nearly 58% of a population of more
than 51 million having received booster shots – would
prevent hospital systems from buckling. They plan to start
offering fourth vaccination shots to people at nursing
homes and other long-term care settings later this month.
“While unvaccinated people account for only 6% of the
population 12 years or older, these people have accounted
for 62% of serious cases and 66.5% of the deaths over the
past eight weeks,” Park said during a briefing.
South Korea has reshaped its COVID-19 response due to the
unprecedented surge. It has significantly eased quarantine
restrictions so essential services won’t be disrupted by having
huge numbers of people in quarantine. More than 245,000
infected people were being treated at home as of Tuesday,
weeks after at-home treatment was made the standard for mild
or moderate cases.
Testing practices are also now centered around rapid antigen
tests, with the more accurate laboratory tests reserved mostly
for high-risk groups. But there are concerns that infected
people may falsely test negative and continue to stay out in
public, which could worsen the spread of the virus.
“Compared to PCR (lab) tests, rapid antigen testing has
limitations in accuracy. Our new testing policy is based on the
thinking that such limitations must be tolerated as a tradeoff for
detecting serious cases earlier amid a major viral spread like
this one,” Health Ministry official Son Youngrae said.
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Feb. 16, 2022
Companies revert to more normal operations as COVID wanes
NEW YORK (AP) — For the first time in two years for many people,
the American workplace is transforming into something that
resembles pre-pandemic days.
Tyson Foods said Tuesday it was ending mask requirements for
its vaccinated workers in some facilities. Walmart and Amazon —
the nation’s No. 1 and 2 largest private employers respectively — will
no longer require fully vaccinated workers to don masks in
stores or warehouses unless required under local or state laws. Tech
companies like Microsoft and Facebook that had allowed
employees to work fully remote are now setting mandatory dates to
return to the office after a series of fits and starts.
...
The U.S. has since seen COVID-19 infections and hospitalizations
plummet. Cases have plunged from 455,000 a day two weeks ago to
150,000 on Monday. COVID-19 hospitalizations have fallen 45%
from the peak one month ago and are now at levels similar to
when the country was coming out of the delta variant surge in
September. And nearly 65% of Americans are fully vaccinated.
“I think we are in a much better place than we were six months ago,
or a year ago,” said Jeff Levin-Scherz, an executive in the health
practice of consulting firm Willis Towers Watson. “We are somewhat
better protected than we were at any point in the past. But the new
normal isn’t going to be the old normal. It will be somewhat different. “
Many office workers will still be required to wear masks in the
office and get regularly tested. Front-line workers like store
clerks and restaurant staff who were already physically going to
work will have to adjust to maskless colleagues and customers
— whether they like it or not.
Then there are the old realities of pre-pandemic routines for some:
dealing with rush-hour commuter traffic, putting on dressier clothes

again and working alongside co-workers for the first time in two
years.
Megan Chichester, a 48-year-old graphic artist who works at a
packaging company in De Soto, Kansas, received notice that she will
have to return to the office in April. She has only stopped in the office
a couple times since the pandemic began.
“I’m excited to see people in person because I have missed them,”
she said. “But then on the other side, it’s also a little strange because
I’m so used to not being around people that there’s a little bit of
anxiety about it.”
Adding to the anxiety is the fact that she has seen return-to-office
dates scuttled repeatedly over the past couple years when cases
surged.
“It’s kind of like you’re getting whiplash because you don’t know what
month you’re really returning,” she said.
Several states, including New York and New Jersey, have retreated
from some of their own restrictions as their case counts decline but
the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention is not yet ready
to tell everyone to take off their masks.
Many businesses — small and large — are figuring out what’s best
for them based on the attitudes of their customers and workers.
JPMorgan, which started requiring workers to return to the
office in some form in early February, said that masking is now
voluntary for employees who are fully vaccinated, except for
those in cities or localities that still require it; unvaccinated workers
will still need to wear a mask. Goldman Sachs and Morgan Stanley
announced a similar policy in their U.S. offices. ...
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Feb. 17, 2022
Europe heads toward a new normal as final COVID curbs unwind
Europe looks to be gradually leaving the pandemic behind,
with Germany becoming the latest in the region to unwind
restrictions that have disrupted life for two years.

“If the trend continues, the wave could be over in about two
weeks,” he said on France Info radio. “We could get back to
a quasi-normal situation.”

Most of Germany’s Covid curbs will be rolled back in three
stages by March 20, Chancellor Olaf Scholz announced
Wednesday. The first step involves the immediate end of
vaccination controls at non-essential stores.

Germany’s outbreak has started to recede in recent days
and the improving outlook prompted calls from across the
political spectrum for Europe’s largest economy to follow
countries like the U.K., Ireland and Denmark in easing
restrictions.

“The corona rules are having the desired effect,” Scholz said
on Twitter. “We can now withdraw the restrictions step by
step, but we should continue to be careful.”

German officials remain cautious, however, and the pace
could be adjusted at the next meeting on March 17. Scholz
also said a vaccine mandate is still needed to react to future
outbreaks.

Neighboring Switzerland will scrap almost all pandemicrelated restrictions starting from Thursday, including a
work-from-home recommendation and the need for Covid
documentation to enter the country. Austria announced
similar steps on Wednesday, and the Netherlands will lift
controls on people and businesses beginning on Friday.

n Switzerland, the use of Covid certificates for indoor
venues like restaurants and cinemas will end as of
Thursday. Masks will still be required in public transport
and health-care facilities.

Once the global epicenter of the crisis, Europe is looking to
return to something close to normal. The shift is being
helped by relatively high vaccination rates and milder
symptoms caused by the omicron variant, even if infection
rates remain near peak levels in some countries.

Austria will cancel almost all restrictions from March 5,
though people will still be required to wear masks in some
places, Chancellor Karl Nehammer told reporters. Night
clubs will be allowed to reopen, and public events will no
longer face capacity constraints.

France’s health minister, Olivier Veran, on Wednesday
raised the possibility of dropping rules on masks and
proof of vaccination from mid-March.

“The virus is still part of our lives, but as it stands we can
responsibly take a political decision to free people from most
restrictions,” he said.

Return to
Timeline

https://fortune.com/2022/02/18/hong-kong-covid-omicron-cases-quarantine-isolation-hotel-rooms-cruise-ships/

Feb. 18, 2022
Hong Kong insists on isolating every COVID patient. A massive outbreak
means the crowded city is running out of space
Since early 2020, Hong Kong has suppressed COVID waves through a
test, trace, and isolate strategy. Officials hospitalized all COVID
infections, including asymptomatic cases, and sent close contacts of the
cases to government-run quarantine camps.
The defenses kept Hong Kong's daily COVID cases to the single digits
for most of the pandemic. Even then, the city's ‘dynamic Zero COVID’
strategy—the preferred terminology among Hong Kong officials for the
policy to eliminate infections—drew criticism for humanitarian concerns,
such as when children as young as 1 were separated from their parents
and isolated in hospitals or quarantine camps. Now an Omicron
outbreak is driving record infections—3,629 on Friday—prompting
the city to delay the election from March 27 to May 8.
"The cases have far exceeded our capacity in every respect," Carrie
Lam, Hong Kong's current chief executive, said in a press conference on
Friday, estimating that the city's current wave will not subside for
two to three more months. "We believe the peak is yet to come."
But officials remain intent on isolating every single case.
To pull off the feat in a city known for its density, officials are pursuing
increasingly desperate measures—such as putting tens of thousands of
COVID-19 patients in hotel rooms or on a cruise ship—to try to quash an
outbreak that's already out of control.
...
“The hospitals are currently overcrowded partly because we have
admitted people who don’t really need to be there,” Dr. David Owens, a
physician in the city and honorary professor at Hong Kong University's
medical school, wrote in a blog post on Thursday.
Even if the government has given up on hospitalizing every patient, it still
aims to isolate every case. There's now a backlog of over 22,000
people who have tested positive for the virus but are waiting for
quarantine facilities, reports the South China Morning Post.

...
This week, some local lawmakers suggested that mild infections could
quarantine on vacant cruise ships, which are not operating due to the
city’s COVID-19 restrictions. On Friday, the South China Morning Post
reported that the government may convert Kai Tak Terminal, a nowdeserted cruise ship terminal, into an isolation ward for tens of
thousands of COVID patients.
“If there is an urgent need, the sector is happy to see cruise ship
terminals being turned into quarantine facilities,” Yiu Pak-leung, a
lawmaker focused on tourism, recently told local media.
Meanwhile, Hong Kong property companies and hotels said this week
that they would make over 20,000 rooms available to quarantine
patients and close contacts. Officials are also set to decide on a
proposal in coming days to expand Penny’s Bay’s capacity to 9,000
beds.
But public health experts warn that Hong Kong will not be able to make
enough rooms available to isolate all infections, especially if Hong Kong
embarks on a plan to test every resident in the city in March.
Short of a citywide lockdown, Hong Kong’s current Omicron-fueled
outbreak is “unlikely to be containable,” the city’s leading infectious
disease research center at Hong Kong University wrote in a study
published this week. The study projected that Hong Kong’s COVID
count will peak at 28,000 cases per day by late March if the city
keeps its current public health measures in place.
Meanwhile, Owens and other experts believe that Hong Kong's
resources may be more effective if deployed to improve the city's
lagging vaccination campaign instead of finding new quarantine
facilities.
"The vast majority of people can be managed at home," Owens wrote.
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Feb. 19, 2022
Worldwide deaths from COVID-19 tops 5,900,000
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Feb. 20, 2022
Britain's Queen Elizabeth II tests positive for Covid-19
LONDON — Britain’s Queen Elizabeth II has tested positive
for Covid-19, Buckingham Palace said in a statement
Sunday.
The queen, 95, “is experiencing mild cold-like symptoms
but expects to continue light duties at Windsor over the
coming week,” the statement said.
“She will continue to receive medical attention and will follow
all the appropriate guidelines,” it added.
The announcement came a few weeks after the U.K.’s
longest-reigning monarch celebrated her Platinum Jubilee of
70 years on the throne on Feb. 6. The dynasty traces its
origins back almost 1,000 years to Norman King William I
and his 1066 conquest of England.
Elizabeth's son Prince Charles also tested positive for a
second time less than two weeks ago.
The queen meanwhile, carried out her first major public
engagement for more than three months on the eve of her
jubilee, when she met charity workers at Sandringham
House.
She was ordered to rest by doctors in October after spending
a night in hospital undergoing preliminary tests.
As a result she cancelled a series of engagements, including

a Festival of Remembrance honoring those who served
Britain and the Commonwealth, which took place Nov. 13.
She was able to undertake light duties, however, including
virtual audiences with diplomats and weekly conversations
with Britain's Prime Minister Boris Johnson.
The monarch also canceled her usual Christmas trip to the
Sandringham estate, as well as a traditional family lunch,
because of a spike in Covid omicron cases.
It was her first Christmas after the death of her husband of
73 years, Prince Philip, in April at 99.
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Feb. 21, 2022
US virus cases, hospitalizations continue steady decline
...Total confirmed cases reported Saturday barely
exceeded 100,000, a sharp downturn from around 800,850
five weeks ago on Jan. 16, according to Johns Hopkins
University data.
...
COVID-19 hospitalizations are down from a national sevenday average of 146,534 on Jan. 20 to 80,185 the week
ending in Feb 13, according to the Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention COVID data tracker.
...
Officials in many states are cutting back on restrictions, saying
they are moving away from treating the coronavirus pandemic
as a public health crisis and instead shifting to policy focused
on prevention.
During a Friday news conference, Utah Gov. Spencer Cox
announced that the state would be transitioning into what he
called a “steady state” model starting in April in which Utah will
close mass testing sites, report COVID-19 case counts on a
more infrequent basis and advise residents to make personal
choices to manage the risk of contracting the virus.
...
Also on Friday, Boston lifted the city’s proof of vaccine policy,
which required patrons and staff of indoor spaces to show proof
of vaccination.
...
Dr. Amy Gordon Bono, a Nashville primary care physician, said
now is not the time to lessen vaccination efforts, but to
double down on them. In the spring of 2021 when vaccines
were becoming more readily available, the U.S. was “eager to

declare COVID independence,” she said. Then came the delta
and omicron surges.
...
One challenge is that each region has a unique landscape,
she said. In the American South, for example, many
restrictions have been lifted for a while or never existed in the
first place. Yet it’s also a region with relatively lower
vaccination rates.
“We’ve suffered so much and if there’s a way to help appease
future suffering, it’s having a more vaccinated community,” she
said.
In Buffalo, Russo said he sees two possible future outcomes.
In one, the U.S. experiences a fairly quiet spring and summer
while immunity is still strong. He said in that scenario, it’s likely
immunity will wane and there will be a bump of new cases in
the cooler months during flu season, but hopefully not a severe
surge.
In the second — the one concerning public health experts — a
new variant evolves and evades the immunity wall that was
built up from both omicron infections and vaccinations.
“Whether such a variant can evolve is the big question, right?”
he said. “That is the concern that we’ll have to see through.
Omicron was the first version of that, and there is this sort of
adage that ‘well, over time, viruses evolve to be less
virulent,’ but that’s not really true. Viruses evolve to be
able to infect us.”

Return to
Timeline

https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/health/2022/02/21/covid-19-hawaii-indoor-mask-mandate-coronavirus/6874230001/

Feb. 22, 2022
Hawaii is lone US state sticking with indoor mask mandate
Forty-nine states have announced plans to drop their indoor
mask mandates as COVID-19 cases and hospitalizations
steadily decline across the country. The only holdout remains
Hawaii.
The island state has taken strong precautions against
the coronavirus from the beginning of the pandemic and
is still requiring out-of-state American travelers to show
proof of vaccination or a negative COVID test to avoid a
mandatory quarantine.
Over 75% of Hawaii residents have received two doses
of a COVID vaccine – 10% higher than the national rate –
according to the Hawaii Department of Health, and
coronavirus cases have dropped by a whopping 64%
from Feb. 5 to Feb. 18.
Hawaii's rapid drop in COVID cases mirrors nationwide
statistics: Reported U.S. cases on Saturday barely exceeded
100,000, a sharp downturn from around 800,850 five weeks
ago, according to Johns Hopkins University data.
Gov. David Ige told TV station ABC 4 on Thursday that he's
working with the state's health department to "determine
when the time is right" for Hawaii to lift its indoor mask
mandate.

"Hawaii ranks second (to last) in the nation when it
comes to COVID deaths, in part because of the indoor
mask requirement and other measures that have proven
successful in protecting our community from this potentially
deadly virus," Ige said in a statement to the news station.
"We base our decisions on science, with the health and
safety of our community as the top priority."

Return to
Timeline

https://www.pbs.org/newshour/health/new-covid-cases-fall-for-the-3rd-consecutive-week-who-says

Feb. 23, 2022
New COVID cases fall for the third consecutive week, WHO says
GENEVA (AP) — The number of new coronavirus cases around
the world fell 21% in the last week, marking the third consecutive
week that COVID-19 cases have dropped, the World Health
Organization said Tuesday.
n the U.N. health agency’s weekly pandemic report, WHO said
there were more than 12 million new coronavirus infections last
week. The number of new COVID-19 deaths fell 8% to about
67,000 worldwide, the first time that weekly deaths have fallen
since early January.
The Western Pacific was the only region that saw an increase
in COVID-19 cases, with a 29% jump, while the number of
infections elsewhere dropped significantly. The number of new
deaths also rose in the Western Pacific and Africa while falling
everywhere else. The highest number of new COVID-19 cases
were seen in Russia, Germany, Brazil, the U.S. and South
Korea.
WHO said omicron remains the overwhelmingly dominant variant
worldwide, accounting for more than 99% of sequences shared
with the world’s biggest virus database. It said delta was the only
other variant of significance, which comprised fewer than 1% of
shared sequences.
WHO also reported that available vaccine evidence shows that
“booster vaccination substantially improves (vaccine
effectiveness),” against the omicron variant, but said more
details are still needed on how long such protection lasts.
The agency had previously said there was no proof that boosters
were necessary for healthy people and pleaded with rich countries

not to offer third doses to their people before sharing them with
poorer countries.
Health officials have noted that omicron causes milder disease
than previous COVID-19 variants and in countries with high
vaccination rates, omicron has spread widely but COVID-19
hospitalization and death rates have not increased substantially.
Scientists, however, warn that it’s still possible that more
transmissible and deadly variants of COVID-19 could still
emerge if the virus is allowed to spread uncontrolled.
WHO’s Europe chief Dr. Hans Kluge says the region is now
entering a “plausible endgame” for the virus and said there is now
a “singular opportunity” for authorities to end the acute phase of
the pandemic.
This week, Britain announced it would scrap all remaining
COVID-19 restrictions, including the requirement for people with
the illness to self-isolate, even as Prime Minister Boris Johnson
acknowledged there could be future deadly variants of the virus.
Earlier this month, Sweden abandoned wide-scale testing for
COVID-19 even in people with symptoms, saying that testing
costs and the expense of its pandemic restrictions were “no
longer justifiable.”
Hong Kong’s leader, meanwhile, announced Tuesday that the
city will test its entire population of 7.5 million people for COVID19 three times in March as it grapples with its worst outbreak
yet, driven by the highly contagious omicron variant.
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Feb. 24, 2022
New studies bring BA.2 variant into sharper focus
On the heels of concerning new lab and animal experiments
suggesting that BA.2 may be capable of causing more severe
disease than the original Omicron strain, two new studies
are helping to show how well human immunity is defending
against this strain in the real world.

BA.2 is about 30% more transmissible than the original
Omicron variant, BA.1, according to early studies from the
UK and Denmark, and it is now causing about 1 in 5 Covid19 cases worldwide, according to the World Health
Organization.
Even as Covid-19 cases have been dropping around the
world, the relative proportion of cases caused by BA.2 has
been increasing. It is outcompeting the original Omicron
strain in at least 43 countries, prompting fears of another
devastating pandemic wave.
"As of now, I don't think that we need to sound a global alarm.
But I do think that we need to pay attention to BA.2 because it
does appear to have a growth advantage over BA.1," says
Dr. Dan Barouch, director of the Center for Virology and
Vaccine Research at Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center
in Boston.
Like the BA.1 strain, BA.2 also has features that help it
escape some immunity from vaccines and from most
monoclonal antibody treatments, though recent boosters
improve personal protection and antiviral pills are still

expected to work against this subvariant.
Now new studies are providing some reassurance that while
BA.2 may overtake its genetically distant cousin, it won't
likely lead to greater numbers of hospitalizations and
deaths.
...
After researchers accounted for things that might influence
a person's risk of severe disease, such as older age, they
found no difference in the risk for hospitalization
between people infected by BA.1 and those infected by
BA.2. Roughly one-quarter of people hospitalized with both
BA.1 and BA.2 infections were fully vaccinated.
Those findings echo hospitalization studies from
Denmark, where BA.2 is also the predominant cause of
Covid-19 infections.
...
The second new study, from Denmark's Statens Serum
Institut -- the country's equivalent to the US Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention -- looked at the risk of
reinfection with BA.2 after recovery from a Covid-19 infection
caused by other recent variants, including Delta and BA.1.
The study found that people who've recently had a Covid19 infection caused by Omicron or Delta can be
reinfected by the emerging BA.2 subvariant, but such
cases appear to be uncommon, afflict mostly those who
are unvaccinated and result in mostly mild infections. ...
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Feb. 25, 2022
Covid-19 is killing more people now than during most of the pandemic
... The only other time that deaths have been this high for this
long was during the first winter surge, before vaccines were
available. The Omicron wave has also been deadlier for longer
than the Delta surge: In September, when Delta was dominant,
average daily deaths topped 2,000 for half as long.
More than 120,000 people in the US have died of Covid-19 since
Omicron became the dominant variant in December, and Covid-19
has accounted for more than 1 in 5 deaths reported in 2022.
A common refrain early in the pandemic was that Covid-19 was most
deadly for the elderly and people with certain health conditions. The
people dying from Covid-19 now tend to be younger than before, and

they're overwhelmingly unvaccinated, experts say.
"I've long since lost track of the number of people I've seen die of the
disease, but the reality is that almost everybody who is critically
ill, in the ICU or dying now remains unvaccinated.
...the data from the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
is clear. In December, the risk of dying from Covid-19 was 14
times higher for unvaccinated adults than it was for adults who
were fully vaccinated with their initial series. The gap was even
larger when looking at those who also got their booster shot: 51
times higher. ...
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Feb. 26, 2022
South Korea has deadliest day of pandemic amid omicron surge
SEOUL, South Korea (AP) — South Korea saw its deadliest
day of the pandemic on Saturday, reporting 112 fatalities in
the latest 24-hour period, as it grapples with a wave of
coronavirus infections driven by the fast-moving
omicron variant.
Health workers diagnosed 166,209 new cases, which came
close to Wednesday’s one-day record of 171,451 and
represented more than a 37-fold increase from daily levels in
mid-January, when omicron first emerged as the country’s
dominant strain.
Omicron has so far seemed less likely to cause serious
illness or death than the delta strain that hit the country
hard in December and early January. But
hospitalizations and deaths are beginning to creep up
amid a growing outbreak that is stretching worn-out
health and public workers.
More than 640 virus patients were in serious or critical
condition, the Korea Disease Control and Prevention Agency
said, compared to around 200-300 in mid-February. The
Health Ministry said about 44% of the country’s intensive
care units designated for COVID-19 patients are occupied.
Prime Minister Kim Boo-kyum, Seoul’s No. 2 official behind
President Moon Jae-in, said Friday that health authorities
anticipate the omicron wave will peak sometime in midMarch, when the country may see daily cases of around

250,000. There are concerns that transmissions could
worsen with schools beginning new semesters in March and
also because of political rallies ahead of the March 9
presidential election.
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Feb. 26, 2022
Ukraine, already contending with Covid and polio, faces mounting health threats
Russia’s invasion of Ukraine brings a host of serious threats to public
health beyond the military violence itself, experts warn.
The conflict could make it difficult for people with conditions like
diabetes or cancer to get treatment, and it may increase the spread of
infectious diseases, including Covid-19, as people gather in shelters or
flee the country.
Ukraine is coming off its largest spike in Covid cases yet — its
seven-day average hit a record of 37,408 on Feb. 10, according to an
NBC News tally. Less than 40 percent of the population had been
vaccinated as of Feb. 15.
What’s more, Ukraine has been trying to control a polio outbreak
since October. Two children with paralytic polio have been identified,
and 19 more were identified as infected with the virus but did not
develop paralysis.
"Confirmation of the second paralytic case in January 2022 is evidence
that the virus is still circulating in the country," World Health
Organization spokesperson Tarik Jašarević said in a statement. "The
current crisis in Ukraine increases the risk of national and international
spread of the virus."
As of 2020, about 87 percent of the population had received the
first dose of the polio vaccine, Jašarević said. Ukraine began a
vaccination campaign on Feb. 1 targeting children younger than 6 who
hadn’t gotten their polio shots.
...
Global health experts expect most Ukrainians’ concerns about Covid to
take a backseat to more pressing survival needs in these early days of
violence but said it’s likely transmission of the virus will rise.
It will, however, probably be difficult to assess a Covid increase in real

time, according to Sonny Patel, a public health practitioner and visiting
scientist at the Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health.
...
He noted, though, that hospitalizations and deaths are lower than in
past waves. Ukraine’s deadliest day of the pandemic came in midNovember.
Spiegel said that for people who do wind up with severe Covid in the
near future, ICU capacity could be limited because of trauma
cases from the fighting, and already existent shortages of oxygen
in some parts of the country could get worse.
WHO Director-General Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus announced
on Thursday that he had released $3.5 million in emergency
funds to buy and deliver medical supplies to Ukraine.
In his remarks, Habicht noted that in recent years Ukraine had been
considered a star in the region in terms of its progress on reforms to
health financing and primary care. As recently as last week, he added,
WHO had been in discussions with Ukrainian authorities about a longterm health care strategy that would inform the country’s goals through
2030.
“It is really a question now how all of this moves forward,” he said,
adding, “now our priorities have shifted to trauma care, ensuring
access to services, continuity of care, mental health and psychosocial
support, but also moving forward all the reforms.”
Anticipating and addressing mental health impacts of the invasion,
such as PTSD, will be key, experts agreed.
“Just getting through this is going to bring out a lot of mental health
issues. Alcohol and substance abuse always seem to follow these
types of tragedies,” Erickson said.
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Feb. 27, 2022
Poland welcomes Ukrainian refugees - negative covid test not required
... At least 150,000 people have fled Ukraine into Poland and other
neighboring countries in the wake of the Russian invasion, the
U.N. refugee agency said Saturday. ...
The agency expects up to 4 million Ukrainians could flee if the
situation deteriorates further.
Those arriving were mostly women, children and the elderly after
Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy banned men of military
age from 18 to 60 from leaving. Some Ukrainian men were
heading back into Ukraine from Poland to take up arms against
the Russian forces.
...
Regular people were also opening up their homes to refugees and
volunteering at welcome centers. In Poland, a Facebook page was
formed where people were offered rides in private cars from the
border and other help.
Volunteers even came from elsewhere in Europe to pick up
refugees, among them a German couple from Hamburg who held
up a sign at the Polish border town of Medyka saying they could
take three people home with them.
...
The largest numbers were arriving in Poland, where 2 million
Ukrainians have already settled to work in recent years, driven
away by Russia’s first incursion into Ukraine when it annexed
Crimea in 2014 and seeking opportunities in the booming
economy of the European Union neighbor.
Poland’s government said Saturday that more than 100,000
Ukrainians had crossed the Polish-Ukrainian border in the past 48

hours alone. Poland declared its border open to fleeing
Ukrainians, even for those without official documents, and
dropped its requirement to show a negative COVID-19 test.
...
Even Hungarian Prime Minister Viktor Orban, one of Europe’s
most anti-migrant leaders, traveled to the border town of
Beregsurany, where he said Hungary was accepting all citizens
and legal residents of Ukraine.
“We’re letting everyone in,” Orban said.
Among those arriving at that point were a Ukrainian-British family
with their dogs. “We can’t leave our dogs,” said Vlasta Terasova,
arriving from Uzhhorod.
On Saturday, Poland sent a hospital train to pick up those
wounded in the war in Mostyska, in western Ukraine, and bring
them to the Polish capital of Warsaw for treatment. The hospital
train left the border town of Przemysl with five carriages to
transport the wounded and four others stocked with humanitarian
aid for Ukraine’s Lviv district.
The U.N. said said most Ukrainians were heading to neighboring
Poland, Moldova, Hungary, Romania and Slovakia but some even
fled into Belarus — from which some Russian forces entered
Ukraine. Some planned to head further on to other countries in
Europe.
The border post in Siret was crowded with Ukrainians on
Saturday and humanitarian groups set up tents a few miles in and
offered food and drink to those arriving. ...
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Feb. 28, 2022
Hong Kong abandoning key COVID zero measures as cases surge
One by one, Hong Kong’s government is being forced to move
away from key pillars of its strict Covid Zero strategy as a surge in
new cases overwhelms the under-prepared health-care system.
Patients with mild cases are no longer sent to hospital or
isolation facilities as there’s no space; instead they’re asked to
stay home until they test negative with rapid antigen tests -- which
people often need to buy themselves.
Close contacts, no longer identified by the city’s elaborate contact
tracing process, are moving around freely though they’re
technically supposed to home quarantine for at least a week. The
app used to flag locations with confirmed cases has suspended
risk alerts. Gold-standard lab tests have been largely dropped,
with at-home rapid tests taking their place.
This rapid erosion of core Covid Zero practices shows the difficulty
of maintaining an approach that seeks to wipe out the virus when
faced with more infectious strains like omicron.

Beijing is sending in Liang Wannian, the leader of its
pandemic response since the first outbreak in Wuhan. It’s
also funding the swift construction of makeshift hospitals
and quarantine centers. Compulsory mass testing, essential
to rooting out cases on the mainland, gets under way next
month. But it remains to be seen whether these measures can
eliminate a surge of this magnitude.
Publicly, Hong Kong is steadfastly committed to Covid Zero, or
the “dynamic zero” strategy, as Beijing has started calling it.
Border restrictions and mandatory traveler quarantines -- the
most obvious hallmarks of the policy -- remain firmly in place,
isolating the financial hub from the rest of the world even though
just seven of Sunday’s infections were imported cases. Flight
bans on nine countries, including the U.S. and U.K., have
been extended until late April.

Hong Kong reported a record 34,466 new cases on Monday and
87 deaths, making the outbreak much bigger than any the zerotolerance approach pioneered by China has ever quelled.
Hospitals are inundated and the city’s morgues are nearly
full, with bodies of those who died from Covid left in emergency
wards and hallways.

Under the latest government guidelines, newly infected people
are free to leave their homes once they test negative twice,
provided they’ve received at least two doses of a Covid vaccine.
That can be as soon as a week after first testing positive. There is
currently no way for infected people to report results using rapid
tests to the government, although officials are working to roll
out an online reporting system this week. Measures like
electronic tracking bracelets may be introduced, according to
local media reports.

Deaths are climbing because the elderly lack protection via
vaccines. Less than a third of those aged 80 or above have
had two doses.
...

The government’s pandemic adviser David Hui urged residents to
stock up on medical supplies such as Panadol and rapid test kits,
the South China Morning Post reported. Yet pharmacies are
running out of flu and cold medicines. ...
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Mar. 1, 2022
Hong Kong mortuaries hit capacity as COVID deaths climb
Facilities for storing dead bodies at hospitals and public
mortuaries in Hong Kong are at maximum capacity due to a
record number of COVID-19 fatalities, the Hospital Authority
said on Monday, as officials battle to control a surge in cases.
The global financial hub reported a daily record high of
34,466 new coronavirus infections and 87 deaths on
Monday, health authorities said.
...local schools will take an early break for the summer from
March until mid-April.
School campuses are expected to be used by the
government in March as authorities roll out compulsory
testing of the city's 7.4 million population.
...
The Hospital Authority said the number of patients dying
from COVID-19 or serious complications triggered by the
cold weather sharply increased over the past two weeks,
putting immense pressure on the mortuary service in public
hospitals.
"The storage space in hospital mortuaries has reached full
capacity," the authority told Reuters in an email.
...
There have been more than 600 coronavirus-linked deaths
in Hong Kong since the start of the pandemic in 2020,
fewer than in other similar major cities.
However, numbers are climbing daily with around 400

deaths recorded in the past week, with the majority being
unvaccinated residents.
Hong Kong has a large proportion of unvaccinated elderly
despite a recent pick-up in vaccinations. Many have hesitated
to be inoculated due to a fear of side effects and complacency
due to the city's success in controlling the virus in 2021.
Around 600 elderly care and disability centres have been
infected over the past month, authorities said.
Medical experts have said the city of 7.4 million residents
could see cumulative deaths from the virus potentially
rising to around 3,200 by mid-May.
...
Hong Kong has stuck firmly to a "dynamic zero" coronavirus
policy which seeks to curb all outbreaks, like that in mainland
China. To achieve this, the former British colony has
unleashed its most draconian measures since the start of the
pandemic, adding to rules that were already among the world's
toughest.
The city has recorded over 190,000 infections in total, with
around 180,000 of them since the start of February due to
the highly transmissible Omicron variant.
The government has in recent days communicated to the
public at press conferences that the deaths are mostly among
unvaccinated people. Previously that information was not
readily given.
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Mar. 2, 2022
COVID cases, deaths continue to fall globally, WHO reports
GENEVA (AP) — The number of new coronavirus cases
reported globally dropped by 16% last week, marking a
month-long decline in COVID-19 infections, according to
figures from the World Health Organization.
In its weekly report on the pandemic issued late Tuesday, the
U.N. health agency also said that deaths fell by 10%,
continuing a drop in fatalities first seen last week. WHO said
there were more than 10 million new cases and about
60,000 deaths globally. The Western Pacific was the only
region where COVID-19 increased, with about a third
more infections than the previous week. Deaths rose by
22% in the Western Pacific and about 4% in the Middle
East, while declining everywhere else.
WHO said the omicron variant remains overwhelmingly
dominant worldwide; among virus sequences shared with
the world’s largest publicly accessible database, more than
99.5% were omicron while only 0.3% were delta. In the
last month, none of the other worrying variants —
including beta, gamma, lambda or mu — have been
reported, although WHO said there were surveillance
challenges in many countries.
Numerous countries across Europe including Britain,
Sweden and Denmark, have released nearly all their
COVID-19 restrictions as cases have fallen dramatically

while immunization campaigns have progressed. In the
U.S., scientists have estimated about 73% of the
population is now immune to omicron and that any future
spikes of disease will require far less disruptive interventions
to control epidemics.
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Mar. 3, 2022
Worldwide deaths from COVID-19 tops 6,000,000
https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/

Select live link for all countries and current numbers
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Mar. 3, 2022
Why are COVID vaccination rates still low in some countries?
Why are COVID-19 vaccination rates still low in some
countries?
Limited supplies remain a problem, but experts say other
challenges now include unpredictable deliveries, weak
health care systems and vaccine hesitancy.
Most countries with low vaccination rates are in Africa.
As of late February, 13 countries in Africa have fully
vaccinated less than 5% of their populations, according to
Phionah Atuhebwe, an officer for the World Health
Organization’s regional office for Africa.
Other countries with extremely low vaccination rates
include Yemen, Syria, Haiti and Papua New Guinea.
For most of last year, developing nations were plagued by a
lack of supplies. Rich countries were hoarding doses and
many countries didn’t have the facilities to make their own
vaccines. COVAX — an initiative to distribute vaccines
equally around the world — faltered in delivering shots.
Many rich countries had planned to donate doses once
their own populations were vaccinated, but the
emergence of the delta and omicron variants spurred
booster campaigns that further delayed those plans.
Vaccine makers have largely declined to share their
formulas or technology, further restricting production.

Other setbacks to vaccinations have also emerged.
“The main problem among countries with low
vaccination rates is poor infrastructure to distribute
shots,” says Dina Borzekowski, director of the Global
Health Initiative at the University of Maryland. “What is
absent are best practices to get vaccines to populations who
typically live without safely managed sanitation systems or
reliable electricity.”
Donated vaccines are also sometimes delivered close to
their expiration dates, giving health officials little time to
distribute them, says Sinhye Ha of Doctors Without Borders.
Some countries also lack materials like syringes to
inject the shots or ways to keep the vaccines at the
right temperature.
Vaccine hesitancy fueled by misinformation and a distrust of
governments has also contributed to low vaccine uptake in
some countries, says Atuhebwe.
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Peace Corps plans to start sending volunteers overseas again
The Peace Corps will start sending volunteers overseas again in
mid-March after it evacuated them from posts around the world
two years ago due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the U.S.
government program announced Thursday.
An initial group of new volunteers and those who were evacuated in
March 2020 as the coronavirus began to spread across the globe will
go to Zambia and the Dominican Republic this month, according to a
Peace Corps statement.
The Peace Corps plans to return volunteers to their posts
throughout the year, based on the number of COVID-19 cases
and hospital capacity in the host country and the Peace Corps’
ability transport volunteers to medical evacuation centers if
there’s an emergency. It is currently recruiting for 24 posts.
“Over the past two years, our primary goal has been to return
volunteers to the more than 60 countries that are enthusiastically
awaiting their return. And, we have weathered the waves and variants
of the COVID-19 situation at each post and reengineered Peace
Corps systems, policies, and procedures to align with today’s reality,”
Peace Corps CEO Carol Spahn said.
Besides their primary work on local issues, volunteers will be be
involved in COVID-19 response and recovery, the Peace Corps
said.
In Zambia, volunteers will coordinate with local leaders and
partner ministries to provide COVID-19 education and promote
access to vaccinations for communities, officials said. In the
Dominican Republic, the focus will on helping communities
overcome issues exacerbated by the pandemic, such as
increased school dropout rates, literary skills and preparing

young adults for work.
“I was absolutely ecstatic. This has been a dream of mine ever since
I finished high school,” said Campbell Martin, 23, of Sonoma,
California, who applied last summer after graduating from UCLA and
is scheduled begin serving in June as a primary teacher/trainer in
Gambia. He still needs medical and legal clearance.
“I want a career in foreign service and I knew Peace Corps was a
wonderful step, not only to serve as a global citizen but also Peace
Corps — its mission, its intent — is something I very much believe
in,” he said. “As COVID shut the world down, I knew, so too, would
those opportunities shut down for me until things started to open
back up. Now that things have, I am just over the moon about it.”
The Peace Corps marks its 61th anniversary this week. Two years
ago, it had 7,000 volunteers in 62 countries, when they were
evacuated and sent back to the United States.
Since those evacuations, the Peace Corps has used volunteers
to help with the COVID-19 response domestically and developed
a virtual service pilot program. Not before March 2020 had the
organization founded by President John F. Kennedy needed to
evacuate all its volunteers at the same time.
More than 240,000 Americans have served as Peace Corps
volunteers in scores of countries since the program was created in
1961. The aim is to help the countries meet their development needs
through a variety of programs — from education to health and
agriculture programs — while helping promote a better
understanding of Americans. Typical service lasts two years after a
training period.
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Strong job growth in US continues as latest covid wave eases
Falling coronavirus caseloads brought a flood of new jobs and new
workers last month, signs that the pandemic’s vise grip on the economy
may be loosening.
U.S. employers added 678,000 jobs in February, the Labor
Department said Friday, continuing a streak of strong job growth that
persisted even during the latest wave of coronavirus cases. The
unemployment rate fell to 3.8 percent, its lowest level since the
pandemic took hold.
Demand for workers has been strong for months. Now there are signs
that constraints on the supply of workers may be easing as well. More
than 300,000 people rejoined the labor force in February, a sign that
improving public health conditions, more predictable school schedules
and abundant job opportunities are drawing people back to the job
market.
The share of people working from home or missing work because of
illness both fell in February after rising along with coronavirus cases in
January. Updated federal guidance suggesting that most Americans no
longer need to wear masks or avoid crowded indoor spaces could pave
the way for more companies to bring workers back to the office in
coming weeks.
“We’re seeing employment levels very close to where we were
before the pandemic,” said Daniel Zhao, an economist with the career
site Glassdoor. “We are approaching a more normal labor market.”
...
The U.S. economy has regained more than 90 percent of the 22
million jobs lost during the early weeks of the pandemic, a much
faster rebound than after past recessions and than forecasters
expected. Yet Mr. Biden has struggled to capitalize on that, in part
because many voters are unhappy about high rates of inflation. Some
Democrats have also criticized the administration for not doing enough

to claim credit.
...
The data released Friday was collected in mid-February, before the
Russian invasion of Ukraine, which shook up global financial markets
and caused a sharp increase in energy prices. Analysts say the United
States is less vulnerable than Europe to the economic effects of
the crisis, but they warn that a prolonged conflict will have global
repercussions that are hard to predict.
So far, at least, the labor market recovery has overcome every
obstacle. Job openings are near a record high. Layoffs are at a
new low. And hiring has remained strong in the ebb and flow of
successive waves of the pandemic — employers have added at least
400,000 jobs every month since May, the longest such streak on
record.
“This is an economy that has learned to manage very well through
uncertainty,” said Robert Rosener, senior U.S. economist with Morgan
Stanley. “We’ve continually been surprised by the resilience of the U.S.
labor market.”
...
The limited supply of workers has been a major factor preventing
an even faster economic rebound, and the problem isn’t likely to
go away quickly, even if virus cases continue to fall. Parents who
have stayed home with their children for two years may not rush
back to work as soon as they can; people who retired early
because of the pandemic may not return at all. And other factors,
such as an aging population and declining rates of immigration,
predate the pandemic.
Stiff competition for labor has led companies to raise wages — good
news for workers, but a source of concern for policymakers at the
Federal Reserve, who are trying to prevent a spiral of wage and price
increases. ...
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Mar. 6, 2022
U.S. to offer COVID-fighting tech to other nations
Top federal health officials said Thursday that they intended to
begin offering low and middle-income nations access to the
technology developed by government scientists that might be
used to prevent or treat Covid-19. They did not specify which
technologies might be included, but hinted that the policy could
eventually apply to the Moderna vaccine if the Biden
administration won a patent dispute with the company.
President Biden’s health secretary, Xavier Becerra, and his top
medical adviser for the coronavirus, Dr. Anthony S. Fauci, made
the comments to reporters after a meeting with health ministers
from around the world. Mr. Biden is preparing to convene his
second global summit on Covid-19, expected sometime in the
coming weeks.
Dr. Fauci said the National Institutes of Health had already
“offered to license several N.I.H.-owned technologies” to the World
Health Organization’s Covid-19 Technology Access Pool, known
as C-TAP, which the health organization describes as a “global
one-stop shop” for drug developers to share their intellectual
property. The technologies would then be made available to the
Medicines Patent Pool, a United Nations-backed public health
organization that works to increase access to medicines in poor
and middle-income nations.
Mr. Biden has been under intense pressure from activists and
W.H.O. officials to do more to press the pharmaceutical industry to
share its technology with the world. The new policy, officials say,
will enable poor nations to manufacture inexpensive vaccines
and therapeutics that are developed in the United States.

But there is a big catch: Dr. Fauci would not be specific about
which technologies would be licensed and could not say if
Moderna’s powerful coronavirus vaccine — developed in
partnership with N.I.H. scientists — would be among them,
he said.
That is because the company and the government are locked
in a bitter dispute over who deserves credit for inventing the
central component of the vaccine, which grew out of a fouryear collaboration between Moderna and the N.I.H., the
government’s biomedical research agency. The N.I.H. has been
in talks with Moderna for more than a year to try to resolve the
disagreement, which has broad implications for the vaccine’s
long-term distribution and billions of dollars in future profits.
Dr. Fauci said the negotiations were continuing, but both he and
Mr. Becerra strongly suggested that if the government won that
dispute and gained ownership of the crucial patent, it would work
to include the Moderna technology in its offerings.
“President Biden has made it very clear that he wishes to assert
all his authorities to make sure that we use everything at our
disposal” to make medicines available to those who need them,
Mr. Becerra said, adding that “it should be no surprise” that “we’re
going to push the envelope where the law allows us.”
Dr. Fauci said: “I just would repeat, in principle — and you can
take from it what you will — that in principle we have offered to
license N.I.H.-owned technologies to the C-TAP for the
purposes of the Medicines Patents Pool. So whatever it is
that we can do, we will do.”
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Mar. 6, 2022
For some patients, cardiovascular problems persist long after COVID
... study found the incidence of serious cardiac and cardiovascular
problems was 4% higher in the 12 months after people were
diagnosed with COVID-19 compared to those who were not
infected.
...
The increased risk was observed even among those who had a mild
case of COVID-19. It also wasn't limited to people with pre-existing risks
for heart disease or other cardiovascular problems. "We found it in
young people, people who were previously athletic, people who
never smoked, people who were not obese, people who never had
diabetes," says Al-Aly.
The study's strengths include its huge size and rigorous statistical
analysis with multiple controls, says Dr. Larisa Tereshchenko, a
cardiologist and biostatistician at the Cleveland Clinic.
"I trust the findings. I think it's real," says Tereshchenko, who has
conducted her own study on the cardiovascular risks after a coronavirus
infection, albeit with a much smaller sample size.
Specifically, Al-Aly's study found that COVID-19 patients were about
63% more likely to have a heart attack and 52% more likely to have
a stroke, compared to the control groups.
...
Patients who'd been hospitalized with COVID had about twice the rate
of major adverse cardiovascular events in the 12 months following
infection as those who had milder COVID and weren't hospitalized, the
study found. Rates were highest for those who had to be treated in
the ICU.
...
It's clear that COVID-19 can trigger a tremendous amount of
inflammation and that can wreak havoc on the vascular system,
leading to dangerous blood clots in the lungs and other parts of
the body. And scientists have shown that the virus can infect
different types of heart cells in the lab and thereby interfere with

heart muscle contraction.
Doctors sometimes see myocardial damage, or inflammation of
parts of the heart muscles, in COVID patients, says Dr. Peter Libby, a
cardiologist at Harvard Medical School and Brigham & Women's
Hospital. "The question is how much of it is reversible and how
much of it is enduring and will be reaping in the coming decades?" he
says. "It doesn't take a very big scar to predispose you to have
arrhythmias."
Dysfunction within the delicate lining of blood vessels, made up of
what are called endothelial cells, is also thought to play a major role in
the progression of COVID-19 and could also have lasting
consequences for cardiovascular health.
“We're laying the groundwork for blood clotting problems and problems
with the ability to regulate the circulation appropriately." Libby says.
"The small vessels that really control the circulation in the heart and
also in the periphery are dependent on good endothelial function."
Still, researchers point out that it's possible some of the VA
study's findings are not just specific to coronavirus, but instead
represent possible long term effects of a viral infection in general.
"For many infections, you can have pro-inflammatory changes,
the inflammation in the body can persist," says Krumholz. "We
know from a large number of studies that inflammation can be
associated with heart disease."
He points to studies dating from before the pandemic that have found
patients hospitalized for pneumonia are at increased risk of long term
cardiovascular disease. "But the fact that this might not be specific to
COVID shouldn't give us much comfort," Krumholz says, "because
there are a lot of people who've been infected, so the denominator is
quite large."
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China seeing new surge in cases despite ‘zero tolerance’
BEIJING (AP) — China is seeing a new surge in COVID-19
cases across the vast country, despite its draconian “zero
tolerance” approach to dealing with outbreaks.
The mainland on Monday reported 214 new cases of
infection over the previous 24 hours, with the most, 69,
in the southern province of Guangdong bordering on
Hong Kong, which has been recording tens of
thousands of cases per day.
Another 54 cases were reported in the Jilin province,
more than 2,000 kilometers (1,200 miles) to the north, and
46 in the eastern province Shandong.

toll on the economy and preventing the population from
building up natural immunity.
No new cases were reported in Beijing and the city was
largely back to normal, although masks continue to be worn
in public places indoors.
One area that continues to feel the effects of tight COVID-19
control is the religious sector. Three of Beijing’s most
famous Catholic churches, Buddhist temples and mosques
stated Sunday they had been ordered closed in January
with no date given on reopening.

In his annual report to the national legislature Saturday,
Premier Li Keqiang said China needs to “constantly refine
epidemic containment” but gave no indication Beijing might
ease the highly touted “zero tolerance” strategy.

Even before the pandemic, such institutions were under
heavy pressure from the Communist authorities to follow
through on demands from leader Xi Jinping that all religious
centers be purged of outside influence, including the
physical appearance of places of worship.

Li called for accelerating vaccine development and
“strengthening epidemic controls” in cities where travelers
and goods arrive from abroad.

The latest daily case numbers mark some of the highest
since the initial outbreak in the central city of Wuhan in
late 2019 that is believed to have sparked the pandemic.

“Zero tolerance” requires quarantines and lockdowns
on entire communities and sometimes even cities when
as few as a handful of cases have been detected.
Chinese officials credit the approach — along with a
vaccination rate of more than 80% — with helping prevent a
major nationwide outbreak, but critics say it is taking a major

They bring China’s total to 111,195 with 4,636 deaths,
according to the National Health Commission. At present,
3,837 people are receiving treatment for COVID-19,
many of them infected with the omicron strain.
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WHO says COVID boosters needed, reversing previous call
An expert group convened by the World Health
Organization said Tuesday it “strongly supports urgent
and broad access” to booster doses, in a reversal of the
U.N. agency’s previous insistence that boosters weren’t
necessary and contributed to vaccine inequity.
In a statement, WHO said its expert group concluded that
immunization with authorized COVID-19 vaccines provide
high levels of protection against severe disease and death
amid the global circulation of the hugely contagious omicron
variant.
It said vaccination, including the use of boosters, was
especially important for people at risk of severe disease.
Last year, WHO’s director-general Tedros Adhanom
Ghebreyesus called for a moratorium on booster doses while
dozens of countries embarked on administering the doses,
saying rich countries should immediately donate those
vaccines to poor countries instead. WHO scientists said at
the time they would continue to evaluate incoming data.
Numerous scientific studies have since proven that
booster doses of authorized vaccines help restore
waning immunity and protect against serious COVID-19.
Booster programs in rich countries including Britain,
Canada and the U.S. have been credited with preventing
the surge in omicron infections from spilling over into
hospitals and cemeteries.

WHO said it is continuing to monitor the global spread
of omicron, including a “stealth” version known as
BA.2, which has been documented to have re-infected
some people after an initial case of omicron. There’s
mixed research on whether it causes more severe disease,
but vaccines appear just as effective against it.
WHO noted that the current authorized COVID-19 vaccines
are all based on the strain that was first detected in Wuhan,
China more than three years ago.
“Since then, there has been continuous and substantial
virus evolution and it is likely that this evolution will
continue, resulting in the emergence of new variants,”
the agency said. It added that coronavirus vaccines
would likely need to be updated.
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Mar. 9, 2022
Even mild Covid is linked to brain damage, scans show
During at least the first few months following a coronavirus
infection, even mild cases of Covid-19 are associated with subtle
tissue damage and accelerated losses in brain regions tied to the
sense of smell, as well as a small loss in the brain’s overall
volume, a new British study finds. Having mild Covid is also
associated with a cognitive function deficit.
These are the striking findings of the new study led by University of
Oxford investigators, one that leading Covid researchers consider
particularly important because it is the first study of the disease’s
potential impact on the brain that is based on brain scans taken both
before and after participants contracted the coronavirus.
“This study design overcomes some of the major limitations of most
brain-related studies of Covid-19 to date, which rely on analysis and
interpretation at a single time point in people who had Covid-19,” said
Dr. Serena S. Spudich, a neurologist at the Yale University School of
Medicine, who was not involved in the research.
The research, which was published Monday in Nature, also stands out
because the lion’s share of its participants apparently had mild
Covid — by far, the most common outcome of coronavirus infections.
Most of the brain-related studies in this field have focused on those
with moderate to severe Covid.
Gwenaëlle Douaud, an associate professor at the Nuffield Department
of Clinical Neurosciences at Oxford and the paper’s lead author, said
that the excess loss of brain volume she and her colleagues
observed in brain scans of hundreds of British individuals is
equivalent to at least one extra year of normal aging.
“It is brain damage, but it is possible that it is reversible,” she
said. “But it is still relatively scary because it was in mildly
infected people.”
Douaud and her team relied on a rich data source: the United

Kingdom Biobank. Before the Covid pandemic began, this mammoth
database already had on hand tens of thousands of brain MRIs of
people in Britain, along with responses to surveys about their diets
and lifestyles and results from cognitive function tests.
The investigators focused on 401 people between 51 and 81 years
old who had tested positive for Covid according to clinical data linked
to the Biobank study. They were invited back for a second brain scan,
which they received an average of about five months after contracting
the coronavirus. Covid was apparently mild in the vast majority of
these participants; only 15 of them were hospitalized with the disease.
The researchers compared these pairs of scans to those of a control
group of 384 U.K. Biobank participants who had not tested positive for
Covid and were matched according to the Covid-positive group’s
rates of obesity, blood pressure, smoking and diabetes, as well as
their socioeconomic status, age and sex.
Between the pairs of MRIs, which were separated by an average of
about three years, the researchers observed a striking trend among
those who had Covid: a greater loss of what’s known as gray matter
in the brain, as well as a higher rate of abnormalities in the brain
tissue. Gray matter, which appears gray on certain brain scans, is
comprised of various cells, including neurons.
It would be normal for adults within the study’s age range to lose a
small amount of brain tissue after three years of aging, the
researchers note. But compared with the control group, those who
had Covid experienced an additional 0.2 percent to 2 percent loss of
brain tissue in regions which are mostly associated with the sense of
smell — specifically, in the parahippocampal gyrus, the orbitofrontal
cortex and the insula. ...

Link to study
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Hong Kong leader plans to reopen city after curbing latest Covid outbreak
Hong Kong leader Carrie Lam said on Thursday it was not
the time to lift a ban on flights from nine countries
including the United States and Britain, with plans to
reopen the city only after the government controls a
deepening coronavirus outbreak.
The global financial hub has some of the most draconian
restrictions in place to combat a surge in coronavirus cases
that has seen the city suffer the most deaths globally per
million people in the week to March 7, according to the Our
World in Data publication.
Total infections have surged to about 600,000,
including more than 2,800 deaths - most in the past two
weeks.

amongst the city's mainly unvaccinated seniors.
Hong Kong's government had previously focused its
resources on identifying, treating and isolating all cases,
even those that are asymptomatic and mild, adding
pressure on its hospitals and healthcare system.
Until recently, the government said it was focusing its
efforts on carrying out compulsory mass testing for Hong
Kong's 7.4 million residents sometime this month.
Contradictory messages from authorities over the
scheme and plans for a city-wide lockdown have
sparked panic buying by residents, who have been
emptying supermarket shelves for over 11 days.

The Chinese territory has had its borders effectively
sealed since 2020 with few flights able to land and
passengers banned from transitting.

There was now no time frame for the testing, Lam said on
Wednesday. The change in approach came after a top
Chinese official said that Hong Kong had to prioritise
reducing infections, severe illnesses and deaths.

"This is not the time to lift the ban. A lot of people will
rush to come back...there will be infected cases and
that will add a lot of pressure to our public hospital
system," Lam said.

Hong Kong, like mainland China, has adopted a "dynamic
zero" strategy that seeks to curb infections with strict
mitigation measures. The approach has been severely
tested by the fast spreading Omicron variant.

Her comments come a day after she announced a shift
in her government's approach to tackling the
coronavirus, devoting more medical resources to
elderly people as infections and deaths climb rapidly

China has seen a rise of locally transmitted coronavirus
infections reporting 402 for March 9, nearly doubling from
the daily count a day earlier.
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Mar. 11, 2022
TSA extends the travel mask mandate through April 18
The Transportation Security Administration is extending the
current mandate for mask use on public transportation and
in transportation hubs through April 18.

rates and local pandemic requirements, a number of travel
industry stakeholders had hoped to see the mask mandate
expire on the original March 18 cutoff.

The mandate had been set to expire on March 18.

A Feb. 25 letter to Jeffrey Zients, the White House
coronavirus response coordinator, asked that the Biden
administration repeal the travel mask mandate and roll
back other precautionary travel measures.

The extension is based on a recommendation from the
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. In a
statement Thursday, TSA said the CDC will work on a
"revised policy framework for when, and under what
circumstances, masks should be required in the public
transportation corridor."
Like recent guidance regarding masks in other settings, the
CDC says any revision will be based on the levels of
COVID-19 at the community level, as well as on the risk of
new variants, national data and the latest science.
The agency left the door open to an earlier termination
of the policy, should the science support that.
The travel extension comes two weeks after the CDC
relaxed its mask guidance for communities where hospitals
aren't under high strain, and as states around the country
— and across the political spectrum — have relaxed a
number of precautionary measures, including on indoor
mask usage.
Citing the changing guidelines surrounding hospitalization

"With declining hospitalization rates, increased immunity,
widely available vaccines and cutting-edge treatments on
the horizon, America is reaching an inflection point where
endemic-focused policies can replace pandemic-driven
restrictions," said the letter, which was signed by Airlines
for America, the American Hotel & Lodging Association, the
U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the U.S. Travel
Association.
The trade organizations represent some of the biggest
players in the U.S. travel industry, including airlines
American, Delta and United, and hotel companies Marriott
and Hilton.
"As leading U.S. travel and business organizations, we
respectfully urge the Administration to chart a clear course
for replacing pandemic-era travel advisories, requirements
and restrictions with endemic focused policies of a 'new
normal' that enable travel to resume fully, freely and
safely," the letter said.
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Mar. 12, 2022
China tightens controls as more virus cases reported
BEIJING (AP) — Hong Kong on Saturday reported
27,647 new coronavirus cases while Shanghai closed
schools and parks and authorities in Beijing
suspended access to a residential area and told the
public not to leave the capital after new infections were
found.
Hong Kong leader Carrie Lam warned the territory’s
wave of infections may not have peaked despite
stringent controls on travel and business.
“At this moment, we could not comfortably say that we have
passed the peak,” Lam said at a news conference. “We’d
rather take a very cautious stance.”
On the mainland, the government reported 588 new
confirmed cases and no death in the 24 hours through
midnight Friday. Its numbers are low compared with some
countries, but authorities say they are ready to lock down
communities if one case is found.
The Shanghai city government, where 22 new cases were
reported Saturday, announced schools would switch back
to teaching online.
Public attractions including the Oriental Pearl TV tower
began requiring visitors to show negative results from virus
tests, according to news reports.

In Beijing, where five new cases were reported, part of the
Yosemite housing complex in the northeastern district of
Shunyi was closed after an infection was found there.
Residents were ordered to undergo testing.
The government said the infected person found there was
a close contact of an earlier case in the capital.
“Please do not leave Beijing unless necessary,” a
spokesman for the capital’s Communist Party committee,
Xu Hejian, was cited by state TV as saying.
The new cases included 134 in Jilin province in the
northeast, where the industrial city of Changchun with a
population of 9 million was put on lockdown Friday.
Changchun and the Jilin provincial capital, also called Jilin,
are “still at the peak of community transmission,” the
province’s party secretary, JIng Junhai, said in a statement.
On Saturday, the government announced Mayor Wang Lu
of Jilin was replaced but gave no reason.
Yucheng in Shandong province also was on lockdown
under China’s “zero tolerance” strategy, which aims to find
and isolate every case.
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Mar. 13, 2022
Hong Kong reports 32,430 COVID cases, 264 deaths
HONG KONG, March 13 (Reuters) - Hong Kong health
authorities reported 32,430 new COVID-19 cases on
Sunday, as the city's leader said her government was trying
build capacity to deal with the crisis that has swept through
care homes.
Although Chief Executive Carrie Lam said government
efforts were improving, she said they had yet to reach
everybody in isolation to see whether people needed help.
"With so many people put under isolation or quarantine, the
government has been strengthening our capability to
support them. However, we're still catching up," she told
reporters.
Some 300,000 people were isolating at home, she said,
as the Omicron variant sweeps across the heavily
congested financial hub, overwhelming its health care
system and sparking panic buying at some supermarkets.
Health authorities reported 32,430 new positive cases in
Hong Kong on Sunday, versus 27,647 new infections on
Saturday and 29,381 new infections on Friday. Authorities
on Sunday also reported 248 new deaths
Hong Kong has recorded nearly 700,000 COVID-19
infections and about 3,500 deaths since early 2020 most of them in the past two weeks. Most of the
fatalities are among unvaccainated senior citizens.

Hong Kong, like mainland China, is pursuing a "dynamic
zero" strategy that seeks to curb infections with strict
control measures, even as most other major cities learn to
live with the virus.
China is now battling its own outbreak, with mainland
Chinese authorities on Sunday reporting 1,807 new local
symptomatic COVID-19 cases on Sunday, more than triple
the caseload of the previous day, and the highest in about
two years.
Hong Kong registered the most deaths per million
people globally in the week to March 9, according to
data publication Our World in Data.
On Saturday, Lam said she could not comfortably say that
virus numbers had peaked.
A senior Chinese official overseeing Hong Kong affairs, Xia
Baolong, who has been helping coordinate Beijing's
response to help Hong Kong contain the outbreak, was
cited by the China News Agency on Saturday as saying the
situation was still severe and told residents to prepare
mentally for a "long-term war".
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Mar. 13, 2022
How COVID shook the US
The waves of Covid

While most
sectors
struggled to
bring back
jobs,
some grew

Different US regions had different pandemics
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Mar. 14, 2022
COVID-19 infections seeing spike across UK
In the coming months, an additional vaccine booster
will be offered to those over 75, care home residents
and to those over 12 who are most vulnerable.
COVID-19 cases are rising again across the UK, with
roughly one in 25 people now infected with the virus,
according to the latest figures from the Office for National
Statistics (ONS).
In Scotland, 300,000 people now have coronavirus,
which is the highest level recorded during the
pandemic. The increase in cases can be attributed to
the BA.2 Omicron variant’s increased transmissibility,
the recent easing of restrictions and further waning
immunity from the vaccines.
UK health secretary Sajid Javid has said that Omicron is
the last variant of concern, as the UK has “successfully
navigated” it, but the government is continuing to monitor
the situation “very carefully”.
"There's a world-class surveillance system in place, and
while in some regions we have seen a modest rise in
infections, overall case numbers are still very low and
hospitalisation numbers are way below their peak," he
commented.
The ONS survey estimates that 2.6 million people would
have tested positive in the week ending 5 March, an

increase from 2.4 the previous week. Northern Ireland,
Scotland, England and Wales are also seeing a rise in
cases. Older age groups are experiencing rising levels of
infection, with 2.9% of those over 70 testing positive in
England, which is the highest level since mid-January.
In the coming months, an additional vaccine booster will be
offered to those aged over 75, care-home residents and
the most vulnerable over-12s to reinforce protection.
Dr Jenny Harries, CEO of the UK Health Security Agency
(UKSHA), said that the presence of the BA.2 sub-lineage
of the Omicron variant and the slight increase in infections
in over 55s in England, “show the pandemic is not over”.
Sajid Javid has assured that the UK remains in a “very
good position”, but he urged adults eligible for a
booster vaccine to receive theirs as soon as possible.
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Mar. 15, 2022
Chinese virus cases climb, raise threat of trade disruption
BEIJING (AP) — Chinese authorities on Tuesday tightened anti-virus
controls at ports, raising the risk of trade disruptions after some
auto and electronics factories shut down as the government fights
coronavirus outbreaks.
Stock prices in China and Hong Kong sank for a second day following
the shutdown on Monday of Shenzhen, a tech and finance hub adjacent
to Hong Kong in the south, and Changchun, an auto center in the
northeast. Bus service to Shanghai, China’s business capital and
biggest city, was suspended.
China’s case numbers are low compared with other major countries.
But authorities are enforcing a “zero tolerance” strategy that aims to
keep out the virus. It has temporarily shut down major cities to find
every infected person.
The restrictions come at a time when the global economy is under
pressure from Russia’s war on Ukraine, surging oil prices and weak
consumer demand.
“We can think of no risk to the global economy, excluding nuclear
warfare, that is greater than the risk of a COVID outbreak in China
that shutters industrial production,” said Carl B. Weinberg of HighFrequency Economics in a report. “Uncountable manufacturing
supply chains pass through China.”
Economists say for now, smartphone makers and other industries can
use factories and suppliers in other parts of China. But a bigger threat
looms if business is disrupted at ports in Shenzhen, Shanghai or nearby
Ningbo.
They link Chinese factories that assemble most of the world’s
smartphones and computers, as well as a big share of appliances and
other goods, with foreign components suppliers and customers. A onemonth slowdown at Shenzhen’s Yantian Port last year caused a

backlog of thousands of shipping containers and sent shockwaves
through global supply chains.
“The risk here is whether COVID will be found at Yantian Port,” said Iris
Pang, chief China economist for ING. “If the port has to be suspended,
it will affect a lot of electronic imports and exports.”
There was no sign of major disruption, but port operators announced
curbs on face-to-face contact with shippers and sailors.
The agency that manages the Shanghai port closed windows where
customers submit documents and said that function would go online. It
gave no indication cargo-handling or other operations were affected.
The port of Lianyungang, north of Shanghai, announced foreign sailors
were barred from leaving ships or using the city to change crews.
Shenzhen suspended cross-border freight service at the Liantang
crossing into Hong Kong. It said the Man Kam To crossing would be
limited to handling fresh and live food to make sure Hong Kong gets
adequate supplies.
“The lockdown of Shenzhen creates significant risks of supply chain
disruptions,” said Rajiv Biswas, chief Asia economist for IHS Markit, in
an email. The risk of global disruption “would escalate if authorities in
Shanghai also decide to implement a lockdown.”
...
“The risk of broader lockdowns is increasing,” Bank of America
economists said in a report.
Volkswagen AG said Changchun factories for the VW and Audi brands
shut down from Monday to Wednesday.
Toyota Motor Co. said its Changchun factory that makes RAV4 and
Harrier SUVs suspended operations Monday. ...
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Mar. 16, 2022
A covid surge in Western Europe has U.S. bracing for another wave
A surge in coronavirus infections in Western Europe has experts and
health authorities on alert for another wave of the pandemic in the United
States even as most of the country has done away with restrictions after
a sharp decline in cases.
...

In the past two years, a widespread outbreak like the one in Europe
has been followed by a similar surge in the United States some
weeks later. ...

https://twitter.com/EricTopol/status/1503490572882886657

Not just infections.

Where weekly new
hospital admissions
are rising

Ireland
UK
France
Netherlands
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Mar. 17, 2022
South Korea reports record Covid deaths as daily cases surge past 600,000
South Korea reported record daily Covid infections and
record deaths caused by the virus, as the country which
once took an aggressive anti-pandemic approach is set to
end Covid restrictions.
On Thursday, authorities said 621,328 new daily cases of
the virus were recorded, and 429 deaths.
The Korea Disease Control and Prevention Agency said the
highly infectious Omicron variant was driving the record
wave of infections and while a public survey revealed many
expected to catch the virus, few feared serious health
consequences.
Daily infections are far higher than health authorities had
predicted. On Wednesday the government said it expected
the wave to top out with daily cases in the mid-400,000.
Less than a month ago it had predicted the peak of the
wave would come in mid-March at 140,000 – 270,000 daily
cases.
Despite the numbers, the government shows no sign of
rethinking plans to remove almost all social distancing
restrictions in coming days and weeks, and public
opinion appears to support those moves.
...
Nearly 63% of the country’s 52 million residents had
received booster shots, with 86.6% of the population
fully vaccinated, the KDCA said.

A government analysis of some 141,000 Omicron
cases reported in the country over the past year
showed that there were no deaths among people under
60 who had received a booster shot, Son Young-rae, a
health ministry official, said on Wednesday, adding that
Covid could be treated like the seasonal flu.
“We see this could be the last major crisis in our Covid
responses, and if we overcome this crisis, it would bring us
nearer to normal lives,” Son told a briefing.
In a survey released on Tuesday by Seoul National
University’s graduate school of public health, the number of
South Koreans who think they are likely to contract the
virus was the highest since its surveys began in January
2020, at around 28%, but the number of those who worry
about a serious health impact from the infection was the
lowest, at about 48%.
“People’s awareness about the virus’ danger has clearly
changed,” said professor Yoo Myung-soon who led the
study.
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Mar. 18, 2022
China weighs exit from ‘zero COVID’ and the risks involved
... The latest sign came Monday in an essay published by Zhang
Wenhong, an infectious disease specialist who is part of
Shanghai’s COVID-19 response team and known as China’s “Dr.
Fauci” ...
Zhang wrote ... that the public needs to know the virus is
becoming less deadly if people are vaccinated and their
health isn’t already compromised. “Dispelling the terror
toward it is a step we must take,” the essay said.
“We should carve a very clear path and not spend all our time
debating whether we should continue zero COVID or coexist (with
the virus),” Zhang wrote.
Change does not appear imminent, with more than 15,000
new cases this month in multiple outbreaks across the
country, as well as an even larger one that has shaken Hong
Kong. For now, the government is sticking with the tried-andtrue policy of lockdowns, repeated mass testing of millions of
people and a two-week or more quarantine for overseas
arrivals.
...
On Thursday, Chinese President Xi Jinping acknowledged the toll
of the stringent measures, saying China should seek “maximum
effect” with “minimum cost” in controlling the virus, the official
Xinhua news agency reported.
A first step could be allowing more international flights —
which have been sharply curbed since the pandemic — and
reducing the quarantine for arriving passengers to one week
from as many as 21 days in cities such as Beijing.
A weekly bulletin of news and research from China’s Center for

Disease Control published a paper last week outlining potential
ways to ease the zero-COVID policy.
The paper suggests reducing the mandatory quarantine for
incoming travelers to seven days, saying it would still screen
out most cases as the virus can be detected more quickly now,
and that China’s health system is robust enough to handle any
that slip through the cracks.
The authors make clear that eliminating all measures such as
quarantines for all arrivals is not on the table. Their models show
that a total easing of restrictions could lead to over 10 million
cases in southeastern Guangdong province alone, though that’s
based on the delta variant, and not the more transmissible
omicron that has become predominant.
...
Huang at the Council on Foreign Relations said he had heard of
discussions about “pivoting away” from zero COVID several
months ago, but that the recent wave in Hong Kong has led
policymakers to wait until “the dust settles.”
More than 5,000 people have died in Hong Kong this year in
an outbreak that has overflowed hospitals and morgues and
shuttered many stores and restaurants.
In mainland China, authorities have shut down travel out of
and within the hardest-hit province, Jilin in the northeast.
More than 1,800 cases were reported in Jilin on Friday, out of
2,388 nationwide. Restrictions were partially eased, however,
in Shenzhen, a major tech and finance hub bordering Hong
Kong that had been locked down since Sunday.
...
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Mar. 19, 2022
How China's soaring COVID numbers put the rest of the world at risk
... Over the last few weeks, China’s COVID curve has shot straight up,
the telltale sign of an Omicron outbreak. Nationwide, new daily cases
cleared 5,100 for the first time ever on Monday. Even in February
2020, when the virus first skyrocketed in Wuhan, that number
officially peaked at just 3,300 per day, on average.
...
In response, Beijing has followed its usual playbook. According to CNN,
“five cities — collectively home to more than 37 million residents —
are now under varying levels of lockdown,” with locals forced to
remain in their homes or neighborhoods as schools, businesses,
factories and public transport close and authorities conduct multiple
rounds of compulsory mass testing. Two mayors in northeastern China
have been dismissed; even Shanghai has shuttered its school system
and shifted to online instruction.
...
But the question now is, how long can this go on?
Handled properly, a zero COVID approach can pay off. Until late
last year, New Zealand essentially had eradicated the virus by
closing its borders, targeting lockdowns and aggressively testing,
tracing and isolating every infection it detected. Today, just 156
New Zealanders have died from the disease — total. And the
country has lifted nearly all restrictions.
Yet there’s a reason New Zealand’s policy worked: It was just as
aggressive about vaccinating its people as eliminating the virus.
So far, more than 95% of New Zealanders over 12 have been
vaccinated; more importantly, nearly 100% of elderly New
Zealanders — by far the most vulnerable group — have received
two or more vaccine doses. By the time the country stopped trying to
eliminate the virus, after the ever-more-contagious Delta and Omicron
variants made it pretty much impossible, nearly every resident at risk of
severe illness or death already had the antibodies they needed to ward
off the worst outcomes.

Hong Kong, however, has been a different story. The city also
went with a zero COVID approach; until Omicron, it never
recorded more than a handful of cases each day. Yet when
Omicron finally hit, it hit hard, propelling new cases from about
100 per day on Feb. 4 to a high of more than 44,000 one month
later.
The problem was that due to hesitancy, misinformation and a lack
of official urgency, a staggering 66% of residents over the age of
80 were still unvaccinated at the time — and most of those who
were vaccinated had received China’s non-mRNA Sinovac
vaccine, ...
The risk for China — where the Sinovac vaccine is standard,
where more than 50 million people over 60 are not fully
vaccinated and where at least 15 million people over 80 are not
vaccinated at all — is that it’s about to become the next Hong
Kong.
...
And that, in turn, leaves the rest of the world at risk. When China first
launched its zero COVID plan, experts thought the virus might
peter out someday. Now they predict it will circulate forever, and
they warn that whatever versions come after Omicron and BA.2
won’t necessarily be “milder.” The more people in places like
China who remain unvaccinated or undervaccinated, the more
chances the virus has to evolve.
“We haven’t even seen a new, major variant yet, but there are too
many reasons to believe that is likely in the months ahead,” Dr.
Eric Topol, founder and director of the Scripps Research Translational
Institute, wrote Wednesday in the Guardian. “Add to all this is what is
happening in China, which has fully relied on a zero-Covid policy,
resulting in very little natural immunity, and vaccines that have weak
efficacy against Omicron. Now this country is facing major ...
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Worldwide deaths from COVID-19 tops 6,100,000
https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/

Select live link for all countries and current numbers
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Mar. 20, 2022
Hong Kong will review COVID-19 restrictions as cases decline
TAIPEI, Taiwan (AP) — Hong Kong’s leader said Sunday
that the government would consider lifting strict social
distancing measures as new COVID-19 infections in the
city continued trending downward.
“I wouldn’t promise now that there’s room for adjustment,”
Chief Executive Carrie Lam said. “But following a review,
we have a duty to account for the findings in this review and
the direction we will take.”
Hong Kong is in the middle of a massive outbreak,
recording over 1 million total cases in the city of 7.4
million. The city has been hit hard, with mortuaries full
as they try to cope with a high number of deaths. Hong
Kong has so far refrained from a strict city-wide
lockdown like those that China regularly imposes to
control the spread of the virus.
But new infections in the city have been declining. In
early March, Hong Kong reported more than 50,000 new
infections in one day. On Saturday, it recorded 16,583
new cases.
“Having gone through the peak that you have seen here ... I
think a responsible government should regularly and
vigorously review these measures, to see whether there is
room for adjustment,” Lam said.
Lam said she would present the findings on Monday.

A vast majority of Hong Kong’s COVID-19 deaths have
been among those not fully vaccinated, with many in the
elderly population. The city has reported 5,437 deaths as
of Saturday’s data, which have far outstripped the death
toll in China at 4,638.
Hong Kong, although a part of China, is a special
administrative region and counts its death toll separately.
Lam warned that the city could still see a resurgence in
infections.
“The COVID situation is still severe although we have
hit the peak apparently and there’s a downward trend,”
said Lam. “However, from sewage surveillance, we can
see there can be a possibility of rebound.”
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Mar. 21, 2022
Samoa detects scores of COVID cases within days of outbreak
WELLINGTON, New Zealand (AP) — Samoa has reported
scores of new COVID-19 cases each day since detecting
its first case of community transmission last week.
The South Pacific island nation of 200,000 people has
been in lockdown since Saturday as it deals with its
first outbreak of the pandemic.
The outbreak was discovered when a woman who was
about to travel tested positive for the virus last Thursday
and indicates the virus likely had been spreading
undetected for days or even weeks.
Samoa reported another 95 new cases in 24 hours to
Saturday and another 85 on Sunday.
Only 15 of the 196 active cases were imported from
overseas, according to the the latest government statement
available Monday. More than 2,200 tests have been done
since Friday, the statement said.
Samoa and several neighboring Pacific island nations were
among the last places in the world to avoid virus outbreaks.
But the more transmissible omicron variant has changed
the equation, and one by one the island nations have been
succumbing to COVID-19.
Since the start of the year, Kiribati, Tonga, the Solomon
Islands, the Cook Islands and American Samoa have all

experienced their first big outbreaks.
All Samoan schools are closed, public gatherings are
banned, and all stores and other services are shut down,
except those considered essential.
The lockdown is initially scheduled to last until Tuesday but
many expect it will be extended.
About 65% of all Samoans have had at least two doses
of a coronavirus vaccine, according to Our World in
Data.
Samoa has had previous virus scares and lockdowns after
returning plane passengers tested positive while isolating,
but had managed to avoid any community outbreaks until
now.
Micronesia, the Marshall Islands and Nauru are among the
few remaining Pacific island nations to have avoided
omicron outbreaks.
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Mar. 22, 2022
South Korea’s COVID-19 deaths strain crematories, hospitals
SEOUL, South Korea (AP) — Health officials in South Korea have
instructed crematories to burn more bodies per day and funeral homes
to add more refrigerators to store the dead as families struggle with
funeral arrangements amid a rise in COVID-19 deaths.
The country has been dealing with a massive coronavirus outbreak
driven by the fast-moving omicron variant, which has compromised
a once robust pandemic response and is driving up hospitalizations
and fatalities.
Officials have already allowed the 60 crematories across country to
burn for longer hours starting last week, which raised their combined
capacity from around 1,000 to 1,400 cremations per day.
But that hasn’t been enough to meaningfully ease the backlog of
bodies waiting to be cremated in the densely populated Seoul
metropolitan area, which is home to half of South Korea’s 52
million people and the center of its COVID-19 outbreak. The
backlog has also trickled down to funeral homes at hospitals and other
facilities, where families have struggled to make funeral arrangements
because of the longer wait for cremations.
...
The country reported 384 new COVID-19 deaths on Tuesday, the
sixth straight day of over 300 including a record 429 on Thursday.
The number of virus patients in serious or critical conditions were
at 1,104. Nearly 70% of the intensive care units designated for
COVID-19 treatment were occupied.
Health workers diagnosed 353,980 new infections in the latest 24
hours, down from Thursday’s single-day high of over 621,000, but the
country typically reports larger case numbers midweek.
The omicron surge has been significantly bigger than what had been
forecast by government health authorities, who continue to express
cautious hope that the outbreak is nearing its peak.

Jeong Eun-kyeong, commissioner of the Korea Disease Control and
Prevention Agency, said there’s also a possibility that spread prolongs
because of a highly transmissible omicron subvariant known as BA.2.
South Korea has a much lower rate of COVID-19 deaths in
relation to population size than the United States or many
European nations, which officials attribute to high vaccination
rates. But some experts say the country may be on the verge of a
dangerous hospital surge, considering weekslong intervals
between infections, hospitalizations and deaths.
...
Omicron has forced South Korea to abandon a stringent COVID-19
response based on mass laboratory tests, aggressive contact tracing
and quarantines to focus limited medical resources on priority groups,
including people 60 and older and those with preexisting medical
conditions.
Health officials have recently significantly eased quarantine
restrictions and border controls and stopped requiring adults to
show proof of vaccination or negative tests when entering
potentially crowded spaces like restaurants so that more public
and health workers could respond to rapidly expanding at-home
treatments.
Nearly 2 million virus carriers with mild or moderate symptoms have
been asked to isolate at home to save hospital space.
Citing the pandemic’s growing toll on service sector businesses,
the government has eased social distancing rules in recent
weeks, allowing for longer indoor dining hours and larger social
gatherings. But some experts say officials are putting the
hospital system at risk by putting economic concerns before
epidemiological ones.
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Mar. 23, 2022
Indonesia's annual holiday exodus to go ahead this year as COVID cases ease
JAKARTA, March 23 (Reuters) - Indonesia will lift a ban
on domestic travel during the Muslim holiday season of
Eid al-Fitr in early May, President Joko Widodo said on
Wednesday, after banning the annual tradition for two years
during the pandemic.

Earlier this week, Indonesia dropped quarantine rules
for vaccinated foreign arrivals, following similar moves
by other countries in the region.

The decision to allow the annual exodus after the holy
month of Ramadan is the latest in a series of measures
aimed at easing COVID-19 restrictions and reviving
Southeast Asia's largest economy.
Indonesia, a country of 270 million, banned the mass travel
known locally as 'mudik' in early 2020 as it scrambled to
contain the spread of coronavirus along with the rest of the
world.
But millions of people flouted the poorly enforced ban and
left urban centres for their home towns and villages, as is
the tradition in the predominantly Muslim country.
As COVID cases plateau after peaking in mid-February
because of the virulent Omicron variant, authorities are
lifting domestic and overseas travel restrictions.
"The improving COVID situation has brought optimism
as the Ramadan holy month is upon us," the president,
commonly known as Jokowi, told a news conference.
"People who want to go on 'mudik' are now allowed."

People wearing protective masks enjoy a pedestrian bridge during the
dusk amid of the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic in Jakarta,
Indonesia, March 15, 2022. REUTERS/Willy Kurniawan/File Photo
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Mar. 24, 2022
Failing upward: Omicron may help the U.S. handle the next COVID wave
The new COVID-19 variant taking root in the U.S. probably won't
pose a big health threat to many Americans, thanks in part to this
winter's Omicron surge.

Americans, in contrast, were returning to pre-pandemic behavior
even before vaccine and mask mandates fell — and logging
millions of Omicron infections in the process.

Why it matters: Omicron set new records for cases and
hospitalizations but gave built-in immunity to most of those who
got infected. That temporary protection should help flatten the curve as
the similar, more infectious strain known as BA.2 sweeps across the
nation.

The post-infection immunity could give some a pass for the next
round, assuming they don't have other underlying health
conditions.
...
Models by the Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation suggest that
after the end of March, there should be a steady further decline in
U.S. transmission of the virus.

... It's a rare case where failure to contain the virus paid a short-term
dividend. But that’s no consolation to immunocompromised people
and other at-risk populations who still could get sick and help
produce new variants.
Driving the news: BA.2 spiked in parts of Europe like the
Netherlands, after a rapid decline in mask use and other pandemic
precautions.

Confirmed and
projected COVID-19 cases
Jan. 1, 2021, to July 1, 2022

Yes, but: Experts say we shouldn't be lulled into a sense of false
security, and that it's hard to predict COVID's next moves because
of its ability to evade many of the immune responses we now
have. ...
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Mar. 25, 2022
What Is Deltacron? What to know as cases of rare COVID strain confirmed by WHO
The World Health Organization [Mar 9] confirmed the emergence
of "deltacron" - a hybrid strain that combines both the delta and
omicron variants.
News of the variant first surfaced in January, when Bloomberg
News reported that a researcher in Cyprus had discovered a
strain of the coronavirus that combines the delta and omicron
variant.
Leondios Kostrikis, professor of biological sciences at the
University of Cyprus, called the strain "deltacron," because of its
omicron-like genetic signatures within the delta genomes,
Bloomberg said.
But some experts quickly expressed doubts about the findings.

The study, which was conducted by the CDC-affiliated lab Helix,
claimed researchers "identified two independent cases of infection
by a Delta-Omicron recombinant virus, where 100% of the viral
RNA came from one clonal recombinant."
"Delta-Omicron recombinant viruses were rare, and there is
currently no evidence that the two Delta-Omicron recombinant
viruses identified are more transmissible between hosts
compared to the circulating Omicron lineages," the group stated.
How worried should you be?
Since many instances haven't been confirmed, it's too early to
know how transmissible deltacron infections will be or if they will
cause severe disease, Philippe Colson, a researcher who
published a report regarding three cases in France, told Reuters.
...

A WHO official tweeted at the time that "deltacron" is "not real" and
"is likely due to sequencing artifact."
Dr. Krutika Kuppalli wrote that there was likely to have been a "lab
contamination of Omicron fragments in a Delta specimen."
...
But at a press conference ]Mar 9], Dr. Maria Van Kerkhove,
WHO's technical lead for COVID-19, said cases of deltacron
have been reported in Denmark, France and the Netherlands.
She noted the levels of detection are "very low," however.
...
Is Deltacron in the US?
According to a study published by research site medRXiv ... which
has not yet been peer reviewed, at least two cases were
discovered by researchers in the U.S., though the Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention has not yet addressed the variant
and does not list it among those being monitored in the U.S.

https://www.livemint.com/news/india/deltacron-symptoms-568-omicrondelta-recombinant-cases-under-scanner-in-india-these-signs-indicate-youare-infected-11647945180579.html

Deltacron in India
... reports suggested similar cases were also detected from
India. The COVID Genomics Consortium (INSACOG) and
GSAID indicate that as many as 568 cases are under the
scanner. As per Telangana Today report, Karnataka remains a
hotspot with 221, followed by 90 in Tamil Nadu,
66 in Maharashtra, 33 in Gujarat, 32 in West Bengal,
25 in Telangan and 20 in New Delhi. ...
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Mar. 26, 2022
Experts worry about how US will see next COVID surge coming
As coronavirus infections rise in some parts of the world,
experts are watching for a potential new COVID-19 surge in
the U.S. — and wondering how long it will take to detect.
Despite disease monitoring improvements over the last
two years, they say, some recent developments don’t
bode well:...
TEST RESULTS
Tallies of test results have been at the core of
understanding coronavirus spread from the start, but they
have always been flawed.
...
Home test kits became widely available last year, and
demand took off when the omicron wave hit. But many
people who take home tests don’t report results to
anyone. Nor do health agencies attempt to gather them.
...
HUNTING FOR VARIANTS
In early 2021, the U.S. was far behind other countries in
using genetic tests to look for worrisome virus mutations.
A year ago, the agency signed deals with 10 large labs to
do that genomic sequencing. The CDC will be reducing
that program to three labs over the next two months.
...
SEWAGE SURVEILLANCE
An evolving monitoring system is looking for signs of
coronavirus in sewage, which could potentially capture

brewing infections.
...
But experts note the system doesn’t cover the entire
country. It also doesn’t distinguish who is infected.
...
HOSPITAL DATA
Last month, the CDC outlined a new set of measures for
deciding whether to lift mask-wearing rules, focusing less
on positive test results and more on hospitals.
Hospital admissions are a lagging indicator, given that
a week or more can pass between infection and
hospitalization. But a number of researchers believe the
change is appropriate. They say hospital data is more
reliable and more easily interpreted than case counts.
...
If the federal government lifts its public health
emergency declaration, officials will lose the ability to
compel hospitals to report COVID-19 data, a group of
former CDC directors recently wrote. They urged Congress
to pass a law that will provide enduring authorities “so we
will not risk flying blind as health threats emerge.”
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Mar. 27, 2022
What are the Symptoms of the Omicron Subvariant BA.2?
Months after the U.S. experienced a surge in cases of the
omicron variant, focus has turned to different strain - BA.2,
a subvariant of omicron, also referred to as "stealth
omicron."
BA.2 captured attention as it spawned a rise in infections in
Europe earlier this month, and in recent weeks, case
numbers have risen in New York City, where BA.2
appears to be on track to taking over as the dominant
strain.
As of March 19, the subvariant accounted for nearly
35% of COVID-19 cases in the U.S., a roughly 12%
increase from the week prior, according to the Centers
for Disease Control and Prevention.
In recent days, case numbers have also gone up in the
Midwest.
According to the CDC, the BA.2 subvariant made up just
over 30% of new COVID cases in a six-state area, including
Illinois, over the week ending March 19. The subvariant is
not the dominant strain, officials said this week, but the
likelihood is that it will be by the end of next month.
If you contract COVID-19, is there a way to tell if you've
come down with omicron or BA.2? Some say specific
symptoms may be associated with the subvariant, but
others aren't certain at this point.

The symptoms for BA.2 are similar to those seen in
many COVID infections, including:
• Fever or chills
• Cough
• Shortness of breath or difficulty breathing
• Fatigue
• Muscle or body aches
• Headache
• New loss of taste or smell
• Sore throat
• Congestion or runny nose
• Nausea or vomiting
• Diarrhea
But those associated with BA.2 seem to largely
mirror a small number of symptoms commonly
reported in omicron infections, NBC News reported.
Those symptoms are the following:
• Cough
• Fatigue
• Congestion
• Runny Nose
Anecdotal reports have suggested that dizziness could be
a possible symptom, but they are so far unfounded.
...
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Mar. 28, 2022
China is locking down most of Shanghai, its largest city, to fight COVID
BEIJING — China began its most extensive coronavirus lockdown
in two years Monday to conduct mass testing and control a growing
outbreak in Shanghai as questions are raised about the economic toll of
the nation's "zero-COVID" strategy.
Shanghai, China's financial capital and largest city with 26 million
people, had managed its smaller previous outbreaks with limited
lockdowns of housing compounds and workplaces where the virus was
spreading.
But the citywide lockdown that will be conducted in two phases will
be China's most extensive since the central city of Wuhan, where
the virus was first detected in late 2019, confined its 11 million people to
their homes for 76 days in early 2020. Millions more have been kept in
lockdown since then.
Shanghai's Pudong financial district and nearby areas will be
locked down from Monday to Friday as mass testing gets
underway, the local government said. In the second phase of the
lockdown, the vast downtown area west of the Huangpu River that
divides the city will start its own five-day lockdown Friday.
Residents will be required to stay home and deliveries will be left at
checkpoints to ensure there is no contact with the outside world. Offices
and all businesses not considered essential will be closed and public
transport suspended.

Panic-buying was reported on Sunday, with supermarket
shelves cleared of food, beverages and household items.
Additional barriers were being erected in neighborhoods
Monday, with workers in hazmat suits staffing checkpoints.
...
Shanghai detected another 3,500 cases of infection on Sunday,
though all but 50 were people who tested positive for the
coronavirus but were not showing symptoms of COVID-19. While
people who are asymptomatic can still infect others, China
categorizes such cases separately from "confirmed cases" — those
in people who are sick — leading to much lower totals in daily
reports.
China's 'zero-tolerance' strategy requires lockdowns and
mass testing
Nationwide, 1,219 new confirmed cases of domestic infection were
detected on Sunday, more than 1,000 of them in the northeastern
province of Jilin, along with 4,996 asymptomatic cases, the National
Health Commission reported on Monday.
Two deaths were reported March 20 in Jilin. Before that, mainland
China's official death toll had stood at 4,636 for a year.
China has reported more than 56,000 confirmed cases
nationwide this month, with the surge in Jilin accounting for
most of them.

Parts of Shanghai were already under lockdown
Already, many communities within Shanghai have been locked down for
the past week, with their housing compounds blocked off with blue and
yellow plastic barriers and residents required to submit to multiple tests
for COVID-19. Shanghai's Disneyland theme park is among the
businesses that closed earlier. Automaker Tesla is also suspending
production at its Shanghai plant, according to media reports.

Jilin province is enforcing travel bans and partial lockdowns in
several cities, including Changchun, one of the centers of the
Chinese auto industry. Although the province has seen more than
1,000 new confirmed cases per day, prevention and control
measures taken there do not appear to have been as extreme as in
other places.
...
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Mar. 29, 2022
US opens second COVID boosters to 50 and up, others at risk
Americans 50 and older can get a second COVID-19 booster if it’s
been at least four months since their last vaccination, a chance at
extra protection for the most vulnerable in case the coronavirus
rebounds.
The Food and Drug Administration on Tuesday authorized an extra
dose of the Pfizer or Moderna vaccine for that age group and for
certain younger people with severely weakened immune systems.
The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention later recommended
the extra shot as an option but stopped short of urging that those
eligible rush out and get it right away. That decision expands the
additional booster to millions more Americans.
Dr. Rochelle Walensky, CDC’s director, said it was especially important
for older Americans — those 65 and older — and the 50-somethings
with chronic illnesses such as heart disease or diabetes to consider
another shot.
...
There’s evidence protection can wane particularly in higher-risk groups,
and for them another booster “will help save lives,” FDA vaccine chief
Dr. Peter Marks said.
For all the attention on who should get a fourth dose of the Pfizer and
Moderna vaccines, only about half of Americans eligible for a third
shot have gotten one — and the government urged them to get up
to date. Two shots plus a booster still offer strong protection against
severe illness and death, even during the winter surge of the supercontagious omicron variant.
The move toward additional boosters comes at a time of great
uncertainty, with limited evidence to tell how much benefit an extra
dose right now could offer. COVID-19 cases have dropped to low levels
in the U.S., but all vaccines are less powerful against newer mutants
than earlier versions of the virus — and health officials are warily
watching an omicron sibling that’s causing worrisome jumps in

infections in other countries.
Pfizer had asked the FDA to clear a fourth shot for people 65 and
older, while Moderna requested another dose for all adults “to
provide flexibility” for the government to decide who really needs
one.
FDA’s Marks said regulators set the age at 50 because that’s when
chronic conditions that increase the risks from COVID-19 become
more common.
Until now, the FDA had allowed a fourth vaccine dose only for the
immune-compromised as young as 12. Vaccines have a harder time
revving up severely weak immune systems, and Marks said their
protection also tends to wane sooner. Tuesday’s decision allows
them another booster, too — a fifth dose. Only the Pfizer vaccine can
be used in those as young as 12; Moderna’s is for adults.
What about people who got Johnson & Johnson’s single-dose
shot?
They already were eligible for one booster of any kind. Of the 1.3
million who got a second J&J shot, the CDC said now they may
choose a third dose — either Moderna or Pfizer. For the more than 4
million who got Moderna or Pfizer as their second shot, the CDC
says an additional booster is only necessary if they meet the newest
criteria — a severely weakened immune system or are 50 or older.
That’s because a CDC study that tracked which boosters J&J
recipients initially chose concluded a Moderna or Pfizer second shot
was superior to a second J&J dose.
If the new recommendations sound confusing, outside experts say it
makes sense to consider extra protection for the most vulnerable.
...
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Mar. 30, 2022
WHO: COVID deaths jump by 40%, but cases falling globally
GENEVA (AP) — The number of people killed by the coronavirus
surged by more than 40% last week, likely due to changes in
how COVID-19 deaths were reported across the Americas
and by newly adjusted figures from India, according to a
World Health Organization report released Wednesday.
In its latest weekly report on the pandemic, the U.N. health
agency said the number of new coronavirus cases fell
everywhere, including in WHO’s Western Pacific region,
where they had been rising since December.
About 10 million new COVID-19 infections and more than 45,000
deaths were reported worldwide over the past week, following a
23% drop in fatalities the week before.
The jump in reported deaths, up from 33,000 last week, was
due mainly to an accounting change; WHO noted that
countries including Chile and the United States altered how
they define COVID-19 deaths.
In addition, more than 4,000 deaths from Maharashtra state in
India that initially weren’t included among the COVID-19 death
toll were added last week, according to WHO.
WHO has said repeatedly that COVID-19 case counts are
likely a vast underestimate of the coronavirus’ prevalence.
The agency cautioned countries in recent weeks against
dropping their comprehensive testing and other surveillance
measures, saying that doing so would cripple efforts to
accurately track the spread of the virus.
“Data are becoming progressively less representative, less timely
and less robust,” WHO said. “This inhibits our collective ability to

track where the virus is, how it is spreading and how it is
evolving: information and analyses that remain critical to
effectively end the acute phase of the pandemic.”
The agency warned that less surveillance would
particularly harm efforts to detect new COVID variants and
undermine a potential response.
Numerous countries across Europe, North America and
elsewhere recently lifted nearly all their COVID-19 protocols,
relying on high levels of vaccination to prevent another
infection spike even as the more infectious omicron subvariant
BA.2 is causing an uptick in new cases.
British authorities have said that while they expect to see more
cases, they have not seen an equivalent rise in hospitalizations
and deaths.
Despite the global decline in reported cases, China locked
down Shanghai this week to try to curb an omicron outbreak
that has caused the country’s biggest wave of disease since
the virus was first detected in the Chinese city of Wuhan in
2019.
U.S. officials expanded the use of vaccine boosters
Tuesday as regulators said Americans ages 50 and older
can get a second booster at least four months after their
last vaccination.
An AP-NORC poll, meanwhile found that less than half of
Americans now regularly wear face masks, avoid crowds and
skip non-essential travel.
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Mar. 31, 2022
Hong Kong’s death rate per capita has been the highest in the region
for a month now
... In Hong Kong, 84.5% of the population age 12 or over have
been vaccinated with two shots, but -- crucially -- just 60% of
people age 70 or over have had two doses.

The virus was able to rip through elderly homes, where
vaccination rates were low. ...
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Apr. 1, 2022
US added 431,000 jobs in March in sign of economic health
America’s employers extended a streak of robust hiring in March,
adding 431,000 jobs in a sign of the economy’s resilience in the
face of a still-destructive pandemic, Russia’s war against
Ukraine and the highest inflation in 40 years.
The government’s report Friday showed that last month’s job
growth helped shrink the unemployment rate to 3.6%. That’s the
lowest rate since the pandemic erupted two years ago and just
above the half-century low of 3.5% that was reached two years
ago.
...
Over the past year, 3.8 million people have rejoined the labor
force, meaning they now either have a job or are looking for one.
The size of the labor force is now just 174,000 shy of its level in
February 2020, just before the pandemic slammed into the
economy.
...
Some economists sounded a note of caution, though,
suggesting that the prospect of much higher borrowing rates
engineered by the Fed will inevitably slow the job market and
the overall economy.
“We continue to expect that the Federal Reserve will move rates up
expeditiously to counter surging inflation, and that this report only
adds more urgency to their plans to do so,” said Mike Fratantoni,
chief economist at the Mortgage Bankers Association.
For now, the job market continues to rebound with unexpected
speed from the coronavirus recession. Job openings are at a nearrecord level, and applications for unemployment benefits have
dropped to near their lowest point since 1969.
Fueled by generous federal aid, savings amassed during the
pandemic and ultra-low borrowing rates orchestrated by the Fed,
U.S. consumers have spent so fast that many factories,

warehouses, shipping companies and ports have failed to keep
pace with their customer demand. Supply chains have snarled,
forcing up prices.
As the pandemic has eased, consumers have been broadening
their spending beyond goods to services, such as health care,
travel and entertainment, which they had long avoided during the
worst of the pandemic. The resulting high inflation is causing
hardships for many lower-income households that face sharp
price increases for such necessities as food, gasoline and rent.
It’s unclear how long the economy can maintain its momentum of
the past year. The government relief checks are gone. The Fed
raised its benchmark short-term interest rate two weeks ago and
will likely keep raising it well into next year. Those rate hikes will
result in more expensive loans for many consumers and
businesses.
Inflation has also eroded consumers’ spending power: Hourly pay,
adjusted for higher consumer prices, fell 2.6% in February from a
year earlier — the 11th straight month in which inflation has
outpaced year-over-year wage growth. According to AAA,
average gasoline prices, at $4.23 a gallon, are up a dizzying 47%
from a year ago.
Squeezed by inflation, some consumers are paring their
spending. The Commerce Department reported Thursday that
consumer spending rose just 0.2%% in February — and fell 0.4%
when adjusted for inflation — down from a 2.7% increase in
January.
Still, the job market has kept hurtling ahead. Employers posted a
near-record 11.3 million positions in February. Nearly 4.4 million
Americans quit their jobs, a sign of confidence that they could find
something better.
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Apr. 2, 2022
Number of COVID patients in US hospitals reaches record low
NORFOLK, Va. (AP) — COVID-19 hospitalization numbers have
plunged to their lowest levels since the early days of the
pandemic, offering a much needed break to health care workers and
patients alike following the omicron surge.
The number of patients hospitalized with the coronavirus has
fallen more than 90% in more than two months, and some
hospitals are going days without a single COVID-19 patient in
the ICU for the first time since early 2020.
The freed up beds are expected to help U.S. hospitals retain
exhausted staff, treat non-COVID-19 patients more quickly and
cut down on inflated costs. More family members can visit loved
ones. And doctors hope to see a correction to the slide in pediatric
visits, yearly checkups and cancer screenings.
“We should all be smiling that the number of people sitting in
the hospital right now with COVID, and people in intensive care
units with COVID, are at this low point,” said University of South
Florida epidemiologist Jason Salemi.
But, he said, the nation “paid a steep price to get to this stage. ...
A lot of people got sick and a lot of people died.”
Hospitalizations are now at their lowest point since summer
2020, when comprehensive national data first became available. The
average number of people hospitalized with COVID-19 in the last
week nationwide dropped to 11,860, the lowest since 2020 and a
steep decline from the peak of more than 145,000 set in midJanuary. The previous low was 12,041 last June, before the delta
variant took hold.
The optimistic trend is also clear in ICU patient numbers, which have

dipped to fewer than 2,000, according to the U.S. Department of
Health and Human Services.
“We’re beginning to be able to take a breath,” said Dr. Jeffrey
Weinstein, the patient safety officer for the Kettering Health hospital
system in western Ohio.
COVID-19 patients had filled 30% of Kettering Health’s nearly 1,600
hospital beds back in January, Weinstein said. Kettering’s eight
hospitals now average two to three COVID-19 admissions a
day — and sometimes zero.
And while Salemi agreed this is a good time for an exhausted health
care system to take a breath, he warned that the public health
community needs to keep an eye on the BA.2 subvariant of
omicron. It’s driving increases in hospitalizations in Britain, and is
now estimated to make up more than half of U.S. infections. ...
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Apr. 3, 2022
Shanghai lockdown triggers complaints as COVID cases rise
BEIJING (AP) — COVID-19 cases in China’s largest city of
Shanghai are still rising with millions isolated at home under a
sweeping lockdown, as the draconian “zero tolerance”
approach to the pandemic increasingly draws complaints from
residents fed up with the restrictions.
Health officials on Sunday reported 438 confirmed cases over the
previous 24 hours, along with 7,788 asymptomatic ones. Both
figures were up slightly from the day before, while the
northeastern province of Jilin posted a combined 4,455 cases
Sunday, also marking an increase from Saturday.

growing increasingly fed up with the measures and methods
being used to enforce them.
Although coverage in China’s entirely state-controlled media
remains overwhelmingly positive, complaints have been
appearing online, including in the form of videos and sound
recordings purporting to show heavy-handed practices by officials
and volunteers and alleging that sound medical advice has been
ignored in favor of political expediency. ...

While small by the standards of some countries, the daily increases
are some of the largest since the virus was first detected in the
central city of Wuhan in late 2019.
Shanghai with its 26 million people last week began a two-stage
lockdown, with residents of the eastern Pudong section supposed to
be allowed to leave their homes Friday, while their neighbors in the
western Puxi section underwent their own four-day isolation period.
Despite that assurance, millions in Pudong continue to be confined
to their homes amid complaints over food deliveries and the
availability of medications and health services.
Notices delivered to residents said they were required to self-test for
COVID-19 daily and take precautions including wearing masks at
home and avoiding contact with family members — measures not
widely enforced since the early days of the pandemic.
While Wuhan endured a 76-day lockdown in 2020 with relatively
little complaint, Shanghai residents — many of whom were in
isolation even before last week’s lockdown began — appear to be

Workers wearing face masks to help protect from the
coronavirus line up to get their throat swab at a coronavirus
testing site, Sunday, April 3, 2022, in Beijing. COVID-19 cases in
China's largest city of Shanghai are still rising as millions remain
isolated at home under a sweeping lockdown.
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Apr. 4, 2022
More than 11,000 of Lesotho’s 50,000 garment workers have lost their jobs since
March 2020, according to government figures.
MASERU, Lesotho (AP) — Vekile Sesha stood outside the rusted
gates of a garment factory in the industrial district of Lesotho’s
capital, Maseru, willing her luck to change. Four months earlier,
the blue jeans factory where she worked nearby abruptly shut,
blaming plummeting demand from the Western brands it
supplied amid the pandemic.
She had loved the job fiercely: “I was talented, and I was doing
something that was needed by the world.” Her monthly paycheck
of 2,400 loti (about $150) supported a constellation of family
members in her rural village. “Because of me, they never slept
on an empty stomach,” she said.
Every day since, Sesha, 32, has been fighting to get that life
back. On this morning, with a furious sun overhead, she joined a
line of about 100 job-seekers outside the blue aluminum shell of a
factory that supplies pants and athletic shirts to American chain
stores.
As gates swung open, Sesha and the other women surged forward.
A manager called out skills he needed: “Cutting. Sewing. Marking.”
But a few minutes later, the gates slammed shut and Sesha fell
back — she did not get one of the temporary jobs.
When the coronavirus pandemic hit the world two years ago,
the global fashion industry crumpled. Faced with collapsing
demand, brands canceled orders worth billions of dollars and
factories across Africa and Asia went belly up. Few felt the
effects as harshly as the tens of millions of workers, most of
them women, who stitched the world’s clothes.
In Lesotho, a mountainous speck of a country nestled entirely inside

South Africa, the pain was especially widespread. Although small
in comparison with global garment-making giants such as
Bangladesh and China, Lesotho’s clothing industry is the
country’s largest private employer, and more than 80% of its
workers are women, according to government officials. Most, like
Sesha, are the first women in their families to earn a paycheck, a
quiet gender revolution built on T-shirts and tracksuits.
This story is part of a yearlong series on how the pandemic is
impacting women in Africa, most acutely in the least developed
countries. The Associated Press series is funded by the European
Journalism Centre’s European Development Journalism Grants
program, which is supported by the Bill & Melinda Gates
Foundation. The AP is responsible for all content. ...
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Apr. 5, 2022
Biden administration launches national research plan to understand
and treat long Covid
President Joe Biden on Tuesday directed the Health and Human
Services Department to lead a federal effort to research the
diagnosis and treatment of long Covid.
The national research plan will accelerate enrollment of 40,000
people in the National Institutes of Health’s study of the longterm effects of Covid-19 infection, according to the White House.
The NIH launched the large study, known as Recover, in September.
The federal effort will also tap a nationwide survey from the
Department of Veterans Affairs about persistent symptoms after Covid
infection, and a Defense Department study on the risk factors for
developing the disease among service members.
HHS Secretary Xavier Becerra and the White House Covid response
team will discuss the initiative during a press briefing at 3 p.m. ET.
Some people who contract Covid experience symptoms months
later. These symptoms, which are debilitating for some, include
difficulty breathing, fatigue, problems concentrating, body aches,
tingling sensations and mood changes, among others.
Even people who only had a mild illness after infection and
individuals who initially had no symptoms can develop long
Covid, according to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.
Other individuals also experience autoimmune conditions that can
affect multiple organ systems including heart, lung, kidney, skin and
brain functions. Nearly 8,000 children have developed such
symptoms, known as multisystem inflammatory syndrome or MIS-C,
according to the CDC. At least 66 kids have died from MIS-C.
In July, HHS and the Justice Department said people with long

Covid qualify for protection against discrimination under the
Americans with Disabilities Act. Medicaid and the Children’s
Health Insurance Program must also cover treatments for long
Covid, according to the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid
Services.
Biden’s 2023 budget would invest $20 million to help deliver
better care to long Covid patients, including the development of
multispecialty clinics. The budget also includes $25 million to boost
CDC research into the risk factors and health effects of long Covid.
Congress has proven less willing than the Biden administration to
fund the U.S. Covid response. Senators on Monday reached a $10
billion supplemental Covid funding deal for therapeutics, vaccines
and testing — a sum less than half of what the White House
wanted.
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Apr. 6, 2022
A New Covid Mystery - Why haven’t cases started rising again in the U.S.?
To many people’s surprise — including mine — new Covid-19 cases in
the U.S. have not begun to rise. Over the past two weeks, they have
held roughly steady, falling about 1 percent, even as the highly
contagious BA.2 subvariant of Omicron has become the dominant form
of Covid in the U.S.

Harvard epidemiologist, said on a recent episode of the “In the
Bubble” podcast, “whereas parts of the United States have been
quite Covid curious.” Hanage said that he still expected U.S.
caseloads to rise soon. But, he added, “I don’t think it’s going to be
as dramatic as Europe.”

Across much of Europe, by contrast, cases surged last month after
BA.2 began spreading there, and many experts expected a similar
pattern here. That hasn’t happened. “It has not taken off,” Michael
Osterholm, a University of Minnesota epidemiologist, told me.

If that’s correct, a preview is already visible in the Northeast, where
cases have been rising lately, but not as steeply as in Europe.
(Continued...)

What’s going on? Today’s newsletter looks at four possible
explanations.
1. More immunity
2. Fewer tests
3. Just wait
4. Another mystery
Even though the U.S. has a lower vaccination rate than Western
Europe, this country may still have built up more immunity — thanks to
our politically polarized response to the virus.
In liberal parts of the U.S., vaccination rates can be even higher than in
Europe. In conservative communities, many Americans have been so
dismissive of Covid that they have long been living almost normally. As
a result, the virus has already swept through these communities,
conferring at least some immunity on many people.
This laissez-faire approach has had horrible downsides. Covid death
rates have been much higher in counties that voted for Donald Trump
than those that voted for Joe Biden. But for people who survived a prior
Covid infection, it does confer some immune protection, especially if it
was recent.
“Most of Europe has been pretty Covid averse,” William Hanage, a
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Apr. 7, 2022
Hospitalizations on the rise amid 6th wave of COVID-19 in Ontario
Ontario’s hospitalization numbers have increased once
again as the province deals with the sixth wave spike of
COVID-19 cases.

As of today, anyone over the age of 60 years old is
eligible to receive a fourth shot of the COVID-19 vaccine
three months after their last shot, although five months is
the recommended interval.

According to the Ontario government’s data reporting on
Thursday, 1,126 patients are in hospitals across the
province because of COVID-19 — an increase from
1,074 the day before.
There are 159 people in intensive care units, a decrease
from 168 reported on Wednesday. ICU admissions have
been cited as a lagging indicator due to the progression of
the virus.
Officials also reported 16 more deaths related to COVID-19,
bringing the total number to 12,527.
There were also 4,224 new lab-confirmed cases of
COVID-19 reported on Thursday elevating the cumulative
total of lab-confirmed cases to 1,184,345.
But with restricted eligibility for PCR testing, the dayover-day number is believed to be an
underrepresentation of the total number of COVID-19
cases in the province.
The head of Ontario’s science table indicated Wednesday
wastewater triangulation data shows there could be up
to 100,000 new cases of COVID-19 per day.

Ontario’s Health Minister Christine Elliott
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Apr. 8, 2022
Fauci Predicts Fall Coronavirus Surge as BA.2 Sends Infections Creeping Up
He added that he would not be surprised if coronavirus cases increase over the next couple of weeks.
Leading infectious disease expert Anthony Fauci this week
predicted that a fall coronavirus surge is likely as cases in the U.S.
start creeping up due to the highly transmissible BA.2 variant.
"I would think that we should expect that we are going to see some
increase in cases as you get to the colder weather in the fall," he
said.
He added that he would not be surprised if coronavirus cases
increase over the next couple of weeks. His comments come as the
average of new daily cases across the U.S. is already rising slightly.
The trend is not unexpected now that BA.2, or “stealth omicron,” is
the dominant strain spreading in the U.S. and worldwide, according
to the World Health Organization.
The daily average of infections is up to about 26,600 as of
Wednesday, according to data from the Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention. That’s a small increase from an average of 24,800
new cases reported on March 29.
The mild uptick comes after months of downward trends since the
omicron wave peaked at over 800,000 daily cases on average in
mid-January. Now, the majority of states are reporting increasing
infections, including New York, Maine, Rhode Island, New Jersey,
Washington and Oregon.
The average of daily deaths from the coronavirus continues to
decline, however, dropping to numbers not seen since last summer.
CDC Director Rochelle Walensky acknowledged earlier this week
that some areas are seeing increasing infections and
hospitalizations.

“If we look more closely at the local level, we find a handful of
counties where we are seeing increases in both cases and
markers of more severe disease, like hospitalizations and inpatient bed capacity, which have resulted in an increased COVID19 community level in some areas,” she said at a press briefing.
She added that the “high level of immunity in the population” from
vaccines and previous infections will offer some protection against
BA.2.
“As we’ve previously shared about the BA.2 variant, there is no
evidence that BA.2 results in more severe disease compared with
the BA.1 variant, nor does it appear to be more likely to evade
immune protection than BA.1,” Walensky said. “But BA.2 does
appear to be more transmissible than BA.1.”
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Apr. 9, 2022
Worldwide deaths from COVID-19 tops 6,200,000
https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/

Select live link for all countries and current numbers
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Apr. 10, 2022
Shanghai discharges thousands of patients, boosts supplies
BEIJING – Shanghai on Sunday discharged over 11,000 recovered
COVID-19 patients and health authorities emphasized that they
must be allowed to return home despite the lockdown that has
severely restricted movement in China's largest city.
“We hope their family and community will not worry about them or
discriminate against them,” said Wu Jinglei, director of the Shanghai
Health Commission.
The city of 26 million people reported 1,006 confirmed infections
and nearly 24,000 asymptomatic cases in the last 24 hours.
Shanghai has been under lockdown since March 28, and
authorities said Saturday that the strict measures would be lifted
in areas with no new cases in the last 14 days following another
round of mass testing.
The United States on Saturday advised its citizens to reconsider
traveling to China due to “arbitrary enforcement” of local laws and
COVID-19 restrictions, particularly in Hong Kong, Jilin province
and Shanghai. U.S. officials cited a risk of “parents and children
being separated.”
Foreign Ministry spokesperson Zhao Lijian said in response that China
was “strongly dissatisfied with and firmly opposed to the U.S.
side’s groundless accusation against China’s epidemic response."

of food and other basic necessities as the lockdown enters its third
week.
Residents have resorted to group buying of groceries because
they are not allowed to leave their buildings. Posts circulating on
social media platforms such as Weibo also show that some residents
have not been able to have their food orders delivered, while others
posted online that they’re running out of food.
Some people said that as soon as you go to the grocery
shopping app, a day's orders are already filled.
According to the Global Times, platforms such as JD.com as well as
Alibaba’s Ele.me delivery apps are working with authorities to
ensure that everyone has access to vegetables, fruits and other
produce.
Shanghai highlights the soaring human and economic cost of China’s
“zero-COVID” strategy that aims to isolate every infected person.
Separately, Erjiefang, an area in capital Beijing, was classified as
high-risk on Saturday after eight local COVID-19 infections were
reported there over the past two weeks.

“It should be pointed out that China’s anti-epidemic policies are
science-based and effective, and we are fully confident that
Shanghai and other places in China will prevail over the new wave
of the epidemic,” said Zhao.

And in Guangzhou, primary and middle schools will switch to online
learning starting Monday after the metropolis of 18 million northwest
of Hong Kong registered 23 local infections since Friday, the official
Xinhua News Agency reported. An exhibition center was being
converted into a makeshift hospital after authorities said earlier they
would begin citywide mass testing.

Meanwhile, Shanghai authorities said that they have secured daily
supplies for residents from online platforms, according to stateowned newspaper Global Times, following complaints about deliveries

China is facing one of its worst local outbreaks since the
pandemic began. China is still closed to international travel,
even as most of the world has sought ways to live with the virus.
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Apr. 11, 2022
With COVID mission over, Pentagon plans for next pandemic
WASHINGTON (AP) — A COVID-19 patient was in respiratory
distress. The Army nurse knew she had to act quickly.
It was the peak of this year’s omicron surge and an Army medical
team was helping in a Michigan hospital. Regular patient beds
were full. So was the intensive care. But the nurse heard of an
open spot in an overflow treatment area, so she and another
team member raced the gurney across the hospital to claim the
space first, denting a wall in their rush.
When she saw the dent, Lt. Col. Suzanne Cobleigh, the leader of
the Army team, knew the nurse had done her job. “She’s going to
damage the wall on the way there because he’s going to get that
bed,” Cobleigh said. “He’s going to get the treatment he needs.
That was the mission.”
That nurse’s mission was to get urgent care for her patient. Now,
the U.S. military mission is to use the experiences of Cobleigh’s
team and other units pressed into service against the coronavirus
pandemic to prepare for the next crisis threatening a large
population, whatever its nature.
Their experiences, said Gen. Glen VanHerck, will help shape
the size and staffing of the military’s medical response so
the Pentagon can provide the right types and numbers of
forces needed for another pandemic, global crisis or
conflict.
One of the key lessons learned was the value of small
military teams over mass movements of personnel and
facilities in a crisis like the one wrought by COVID-19.
In the early days of the pandemic, the Pentagon steamed

hospital ships to New York City and Los Angeles, and set up
massive hospital facilities in convention centers and parking
lots, in response to pleas from state government leaders. The
idea was to use them to treat non-COVID-19 patients, allowing
hospitals to focus on the more acute pandemic cases. But
while images of the military ships were powerful, too often
many beds went unused. Fewer patients needed noncoronavirus care than expected, and hospitals were still
overwhelmed by the pandemic.
A more agile approach emerged: having military medical
personnel step in for exhausted hospital staff members or
work alongside them or in additional treatment areas in
unused spaces.
“It morphed over time,” VanHerck, who heads U.S. Northern
Command and is responsible for homeland defense, said of
the response.
Overall, about 24,000 U.S. troops were deployed for the
pandemic, including nearly 6,000 medical personnel to
hospitals and 5,000 to help administer vaccines. Many did
multiple tours. That mission is over, at least for now.
During the pandemic, he said, the teams’ make-up and
equipment needs evolved. Now, he’s put about 10 teams of
physicians, nurses and other staff — or about 200 troops — on
prepare-to-deploy orders through the end of May in case
infections shoot up again. The size of the teams ranges from
small to medium.
That integration helped the hospital staff recover and catch up.
...
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Apr. 12, 2022
Philadelphia to restore indoor mask mandate as cases rise
Philadelphia became the first major U.S. city to reinstate its
indoor mask mandate on Monday after reporting a sharp
increase in coronavirus infections, with the city’s top health official
saying she wanted to forestall a potential new wave driven by an
omicron subvariant.
Confirmed COVID-19 cases have risen more than 50% in 10
days, the threshold at which the city’s guidelines call for people
to wear masks indoors, said Dr. Cheryl Bettigole, the health
commissioner. Health officials believe the recent spike is being
driven by the highly transmissible BA.2 subvariant of omicron,
which has spread rapidly throughout Europe and Asia, and has
become dominant in the U.S. in recent weeks.
“If we fail to act now, knowing that every previous wave of
infections has been followed by a wave of hospitalizations, and
then a wave of deaths, it will be too late for many of our residents,”
said Bettigole, noting about 750 Philadelphia residents died in the
wintertime omicron outbreak. “This is our chance to get ahead of
the pandemic, to put our masks on until we have more
information about the severity of this new variant.”
Health inspectors will begin enforcing the mask mandate at city
businesses on April 18.
Most states and cities dropped their masking requirements in
February and early March following new guidelines from the U.S.
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention that put less focus on
case counts and more on hospital capacity. The CDC said at that
time that with the virus in retreat, most Americans could safely take
off their masks.
Philadelphia ended its indoor mask mandate March 2, and Bettigole

acknowledged “it was wonderful to feel that sense of normalcy
again.”
Confirmed cases have since risen to more than 140 per day —
still a fraction of what Philadelphia saw at the height of the
omicron surge — while only 46 patients are in the hospital
with COVID-19. The CDC says community spread in Philadelphia
remains low, a level at which the agency says that masking can be
optional.
The restaurant industry pushed back against the city’s
reimposed mask mandate, saying workers will bear the brunt
of customer anger over the new rules.
“This announcement is a major blow to thousands of small
businesses and other operators in the city who were hoping
this spring would be the start of recovery,” said Ben Fileccia,
senior director of operations at the Pennsylvania Restaurant &
Lodging Association. ...

Return to
Timeline

https://kdvr.com/news/cdc-to-extend-travel-mask-requirement-for-2-weeks-ap-source-says/?utm_source=kdvr_app&utm_medium=social&utm_content=share-link

Apr. 13, 2022
CDC extends travel mask requirement to May 3 as COVID rises
WASHINGTON (AP) — The Biden administration announced
Wednesday that it is extending the nationwide mask
requirement for public transit for 15 days as it monitors an
uptick in COVID-19 cases.
The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention said it was
extending the order, which was set to expire on April 18, until
May 3 to allow more time to study the BA.2 omicron subvariant
that is now responsible for the vast majority of cases in the
U.S.
“In order to assess the potential impact the rise of cases has on
severe disease, including hospitalizations and deaths, and health
care system capacity, the CDC order will remain in place at this
time,” the agency said in a statement.
When the Transportation Security Administration, which
enforces the rule for planes, buses, trains and transit hubs,
extended the requirement last month, it said the CDC had been
hoping to roll out a more flexible masking strategy that would
have replaced the nationwide requirement.
The mask mandate is the most visible vestige of government
restrictions to control the pandemic, and possibly the most
controversial. A surge of abusive and sometimes violent incidents
on airplanes has been attributed mostly to disputes over maskwearing.
Critics have seized on the fact that states have rolled back
rules requiring masks in restaurants, stores and other indoor
settings, and yet COVID-19 cases have fallen sharply since the
omicron variant peaked in mid-January.

There has been a slight increase in cases in recent weeks,
driven by the BA.2 strain, with daily confirmed cases nationwide
rising from about 25,000 per day to more than 30,000. Those
figures are an undercount since many people now test positive on
at-home tests that are not reported to public health agencies.
Severe illnesses and deaths tend to lag infections by several
weeks. The CDC is awaiting indications of whether the increase
in cases correlates to a rise in adverse outcomes before
announcing a less restrictive mask policy for travel.
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Apr. 14, 2022
Worldwide COVID cases surpass 500 million as Omicron variant BA.2 surges
... It has been called the "stealth variant" because it is slightly
harder to track than others.

sub-variant of Omicron was estimated to account for nearly three
of every four coronavirus variants in the country.

South Korea leads the world in the daily average number of
new cases, reporting more than 182,000 new infections a day and
accounting for one in every four infections globally, according to a
Reuters analysis.

The BA.2 variant now makes up about 86% of all sequenced
cases globally, according to the World Health Organization. It is
known to be more transmissible than the BA.1 and BA.1.1
Omicron sub-variants. Evidence so far, though, suggests BA.2 is
no more likely to cause severe disease.

New cases are rising in 20 out of more than 240 countries
and territories tracked, including Taiwan, Thailand and
Bhutan.
Shanghai is fighting China's worst COVID-19 outbreak since
the virus first emerged in Wuhan in late 2019, with almost
25,000 new local cases reported, although the city's quarantine
policy is criticized for separating children from parents and putting
asymptomatic cases among those with symptoms.
...
Some European countries are now seeing a slower uptick in new
cases, or even a decline, but the region is still reporting over 1
million cases about every two days, according to the Reuters tally.
In Germany, the seven-day average of new infections has
fallen and is now at 59% of its previous peak in late March. New
cases are also falling in the United Kingdom and Italy, while
they are holding steady in France.
Overall, COVID-19 cases in the United States have dropped
sharply after hitting record levels in January, but the
resurgence of cases in parts of Asia and Europe has raised
concerns that another wave could follow in the United States.
The U.S. national public health agency said on Monday the BA.2

Scientists continue to emphasize vaccines are critical for avoiding
the devastation the virus can cause.
Roughly 64.8% of the world population has received at least one
dose of a COVID vaccine, although only 14.8% of people in lowincome countries have received at least one dose, according to
figures from Our World in Data.
While cases have flared in Europe and Asia recently, the United
States still has the highest total COVID infections since the start
of the pandemic with 80.41 million, followed by India with 43.04
million and Brazil with 30.14 million.
Since 2020, about 37% of the world’s COVID cases have been in
Europe, 21% in Asia and 17% in North America.
About 6.5 million people have lost their lives to COVID since the
pandemic began. The United States has reported the highest
number of deaths, followed by Russia, Brazil and India.
Russia overtook Brazil to have the world's second-highest death
toll from COVID-19, data from Russia's state statistics service and
Reuters calculations showed on Thursday.
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Apr. 15, 2022
FDA authorizes first Covid-19 breath test
April 14, 2022, 6:08 PM CDT
The Food and Drug Administration on Thursday authorized
the first Covid-19 test that uses breath samples.
The InspectIR Covid-19 Breathalyzer test has to be done
by a trained operator, but the FDA said it can provide a
result in around three minutes.
The test detects chemicals associated with the virus
that causes the disease in a breath sample, and if it’s
positive, it should be followed up by a molecular test,
the agency said in a statement.
“Today’s authorization is yet another example of the rapid
innovation occurring with diagnostic tests for Covid-19,” Dr.
Jeff Shuren, director of the FDA’s Center for Devices and
Radiological Health, said in the statement.
The test uses equipment about the size of a piece of carryon luggage.
Other Covid tests typically include nasal or saliva swabs.
The polymerase chain reaction, or PCR, test is considered
to be the most accurate, but there are also rapid tests, some
of which can be done at home.
The U.S. is experiencing a wave of cases of the BA.2
omicron subvariant. BA.2 accounts for around 86 percent of

U.S. cases, according to the Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention.
Although the country’s Covid hospitalizations are at an
all-time low, average daily case numbers have risen by 9
percent in the last two weeks, according to NBC News’
tally. Many experts agree that the true scale of the
virus’s spread is far larger, because infections are being
undercounted.
There have been more than 80.7 million cases in the U.S.
since the pandemic began, with more than 992,500 deaths,
according to NBC News’ count. ...
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Apr. 16, 2022
More Chinese cities tighten controls as Shanghai COVID cases rise
SHANGHAI (Reuters) -Shanghai reported a record number of
symptomatic COVID-19 cases on Saturday and other areas across
China tightened controls as the country kept up its “dynamic clearance”
approach that aims to stamp out the highly transmissible Omicron
variant.
The Zhengzhou Airport Economic Zone, a central Chinese
manufacturing area that includes Apple Inc supplier Foxconn,
announced a 14-day lockdown on Friday “to be adjusted according to
the epidemic situation”.
In northwestern China, the city of Xian on Friday urged residents to
avoid unnecessary trips outside their residential compounds and
encouraged companies to have employees work from home or live
at their workplace, following dozens of COVID-19 infections this month.
A Xian government official, responding to residents’ concerns over
potential food shortages, said on Saturday that the announcement did
not constitute a lockdown and that the city would not impose one.
The city of Suzhou, near Shanghai, said on Saturday that all
employees capable of working from home must do so, and
residential compounds and company campuses should avoid
unnecessary entry of people and vehicles. It has reported more than 500
infections in its latest outbreak.
Shanghai itself, which is at the centre of China’s recent COVID surge
starting in early March, on Saturday reported a record 3,590
symptomatic cases for April 15, as well as 19,923 asymptomatic cases.
The asymptomatic case number was up slightly from 19,872 cases a
day earlier.
The city’s case tally makes up the vast majority of cases nationwide
even as most of its 25 million residents remain under lockdown.
China’s “dynamic clearance” policy aims to quickly contain sporadic

outbreaks as they occur. On Saturday, a commentary in the Communist
Party’s official People’s Daily newspaper said that the approach was the
“best choice at this stage based on China’s current epidemic situation.”
But ongoing restrictions prompted Japan’s consul general in Shanghai to
call for the local government to address concerns of Japanese
businesses, in a letter posted on the consulate’s website on Saturday.
Domestic support for a zero-COVID policy has worn thin in recent
weeks as virus-related restrictions have triggered food shortages,
family separations, lost wages and economic pain.
SUPPLY CHAIN DISRUPTIONS
Analysts say broad supply chain disruptions are likely to lead to
delays in shipments from companies including Apple, and to weigh
on the country’s economic growth rate this year.
China’s central bank on Friday evening cut the amount of cash that
banks must hold as reserves, aiming to cushion a sharp slowdown in
growth, though the cut was smaller than had been widely expected.
Goldman Sachs analysts called for further policy easing.
“Policymakers might lean towards using more fiscal measures (such as
acceleration of major infrastructure project construction) and targeted
monetary easing (such as relending and rediscounting) as the main
policy lever going forward,” they said in a note.
At the Zhengzhou economic zone, only personnel with valid passes,
health codes and proof of negative COVID tests will be able to leave the
zone during the two-week period, although “special vehicles” will be able
to travel normally for work reasons, local authorities said in a post on an
official WeChat instant messaging account.
...
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Apr. 17, 2022
For many, Easter Sunday marks a return to in-person worship
BOSTON (AP) — For many U.S. Christians, this weekend
marked the first time since 2019 that they gathered in person
on Easter Sunday, a welcome chance to celebrate one of the
year’s holiest days side by side with fellow congregants.
...
The pandemic erupted in the country in March 2020, just ahead of
Easter, forcing many churches to resort to online or televised
worship. Many continued to hold virtual services last spring after a
deadly winter wave of the coronavirus and as vaccination
campaigns were still ramping up. But this year more churches
opened their doors for Easter services with few COVID-19
restrictions, in line with broader societal trends.
...
At St. Peter Claver in St. Paul, there was whooping, applause
and exultant pounding on the wooden pews when the Rev.
Joseph Gifford told more than 200 faithful that the church’s
usual sign of the peace was back – no more pandemic-era
nodding or mild handshakes.
...
Purpose Church, a non-denominational congregation in Pomona,
30 miles east of Los Angeles, had held its Easter services
virtually or outdoors the past two years because of the pandemic.
On Sunday, nearly 4,000 congregants came in person to the
church’s newly renovated sanctuary for three morning services,
with many still watching virtually and others seated outside
watching the proceedings on a 40-foot LED screen. This was also
the first service in two years featuring the full 150-member
choir, band and orchestra, said Tina Tong, worship producer
for the 152-year-old church.
“It’s a sweet homecoming in so many ways,” she said. “We’re
gathering in our new space, which is also special.”

A much smaller Southern California congregation – about 25
people – gathered on the beach in Pacific Palisades for a
sunrise service conducted by Pastor Joe Ramirez, founder of
Revive LA, an inclusive Lutheran congregation.
“We watched the sun come up, talked about the resurrection and
shared the message that hope is alive,” he said.
Because of the pandemic, “Our congregation has gotten
used to being outside because people are more comfortable,
and they can bring their pets,” Ramirez added. “We had three
dogs at this morning’s service.”
...
Holy Trinity Lutheran Church in Minneapolis, which became a
community hub during protests over George Floyd’s killing in
2020, ended its mask requirement as of Palm Sunday and
returned to shoulder-to-shoulder communion at the rail
instead of in the pews.
...
In New York City, Middle Collegiate Church gathered for its first
in-person Easter service since 2019, only not in their historic
Manhattan church, which was destroyed by fire two Decembers
ago.
While they rebuild, they’re sharing space at East End Temple —
at a time when the synagogue is observing its own holy days of
Passover.
The Rev. Jacqui Lewis, Middle Collegiate’s senior minister, said
attendance in the 190-person temple was being capped at 150.
Those leading the service, plus choir singers and musicians, took
rapid COVID tests.
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Apr. 18, 2022
Shanghai reports first deaths in current COVID-19 outbreak
... All three people who died were elderly, had underlying
diseases such as diabetes and hypertension and had not
been vaccinated against the coronavirus, city Health
Commission inspector Wu Ganyu told journalists.
“After entering hospital, their conditions grew worse and they died
after attempts to save them were unsuccessful,” Wu said.
The deaths raise to 4,641 the number of people that China says
have succumbed to the disease since the virus was first detected
in the central city of Wuhan in late 2019.
While China has an overall vaccination rate of around 90%, a
low rate among the elderly remains a concern. Only 62% of
Shanghai residents over age 60 have been vaccinated,
according to the latest data available. Some experts say China
needs to raise that rate before it can safely live with the virus.
While highly contagious, the omicron BA.2 variant driving the
Shanghai outbreak is less lethal than the previous delta variant.
However, China’s low death toll from COVID-19, which is blamed
for more than 988,000 deaths in the United States, has raised
questions about how China’s authoritarian and often highly
secretive government counts such fatalities.
Most of Shanghai’s 25 million residents are being confined to
their homes for a third week as China continues to employ a
“zero-tolerance” strategy to curb the outbreak, demanding
isolation of anyone possibly infected.
...
Shanghai, which is home to China’s biggest port and most
important stock exchange, appeared unprepared for such a
massive undertaking.

Residents have run short of food and other daily necessities while
enduring lockdown conditions, and tens of thousands of people
put under medical observation have been sequestered in crowded
facilities where lights are always on, garbage bins overflow, food
is inadequate and hot showers nonexistent.
Anyone who tests positive but has few or no symptoms is
required to spend one week in a quarantine facility.
Concerns have risen about the economic impact of the
government’s hard-line policy.
China’s economic growth edged up to a still-weak 4.8% over a
year earlier in the first three months of 2022 as lockdowns cut
production in major industrial cities. Official data showed growth
accelerated from the previous quarter’s 4%.
At a meeting Monday, Vice Premier Liu He, President Xi Jinping’s
top economic adviser, pledged increased spending to stabilize
supply chains and provide financial support for health workers
and others on the pandemic front lines.
While the ruling Communist Party has urged more targeted
prevention measures, local officials have routinely adopted
stringent regulations, possibly for fear of being fired or penalized
over outbreaks in their areas.
In the city of Wenzhou, which has seen only a handful of cases,
authorities have authorized rewards of up to 50,000 yuan ($7,800)
for information about people who falsify their health status, online
news site The Paper reported.
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Apr. 18, 2022
Florida judge voids US mask mandate for planes, other travel
ST. PETERSBURG, Fla. (AP) — A federal judge in Florida
struck down a national mask mandate on airplanes and mass
transit Monday, and airlines and airports swiftly began repealing
their requirements that passengers wear face coverings.

Tampa, an appointee of former President Donald Trump, also said
the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention failed to
justify its decision and did not follow proper rulemaking
procedures that left it fatally flawed.

The judge’s decision freed airlines, airports and mass transit
systems to make their own decisions about mask requirements,
resulting in a mix of responses.

In her 59-page ruling, Mizelle said the only remedy was to
vacate the rule entirely across the country because it would
be impossible to end it for the limited group of people who
objected in the lawsuit.

The major airlines switched to a mask optional policy, with some
eliciting cheers from passengers when the changes were
announced over loudspeakers. The Transportation Security
Administration said Monday night that it would it will no longer
enforce the mask requirement, and airports in Houston and Dallas
almost immediately did away with their mandates after the TSA
announcement.
Los Angeles International Airport, the world’s fifth-largest by
passenger volume, also dropped its mandate but the Centers for
Disease Control continued to recommend masking on
transportation “and I think that’s good advice,” LAX spokesman
Heath Montgomery said
...
New York City’s public transit system planned to keep its mask
requirement in place. The Washington Metropolitan Area Transit
Authority said it would make masks optional for riders on its buses
and trains.
...
The mask requirement covered airlines, airports, mass transit and
taxis, and was the biggest vestige of pandemic restrictions that
were once the norm across the country.
The decision by U.S. District Judge Kathryn Kimball Mizelle in

The judge said “a limited remedy would be no remedy at all” and
courts have full authority to make a decision such as this — even
if the CDC’s goals in fighting the virus are laudable.
The Justice Department declined to comment when asked if it
would seek an emergency stay to block the judge’s order. The
CDC also declined to comment.
The White House said the court ruling means that for now the
mask order “is not in effect at this time.”
“This is obviously a disappointing decision,” White House press
secretary Jen Psaki told reporters. “The CDC is recommending
wearing a mask on public transit.”
The CDC had recently extended the mask mandate, which was
set to expire Monday, until May 3 to allow more time to study the
BA.2 omicron subvariant of the coronavirus now responsible for
the vast majority of cases in the U.S.
In New York, Metropolitan Transportation Authority
communications director Tim Minton said the system was
“continuing to follow CDC guidelines and will review the ...
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Apr. 19, 2022
US Court ruling creates mishmash of transportation mask rules
... Here’s a look at how U.S. transportation centers and providers
are responding:
AIRLINES
Major airlines were some of the first to update their rules after the
court decision. United, Southwest, American, Alaska, Delta
and JetBlue announced that, effective immediately, masks
would no longer be required on domestic flights.
“While this means that our employees are no longer required to
wear a mask – and no longer have to enforce a mask requirement
for most of the flying public – they will be able to wear masks if
they choose to do so, as the CDC continues to strongly
recommend wearing a mask on public transit,” United Airlines
said.
The Association of Flight Attendants, the nation’s largest union of
cabin crews, has recently taken a neutral position on the mask
rule because its members are divided about the issue. On
Monday, the union’s president appealed for calm on planes and in
airports.
Alaska Airlines said some passengers who were banned for
violating the mask policy will remain banned.
AIRPORTS
Airports weren’t as fast to do away with masks, with several
expressing uncertainty about the ruling and taking a wait-and-see
approach.

away with mask requirements soon after the Transportation
Security Administration said it would no longer enforce the mask
mandate. Los Angeles International and Phoenix Sky Harbor
also eliminated their mask requirements. San Francisco
International Airport said it was waiting for further guidance from
TSA.
The New York City airports appeared to keep the mandate
intact.
TRAINS AND BUSES
The rules for train and bus passengers vary by city and transit
agency.
In New York, Metropolitan Transportation Authority
communications director Tim Minton said the system was
keeping the mask mandate, meaning face coverings are still
required on the subway, buses and commuter rail lines, as they
have since early in the pandemic.
But the regional train system serving the Washington, D.C., area
said Monday that masks will be now optional for its customers
and employees going forward.
“Our mask mandate has been based on federal guidance,” said
Paul J. Wiedefeld, general manager and CEO of the Washington
Metropolitan Area Transit Authority. “We will continue to monitor
this situation as it unfolds, but masks will be optional on Metro
property until further notice.”
Amtrak also said it was making masks optional.

But others, including the two main airports in Houston, did
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Apr. 20, 2022
Majority of Americans want masks for travelers: AP-NORC poll
FARGO, N.D. (AP) — A majority of Americans continue to support
a mask requirement for people traveling on airplanes and other
shared transportation, a new poll finds. A ruling by a federal judge
has put the government’s transportation mask mandate on hold.
The poll by The Associated Press-NORC Center for Public Affairs
Research finds that despite opposition to that requirement that
included verbal abuse and physical violence against flight
attendants, 56% of Americans favor requiring people on
planes, trains and public transportation to wear masks,
compared with 24% opposed and 20% who say they’re
neither in favor nor opposed.
Interviews for the poll were conducted Thursday to Monday,
shortly before a federal judge in Florida struck down the national
mask mandate on airplanes and mass transit. Airlines and airports
immediately scrapped their requirements that passengers wear
face coverings.
...
The poll shows a wide partisan divide on the issue. Among
Democrats, 80% favor and just 5% oppose the requirement.
Among Republicans, 45% are opposed compared with 33% in
favor, with 22% saying neither.
...
The continued support among Americans overall for mandating
masks on transportation comes even as worries about COVID19 are among their lowest points of the past two years. Just
20% now say they’re very or extremely worried that they or a
family member will be infected. That’s down slightly since
25% said the same just a month ago and from 36% in
December and January as the omicron variant was raging.
Another 33% now say they are somewhat worried, while 48%

say they’re not worried at all.
...
The latest poll also shows about half of Americans favor
requiring masks for workers who interact with the public,
compared with about 3 in 10 opposed. Support is similar for
requiring people at crowded public events such as concerts,
sporting events and movies to wear masks.
On these, too, there are significant partisan divides. Seventy-two
percent of Democrats favor requiring people attending crowded
public events to wear masks, while among Republicans, 25% are
in favor and 49% are opposed. The numbers are similar for
requiring masks for public-facing workers.
...
Employed Americans are divided on whether people working in
person at their own workplaces should be required to wear
masks. Thirty-four percent say they’re in favor of that requirement,
33% are opposed and 33% are neither in favor nor opposed.
Among workers who are Democrats, 48% are in favor and 18%
are opposed. Among workers who are Republicans, 53% are
opposed and 18% are in favor.
Mike Osterholm, director of the University of Minnesota’s Center
for Infectious Disease Research and Policy, said messaging over
the mask mandate would have been more effective if it required
N95 or KN95 respirators, which are more effective at preventing
transmission of the virus.
“But you have actually created a real challenge with yourself with
the public who are now being selective if not outright angry about
these mandates,” said Osterholm, who added that he will continue
to wear his N95 mask on planes.
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Apr. 21, 2022
Surprisingly low Shanghai COVID death count spurs questions
... In most countries, including the United States, guidelines stipulate that
any death where COVID-19 is a factor or contributor is counted as a
COVID-related death.
But in China ...“If the deaths could be ascribed to underlying
disease, they will always report it as such and will not count it as a
COVID-related death, that’s their pattern for many years,” said Jin
Dong-yan, a virologist at the University of Hong Kong’s medical school.
That narrower criteria means China’s COVID-19 death toll will
always be significantly lower than those of many other nations.
...
During this outbreak, Shanghai health authorities have only
considered virus cases where lung scans show a patient with
evidence of pneumonia as “symptomatic,” three people, including a
Chinese public health official, told the AP. All other patients are
considered “asymptomatic” even if they test positive and have
other typical COVID-19 symptoms like sneezing, coughing or
headaches.
This way of classifying asymptomatic cases conflicts with China’s past
national guidelines. It’s also a sharp change from January, when Wu
Fan, a member of Shanghai’s epidemic prevention expert group, said
that those with even the slightest symptoms, like fatigue or a sore throat,
would be “strictly” classified as a symptomatic case.
Further adding to the confusion, the city has overlapping systems to
track whether someone has the virus. City residents primarily rely on
what’s called their Health Cloud, a mobile application that allows them to
see their COVID-19 test results. However, the Shanghai health
authorities have a separate system to track COVID-19 test results, and
they have the sole authority to confirm cases. At times, the data between
the systems conflict.
In practice, these shifting and inconsistent processes give China’s
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention “wiggle room” to

determine COVID-related deaths, said the Chinese health official,
allowing them to rule out the coronavirus as being the cause of
death for people who didn’t have lung scans or positive test results
logged on their apps. The official spoke on condition of anonymity to
discuss the sensitive topic.
...
Chinese media reports on the unrecorded COVID-19 deaths have
been swiftly censored, and many criticisms of Shanghai’s stringent
measures expunged online. Instead, state media has continued to
uphold China’s zero-COVID approach as proof of the success of its
political system, especially as the world’s official death toll climbs
past 6.2 million.
Earlier this month, doubts over the data burst into public view when a
Shanghai resident uploaded a recording of a phone conversation he had
with a CDC officer in which he questioned why city health authorities told
his father he had tested positive for COVID-19 when data on his father’s
mobile application showed up as negative.
“Didn’t I tell you to not look at the Health Cloud?” said the official, Zhu
Weiping, referring to the app. “The positive cases are only from us
notifying people.”
Others skeptical of the data include relatives of Zong Shan, an 86-yearold former Russian translator who died March 29. Despite testing
positive and being moved to a government quarantine facility, online test
results showed Zong supposedly was negative for COVID-19 on the day
of her death.
“My relative, like most of the other people in Shanghai who were notified
as positive, all reported negative results” on the Health Cloud app, one
of Zong’s relatives said, declining to be named for fear of retribution.
Zong was taken to a government quarantine facility from the Donghai
Elderly Care Hospital on March 29, and died there that night. The family
was told by hospital staff she was being transferred after she tested ...
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Apr. 22, 2022
Shanghai easing virus rules, Hong Kong ending entry ban
BEIJING (AP) — Officials in Shanghai promised Friday to
ease anti-virus controls on truck drivers that are
hampering food supplies and trade, while Hong Kong’s
government announced the end of a 2-year-old ban on
non-residents flying into the city as its outbreak fades.
...
Meanwhile, the Hong Kong government said non-residents
who are vaccinated and have a negative virus test will
be allowed to fly in again starting May 1. That eases one
of the world’s most stringent travel bans, imposed in March
2020.
...
On Friday, the government reported 11 coronavirus deaths
and 17,529 new cases in Shanghai. All but 1,931 had no
symptoms. Shanghai accounted for 95% of the 18,598 new
cases on China’s mainland, of which 2,133 had symptoms.
China’s infection numbers in its biggest outbreak since the
start of the pandemic in 2020 are low compared with other
major countries. But the ruling Communist Party has
suspended access to Shanghai and some other major cities
to isolate every case, fueling public frustration and warnings
about the rising cost.
Truck drivers who bring food to Shanghai and goods to its
port, the world’s busiest, are hampered by multiple
checkpoints and virus tests. That has led to long waits and
reports that some shipping companies and drivers are
avoiding Shanghai.

Under the new system, drivers are allowed through if they
have had a negative virus test within the past 48 hours, no
fever and a “green health code” on their smartphone that
shows they haven’t been to areas with outbreaks, according
to Wu Chungeng, director of the Highway Bureau of the
Ministry of Transportation.
...
Authorities are enforcing a three-tier system that allows
residents out of their homes if their area has had no
new infections in the past week. They can leave the
neighborhood after two weeks without a case.
Supermarkets and pharmacies are reopening.
Some residents say they came close to being allowed out
before a new case was found in a neighboring building and
the wait started from scratch.
Kao, 38, who runs a trading company, said she and her
partner have spent most of the six weeks since March 11 in
their apartment. She said they were allowed to go to other
parts of the city for only four days during that time.
Kao said her building is a “control area,” which means they
are allowed outside, but around it is a “closed area” whose
residents are confined to their homes.
“I feel the people of Shanghai are puzzled by the current
anti-epidemic policy,” Kao said.
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Apr. 23, 2022
Mask mandates return to US college campuses as cases rise
The final weeks of the college school year have been disrupted yet
again by COVID-19 as universities bring back mask mandates,
switch to online classes and scale back large gatherings in
response to upticks in coronavirus infections.
Colleges in Washington, D.C., New York, Pennsylvania, Massachusetts,
Connecticut and Texas have reimposed a range of virus measures, with
Howard University moving to remote learning amid a surge in cases in
the nation’s capital.
This is the third straight academic year that has been upended by
COVID-19, meaning soon-to-be seniors have yet to experience a normal
college year.
...
Philadelphia recently brought back its mask mandate, leading the
University of Pennsylvania and Temple University to again require
them starting Monday. Although the city ended the mandate Thursday,
the colleges haven’t made any changes.
In Washington, D.C., Howard University’s main campus, affectionately
dubbed “The Hilltop” by students and alums, was largely quiet this week,
with many students taking classes and exams from home. The academic
year is coming to a muted end as rising virus numbers prompted
administrators to abruptly shift back to online education.
The city’s COVID infection rate has more than doubled in April. Besides
American, Georgetown and George Washington University also
reinstated their indoor mask mandates. But Howard is the only one that
has moved away from in-person instruction. The spring semester ends
Friday, with final exams for most students starting next week.
Administrators have promised an update on what this means for the May
7 commencement ceremony.
“I don’t think people are super unhappy about wearing masks,” said Lia
DeGroot, a George Washington senior who never shed her mask during
the single week the mandate was lifted at her school. “Of all of the things

that the pandemic has disrupted, I think wearing masks is, you know, a
relatively small thing to do. I think that’s kind of the mindset that a lot of
students have.”
In nearby Baltimore, Maryland, Johns Hopkins University announced
this month that it was testing all undergraduate students twice weekly
through Friday, noting a steep rise in cases. The school also said masks
would be required not just in classrooms, but in places like residence
hall common areas.
In Houston, Rice University announced earlier this month that students
should resume wearing masks in classrooms, citing an uptick in cases
on campus. Large college parties also were canceled.
New Mexico State University took a different tack, announcing Monday
that all students on campus must be fully vaccinated against COVID-19
by July 1, ending the option of submitting weekly tests as an alternative.
One of the few counties still identified by the CDC as having high spread
is home to New York’s Syracuse University, which announced Monday
that it would again require masks in classrooms.
J. Michael Haynie, the school’s vice chancellor for strategic initiatives
and innovation, said in a letter that “it is important that we take
reasonable action to minimize the impact of COVID infections” with finals
and commencement fast approaching.
The University of Rochester in upstate New York, the University of
Connecticut, Bowdoin College in Brunswick, Maine, and Columbia
University in New York City took a similar approach. Many, like
Columbia, noted that their surveillance testing programs were finding
more cases.
While many students were eager to mask up, grumbling was emerging.
“We’re to the point where we’re tired of masks,” said Neeraj Sudhakar, ...
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Apr. 24, 2022
Shanghai erects metal barriers in fight against COVID-19
TAIPEI, Taiwan (AP) — Volunteers and government workers in Shanghai
erected metal barriers in multiple districts to block off small streets and
entrances to apartment complexes, as China hardens its strict “zeroCOVID” approach in its largest city despite growing complaints from
residents.
In the city’s financial district, Pudong, the barriers — thin metal sheets or
mesh fences — were put up in several neighborhoods under a local
government directive, according to Caixin, a Chinese business media
outlet. Buildings where cases have been found sealed up their main
entrances, with a small opening for pandemic prevention workers to
pass through.
China reported 21,796 new community transmitted COVID-19
infections on Sunday, with the vast majority being asymptomatic
cases in Shanghai. Across the country, many cities and provinces have
enforced some version of a lockdown in an attempt to slow the spread of
the virus.
The latest outbreak, driven by the highly contagious omicron
variant, has spread nationwide, but has been particularly large in
Shanghai. The city, a financial hub with 25 million residents, has counted
hundreds of thousands of cases but fewer than 100 deaths since the
outbreak began nearly two months ago.
An Associated Press examination of the death toll found that despite a
history of narrow criteria for linking deaths to particular diseases,
especially COVID-19, authorities have changed how they count positive
cases, leading to wiggle room in how they arrive at a final death count.
The result is almost certainly an undercount of the true death toll.
On social media, people posted videos of the new barriers being put up
Saturday, with some expressing anger over the measures. The barriers
are meant to leave main roads unblocked, Caixin reported.
In one video, verified by the AP, residents leaving a building in

Shanghai’s Xuhui district broke down the mesh fence barricade at their
front entrance and went looking for the security guard they believed to
be responsible for putting it up.
Shanghai is using a tiered system in which neighborhoods are
divided into three categories based on the risk of transmission.
Those in the first category face the strictest COVID-19 controls and
were the main target of the new heightened measures. In the third
category, some buildings allow people to leave their homes and
visit public areas.
In Shanghai, authorities reported 39 new COVID-19 deaths, raising the
official death toll to 4,725 as of the end of Saturday, the National Health
Commission said Sunday.
The city’s lockdown has drawn global attention for its strict approach and
sometimes dangerous consequences. Many residents in the city have
had difficulties getting groceries, resorting to bartering and bulk
buying. Others have been unable get adequate medical attention in
time, owing to the strict controls on movement.
On Friday, Chinese internet users shared a six-minute video called
“Voices of April” that documents some of the most challenging public
moments the city has experienced in the nearly month-long lockdown.
One part features audio of residents in one Shanghai community who
protested on April 8, screaming: “Send us food! Send us food! Send us
food!” in unison.
The video blanketed WeChat timelines before it was abruptly removed
by censors Saturday.
Chinese authorities have continued to say that the “zero-COVID”
strategy is the best way forward given low vaccination rates in
people over age 60, and that omicron would result in many deaths
and severe illnesses if the country ended its strict approach.
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Apr. 25, 2022
Israel lifts indoor mask mandate as coronavirus cases drop
JERUSALEM (AP) — Israel has lifted an indoor mask
mandate in place for nearly a year as the country’s new
cases of coronavirus continue to drop.
The end of the masking requirement took effect Saturday
night. Masks remain mandatory in hospitals, elderly care
facilities and on international flights.
Israel has seen new cases of COVID-19 drop since the peak
of the latest wave of infections in January. Serious cases of
coronavirus have plummeted from a high of over 1,200
during the omicron variant outbreak to around 200.
Since the start of the pandemic two years ago, Israel has
recorded over 4 million cases of coronavirus and at least
10,658 deaths — over one-fifth of them since January,
according to the Health Ministry.
Over 72% of the country’s 9.4 million people have at
least one dose of the Pfizer/BioNTech vaccine, and
nearly half have received three shots.
Israel closed its borders in November after the emergence
of the novel omicron variant of the virus, but in the months
since has reopened the country to foreign visitors and lifted
almost all coronavirus restrictions.
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Apr. 26, 2022
Ruby Princess cruise ship docked in San Francisco with 143 cases of COVID-19
For the third time this year, the same Princess Cruise Lines
ship has docked in California with passengers who tested
positive for COVID-19.
The Ruby Princess arrived in San Francisco on April 11 after a trip
to Hawaii in which 143 passengers on board testing positive with
the virus, the city's health department told CBS MoneyWatch. More
than 70 people were found to have COVID-19 in March while on
the same ship after it returned from a 15-day cruise to the Panama
Canal. In January, 12 passengers arriving in San Francisco
following a 10-day Mexico cruise on the Ruby Princess were found
to have COVID-19 after being randomly tested for the virus.
Passengers on the Hawaii cruise told the San Jose Mercury
News that they noticed signs of an outbreak almost
immediately.
"It was quite clear that there were a large percentage of
passengers that were sick, but unless you self-reported, you were
free to keep going and infect other passengers," California resident
Ted Vomacka told the Mercury News. "It was obvious from
observing all the coughing and hacking that some form of
infection was going around."
San Francisco's health department said everyone aboard the
Hawaii cruise was vaccinated and that the people who tested
positive showed mild or no symptoms.
"Only one person was hospitalized, which speaks to the
incredible efficacy of vaccination," the department said in a
statement.
The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention is now

investigating the Ruby Princess over the virus outbreaks, along with
four other Princess Cruise ships where COVID-19 has surfaced.
Princess isn't the only cruise still line battling with the virus. The
CDC is also investigating outbreaks more than a dozen Royal
Caribbean cruise ships and more than a dozen Norwegian Cruise
Line ships. Cruise ships are required to notify the CDC of any
confirmed cases of COVID-19 on board.
Cruise operators were battered by COVID-19 outbreaks in the early
days of the pandemic, with ships bearing infected passengers
barred from docking in California and Florida. The Grand Princess,
another Princess Cruises-owned ship, was quarantined at sea for
six days after 21 people on board contracted the virus.
The number of people booking cruises plummeted over the
past two years, as the CDC cautioned against cruises
regardless of a person's vaccination status. In 2020 and 2021,
cruise companies collectively lost $63 billion and shed
thousands of jobs, according to industry data. The Cruise Lines
International Association said the industry is expected to make a full
recovery by next year.
Princess Cruise Lines did not return requests for comment about
the latest virus outbreak on the Ruby Princess. In a statement to
the Mercury News, the company said its COVID-19 "protocols that
have been established work."
"When cases are identified because of the testing on board, cruise
ship protocols help to maximize onboard containment with rapid
response procedures designed to safeguard all other guests and
crew as well as the communities that the ships visit," the cruise line
told the newspaper.
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Apr. 27, 2022
Americans who haven't had COVID-19 are now in the minority
following omicron surge
A new CDC analysis estimates that at least three out of every
five Americans have antibodies that indicate a prior COVID19 infection. Before the omicron-fueled surge in cases from
December 2021 to February 2022, only an estimated one-third
of people in the U.S. were estimated to have a prior infection.
"This is the first time that population seroprevalence is over
50%," Dr. Kristie Clarke, co-lead for the CDC's COVID-19
Epidemiology & Surveillance Taskforce Seroprevalence Team,
told reporters on a press call this afternoon.
Clarke said she had expected a post-omicron increase in
seroprevalence -- antibodies that show previous COVID-19
infection -- but not this much of an increase.
An average of 58% of people across all age groups had
detectable antibodies as of February -- but that rose to
nearly 75% among children and teens under 17.
...
Clarke said this study cannot be interpreted to mean 60% of
Americans have protection against reinfection.
"Reinfection happens and infection after vaccination can
happen," Clarke said.
Nor does the percentage mean we've reached some kind of
herd immunity, she said.
"There's also no known threshold of the population where once
you get above X percentage will completely stop community

transmission of COVID. So all of that is really important to
know," Clarke said.
Still, there is continued good news on the BA.2 variant, which
has yet to cause a significant jump in severe illness or death,
Walensky said, though there are a few counties in the
Northeast that the CDC now categorizes as medium or high
risk, which are recommended for masking indoors.
"There are some areas of the country, particularly in the
Northeast, where we're seeing higher number of cases and
we're starting to see some hospitalizations tick up. You
know, we're watching this carefully," Walensky said.
But she noted: "We haven't seen them tick up as much as
we might have expected in prior times during this
pandemic, thanks to, I believe, a large amount of protection
in the community both from disease and infection, as Dr.
Clark has articulated, as well as vaccine protection."
The hospital stays that the CDC is monitoring have also not
been as severe as in the past, she said.
"We're seeing less oxygen, use less ICU stays. And we
haven't, fortunately, seen any increase in deaths
associated with them. So we are hopeful that positive
trends will continue that we will not see as a result of these
increasing cases, any further severity of disease,"
Walensky said.
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Apr. 28, 2022
Denmark becomes the first country to halt its Covid vaccination program
Denmark has become the first country to halt its Covid vaccination
program, saying it is doing so because the virus is now under
control.
“Spring has arrived, vaccine coverage in the Danish population is
high, and the epidemic has reversed,” the Danish Health Authority
said in a statement Wednesday.
“Therefore, the National Board of Health is now ending the broad
vaccination efforts against Covid-19 for this season,” it said. People
will not be invited for vaccines from May 15, it said, although
everyone will be able to finish their course of vaccination.
Denmark’s Covid vaccination campaign began soon after Christmas
in 2020. Some 4.8 million citizens have been vaccinated, the health
authority said, with more than 3.6 million people receiving a booster
shot.
At the same time, many people have been infected since the omicron
variant became the dominant strain of the virus, it said, meaning
immunity levels among the population are high.

He added that immunization was still recommended to people for
whom Covid poses a heightened risk, such as those over the
age of 40 and for unvaccinated pregnant women. “We also
continue to recommend that you complete your started
vaccination course,” he said.
Vaccinations likely to resume
Denmark’s move to suspend its vaccination program comes as the
Covid situation around the world remains mixed. Europe and the
U.S. have abandoned most Covid restrictions, but China is still
imposing (or considering) lockdowns as the virus spreads in major
cities like Shanghai and Beijing.
Far from scrapping its vaccination program altogether, however,
the Danish Health and Medicines Authority said there will
probably be a need to vaccinate against Covid-19 again in the
fall as the virus continues to mutate.

“We are in a good place,” Bolette Soborg, unit manager at the
National Board of Health, commented.

New variants have emerged over the course of the pandemic, which
is now into its third year. These have eroded the efficacy of the Covid
vaccines that were developed in record time in 2020, although the
shots authorized for use in the West remain effective at preventing
serious infection, hospitalization and death from Covid-19.

“We have good control of the epidemic, which seems to be
subsiding. Admission rates [to hospital] are stable and we also
expect them to fall soon. Therefore, we are rounding up the
mass vaccination program against Covid-19.”

With the vaccination program likely to restart in a few months’
time, Denmark’s health experts will be looking at who should be
vaccinated, when the shots should be given and which vaccines
should be used.

Soborg insisted that the public can still be vaccinated over the spring
and summer if they want, and that vaccination sites will remain open
around the country.

The Danish Health and Medicines Authority said it would
continue to follow the development of the epidemic closely, and
is ready to restart vaccination efforts again if there is a need to
immunize additional target groups before the fall.
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Apr. 29, 2022
South Africa likely in new COVID wave, says health minister
JOHANNESBURG (AP) — South Africa has likely entered a
new wave of COVID-19 earlier than expected as new
infections and hospitalizations have risen rapidly over
the past two weeks, the country’s health minister said on
Friday.
The increase in new cases has been dominated by the
BA.4 and BA.5 lineages of the omicron variant which
dominated the country’s earlier wave of the virus.
“Whichever way you look at it, it does suggest that we may
actually be entering the fifth wave much earlier,” Health
Minister Joe Phaahla said Friday at a televised press briefing.
He said officials will be watching carefully over the next few
days to determine if the increase is sustained which would
confirm a new wave.
The country’s new infections are now several thousand
per day, up from a few hundred a few weeks ago.
According to Phaahla, there was currently no information
indicating the emergence of a new strain, which scientists
had earlier suggested may drive the country’s fifth wave,
expected during the country’s upcoming winter season from
May into June.
“We have always been informed that when a new wave
comes, it will be driven by a new variant, but at this stage we
have not been alerte

Three South African provinces — Gauteng, KwaZulu-Natal
and Western Cape — currently are accounting for 85% of
new infections, with the positivity rate in Gauteng and
KwaZulu-Natal above 20%, he said.
Hospitalizations from the new cases are increasing but
are still relatively low, Dr. Waasila Jassat from the National
Institute for Communicable Diseases, said.
“We are starting to see a small rise in hospital admissions in
the private and public sector,” said Jassat. “Since around
the 17 of April, we are seeing a sharp increase in hospital
admissions.”
South Africa has experienced the highest number of
infections in Africa since the beginning of the pandemic
in 2020, accounting for more than a quarter of the
continent’s 11.4 million cases.
More than 252,000 people in South Africa have died from
the virus, but the numbers are considered to be much
higher when considering the number of excess deaths
recorded since the pandemic compared to the same
periods before the pandemic.
Just over 44% of South Africa’s adult population has
been vaccinated.
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Apr. 30, 2022
Masks back by popular demand on San Francisco BART trains
SAN FRANCISCO (AP) — A mask mandate for commuter rail
passengers is back by popular demand in the San Francisco Bay Area,
the region that two years ago imposed the nation’s first
coronavirus stay-at-home order and now is bucking the national
trend away from required face coverings.
The Bay Area Rapid Transit system, known as BART, had decided
last week to drop its rule in line with a federal court ruling but that
decision prompted an outcry, spokeswoman Alicia Trost said Friday.
“We started to immediately hear from riders in phone calls,
emails, tweets, that they felt unsafe on the train if there was not a
mask mandate,” BART spokeswoman Alicia Trost said Friday.
BART’s board of directors decided in a meeting Thursday to
temporarily restore the mask rule until at least July 18, the agency
said in a statement. Children ages 2 and under as well as people
with medical conditions that prevent them from wearing masks
are exempt from the mandate.
The decision makes the Bay Area’s largest transit system the latest in
California to bring back a mandate for face coverings after Los Angeles
County restored its masking rule a week ago for all public
transportation including buses, trains, subways, taxis and airports.
The reinstatement came 10 days after a federal judge in Florida ended
the nation’s federal mask mandate on public transportation, freeing
airlines, airports and mass transit systems to make their own decisions
about mask requirements. A mix of responses has taken shape across
the country that reflects the nation’s ongoing divisions over how to
battle the virus.
Major airlines immediately dropped mask requirements after the
decision, as did many local transit agencies around the country.

New York City, Chicago and Connecticut, however, continued to
require masks for travelers.
...
BART, which connects San Francisco to its eastern and southern
suburbs, is struggling to restore ridership that plummeted from
pre-pandemic highs of over 400,000 weekday riders to about
130,000, according to recent data. It quickly became clear that
banishing mask mandates would not help.
“We are still really trying to win back riders, and I think masks can play
an important role in doing that,” Trost said.
San Francisco and the wider Bay Area have had some of the
strictest pandemic regulations and compliance with the rules in
the nation, starting in March 2020 when the Bay Area became the
first to declare a state of emergency. Many residents have
continued to wear masks in supermarkets and other indoor
venues even though indoor mask mandates were largely lifted in
February. Similarly, most BART riders have continued to wear
masks in the past week, despite the temporary lifting of the mask
rule.
BART said its police force will emphasize education-based
enforcement by offering masks to riders before issuing citations up to
$75 or ejecting anyone. BART officials said that police won’t use those
enforcement options for the first week of the mandate.
COVID-19 infections in California have multiplied in recent weeks,
following a trend seen around the country, but hospitalizations remain
low in California. The Bay Area has reported a more pronounced spike
in cases than elsewhere in the state with a seven-day average of 26
new cases per 100,000 residents, compared to 10.6 cases per 100,000
in California overall. ...
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May 1, 2022
Tourists, rejoice! Italy, Greece relax COVID-19 restrictions
... Greece’s civil aviation authority announced that it was
lifting all COVID-19 rules for international and domestic
flights except for the wearing of face masks during
flights and at airports. Previously, air travelers were
required to show proof of vaccination, a negative test or a
recent recovery from the disease.
Under a decree passed by Italy’s health ministry, the
country did away with the health pass that had been
required to enter restaurants, cinemas, gyms and other
venues. The green pass, which showed proof of
vaccination, recovery from the virus or a recent negative
test, is still required to access hospitals and nursing
homes.
Some indoor mask mandates also ended, including inside
supermarkets, workplaces and stores. Masks are still
required on public transport, in cinemas and in all
health care and eldercare facilities.
As of Sunday, visitors to Italy also no longer have to fill
out the EU passenger locator form, a complicated online
ordeal required at airport check-in.
...
Public health officials say masks still remain highly
recommended for all indoor activities, and private
companies can still require them.

Even with the restrictions increasingly going by the wayside,
public health officials urged prudence and stressed that
the pandemic was still not over. Italy is reporting 699
cases per 100,000 inhabitants and is recording more than
100 deaths per day, with a total confirmed death toll at
163,500. But hospital capacity remains stable and under
the critical threshold.
Given the virus is still circulating, “we should keep up
the vaccine campaign, including boosters, and keep up
behavior inspired by prudence: wearing masks indoors
or in crowded places or wherever there’s a risk of
contagion,” said Dr. Giovanni Rezza, in charge of
prevention at the health ministry.
Italy was the epicenter of Europe’s outbreak when it
recorded the first locally transmitted case on Feb. 21, 2020.
The government imposed one of the harshest lockdowns
and production shutdowns in the West during the first wave
of the virus, and maintained more stringent restrictions than
many of its neighbors in subsequent waves.
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May 2, 2022
New Zealand welcomes back tourists as pandemic rules eased
WELLINGTON, New Zealand (AP) — New Zealand
welcomed tourists from the U.S., Canada, Britain, Japan and
more than 50 other countries for the first time in more than
two years Monday after dropping most of its remaining
pandemic border restrictions.

Tourists will need to be vaccinated and to test
themselves for the virus before and after arriving.
“Today is a day to celebrate, and is a big moment in our
reconnection with the world,” said Tourism Minister Stuart
Nash.

The country has long been renowned for its breathtaking
scenery and adventure tourism offerings such as bungy
jumping and skiing. Before the spread of COVID-19, more
than 3 million tourists visited each year, accounting for
20% of New Zealand’s foreign income and more than 5%
of the overall economy.

At Auckland Airport, flights bringing in tourists began landing
from early in the morning, coming in direct from places
including Los Angeles, San Francisco, Kuala Lumpur, and
Singapore.

But international tourism stopped altogether in early 2020
after New Zealand imposed some of the world’s toughest
border restrictions.

The border reopening will help boost tourism ahead of New
Zealand’s upcoming ski season. But the real test of how
much the tourism industry rebounds will come in December,
when the peak summer season begins in the Southern
Hemisphere nation.

The border rules remained in place as the government at first
pursued an elimination strategy and then tried to tightly
control the spread of the virus. The spread of omicron and
vaccinations of more than 80% of New Zealand’s 5 million
population prompted the gradual easing of restrictions.
New Zealand reopened to tourists from Australia three weeks
ago and on Monday to about 60 visa-waiver countries,
including much of Europe. Most tourists from India, China
and other non-waiver countries are still not allowed to
enter.

Prime Minister Jacinda Ardern said more than 90,000 people
had booked flights to New Zealand in the seven weeks since
the reopening was announced and 21 international flights
were scheduled to land Monday in Auckland.
“Our tourism industry have felt the effects of the global
pandemic acutely, and are working hard to prepare,” she said.
Ardern said there were no immediate plans to ease virus
testing and vaccination requirements for tourists.
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May 3, 2022
Employers post record 11.5 million job openings in March
WASHINGTON (AP) — Employers posted a record 11.5 million
job openings in March, meaning the United States now has
an unprecedented two job openings for every person who
is unemployed.
The latest data released Tuesday by the the Bureau of
Labor Statistics further reveals an extraordinarily tight
labor market that has emboldened millions of Americans
to seek better paying jobs, while also contributing to the
biggest inflation surge in four decades.
A record 4.5 million Americans quit their jobs in March — a
sign that they are confident they can find better pay or
improved working conditions elsewhere.
Layoffs, which has been running around 1.8 million a month
before the pandemic hit the economy in early 2020, ticked up
to 1.4 million in March from 1.35 million in February.
The U.S. job market is on a hot streak. Employers have
added an average of more than 540,000 jobs a month for
the past year. The Labor Department is expected to report
Friday that the economy generated another 400,000 new
jobs in April, according to a survey by the data firm FactSet.
That would mark an unprecedented 12th straight month
that hiring has come in at 400,000 or more.
The U.S. economy and job market roared back with
unexpected strength from 2020′s brief but devastating
coronavirus recession, fueled by massive government

spending and super-low interested rates engineered by the
Federal Reserve.
Caught off guard by the sudden rebound in consumer demand,
companies scrambled to hire workers and stock their shelves.
They were forced to raise wages, and factories, ports and
freight yards were overwhelmed with traffic. The result has
been shipping delays and higher prices.
In March, consumer prices rose 8.5% from a year earlier —
the hottest inflation since 1981.
Where things go from here is uncertain. The Fed is raising
short-term interest rates to combat inflation. The COVID-19
stimulus from the federal government is gone. And the war
in Ukraine has clouded the economic outlook.
Despite strong hiring, the United States is still 1.6 million short
of the jobs it had in February 2020, just before the coronavirus
hit the economy; and that shortfall does not take into account
the additional jobs that should have been added by a growing
population.
For now anyway, the job market looks strong.
“Employees have strong job security and confidence in their
ability to find new work,″ said Nick Bunker, director of economic
research at the Indeed Hiring Lab. “The labor market is still
very much a job seeker’s market. Something dramatic will
have to happen for this to change anytime soon.″
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May 4, 2022
Hong Kong to ease more social-distancing rules on Thursday
Hong Kong will ease some social-distancing curbs ahead of
schedule this Thursday, including allowing eight diners per table
at restaurants, up from the current four, with the city’s leader
pointing to an improved coronavirus situation.
From Thursday, residents will also be allowed to take off
their masks when running or at country parks and outdoor
sports venues such as basketball and tennis courts, while
swimming pools, beaches and water playgrounds will be
reopened. Thirty-eight public pools will reopen gradually
from May 12 to 16 to ensure cleanliness and hygiene.
“Taking into account that the pandemic situation is under control,
I have decided to allow some earlier relaxations, especially for
diners per table as Mother’s Day is coming … For some, three
generations can dine together,” Chief Executive Carrie Lam
Cheng Yuet-ngor said on Tuesday.
“The weather has been so good recently, it is just unreasonable
to ban the public from going for a swim, and it’s also hard to run
with masks in hot weather.”
The announcement came as the city reported 290 new Covid-19
cases, the second straight day infections were below 300,
after falling under that level for the first time in about three
months on Monday.
Tuesday’s cases, of which 21 were imported, pushed the city’s
tally to 1,205,083. Health authorities also reported seven more
fatalities, taking the death toll to 9,325.

The daily infection figure also included 45 students and
teachers, 18 of whom were tested on Tuesday, while the rest
underwent tests during the extended weekend break.
Meeting the press before the weekly session of her de facto
cabinet, the Executive Council, Lam on Tuesday also said the
remaining restrictions to be eased in a second stage of
relaxations were on track for May 19, including the
reopening of all previously closed operations, such as bars,
party rooms, karaoke lounges, mahjong parlours,
nightclubs and cruises.
By that stage, bars will be allowed to operate until 2am with four
per table, while restaurants can extend service hours from the
current 10pm to midnight. Up to 120 people will also be allowed
to attend wedding banquets, from the current 20.
An operating capacity limit of 50 per cent for cinemas and some
other premises will be raised to 85 per cent. Eating and drinking
will also be allowed in cinemas.
The government earlier announced a phased easing of
restrictions in three stages over three months, but Lam on
Tuesday said several indicators proved the city’s pandemic
situation was “better than expected”, therefore some
measures could be relaxed earlier.
Apart from the declining number of daily infections, half of
the samples from sewage surveillance also returned
negative results on Monday, while the other half carried a
low viral load. ...
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May 4, 2022
Covid's toll in the U.S. reaches a once unfathomable number: 1 million deaths
The U.S. on Wednesday surpassed 1 million Covid-19
deaths, according to data compiled by NBC News — a once
unthinkable scale of loss even for the country with the
world's highest recorded toll from the virus.
The number — equivalent to the population of San Jose,
California, the 10th largest city in the U.S. — was
reached at stunning speed: 27 months after the country
confirmed its first case of the virus.
"Each of those people touched hundreds of other people,"
said Diana Ordonez, whose husband, Juan Ordonez, died in
April 2020 at age 40, five days before their daughter Mia's
fifth birthday. "It's an exponential number of other people
that are walking around with a small hole in their heart.”
While deaths from Covid have slowed in recent weeks,
about 360 people have still been dying every day. The
casualty count is far higher than what most people could
have imagined in the early days of the pandemic,
particularly because then-President Donald Trump
repeatedly downplayed the virus while in office.
"This is their new hoax," Trump said of Democrats in front of
a cheering crowd at a rally in North Charleston, South
Carolina, on Feb. 28, 2020. "So far we have lost nobody to
coronavirus."
A day later, health officials in Washington made the
inevitable announcement: a coronavirus patient in their state

had died.
Now, more than two years and 999,999 fatalities later, the
U.S. death toll is the world's highest total by a significant
margin, figures show. In a distant second is Brazil, which
has recorded just over 660,000 confirmed Covid deaths.
Dr. Christopher Murray, who heads the Institute for Health
Metrics and Evaluation at the University of Washington
School of Medicine, said although this milestone has been
looming, "the fact that so many have died is still appalling.”
And the toll continues to mount.
"This is far from over," Murray said.
...
'We had the opportunity to be a shining example’
Per capita, the U.S. ranks 18th worldwide in Covid
deaths, while Peru has the highest number. Still, many
see the staggering death toll as evidence of America’s
inadequate response to the crisis.
"We had the opportunity to be a shining example to the rest
of the world about how to deal with the pandemic, and we
didn't do that," said Nico Montero, a 17-year-old in Bucks
County, Pennsylvania. Montero made headlines earlier this
year when he traveled to Philadelphia, where children ages
11 or older can be vaccinated without parental consent, to
receive his shot at age 16.
...
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May 5, 2022
COVID-19 hospital admissions, deaths forecast to rise in the US
for first time in months
... projected to increase over the next four weeks, according to
updated forecast models used by the Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention.
The projected increases come after weeks of steady upticks in
infections across the country, subsequent to the removal of masking
requirements and mitigation measures in many states and cities.
The forecast now predicts that approximately 5,000 deaths will occur
over the next two weeks, with Ohio, New York and New Jersey
projected to see the largest totals of daily deaths in the weeks to
come.
"We are still in the middle of a pandemic, to be sure -- there's no
confusion about that," Dr. Anthony Fauci, the nation's top infectious
disease expert, told Foreign Policy last week.
The forecast models show that 42 states and territories in hospital
admissions across the country, including New York, Minnesota,
Wisconsin and Florida, are projected to see increases in the next
two weeks.
Nationally, a growing number of COVID-19 positive patients have
already been admitted to hospitals, requiring care, federal data shows.
Since late last month, daily hospital admission totals have been slowly
increasing, particularly in the Northeast, according to CDC data. And in
the last week, admissions have jumped by 20%, with emergency
department visits also up by 18%.
On average, more than 2,200 virus-positive Americans are entering the
hospital each day -- a total that has increased by 20% in the last week,
the CDC reports. This also marks the highest number of patients
requiring care since mid-March.

Overall, there are about 18,300 patients with confirmed cases of COVID19 in hospitals across the country, up by 18% in the last two weeks, the
Department of Health and Human Services reports.
Although totals remain significantly lower than during other parts of the
pandemic, admission levels are now on the rise in every region of the
country.
Nationally, new infection rates have reached their highest point in
nearly two months. More than 60,000 new cases are being officially
reported each day, up by 27% in the last week, according to the CDC.
In the Northeast and New York-New Jersey region, infection rates have
risen by 64.8% and 54.8% respectively, over the last two weeks.
Since last summer, dozens of states have moved to shutter public
testing sites, with more at-home COVID-19 tests now available. Most
Americans are not reporting their results to officials, and thus, experts
say infection totals are likely significantly undercounted.
Health experts say a confluence of factors is likely driving the nation's
latest viral resurgence, including the easing of masking requirements
and other COVID-19 restrictions as well as highly contagious omicron
subvariants, which have been estimated to be between 30% and 80%
more transmissible than the original omicron strain.
The BA.2 subvariant, BA.2.12.1, first discovered domestically last
month, in New York state, continues to steadily increase in the U.S.,
newly released federal data shows. The subvariant now accounts
for 36.5% of new COVID-19 cases nationwide, while in the New York
— New Jersey area, it accounts for the majority -- nearly 62% -- of
new cases.
...
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May 6, 2022
Asian Games in China postponed because of spread of COVID-19
...The postponement reflects a growing concern among the
Chinese leadership about rapidly spreading outbreaks from
Shanghai to Beijing in an important political year. The ruling
Communist Party is holding a major meeting this fall and doesn’t
want any signs of instability, pandemic-related or not.
China is staying with a “zero-COVID” strategy of lockdowns and other
restrictions despite the economic costs and the fact that many other
countries around the world are loosening up and trying to live with the
virus.
...
The Asian Games were to take place from Sept. 10-25 in the eastern
city of Hangzhou and would involve more than 11,000 athletes —
more than the typical Summer Olympics. The last edition was in 2018 in
Jakarta, Indonesia.
The World University Games, another major multi-sport event, have
also been postponed, organizers said Friday. They were scheduled
for last year but were postponed until 2022. They were to take place
this year from June 26-July 7 in the western city of Chengdu. About
6,000 athletes were believed to be involved.
...
The OCA also announced that the Asian Youth Games, which were
scheduled for Dec. 20-28 in Shantou, China, would be canceled.
The youth games, which had already been postponed once, will next be
held in 2025 in Tashkent, Uzbekistan.
Two international track meets scheduled to be held in China this
year were also called off.
...
The strict “zero-COVID” policy has been closely identified with President
Xi Jinping, the head of the ruling Communist Party, and was strongly
reaffirmed at a meeting of the party’s all-powerful Politburo Standing
Committee on Thursday.
“Relaxation will undoubtedly lead to massive numbers of infections,

critical cases and deaths, seriously impacting economic and social
development and people’s lives and health,” the the official Xinhua News
Agency said in its summary of the meeting’s conclusions.
The meeting “stressed the importance of unswervingly adhering to the
dynamic zero-COVID policy and resolutely fighting any attempts to
distort, question or dismiss China’s anti-COVID policy.”
China on Friday reported a total of 4,628 new COVID-19 cases, the
vast majority of them asymptomatic and detected in Shanghai,
China’s largest city which lies about 177 kilometers (110 miles) east
of Hangzhou.

Chinese President Xi Jinping FILE: Lintao Zhang/Getty Images
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May 7, 2022
Tribes credited with elevating vaccinations in rural Arizona
... In a pandemic that has seen sharp divides between urban and rural
vaccination rates nationwide, Arizona is the only state where rural
vaccine rates outpaced more populated counties, according to a
recent report from the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention. Public health experts believe the trend was mainly
fueled by a group that lost a disproportionate number of lives to
COVID-19: Native Americans.
Tribal communities were left more vulnerable to the virus because
of underlying health issues like diabetes and heart disease, as
well as multiple generations sharing a home. Cases and deaths
piled on despite curfews, weekend lockdowns, mask mandates and
business shutdowns. By April 2020, the Navajo Nation — which
encompasses parts of Arizona, New Mexico and Utah — declared
it had been hit harder by the coronavirus than any other tribe.
The devastating loss, particularly of elders, drove a push for
vaccinations as an act of selflessness. Holly Van Lew, co-leader of a
federal Indian Health Service taskforce rolling out vaccines nationwide,
credits Navajo Nation officials with constantly emphasizing that
message.
“It really comes from a different perspective. Instead of ‘You should get
your COVID-19 vaccines too,’ (it’s) ‘We should all as community
members protect each other,’” said Lew, a clinical pharmacist at the
Phoenix Indian Medical Center.
Native Americans make up significant portions of five of the seven
counties designated as rural in the CDC report. A 2020 Census survey
shows they account for nearly three-fourths of the 71,000 people in
Apache County and almost half of the 110,000 residents in Navajo
County. They are an estimated 10% to 15% in three smaller counties,
Gila, Graham and La Paz.

Arizona has 15 counties total. The CDC determined counties were rural
if they either had no substantial “urban cluster” or one with a population
between 10,000 and 50,000.
The overall percentage of people in those counties who were
vaccine-eligible and got at least partly vaccinated between
December 2020 and January this year was 86.1%. It was 69.3% in
urban counties, the report said.
Nationally, urban counties outshone rural ones 75.4% to to 58.5%.
...
For the counties with high Native populations, outreach included
some unique strategies. The IHS taskforce collaborated with
federal, state and local partners on vaccine clinics and radio and
print ads in Native languages. They also met people where they
lived. Public health nurses went door-to-door in tribal
communities and vaccinated entire families, Van Lew said.
Organizations like the Navajo and Hopi Families COVID-19 Relief Fund
have hosted vaccine drives with T-shirts and gift cards. They created
TikTok videos, newspaper ads and even “influencer” posters for social
media. The influencers are trusted tribal members like professional
golfer Notah Begay III, who is Navajo, said Wendy Atcitty, the fund’s
program manager for public health education.
...
Tribal vaccine drives faced plenty of resistors. No one knows that more
than Hector Begaye, who was hesitant to get vaccinated but had to so
he could work for the Navajo and Hopi Families COVID-19 Relief Fund.
Even with all the incentives, he can’t convince everyone.
“All we can do is share our personal stories and encouragement and
acceptance,” Begaye said. “In this line of work, as much as we want
people to be boosted, we can’t force it down their throat.”
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May 8, 2022
Coronavirus forces Willie Nelson and Melissa Etheridge to cancel performances
NEW ORLEANS — The Zac Brown Band will replace
country legend Willie Nelson on the closing day of the New
Orleans Jazz & Heritage Festival.
Nelson canceled his Sunday performance and postponed
other shows after a positive case of the coronavirus in
his band. The 89-year-old musician was slated to close the
Gentilly Stage — the same stage where his son, Lukas
Nelson, is performing earlier in the day with his band the
Promise of the Real.
The Zac Brown Band is a country band from Atlanta that's
best known for hits like "Chicken Fried," "Highway 20 Ride,"
"Knee Deep" and "Goodbye in Her Eyes."
Start the day smarter. Get all the news you need in your
inbox each morning.
Melissa Etheridge also canceled her scheduled
performance after members of her crew tested positive
for COVID-19. Mavis Staples replaced Etheridge in the
Blues Tent on Saturday.
"Oh my heart hurts not to be there. Mavis will be amazing, I
know. I am hoping I can be asked back again. Dave and
crew are healing. Thank you for all the well wishes. COVID
heartbreak," tweeted Etheridge after news that Staples
would appear on Saturday was announced.

The seven-day festival draws tens of thousands to the city's
Fair Grounds Race Course, where as many as 80 musical
acts perform daily on more than a dozen stages,
complemented by arts and crafts exhibits and an array of
booths featuring foods from Louisiana and beyond.
While it attracts national and international talent such as
Nelson and Etheridge, the festival is also known for
showcasing the wide gamut of musical talent and genres
found in Louisiana such as zydeco, gospel, blues and of
course, jazz.
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May 9, 2022
Laos reopens to tourists and other visitors from abroad
BANGKOK (AP) — The landlocked Southeast Asian nation
of Laos reopened to tourists and other visitors on Monday,
more than two years after it imposed tight restrictions to
fight the coronavirus.

the falling number of COVID-19 cases in Laos and
worldwide. It said the average number of new infections
reported daily has declined from almost 2,000 in
February and March to less than 200 now.

Thipphakone Chanthavongsa, head of the government’s
agency for controlling COVID-19, announced on Saturday
the reopening date, the last in a three-phase plan, state
news agency KPL reported. She said vaccination
certificates or virus tests will still be required for Lao
citizens and foreigners entering the country.

Laos, with an estimated 7.7 million people, is one of Asia’s
poorest nations. It has had 208,535 confirmed coronavirus
cases, including 749 deaths, since the pandemic began,
according to the health ministry.

Travelers 12 years of age or older without vaccination
certificates must be able to show negative ATK tests
taken within 48 hours of departure for Laos.
As part of the easing of restrictions, entertainment venues
including karaoke parlors will be able to reopen, but
must comply with COVID-19 control regulations. All
border crossings were reopened.
The country hosted a record 4.79 million foreign visitors in
2019 before the pandemic began. The number fell to
886,400 in 2020, the latest year for which statistics are
available.
The website of the state-controlled Vientiane Times
newspaper quoted Deputy Health Minister Snong Thongsna
as saying the decision to reopen the country was based on
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May 10, 2022
Norway discards COVID-19 vaccines as supplies exceed demand
COPENHAGEN, Denmark (AP) — Norwegian health
authorities said Tuesday that the country has a surplus of
COVID-19 vaccines and has already discarded more than
137,000 doses because there is declining demand in
low-income countries.
The Norwegian Institute of Public Health said it plans a
further disposal of doses if global demand does not change.
In Norway there is high vaccine coverage while globally
a demand for donations has fallen.
“For the first time during the pandemic, the supply now
exceeds the demand for COVID-19 vaccine doses,” the
agency said, adding that situation also applies to most
European Union countries. Norway is not a member of the
EU.
Norway has donated 7.4 million doses to more than 25
countries, chiefly via the UN-backed program known as
COVAX but also via bilateral donations.
Earlier this month, health officials in neighboring Denmark
said that 1.1 million excess COVID-19 vaccines would be
discarded because their expiration date is near, and efforts
to donate them to developing countries have failed.
According to the Norwegian agency, 93.1% of people older
than 18 years of age have received a first dose of a
vaccine while 90.7% have gotten a second shot.
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May 11, 2022
EU lifts mask requirement for air travel as pandemic ebbs
BERLIN (AP) — The European Union will no longer
require masks to be worn at airports and on planes
starting next week amid the easing of coronavirus
restrictions across the bloc, authorities said Wednesday.
The European Union Aviation Safety Agency said it hoped
the joint decision, made with the European Centre for
Disease Prevention and Control, would mark “a big step
forward in the normalization of air travel” for passengers and
crews.
The new guideline “takes account of the latest
developments in the pandemic, in particular the levels
of vaccination and naturally acquired immunity, and the
accompanying lifting of restrictions in a growing
number of European countries,” the two agencies said in
a joint statement.
“Passengers should however behave responsibly and
respect the choices of others around them,” EASA
Executive Director Patrick Ky said. “And a passenger
who is coughing and sneezing should strongly consider
wearing a face mask, for the reassurance of those
seated nearby.”
While the new recommendations take effect on May 16,
rules for masks may still vary by airline beyond that
date if they fly to or from destinations where the rules
are different.

European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control
director Andrea Ammon said washing hands and social
distancing should still be practiced, but airport operators are
advised not to impose distancing requirements if these are
likely to lead to a bottleneck.
The agencies also recommended that airlines keep systems
for collecting passenger locator information on standby in
case they are needed in future, for example if a new
dangerous variant emerges.
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May 12, 2022
N.Korea reports first COVID outbreak, orders lockdown in "gravest emergency"
... North Korea had never confirmed a COVID infection before
Thursday although South Korean and U.S. officials have said
there could have been earlier cases in the isolated country, given
its trade and travel with China before it sealed its border to block
the virus in early 2020.
"The state's most serious emergency has occurred: A break emerged
in our emergency epidemic prevention front that had been firmly
defended until now," the official KCNA news agency said.
The first public admission of COVID infections highlights the
potential for a major crisis in a country that lacks medical
resources and has refused international help with vaccinations
and kept its borders shut.
As of March, not only had no cases of COVID been reported,
according to the World Health Organization (WHO), but there was
no official record of any North Koreans being vaccinated.
KCNA said that samples taken on May 8 from people in Pyongyang
who were experiencing fevers showed a sub-variant of the Omicron
virus, also known as BA.2. It did not give the number of cases or say
what the source might have been.
Earlier on Thursday, Chinese state television reported North Korea
has imposed a stay-at-home order since Tuesday citing "suspected flu
symptoms" among some people.
North Korean leader Kim Jong Un convened a meeting of the
ruling Workers' Party's powerful politburo, ordering a "strict
lockdown" nationwide and the mobilisation of emergency
reserve medical supplies.
"The state epidemic prevention work shall be switched over to the
maximum emergency epidemic prevention system," KCNA said.

State television showed Kim wearing a mask upon arrival for the
meeting, before taking it off as it began. All other attendees wore
masks.
In past footage of such meetings, everyone but him wore a mask.
There was no sign of masks in pictures of a recent big military parade.
For more than two years Kim has enforced tight restrictions to stop
COVID including a ban on travel between provinces. In July 2020, he
declared an emergency and imposed a three-week lockdown on
Kaesong town, near the inter-Korean border, after a man who
defected to the South in 2017 returned to the city showing COVID
symptoms.
According to the latest WHO data, as of the end of March, 64,207 of
North Korea's 25 million people had been tested for COVID and all
were negative.
North Korea had declined vaccine supplies from the COVAX
sharing programme and the Sinovac Biotech vaccine from China,
possibly leaving the vast majority of people in a relatively young
country exposed to higher risk of infection.
The office of South Korea's new president, Yoon Suk-yeol, who was
sworn in on Tuesday, said it would not link humanitarian aid to political
differences with North Korea.
Kwon Young-se, Yoon's nominee for unification minister responsible
for inter-Korean ties, told his confirmation hearing that he would
prepare humanitarian assistance for the North, including COVID
treatment, syringes and other medical supplies.
China's foreign ministry spokesman said it was ready to provide "allout efforts" to help North Korea fight the outbreak.
...
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May 13, 2022
North Korea announces first Covid deaths amid ‘explosive’ outbreak
North Korea has announced an “explosive” Covid-19 outbreak that has
likely killed six people and infected more than 350,000, according to
state media, prompting fears of an impending and deadly crisis in the
isolated and impoverished nation.
The announcement comes a day after the country reported its first ever
coronavirus case, calling the situation a “major national emergency.”
On Thursday, North Korea reported 18,000 new “fever cases” and
six deaths, one of which tested positive for the BA.2 sub-variant of
Omicron, state media KCNA reported on Friday.
North Korea has not confirmed that all “fever” cases and deaths are
Covid-19, likely due to its limited testing capability.
“A fever whose cause couldn’t be identified explosively spread
nationwide since late April,” the newspaper said. “As of now up to
187,800 people are being isolated.”
An outbreak of Covid-19 could prove disastrous for North Korea. The
country’s dilapidated health care infrastructure is unlikely to be up to the
task of treating a large number of patients with a highly infectious
disease and the nation is not known to have imported any coronavirus
vaccines.
North Korea had not previously acknowledged any coronavirus cases,
though few believe that a country of around 25 million people has been
spared by a virus that has infected millions worldwide.
...
Following a meeting of the country’s powerful politburo on Thursday,
North Korea placed all cities into lockdown and ordered “people
with fever or abnormal symptoms” into quarantine, KCNA said.
A reporter for Chinese state media CGTN released a rare video from
Pyongyang on Friday, recounting his experience on the ground.

“As far as we know, not many people in Pyongyang have been
vaccinated, and the medical and epidemic prevention facilities are in
short supply,” reporter Zang Qing said in a Weibo post.
“Because the capital is in lockdown, the food I have at home is only
enough for a week. We are still awaiting what policy the government will
announce next.”

Global assistance
On Thursday, China said its ready to provide support to North Korea
in its fight against Covid-19.
North Korea’s borders have been sealed since January 2020 to keep the
virus at bay, despite the knock-on effects on trade with Beijing, an
economic lifeline the impoverished country needs to keep its people
from going hungry.
“As comrades, neighbors and friends, China stands ready to provide full
support to the DPRK in its fight against the epidemic,” China’s Ministry of
Foreign Affairs spokesperson Zhao Lijian said in a briefing.
As China battles its own outbreak, the Chinese National Immigration
Administration urged Jilin Province – which borders North Korea – to
strengthen health inspections at its customs after North Korea reported
its first Covid-19 case.
South Korea and the United States also agreed to continue
discussions on ways to provide humanitarian aid to North Korea
with the international community, South Korea’s Foreign Ministry said
in a press release.
South Korea’s Foreign Minister Park Jin and US Secretary of State
Anthony Blinken spoke on a call on Friday and shared concerns over the
Covid-19 situation in North Korea, the ministry said. Both countries are
open to dialogue with the north, they said. ...
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May 14, 2022
South Africa in new surge of COVID from versions of omicron
JOHANNESBURG (AP) — South Africa is experiencing a surge
of new COVID-19 cases driven by two omicron sub-variants,
according to health experts.
For about three weeks the country has seen increasing
numbers of new cases and somewhat higher
hospitalizations, but not increases in severe cases and
deaths, said Professor Marta Nunes, a researcher at Vaccine
and Infectious Diseases Analytics at Chris Hani Baragwanath
Hospital in Soweto.
“We’re still very early in this increase period, so I don’t want to
really call it a wave,” Nunes said. “We are seeing a slight, a
small increase in hospitalizations and really very few
deaths.”
South Africa’s new cases have gone from an average of 300
per day in early April to about 8,000 per day this week.
Nunes says the actual number of new cases is probably
much higher because the symptoms are mild and many
who get sick are not getting tested.
South Africa’s new surge is from two variations of omicron, BA.4
and BA.5, which appear to be very much like the original strain
of omicron that was first identified in South Africa and Botswana
late last year and swept around the globe.
“The majority of new cases are from these two strains. They
are still omicron ... but just genomically somewhat
different,” said Nunes. The new versions appear to be able to
infect people who have immunity from earlier COVID
infections and vaccinations but they cause generally mild

disease, she said. In South Africa, 45% of adults are fully
vaccinated, although about 85% of the population is
thought to have some immunity based on past exposure to
the virus.
“It looks like the vaccines still protect against severe disease,”
Nunes said.
Nunes said that the BA.4 and BA.5 strains of omicron have
spread to other countries in southern Africa and a few
European countries, but it is too early to tell if they will
spread across the globe, as omicron did.
The increase in COVID cases is coming as South Africa is
entering the Southern Hemisphere’s colder winter months and
the country is seeing a rise in cases of flu.
At a COVID testing center in the Chiawelo area of Soweto, many
people come in to be tested for COVID, but find out they have
flu.
“Now we’re in flu season ... so it’s flu versus COVID-19,” said
Magdeline Matsoso, site manager at the Chiawelo vaccination
center. She said people come for testing because they have
COVID symptoms.
“When we do the tests, you find that the majority of them, they
are negative when it comes to COVID, but they do have flu
symptoms,” said Matsoso. “So they get flu treatment and then
they go home because the majority is related to flu and not
COVID.”
...

Return to
Timeline

https://apnews.com/article/covid-health-pandemics-south-korea-north-67e0b5093d66125242ddb3f00f44b690

May 16, 2022
Kim blasts pandemic response as North Korean outbreak surges
... North Korean leader Kim Jong Un criticized officials over slow
medicine deliveries and mobilized the military to respond to a surge in
suspected COVID-19 infections, as his nation struggled to contain a
fever that has reportedly killed dozens and sickened nearly a million
others in a span of three days.
North Korean health authorities said Monday that eight more people
died and an additional 392,920 were newly found to have feverish
symptoms. That brings the death toll to 50 and illnesses to more
than 1.2 million, respectively. It’s a sharp jump from six dead and
350,000 sick reported last Friday, a day after the North said that it found
that an unspecified number of people in capital Pyongyang tested
positive for the omicron variant.
Kim has acknowledged that the fast-spreading fever, highly likely
driven by COVID-19, is causing “great upheaval” in the country,
and outside experts say the true scale of the outbreak is likely
much bigger than what’s described in the state-controlled media.
Some suspect that North Korea has understated its fatalities or illnesses
to shield Kim’s leadership from criticism. The North likely lacks test kits
and other tools to detect virus carriers with no or mild symptoms, which
means that several million might already have been infected.
“When people die, North Korean authorities will say they’ve died of
overwork or from natural deaths, not because of COVID-19,” said Nam
Sung-wook, a professor at Korea University in South Korea. Nam said
the North is likely understating the death toll to protect “the dignity of its
supreme leader.”
While neighboring South Korea and China have offered to send
medical supplies and other help, experts say it’s too late to
inoculate the North’s 26 million people, and that the only realistic
outside help would be offering limited supplies of vaccines to
reduce deaths among high-risk groups, including the elderly and
people with preexisting conditions.

“With the country yet to initiate COVID-19 vaccination, there is risk that
the virus may spread rapidly among the masses unless curtailed with
immediate and appropriate measures,” Dr. Poonam Khetrapal Singh, the
World Health Organization’s regional director for South-East Asia, said in
a statement. He said WHO is ready to provide North Korea with
technical support to increase testing and with essential medicines and
medical supplies.
It’s unclear whether and how soon Kim would accept outside offers of
aid because he has previously rallied for unity at home to guard against
the pandemic without resorting to foreign help.
State media didn’t specify how many of the fever cases were confirmed
as COVID-19. Among the 50 fatalities, North Korea officially identified
only one as a COVID-19 case so far.
North Korea is believed to be mostly relying on isolating people
with symptoms at shelters. Analyst Cheong Seong-Chang at South
Korea’s Sejong Institute said the North’s limited number of test kits are
likely mainly reserved for the ruling elite.
Failing to slow the virus could have dire consequences for North Korea,
considering its broken health care system and that its people are
believed to be unvaccinated. There’s also malnourishment and chronic
poverty.
North Korea imposed what it described as maximum preventive
measures that restricted travel between cities and counties, and
Kim ordered public health officials, teachers and others to identify
people with fevers so they could be quarantined. As of Sunday,
more than 564,860 people were in quarantine, North Korea’s state
media reported.
The explosive growth in fever cases may underscore how fast omicron
could travel across an unvaccinated population without access to ...
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May 17, 2022
North Korea COVID outbreak could have 'devastating' impact
on human rights, U.N. says
LONDON, May 17 (Reuters) - Measures taken in North
Korea to fight the first reported COVID-19 outbreak could
have "devastating" consequences for human rights in the
country, a spokesperson for the U.N. human rights office
said on Tuesday.

“Those in detention are also particularly exposed to the risk
of infection due to the high concentrations of people in
confined spaces and limited access to hygiene and
healthcare. Malnutrition was already widespread in places of
detention before the onset of COVID-19," she said.

New restrictions could have dire consequences for
people to meet their basic needs, including getting
enough food, Liz Throssell told a briefing, adding that any
measures taken against the pandemic should be
proportionate and necessary.

North Korea's state emergency epidemic prevention
headquarters has reported 269,510 more people with
fever, bringing the total to 1.48 million, while the death
toll grew by six to 56 as of Monday evening, KCNA said.
It did not say how many people had tested positive for
COVID-19.

The isolated country confirmed its first acknowledged
COVID-19 outbreak last week, fuelling concerns over a
major crisis due to lack of vaccines and medical
infrastructure. read more
New measures to fight the spread, which include putting
people into isolation and further restrictions on travel, could
open the door to greater political and civil repression,
Throssell said.
"In the absence of any vaccination rollout, the pandemic's
reported spread may have a devastating impact on the
human rights situation in the country," she said.
Children, lactating mothers, older people, the homeless and
those living in more isolated rural and border areas were
especially vulnerable, she said.

The country has not started mass vaccinations and has
limited testing capabilities, raising concerns that it may
be difficult to assess how widely and rapidly the disease
is spreading and verify the number of confirmed cases
and deaths.
The U.N. human rights office urged North Korea to discuss
with the United Nations the opening of channels for
humanitarian support, including medicines and vaccines,
Throssell said.
The office also urged North Korea to allow United
Nations workers to be allowed to enter the country to
support the fight against the coronavirus outbreak.
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May 18, 2022
North Korea boasts recovery as WHO worries over missing data
SEOUL, South Korea (AP) — North Korea on Wednesday added
hundreds of thousands of infections to its growing pandemic
caseload but also said that a million people have already
recovered from suspected COVID-19 just a week after disclosing
an outbreak, a public health crisis it appears to be trying to manage
in isolation as global experts express deep concern about dire
consequences.
The country’s anti-virus headquarters announced 232,880 new cases
of fever and another six deaths in state media Wednesday. Those
figures raise its totals to 62 deaths and more than 1.7 million fever
cases since late April. It said more than a million people recovered but
at least 691,170 remain in quarantine.
Outside experts believe most of the fevers are from COVID-19 but
North Korea lacks tests to confirm so many. The outbreak is almost
certainly larger than the fever tally, since some virus carriers may not
develop fevers or other symptoms.
It’s also unclear how more than a million people recovered so
quickly when limited medicine, medical equipment and health
facilities exist to treat the country’s impoverished, unvaccinated
population of 26 million.

request for more data about its outbreak.
Before acknowledging COVID-19 infections for the first time last
week, North Korea had held to a widely doubted claim of keeping
out the virus. It also shunned millions of vaccine shots offered
by the U.N.-backed COVAX distribution program, likely because
of international monitoring requirements attached to them.
North Korea and Eritrea are the only sovereign U.N.-member
countries not to have rolled out vaccines, but Tedros said
neither country has responded to WHO’s offers of vaccines,
medicines, tests and technical support.
...
There’s suspicion that North Korea is underreporting deaths to
soften the blow for Kim, who already was navigating the
toughest moment of his decade in power. The pandemic has
further damaged an economy already broken by
mismanagement and U.S.-led sanctions over Kim’s nuclear
weapons and missiles development.

Globally, COVID-19 has killed about 6.3 million people with the true
toll believed to be much higher. Countries with outbreaks of a
similar size to North Korea’s official fever tally have confirmed
thousands of deaths each.

At the Politburo meeting, Kim criticized officials over their early
pandemic response, which he said underscored “immaturity in the
state capacity for coping with the crisis” and he blamed the country’s
vulnerability on their “non-positive attitude, slackness and nonactivity,”
...
North Korea’s COVID-19 outbreak came amid a provocative run
in weapons demonstrations, including its first test of an
intercontinental ballistic missile in nearly five years, in a
brinkmanship aimed at forcing the United States to accept the
idea of the North as a nuclear power and negotiate economic
and security concessions from a position of strength.

World Health Organization Director-General Tedros Adhanom
Ghebreyesus said Tuesday that North Korea has not responded to its

U.S. and South Korean officials also believe North Korea could
conduct its seventh nuclear test explosion this month. ...

Some experts say the North could be simply releasing people from
quarantine after their fevers subside.
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May 19, 2022
COVID is rising in the Americas, virus 'not going away anytime soon' -PAHO
SAO PAULO, May 18 (Reuters) - COVID-19 is on the rise
again in the Americas as many countries have abandoned
measures like masking and social distancing and many lag
in vaccination rates, the Pan American Health Organization
(PAHO) said on Wednesday.
Cases in the Americas surged 27.2% last week from the
prior one, driven primarily by a spike in infections in the
United States, according to PAHO.
More than half of a total 918,000 infections came from
North America as U.S. cases jumped by 33% to 605,000
in the last week. Infections in North America have now
been climbing for the past seven weeks.
PAHO Director Dr. Carissa Etienne noted that many
countries and local governments are giving up measures to
protect against the virus and have reopened borders after a
period of lower transmission.
"Masking and social distancing have served us well since
the start of the pandemic and are still valid measures to
lower virus transmission," she said, adding that
governments should be ready to scale up these measures
whenever there is an increase in cases or deaths.
Too many people remain at risk, PAHO said, as only 14 of
the 51 countries and territories in the Americas have
reached the World Health Organization's goal of

vaccinating 70% of their population, she added during a
news conference.
PAHO said new COVID-19 infections and deaths in the
region have been rising steadily over the past four weeks,
with over 3,500 fatalities reported last week.
Central America saw the largest percentage rise in
cases, with infections soaring by 80%. In Brazil, the
second most populated country in the Americas,
infections increased by 9% to 120,000.
"It is time to take stock of these numbers and act. COVID is
again on the rise in the Americas," Etienne said. "The truth is
this virus is not going away anytime soon."
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May 20, 2022
The quest for longer-lasting Covid-19 vaccines
As waves of new coronavirus variants circulate the globe, one thing has
become clear: human immunity against the virus fades over time.

National Institutes of Allergy and Infectious Diseases in an interview with
CNN.

To maintain durable protection against the virus that causes Covid-19,
scientists are working around the clock to develop next-generation
vaccines. But some of the nuances around why and how immunity
against Covid-19 fades remain a mystery.

Fauci said that the mRNA platform may be one of those.

The steepest drops in immunity – which come about four to five
months after vaccination and up to eight months after infection, but
can vary – are against Covid-19 symptoms, getting infected and getting
sick. Protection against severe outcomes, hospitalization and death
remains much higher for a longer period of time, but even this
decays to some degree, especially for the elderly and those with
compromised immune function.
Since the early days of the pandemic, scientists have known that the
coronavirus carries a structure called the spike protein, and it uses this
crown of spikes to get into the cells it attacks. Our Covid-19 vaccines
create antibodies to these spike proteins that bind to the docking sites
on the virus, blocking them from infecting our cells.
Yet our safety net against the virus is wearing thin, in part because
the virus is changing like a fugitive donning a disguise – picking up
mutations that change the shape of its spikes in ways that make it
less recognizable to our immune system.

In clinical trials, the new mRNA vaccines have proven to be
astonishingly good at protecting people against illness, hospitalizations
and deaths, at least in the short term. Fauci said mRNA vaccines have
other advantages, too. It’s relatively fast and easy to redesign them to
better protect against new variants, for example.
“We got a really great platform with mRNA,” Fauci said. “But let’s try to
be better. Because our experience, maybe it’s peculiar to coronavirus,
but I doubt it, is that the durability of the response you can be better on.”

‘We’ve got to get better platforms’
To be fair, Fauci said we won’t know how long immunity induced by
these kinds of vaccines may last until mRNA is used to make vaccines
against a different type of pathogen, perhaps one that doesn’t change as
much as SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes Covid-19.
Definitive answers may be years away.
In the meantime, he said, we can’t wait. We need to improve the
vaccines if we’re going to keep Covid-19 at bay.

But there’s another piece of the immunity puzzle that scientists are
urgently trying to solve, and that is whether some of this drop off in
our protection may be a result of the mRNA technology used to build
some Covid-19 vaccines, such as those developed by Moderna and
Pfizer/BioNTech, which were the first in the world to use this platform.

“We have very good vaccines, but we’ve got to get better platforms and
immunogens, maybe with adjuvants that allow us to have a greater
durability of protection,” Fauci said. Adjuvants are extra ingredients in
vaccines that help them work better.

“Some vaccine platforms give a very high degree of protection but
the durability isn’t very long,” said Dr. Anthony Fauci, director of the

Other experts agree.
...
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May 21, 2022
North Korea reports more fevers as Kim claims virus progress
... North Korea said more than 2.4 million people have fallen ill and
66 people have died since an unidentified fever began quickly
spreading in late April, although the country has only been able to
identify a handful of those cases as COVID-19 due to a lack of
testing supplies. After maintaining a dubious claim for 2 1/2 years that
it had perfectly blocked the virus from entering its territory, the North
admitted to omicron infections last week.
Amid a paucity of public health tools, the North has mobilized more
than a million health workers to find people with fevers and isolate them
at quarantine facilities. Kim also imposed strict restrictions on travel
between cities and towns and mobilized thousands of troops to help
with the transport of medicine to pharmacies in the country’s capital,
Pyongyang, which has been the center of the outbreak.
...
While imposing supposedly “maximum” preventive measures,
Kim has also stressed that his economic goals still should be met,
and state media have described large groups of workers
continuing to gather at farms, mining facilities, power stations and
construction sites.
...
North Korea’s optimistic description of its pandemic response starkly
contrasts with outside concerns about dire consequences, including
deaths that may reach tens of thousands. The worries have grown as
the country apparently tries to manage the crisis in isolation while
ignoring help from South Korea and the United States. South Korea’s
government has said it couldn’t confirm reports that North Korea had
flown aircraft to bring back emergency supplies from ally China this
week.
The North in recent years has shunned millions of vaccine doses
offered by the U.N.-backed COVAX distribution program, possibly
because of international monitoring requirements attached to
those shots. The WHO and UNICEF have said North Korea so far
has been unresponsive to their requests for virus data or

proposals for help, and some experts say the North may be willing
to accept a certain level of fatalities to gain immunity through
infection.
It’s possible at least some of North Korea’s fever caseload are from
non-COVID-19 illnesses such as water-borne diseases, which
according to South Korean intelligence officials have become a growing
problem for the North in recent years amid shortages in medical
supplies.
But experts say the explosive pace of spread and North Korea’s
lack of a testing regime to detect large numbers of virus carriers in
early stages of infection suggest the country’s COVID-19 crisis is
likely worse than what its fever numbers represent. They say the
country’s fatalities would be significantly larger than the official
tally and that deaths will further surge in coming weeks
considering the intervals between infections and deaths.
North Korea’s admission of a COVID-19 outbreak came amid a streak
of weapons tests, including the country’s first demonstration of an
intercontinental ballistic missile since 2017 in March, as Kim pushes a
brinkmanship aimed at pressuring the United States to accept the idea
of the North as a nuclear power and negotiating economic and security
concessions from a position of strength.
The economic challenges and COVID-19 crisis are unlikely to slow his
pressure campaign. U.S. and South Korean officials have said
there’s a possibility the North conducts another ballistic missile
test or nuclear explosive test during or around President Joe
Biden’s visits to South Korea and Japan this week.
Nuclear negotiations between Washington and Pyongyang have stalled
for more than three years over disagreements over how to relax
crippling U.S.-led sanctions in exchange for disarmament steps by the
North.
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May 22, 2022
Oman drops all remaining coronavirus restrictions
DUBAI, United Arab Emirates (AP) — The sultanate of
Oman announced on Sunday an end to its mask mandate
and remaining coronavirus curbs after over two years of
pandemic restrictions.
Due to the country’s steady decline in coronavirus
infections and hospitalizations, the government said the
public no longer needs to adhere to a litany of health
precautions, including mask-wearing in public places
and avoiding large crowds.
Authorities were careful not to declare the country’s
health crisis officially over, still urging citizens to isolate
if they experience symptoms of COVID-19 and to take a
booster shot if they hadn’t already. However, the
scrapping of all restrictions brings normalcy back to Oman
as the rest of its Gulf Arab neighbors see the virus similarly
recede.
The sultanate is logging some 20 virus cases a day, down
from over 1,000 a day earlier this year as the highly
transmissible omicron variant fueled a winter surge. Oman’s
inoculation campaign has now overcome initial vaccine
skepticism and rapidly accelerated, with 135 doses
administered for every 100 people, according to the Our
World in Data project at the University of Oxford.

https://gisgeography.com/oman-map/

Return to
Timeline

https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/public-health/covid-19-cases-tick-up-in-9-states.html

May 23, 2022
COVID-19 hospitalizations up in 46 states
Here are the 14-day changes for hospitalizations in each
state and Washington, D.C., reporting an increase,
along with their daily average hospitalizations:
Iowa: 64 percent (143 hospitalizations)

West Virginia: 40 percent (159)

Vermont: 24 percent (69)

Virginia: 62 percent (511)

Florida: 39 percent (1,846)

New Hampshire: 23 percent (128)

Hawaii: 60 percent (127)

Washington, D.C.: 38 percent (108)

Colorado: 22 percent (186)

Michigan: 55 percent (1,089)

Alaska: 36 percent (42)

New York: 22 percent (2,932)

Montana: 55 percent (36)

Louisiana: 36 percent (87)

Missouri: 19 percent (447)

Massachusetts: 52 percent (864)

California: 34 percent (1,833)

South Carolina: 19 percent (149)

Maryland: 47 percent (576)

Minnesota: 34 percent (476)

Georgia: 18 percent (696)

Connecticut: 47 percent (419)

Nebraska: 33 percent (93)

Kentucky: 17 percent (266)

Wisconsin: 45 percent (416)

Indiana: 33 percent (360)

Tennessee: 16 percent (268)

Nevada: 45 percent (207)

Maine: 33 percent (240)

Idaho: 15 percent (46)

Pennsylvania: 43 percent (1,388)

Washington: 33 percent (543)

South Dakota: 10 percent (30)

New Jersey: 42 percent (864)

Arizona: 33 percent (365)

Kansas: 8 percent (80)

Illinois: 41 percent (1,030)

Mississippi: 32 percent (88)

Texas: 7 percent (1,163)

Utah: 41 percent (103)

New Mexico: 27 percent (96)

North Carolina: 6 percent (938)

Rhode Island: 40 percent (100)

Ohio: 27 percent (870)

Arkansas: 5 percent (104)

Oregon: 40 percent (352)

Delaware: 26 percent (209)
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May 24, 2022
Brain fog, other long Covid symptoms can last more than a year, study finds
The devastating neurological effects of long Covid can
persist for more than a year, research published Tuesday
finds — even as other symptoms abate.
The study, published in the journal Annals of Clinical and
Translational Neurology, is the longest follow-up study of the
neurological symptoms among long Covid patients who
were never hospitalized for Covid.
The neurological symptoms — which include brain fog,
numbness, tingling, headache, dizziness, blurred vision,
tinnitus and fatigue — are the most frequently reported
for the illness.

that did not require hospitalization.
Most neurological symptoms persisted after an average
of 15 months, the study found. While most patients did
report improvements in their cognitive function and fatigue,
the symptoms had not gone away completely and still
affected their quality of life.
“A lot of those patients still have difficulties with their
cognition that prevent them from working like they used
to,” said a study co-leader, Dr. Igor Koralnik, the chief of
neuro-infectious diseases and global neurology at
Northwestern Medicine, who oversees the Neuro COVID-19
Clinic.

Full coverage of the Covid-19 pandemic
The new study, from researchers at Northwestern University,
is a follow-up to a shorter-term study published last spring
that focused on 100 patients with long Covid. That research
found that 85 percent of the patients reported at least
four lasting neurological problems at least six weeks
after their acute infections.
For the follow-up, the team continued to survey 52 of the
original participants, who were patients at the
university’s Neuro COVID-19 Clinic — a long Covid
clinic — for up to 18 months. The cohort was threequarters female, and the average age was 43. Almost 80
percent were vaccinated, and all had mild Covid symptoms

The study also found that some symptoms, including
heart rate and blood pressure variation, as well as
gastrointestinal problems, increased over time, while
loss of taste and smell tended to improve. Covid
vaccination did not alleviate symptoms, but it also did not
make long Covid any worse.
The Northwestern study did not look at why some of the
symptoms persist and others fade away or why they occur in
the first place.
“The next step for this is finding out what causes long Covid
in the first place and why some people get it and others
don’t,” Koralnik said.
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May 24, 2022
Worldwide deaths from COVID-19 tops 6,300,000
https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/

Select live link for all countries and current numbers
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May 25, 2022
Germany to loosen COVID-19 entry rules over the summer
Germany’s health minister says the government plans
to suspend a pandemic rule requiring people to show
proof of vaccination, a negative test result or recent
recovery from COVID-19 to enter the country over the
summer.
Health Minister Karl Lauterbach told the Funke newspaper
group in comments published Wednesday that the rule,
which applies to everyone age 12 and above regardless of
where they are traveling from, will be suspended from
June 1 to the end of August.
Germany has not had any countries on its list of “highrisk areas” for the coronavirus since early March.
Confirmed coronavirus case numbers have declined
steadily in Germany in recent weeks, and most
restrictions have been lifted.
However, the government last week announced plans to
spend another 830 million euros ($889 million) to buy
vaccines that would help the country deal with a series of
possible variants in the fall.
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May 26, 2022
Hong Kong prepared for rebound in infections even as fifth wave of pandemic subsides
Hong Kong has reported more than 250 coronavirus
cases, as the health minister sought to reassure the public
the government was prepared for any possible rebound in
infections.
Secretary for Food and Health Sophia Chan Siu-chee
urged the public on Thursday to remain vigilant even
though the fifth wave of the pandemic had subsided.
“Our daily caseload remains at around 200 to 300, and
even dropped below 200 on one day,” she said. “But it also
means that there are still chains of transmission in our
community.”
The city confirmed 251 new coronavirus infections on
Thursday, and two more deaths related to the virus.
Among the new infections, 36 were imported ones. Among
the new infections, 36 were imported ones.
As a precaution, the Centre for Health Protection had been
scaling up its anti-epidemic efforts and preparing for a large
rebound in infections, Chan noted.
“How can our system, isolation facilities, hospital beds
and manpower switch to a mode where we can handle a
large-scale rebound? We have been preparing for this and
conducted internal rehearsals,” she said.
Secretary for Food and Health Sophia Chan Siu-chee said

chains of transmission remain in Hong Kong
community.
She added that the authorities had also been closely
monitoring the spread of new variants from overseas.
Director of Health Dr Ronald Lam Man-kin said the
department had also restarted contact-tracing work in
May and had reported at least 10 clusters.
The health officials’ comments came on the back of a
fluctuating daily Covid-19 caseload lately, with Monday’s
figures hitting a three-month low of 190, the fewest
infections since February 4. Tuesday and Wednesday’s
figures rose to about 250.
The city’s leader Carrie Lam Cheng Yuet-ngor previously
attributed the lower Monday figure to fewer rapid
antigen tests taken over the weekend due to school
holidays.
Health authorities identified two more infections tied to
the St Catherine’s International Kindergarten and
Nursery, bringing the number of affected students and
teachers linked to the school at Norfolk Road in
Kowloon Tong to eight and one respectively.
Lam added that given the factors that could give rise to
outbreaks, authorities had to work on the anti-epidemic
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May 27, 2022
Shanghai takes baby steps towards ending COVID lockdown
Shanghai took more gradual steps on Friday towards
lifting its COVID-19 lockdown while Beijing was
investigating cases where its strict curbs were affecting
other medical treatments as China soldiered on with its
uneven exit from restrictions.
The financial hub and the capital have been hot spots,
with a harsh two-month lockdown to arrest a coronavirus
spike in Shanghai and tight movement restrictions to stamp
out a small but stubborn outbreak in Beijing.
Elsewhere, some border areas in the northeastern
province of Jilin reported transmissions of the virus
with an unclear source. Jilin borders Russia and North
Korea, which has imposed a nationwide COVID lockdown.
The curbs have battered the world's second-biggest
economy even as most countries have been seeking to
return to something like normal. Many Chinese, from the
urban youth to low-skilled rural migrant workers, have
complained about lost income, difficulty sourcing food and
mental stress. read more
China's economy is staggering back to its feet but data
shows only a grinding and partial recovery, with
businesses from retailers to chipmakers warning of
slow sales as domestic consumers slam the brakes on
spending.

Electricity consumption by Shanghai's large industrial
enterprises rose steadily in the first three weeks of May to
83% of 2021 levels, Ruan Qiantu, head of the city's branch
of the State Grid, told reporters.
The utility will work to avoid outages as demand recovers
and the summer consumption peak approaches, Ruan said.
"We are actively responding to the demands of enterprises."
As Shanghai, China's most populous city, aims to
essentially end its lockdown from Wednesday, the
authorities have been allowing more people out of their
homes and more businesses to reopen over the past
week. But most residents remain confined to their
compounds and most shops can only do deliveries.
The district of Pudong, home to the Port of Shanghai, the
city's largest airport and its main finance centre, reopened
115 bus routes on Friday. Shanghai is slowly expanding
public transport after reopening four of its 20 subway lines
and more than 250 bus routes on Sunday.
More than 30 parks had reopened as of Thursday, with
visitor numbers capped below 50% of their maximum
capacity, the Shanghai Daily reported. By Tuesday 70 more
parks will reopen.
China hopes that a new approach of relentless, blanket
testing might help other cities avoid more damaging,
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May 28, 2022
Differential Evasion of Delta and Omicron Immunity and Enhanced Fusogenicity of
SARS-CoV-2 Omicron BA.4/5 and BA.2.12.1 Subvariants
... a recent preprint posted to BioRxiv suggests that people
previously infected with an Omicron variant may have
limited protecting against reinfection with the new
Delta-infused Omicron variants while those previously
infected with Delta might have more protection. Study
author Shan-Lu Liu from Ohio State tells it, though, that
because protection wanes over time, people who had Delta
a while ago may not see much added protection. He adds
there that boosters do provide strong protection.
Summary
The rising case numbers of the SARS-CoV-2 Omicron
BA.4, BA.5, and BA.2.12.1 subvariants has generated
serious concern about the course of the pandemic. Here we
examine the neutralization resistance, infectivity,
processing, and fusogenicity of spike from the BA.4/5 and
BA.2.12.1 SARS-CoV-2 variants compared with other
Omicron subvariants and Delta. Critically, we found that the
new Omicron subvariants BA.4/5 and BA.2.12.1 were more
resistant to neutralization by mRNA-vaccinated and boosted
health care worker sera and Omicron-BA.1-wave patient
sera than were the BA.1 and BA.2 variants. Interestingly,
Delta-wave patient sera neutralized more efficiently against
not only Delta but also BA.4/5 and BA.2.12.1 variants that
also contain substitutions at position L452, similar to Delta.
The BA.4/5 and BA.2.12.1 variants also exhibited higher
fusogenicity, and increased spike processing, dependent on

the L452 substitution. These results highlight the key role of
the L452R and L452Q mutations in BA.4/5 and BA.2.12.1
subvariants.
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May 29, 2022
Coronavirus cluster with more transmissive Omicron subvariant expands to Wan Chai;
Hong Kong logs 250 new cases
... “There are transmissions of the BA.2.12.1 subvariant on
Hong Kong Island as two of the new cases also work in Wan
Chai. We assume that the subvariant had leaked into the
community via undetectable cases and led to further
transmissions,” he said.
But he added that the public did not need to worry as
BA.2.12.1 and BA.2.2, the dominant subvariant in the city,
were similar.
“The method of prevention is the same, which is to vaccinate
as soon as possible to prevent serious symptoms or death, as
well as maintaining personal hygiene,” he noted.
Hong Kong considering buying vaccines for monkeypox,
health officials say
Meanwhile, a 55-year-old woman who worked as a
dishwasher at the exhibition centre was also infected. She
had dined at a staff canteen between May 20 and 23 around
the same time as the cleaner.
Authorities were unsure of the link between the two cases as
they had yet to conduct genome sequencing on samples.
“The only link [between the two cases and the McDonald’s
cluster] was another case from the cluster who visited Wan
Chai on May 16 and 17. But her whereabouts did not overlap
with the cleaner and the dishwasher,” Au said.

The McDonald’s cluster was sparked by a woman who
quarantined at Lan Kwai Fong Hotel in Sheung Wan, but her
infection was detected only after she had left the hotel.
A suspected outbreak was also reported in DSC International
School in Taikoo Shing, where three students and a teacher
from the same class tested positive. A total of 23 students
from the same class were asked not to attend school on
Monday and undergo daily rapid tests over the weekend.
Au said further investigation would be needed to understand
possible routes of transmission between the four people,
including a student who felt unwell on Tuesday.
“We do not rule out that there were some activities or face-toface contact between them in the classroom,” Au said. “We
need to see if the viral genetic sequencing of the four people
is the same. If it is the case, it means that there was a smallscale transmission in the classroom.”
Health officials visited the school on Friday afternoon to
collect environmental samples for investigation.
Meanwhile, a suspected transmission was also reported at
Courtyard by Marriott Hong Kong Sha Tin, a quarantine hotel
for returning travellers. Two imported cases returning from
Sweden and Singapore, who stayed in separate but adjacent
rooms, were found to be carrying the same genetic
sequencing in their viral samples.

Return to
Timeline

https://abcnews.go.com/Health/restrictions-place-time-covid-cases-high/story?id=84777860

May 30, 2022
What restrictions were in place the last time COVID cases were so high
... "When we think about summer 2021, we were in a different place
in many ways," Dr. Stuart Ray, a professor of medicine at Johns
Hopkins University, told ABC News. "We'd had vaccines for only
about six months … The delta variant became the predominant
variant in the U.S. mid-summer."
The delta variant was first identified in March 2021 and quickly took
over as the dominant variant, accounting for most U.S. cases during the
summer. Before that, the country had been seeing encouraging
declines in infections.
By late July 2021, the CDC was urging all Americans in COVID hot
spots regardless of vaccination status to wear masks indoors.
At the time, states with high transmissions were mostly in the
Southeast, Midwest and Southwest, including Alabama, Florida,
Louisiana, Missouri and Texas.
Through summer and fall 2021, some states were still imposing face
coverings indoors including schools and even for the vaccinated;
however, masks were also still required on public transportation,
including in airports and on planes -- a measure that has since
been lifted.
Amid increasing COVID-19 cases in recent weeks, some school
districts have reimposed mask mandates including in Philadelphia;
Brookline, Massachusetts; and Providence, Rhode Island as well as
universities such as the University of Delaware and the University of
Hawaii, though the vast majority have not.
"Each district and each local health department is going to have to look
at their own metrics and decide what the trigger is for bringing back
mask mandates," Dr. Michael Smith, a professor of pediatrics and
medical director of the pediatric antimicrobial stewardship program at
Duke University School of Medicine, told ABC News. "I wish we never

had to do it, but they work.”

Vaccine passports
Starting in August 2021, New York City became the first city in the
U.S. to require venues -- including restaurants, gyms and movie
theaters -- to check for proof of vaccination.
Several cities follow suit including Boston, Chicago, Los Angeles,
Minneapolis and St. Paul, New Orleans, Philadelphia and San
Francisco.
Currently, no cities have vaccine mandates in place restricting
indoor activities and some states have banned requiring
vaccination proof altogether.
...

Hawaii's COVID-19 travel restrictions
Long after states had dropped their COVID-19 measures for
domestic travelers in 2020, Hawaii kept its restrictions in place.
American visitors to the islands needed to show either proof of
vaccination or a negative COVID-19 test taken one to three days
before their departure.
Those who didn't have either were subject to a mandatory 10-day
quarantine.
Gov. David Ige announced the state would drop its so-called Safe
Travels Program for domestic travelers on March 26 due to lower cases
and hospitalizations but keep rules in place for international travelers.
Dr. Vandana Madhavan, clinical director of pediatric infectious diseases
at Massachusetts General Hospital, said that even though increasing
COVID infections may lead to the return of mask mandates, ...
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May 31, 2022
Hit by pandemic curbs, India’s quarterly growth slows to 4%
NEW DELHI (AP) — India’s economic growth, hit by
pandemic curbs and price increases, slowed to 4.1% in the
January-March quarter, according to figures released
Tuesday by the government.

India’s economy contracted by 6.6% in the 2020-21
financial year.

It was the slowest pace in the financial year that ended in
March, following 5.4% growth in the previous quarter.
Overall, India’s economy grew by 8.7% in the 2021-22
financial year, slower than the 8.9% estimated by a
government survey in February.
India’s economy, Asia’s third largest, was recovering
from a pandemic-induced slump when a surge in
omicron-fueled coronavirus cases starting in January
prompted authorities to bring back some virus-related
restrictions.
A month later, Russia’s invasion of Ukraine pushed up retail
inflation, which hit an eight-year high of 7.8% in April.
Earlier this month, the federal government restricted wheat
and sugar exports and cut fuel taxes in an attempt to
control inflation and keep commodity prices in check.
Last week, rating agency Moody’s trimmed India’s growth
forecast to 8.8% from 9.1% for the current fiscal year, which
started in April, as rising energy and food prices hit
consumer spending.

Workers are engaged in the construction of a coastal road in
Mumbai, India, Tuesday, May 31, 2022. India’s economic growth, hit
by pandemic curbs and price increases, slowed to 4.1% in the
January-March quarter, according to figures released Tuesday by
the government. (AP Photo/Rafiq Maqbool)
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June 1, 2022
Shanghai starts coming back to life as COVID lockdown eases
SHANGHAI (AP) — Traffic, pedestrians and joggers reappeared on the
streets of Shanghai on Wednesday as China’s largest city began
returning to normalcy amid the easing of a strict two-month
COVID-19 lockdown that has drawn unusual protests over its heavyhanded implementation.
Shanghai’s Communist Party committee, the city’s most powerful
political body, issued a letter online proclaiming the lockdown’s success
and thanking citizens for their “support and contributions.” The move
came amid a steady rollback in compulsory measures that have
upended daily life for millions while severely disrupting the economy
and global supply chains.
While defending President and Communist Party chief Xi Jinping’s
hardline “zero-COVID” policy, the country’s leadership appears to be
acknowledging the public backlash against measures seen as trampling
already severely limited rights to privacy and participation in the
workings of government.
In one such step, the Cabinet’s Joint Prevention and Control
Mechanism issued a letter Tuesday laying out rules banning “nonstandard, simple and rude indoor disinfection” by mostly untrained
teams in Shanghai and elsewhere that have left homes damaged and
led to reports of property theft.
Full bus and subway service in Shanghai was being restored from
Wednesday, with rail connections to the rest of China to follow.
Still, more than half a million people in the city of 25 million remain
under lockdown or in designated control zones because virus
cases are still being detected.
The government says all restrictions will be gradually lifted, but local
neighborhood committees still wield considerable power to implement
sometimes conflicting and arbitrary policies. Negative PCR tests for the
coronavirus taken within the previous 48 to 72 hours also remain

standard in Shanghai, Beijing and elsewhere for permission to enter
public venues.
...
Schools will partially reopen on a voluntary basis, and shopping
malls, supermarkets, convenience stores and drug stores will
gradually reopen at no more than 75% of their total capacity.
Cinemas and gyms will remain closed.
Health authorities on Wednesday reported just 15 new COVID-19 cases
in Shanghai, down from a record high of around 20,000 daily cases in
April.
A few malls and markets have reopened, and some residents have
been given passes allowing them out for a few hours at a time.
The lockdown has prompted an exodus of Chinese and foreign
residents, with crowds forming outside the city’s Hongqiao Railway
Station, where only some train services have resumed.
Even while the rest of the world has opened up, China has stuck to a
“zero-COVID” strategy that requires lockdowns, mass testing and
isolation at centralized facilities for anyone who is infected or has been
in contact with someone who has tested positive.
The country’s borders also remain largely closed and the government
has upped requirements for the issuance of passports and permission
to travel abroad.
At least half of foreign companies in Shanghai are waiting until next
week to reopen while they put in place hygiene measures, said Bettina
Schoen-Behanzin, a vice president of the European Union Chamber of
Commerce in China. As a precaution, many companies plan to have
only half their workforce on site at a time.
“There is still quite some uncertainty and a scare that if there is a ...
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June 2, 2022
Omicron sub-variant fuels Portugal's COVID-19 surge
LISBON, June 2 (Reuters) - An Omicron sub-variant has
fuelled a surge in COVID-19 cases in Portugal that now
has the world's second-highest infection rate, potentially
threatening the tourism sector's recovery.
Portugal registered an average of 2,447 new cases per
million people over the last seven days. That compares
to neighbouring Spain's 449 and Britain's 70, according
to tracker Our World In Data.
The rolling average has subsided slightly in the past
few days and is just over a third of the Jan. 31 Omicron
peak.
Portugal has the world's fifth-highest death rate from
COVID-19 and hospitalisations are on the rise, but both
are still far below previous peaks.
Several tourism businesses contacted by Reuters have
expressed fears about the surge, but said they had had no
cancellations so far. The number of foreign tourists in April
was close to levels seen before the pandemic.
More than 90% of Portugal's population is fully
vaccinated.
Public health institute Ricardo Jorge said in a report on
Tuesday the Omicron sub-variant BA.5 represented nearly

90% of new COVID-19 infections. The BA.4 sub-variant has
also been detected in Portugal.
Both drove South Africa's fifth COVID wave last month, with
scientists saying they were able to dodge antibodies from
earlier infection.
"Portugal is probably the European country with the
highest prevalence of this sub-lineage and this partly
explains the high number (of cases) we are seeing,"
Health Minister Marta Temido told RTP broadcaster.
The government lifted most COVID-19 restrictions,
including the mandatory use of masks in most indoor public
spaces, in April and has said there are no plans to
reintroduce measures.
Temido said the use of masks was still recommended and
authorities would continue to roll out booster vaccine doses
to the most vulnerable.
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June 3, 2022
Alameda County reinstates mask mandate amid California surge
OAKLAND, Calif. (AP) — Northern California’s Alameda
County said Thursday it will reinstate an indoor mask policy
as COVID-19 hospitalizations steadily increase in the
nation’s most populous state.

The U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
recommends masks indoors when a county enters the
“high” COVID community level, the most severe in a threetier system.

Daily new hospital admissions of patients with COVID19 have exceeded last summer’s peak and the mandate
is meant to “reflect the seriousness of the moment” during
another surge in coronavirus cases in California, Alameda
County’s health officer, Dr. Nicholas Moss, said in a
statement.

Los Angeles County, home to 10 million people, is in
the “medium” tier but could reach the highest level by
the end of the month, increasing stress on the health care
system, according to Barbara Ferrer, the public health
director.

“We cannot ignore the data, and we can’t predict when this
wave may end. Putting our masks back on gives us the best
opportunity to limit the impact of a prolonged wave on our
communities,” Moss said.
The county with 1.7 million residents just across the
bay from San Francisco will require face coverings in
most indoor settings starting Friday at midnight.
While some school districts and universities have
reinstated mask rules, Alameda is the first county to do
so. California’s current surge is most pronounced
within the nine-county Bay Area, which last week topped
50 new cases per 100,000 residents, up from 18 per
100,000 a month earlier.

Ferrer on Thursday applauded Alameda County for “being
proactive on making sure that they’re looking at their
community data and making decisions that offer the
maximum protection.”
Over the past two weeks, the rolling average number of
daily new coronavirus cases in California has jumped
31%.
Statewide hospitalizations topped 2,500 after falling
below 1,000 at the lowest point in April. State models
forecast the number will grow to about 5,200 by late
June, the highest since February but a far cry from the
more than 15,000 in hospitals at the start of the year.
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June 5, 2022
As COVID retreats, dragon boat tradition back in south China
GUANGZHOU, China (AP) — The dragon boat tradition returned in
parts of China on Friday for the first time since the outbreak of the
pandemic in late 2019, as restrictions are lifted along with a major drop
in COVID-19 cases.
The historic Lychee Bay scenic area in the southern Chinese
manufacturing hub of Guangzhou staged boat displays and other
scaled-back celebrations to mark the holiday commemorating the death
more than 2,200 years ago of revered poet and government minister Qu
Yuan.

The return of dragon boat festivities also delighted small businesses in
the area.
“It’s good for various parties, including tourists. There will be lively
scenes here again,” said Ji Tuhui, the owner of a small bakery selling
traditional Cantonese pastries.
While business has yet to return to pre-pandemic levels, Friday’s
dragon boat performance brought tourists and their spending money, Ji
said.
...

Restrictions on the length of events and the size of crowds
remained in place but did little to dampen the mood.
Along with the displays and traditional boat races — featuring teams of
up to a dozen or more paddlers but which were not held in Guangzhou
this year due to pandemic measures — the holiday is marked by
community gatherings and the enthusiastic consumption of steamed
rice dumplings cooked with meat, peanuts and other ingredients and
wrapped in green leaves bound with string.
China recorded just 74 new COVID-19 cases on Friday and restrictions
have been eased in cities such as Shanghai, which had been under
strict lockdown for more than two months.
While travel restrictions, testing requirements, quarantines and
mask mandates remain, the country is gradually emerging from its
hardline “zero-COVID” policy that has throttled the domestic
economy and severely constricted global supply chains.
...
The dragon boat tradition dates back 500 years in Pantang, and
residents a century ago began displaying the boats as works of folk art
and craftmanship, said Liu Yongzhou, head of the dragon boat
association from one of the village’s districts.

Dragon boat participants from Panting village row along a canal in the
historic Lychee Bay scenic area in Guangzhou in southern China's
Guangdong Province, Friday, June 3, 2022. (AP Photo/Caroline Chen)
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June 8, 2022
China reports 240 new confirmed COVID cases on June 8 vs 216 a day earlier
SHANGHAI, June 9 (Reuters) - China reported 240 new
coronavirus cases on June 8, of which 70 were
symptomatic and 170 were asymptomatic, the National
Health Commission said on Thursday.

That compares with 216 new cases a day earlier - 67
symptomatic and 149 asymptomatic infections, which China
counts separately.
There were no new deaths, keeping the nation's death
count unchanged at 5,226.

People wearing face masks walk at a
main shopping area, following the
coronavirus disease (COVID-19)
outbreak in Shanghai, China
January 27, 2021. REUTERS/Aly Song
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June 9, 2022
Japan total COVID-19 cases top 9 million, but cases are declining
Tokyo, June 9 (Jiji Press)--Japan reported 16,813 new
COVID-19 cases Thursday, taking its total tally since the
novel coronavirus outbreak to over nine million.

New infections in Tokyo numbered 1,876, marking a
drop of 459 from a week before and the 27th
consecutive day of week-on-week decline.

Twenty-three new deaths were reported for the day, while
the number of severely ill patients fell by two from
Wednesday to 77.

Four new deaths linked to COVID-19 were confirmed in the
Japanese capital.
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June 10, 2022
North Korea's new suspected COVID-19 cases under 50,000
SEOUL, June 10 (Yonhap) -- North Korea reported less
than 50,000 new fever cases for the first time since it
announced a COVID-19 outbreak last month, according to
its state media Friday.

The state-controlled news agency's report seems aimed at
strengthening the internal solidarity of the impoverished
country, known for its dilapidated health care system and
malnutrition among many of its 25 million people.

Around 45,540 people showed symptoms of fever over a
24-hour period until 6 p.m. the previous day, the official
Korean Central News Agency (KCNA) said, citing data from
the state emergency epidemic prevention headquarters. It
provided no further information regarding additional deaths.

Observers here question the credibility of its
coronavirus statistics, with the North stating that its
death toll stood at just 71 as of June 3. That figure
means that North Korea's COVID-19 fatality rate stands at
just 0.002 percent, compared to South Korea's 0.13 percent
posted a day earlier.

The total number of fever cases since late April came to
over 4.34 million as of 6 p.m. Thursday, of which more
than 4.26 million have recovered, and at least 83,980
are being treated, it added.
The country's daily fever tally has been on a downward
trend after peaking at over 392,920 on May 15.
North Korean health officials are "voluntarily and dutifully
preserving their unity" and "acting in concert" to fight the
pandemic, according to the KCNA.
"More fully displayed are the great traits of Korean-style
socialism where all the people help each other, share pain
and stick together to brave ordeals whenever they are in
difficulties," it reported. DPRK stands for the Democratic
People's Republic of Korea, North Korea's official name.

On May 12, North Korea disclosed its first COVID-19
case after claiming to be coronavirus-free for over two
years.
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June 13, 2022
Canadian Prime Minister Justin Trudeau tests positive for Covid-19
Canadian Prime Minister Justin Trudeau said Monday that
he has tested positive for Covid-19, announcing the result
just days after he met with President Joe Biden.
U.S. Health and Human Services Secretary Xavier Becerra,
who attended the same summit as Trudeau and Biden, has
also tested positive for the virus, his office said.

Trudeau said in a tweet.
Trudeau met with Biden in a bilateral meeting in Los
Angeles at the Summit of the Americas on Thursday.
The White House said the pair discussed the Russian
assault on Ukraine "and joint efforts to make our supply
chains and economies more resilient to external shocks."

Trudeau announced his positive test on social media.
"I feel okay, but that’s because I got my shots. So, if you
haven’t, get vaccinated — and if you can, get boosted,"

The pair and other leaders attending the summit also took a
“family photo” together on Friday.
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June 14, 2022
China city mayor apologizes over COVID-19 lockdown response
BEIJING (AP) — The mayor of a northeastern Chinese city on the North
Korean border that has been under lockdown for more than 50 days
has apologized for failures in his administration’s work amid widespread
— but often disguised — dissatisfaction over the government’s heavyhanded approach to handling the pandemic.
Dandong Mayor Hao Jianjun gave no specifics, but said government
work and basic services had been “unsatisfactory,” for which he offered
his apologies, according to a statement issued by the city government
late Monday.
It is highly unusual for a ranking Communist Party official to
publicly concede errors, particularly regarding the hardline “zeroCOVID” policy that has been repeatedly endorsed by top officials
under President and party leader Xi Jinping.
Despite reporting only a handful of cases, Dandong has seen one of the
strictest lockdowns in China.
In his reported comments at a meeting with residents, Hao
acknowledged the sacrifices made by the city’s 2.4 million citizens,
along with the “complaining voices” among them over the government’s
work. Dandong would now be moving into a stage of pandemic control
that would be “more proactive, more active and more effective,” Hao
said.
Unable to root out the source of new cases, Dandong officials took
increasingly extreme measures, some of them of questionable
scientific merit. That included recommending residents close their
windows to prevent the virus being blown in from North Korea,
even though its ability to spread through the air is extremely limited.
Authorities have also cracked down on smuggling across the Yalu River
with North Korea, offering cash incentives for information on those
involved. China has long held that the virus is spreading through

packaging and other surfaces, despite little evidence showing that is a
significant factor.
Officials at one point also transported residents of an entire apartment
block to quarantine in the city of Shenyang, about 250 kilometers (150
miles) north of Dandong. Upon their release, it was discovered the
positive case sparking the move had been in a resident of a
neighboring building, leading to an angry confrontation between the
residents and authorities.
Residents have been permitted out to shop, but no word has yet been
given on when normal work can resume, said Li Yueqing, the owner of
a wood processing factory in Dandong reached by phone. Rules still
demand that any building where a positive case is found will be sealed
off, Li said.
“We understand the epidemic situation in the city is still unstable. We
don’t know when exactly we will be allowed to resume production,” he
said.
A restaurant worker said the 50 days of closure is majorly affecting
incomes.
“Up to now, we still haven’t received any instruction from the
government on restarting business and our incomes have been affected
by doing nothing,” said the worker, who gave only her surname, Guo.
A staffer at a maritime training academy who gave just his surname,
Zheng, said they remained shuttered as a precautionary measure.
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June 15, 2022
China’s factory activity rebounds as anti-virus curbs ease
BEIJING (AP) — China’s factory output rebounded in May,
adding to a recovery from the latest COVID-induced
economic slump after controls that shut down Shanghai and
other industrial centers eased.
Industrial production rose 0.7% over a year earlier,
recovering from April’s 2.9% contraction, government
data showed. Consumer spending edged up compared with
April but was lower than a year ago.
The data suggest a “lockdown recovery got underway
across most parts of the economy,” said Sheana Yue of
Capital Economics in a report.
China’s case numbers in its latest wave of infections are
low, but the ruling Communist Party’s “zero-COVID”
strategy that aims to isolate every person with the virus shut
down most businesses in Shanghai starting in late March
and suspended access or imposed other restrictions on
other industrial cities. That fueled fears global
manufacturing and trade might be disrupted.
Most factories, shops and other businesses in
Shanghai, Beijing and other cities have been allowed to
reopen but are expected to need weeks or months to
return to normal activity.
Economists have cut forecasts of China’s growth this
year to as low as 2%, well below the ruling Communist

Party’s target of 5.5%. Some expect activity to shrink in
the quarter ending in June before a gradual recovery
begins.
Consumer spending, depressed by jitters over the
economic outlook and possible job losses, rose 0.05% in
May compared with the previous month but was off 6.7%
from a year ago. Investment in factories, real estate and
other fixed assets rose 0.7% compared with April.
Chinese leaders have promised tax rebates, free rent and
other aid to help businesses recover.
“Following all this weak data, we should expect the
government to respond with more fiscal stimulus,” said Iris
Pang of ING in a report.
Export growth, reported last week, accelerated to 16.9%
in May from the previous month’s 3.7%. Import growth
rose to 4.1% from April’s 0.7%.
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June 17, 2022
FDA Authorizes Moderna and Pfizer-BioNTech vaccines for children down to 6 months
... Key points:
The FDA’s evaluation and analysis of the safety,
effectiveness and manufacturing data of these vaccines
was rigorous and comprehensive, supporting the EUAs.
The agency determined that the known and potential
benefits of the Moderna and Pfizer-BioNTech COVID-19
vaccines outweigh the known and potential risks in the
pediatric populations authorized for use for each vaccine.
Prior to making the decision to authorize these vaccines for
the respective pediatric populations, the FDA’s independent
Vaccines and Related Biological Products Advisory
Committee was consulted and voted in support of the
authorizations.
“Many parents, caregivers and clinicians have been waiting
for a vaccine for younger children and this action will help
protect those down to 6 months of age. As we have seen
with older age groups, we expect that the vaccines for
younger children will provide protection from the most
severe outcomes of COVID-19, such as hospitalization and
death,” said FDA Commissioner Robert M. Califf, M.D.
“Those trusted with the care of children can have
confidence in the safety and effectiveness of these COVID19 vaccines and can be assured that the agency was
thorough in its evaluation of the data.”
The Moderna COVID-19 Vaccine is administered as a
primary series of two doses, one month apart, to individuals

6 months through 17 years of age. The vaccine is also
authorized to provide a third primary series dose at least
one month following the second dose for individuals in this
age group who have been determined to have certain kinds
of immunocompromise.
The Pfizer-BioNTech COVID-19 Vaccine is administered as
a primary series of three doses in which the initial two
doses are administered three weeks apart followed by a
third dose administered at least eight weeks after the
second dose in individuals 6 months through 4 years of
age.
Information about each vaccine is available in the fact
sheets for healthcare providers administering vaccine and
the fact sheets for recipients and caregivers.
“As with all vaccines for any population, when authorizing
COVID-19 vaccines intended for pediatric age groups, the
FDA ensures that our evaluation and analysis of the data is
rigorous and thorough,” said Peter Marks, M.D., Ph.D.,
director of the FDA’s Center for Biologics Evaluation and
Research. “In addition to making certain the data for these
vaccines met FDA’s rigorous standards, the agency’s
convening of an advisory committee was part of a
transparent process to help the public have a clear
understanding of the safety and effectiveness data
supporting the authorization of these two vaccines for
pediatric populations.” ...
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June 20, 2022
U.S. Records 88 Millionth COVID Case
... TODAY’S STATISTICS
Now here are the daily statistics for Monday, June 20.
As of Monday morning, the world has recorded 544.4
million Covid-19 cases, an increase of 0.3 million new
cases in the preceding 24 hour period, and 6.34 million
deaths, according to Worldometer, a service that tracks such
information. In addition, 519.8 million people worldwide have
recovered from the virus, an increase of 0.5 million.
Worldwide, the number of active coronavirus cases as of
Monday is 18,302,376, a decrease of 140,000. Out of that
figure, 99.8%, or 18,266,523, are considered mild, and 0.2%,
or 35,853, are listed as critical. The percentage of cases
considered critical is unchanged over the past 24 hours.
The United States reported 14,607 new coronavirus
infections on Monday for the previous day, compared to
14,212 on Sunday, 116,485 on Saturday, and 104,135 on
Friday, according to data from the U.S. Department of Health
and Human Services. The 7-day incidence rate is now
97,553. Figures for the weekend (reported the following day)
are typically 30% to 60% of those posted on weekdays due
to a lower number of tests being conducted.
The average daily number of new coronavirus cases in the
United States over the past 14 days is 100,775, a figure that
is virtually unchanged based on data from the Department of
Health and Human Services, among other sources. The
average daily death toll over the same period is 313, an

increase of 18% over the same period, while the average
number of hospitalizations for the period was 30,210, a 5%
increase.
In addition, since the start of the pandemic the United
States has, as of Monday, recorded 88 million cases, a
higher figure than any other country, and a death toll of
1.04 million. India has the world’s second highest
number of officially recorded cases, 43.3 million, and a
reported death toll of 524,873.
New data from Russia’s Rosstat state statistics service
showed at the end of May that the number of Covid or Covidrelated deaths since the start of the pandemic there in April
2020 is now 812,827, giving the country the world’s second
highest pandemic-related death toll, after the United
States. Rosstat reported that 11,583 people died from the
coronavirus or related causes in April, down from 35,584 in
March and from 43,543 in February.
Meanwhile, Brazil now has recorded the third highest
number of deaths as a result of the virus, 669,109, and has
recorded 31.7 million cases.
France continues to occupy the number four position in total
cases with 30.1 million cases, and Germany is in the number
five slot with 27.2 million. The United Kingdom, with 22.5
million cases, is now number six and is the only other
country in the world with a total number of cases over the 20
million mark.
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June 23, 2022
New coronavirus subvariants escape antibodies from vaccination and prior infection
(CNN)Omicron subvariants BA.4 and BA.5 appear to escape
antibody responses among both people who had previous Covid19 infection and those who have been fully vaccinated and
boosted, according to new data from researchers at Beth Israel
Deaconess Medical Center, of Harvard Medical School.
However, Covid-19 vaccination is still expected to provide
substantial protection against severe disease, and vaccine
makers are working on updated shots that might elicit a
stronger immune response against the variants.
The levels of neutralizing antibodies that a previous infection or
vaccinations elicit are several times lower against the BA.4 and
BA.5 subvariants compared with the original coronavirus,
according to the new research published in the New England
Journal of Medicine on Wednesday.

They recently found that the BA.4 and BA.5 viruses were more
likely to escape antibodies from the blood of fully vaccinated and
boosted adults compared with other Omicron subvariants, raising
the risk of vaccine-breakthrough Covid-19 infections.
The authors of that separate study say their results point to a
higher risk for reinfection, even in people who have some prior
immunity against the virus. The US Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention estimates 94.7% of the US population ages 16 and
older have antibodies against the coronavirus that causes Covid19 through vaccination, infection, or both.
BA.4 and BA.5 caused an estimated 35% of new Covid-19
infections in the United States last week, up from 29% the week
before, according to data shared by the US Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention on Tuesday.

"We observed 3-fold reductions of neutralizing antibody titers
induced by vaccination and infection against BA4 and BA5
compared with BA1 and BA2, which are already substantially lower
than the original COVID-19 variants," Dr. Dan Barouch, an author
of the paper and director of the Center for Virology and Vaccine
Research at Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center in Boston,
wrote in an email to CNN.

BA.4 and BA.5 are the fastest spreading variants reported to
date, and they are expected to dominate Covid-19
transmission in the United States, United Kingdom and the
rest of Europe within the next few weeks, according to the
European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control.

"Our data suggest that these new Omicron subvariants will
likely be able to lead to surges of infections in populations
with high levels of vaccine immunity as well as natural BA1
and BA2 immunity," Barouch wrote. "However, it is likely that
vaccine immunity will still provide substantial protection
against severe disease with BA4 and BA5.”

In the New England Journal of Medicine paper, among 27 research
participants who had been vaccinated and boosted with the
Pfizer/BioNTech coronavirus vaccine, the researchers found that
two weeks after the booster dose, levels of neutralizing antibodies
against Omicron subvariants were much lower than the response
against the original coronavirus.
...

The newly published findings echo separate research by scientists
at Columbia University.

'COVID-19 still has the capacity to mutate further’

